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- - - 33 

 34 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 35 

Council convened at the Doubletree Hotel, New Orleans, 36 

Louisiana, Tuesday afternoon, October 29, 2013, and was called 37 

to order at 4:30 p.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  38 

 39 

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN DOUG BOYD:  Good afternoon and welcome to the 245th 42 

meeting of the Gulf Council.  My name is Doug Boyd, Chairman of 43 

the Council.  If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar 44 

device, we ask that you keep them on silent or vibrating mode 45 

during the meeting. 46 

 47 

The Gulf Council is one of eight regional councils established 48 
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in 1976 by the Fishery Conservation and Management Act, known 1 

today as the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  The council’s purpose is to 2 

serve as a deliberative body to advise the Secretary of Commerce 3 

on fishery management measures in the federal waters of the Gulf 4 

of Mexico.  These measures help ensure that fishery resources in 5 

the Gulf are sustained while providing the best overall benefit 6 

to the nation. 7 

 8 

The council has seventeen voting members, eleven of whom are 9 

appointed by the Secretary of Commerce and include individuals 10 

from a range of geographical areas in the Gulf and with 11 

experience in various aspects of fisheries. 12 

 13 

The membership also includes five state fishery managers and the 14 

Regional Administrator from NOAA Fisheries Service, as well as 15 

several non-voting members.  Public input is a vital part of the 16 

council’s deliberative process and comments, both oral and 17 

written, are accepted and considered by the council throughout 18 

the process. 19 

 20 

The Sustainable Fisheries Act requires all oral or written 21 

statements to include a brief description of the background and 22 

interest of the person in the subject of the statement.  All 23 

written information shall include a statement of the source and 24 

date of such information.   25 

 26 

Oral or written communications provided to the council, its 27 

members or its staff that relate to matters within the council’s 28 

purview are public in nature.  All written comments will be 29 

posted on the council’s website for viewing by council members 30 

and the public and will be maintained by the council as a part 31 

of the permanent record. 32 

 33 

Knowingly and willfully submitting false information to the 34 

council is a violation of federal law.  A digital recording is 35 

used for the public record and therefore, for the purpose of 36 

voice identification, each member is requested to identify 37 

himself or herself, starting on my left. 38 

 39 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 40 

 41 

MR. DAVE DONALDSON:  Dave Donaldson, Gulf States Marine 42 

Fisheries Commission. 43 

 44 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 45 

 46 

MR. CAMPO MATENS:  Camp Matens, Louisiana. 47 

 48 
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MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 1 

 2 

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 3 

 4 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries. 5 

 6 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 7 

 8 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 9 

 10 

MS. MARA LEVY:  Mara Levy, NOAA Office of General Counsel. 11 

 12 

MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council liaison. 13 

 14 

DR. PAMELA DANA:  Pam Dana, Florida. 15 

 16 

MS. MARTHA BADEMAN:  Martha Bademan, Florida. 17 

 18 

MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, Florida. 19 

 20 

MR. JOHN SANCHEZ:  John Sanchez, Florida. 21 

 22 

MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 23 

 24 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 25 

 26 

LCDR JASON BRAND:  Jason Brand, Coast Guard. 27 

 28 

MR. DALE DIAZ:  Dale Diaz, Mississippi. 29 

 30 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR DOUG GREGORY:  Doug Gregory, Gulf Council 33 

staff. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Again, I’m Doug Boyd, Chairman.  Before we get 36 

started, I would like to pause for just a minute.  We lost, a 37 

few weeks ago, one of the members of the audience that comes 38 

religiously and represented the Coastal Conservation 39 

Association. 40 

 41 

Whether you agreed with him or not, Russ Nelson was a formidable 42 

person in fisheries, a very, very intelligent person, and I 43 

would like to just have a moment of silence for Russ.  Thank 44 

you. 45 

 46 

(Whereupon, a moment of silence was held in memory of Dr. 47 

Russell Nelson.) 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you very much.  Dale, you had something 2 

you wanted to be recognized for? 3 

 4 

MR. DIAZ:  I had just a couple of quick things I wanted to 5 

mention.  First, I wanted to share some good news.  Most of you 6 

all met Leanne Bosarge, the new council member from Mississippi, 7 

at the last meeting.  Leanne did have her baby.  I believe the 8 

birth date was October 15 and both mom and baby are doing well.  9 

It’s a little girl.  I don’t remember the weight, but I believe 10 

they told me she was twenty-one inches long and I talked to 11 

Leanne’s dad and they are a proud grandpa and grandma.  Anyway, 12 

Leanne may be listening in now, but I know she is going to do a 13 

wonderful job for the council and she will be back at the 14 

February meeting. 15 

 16 

The other thing I wanted to mention is just last night at the 17 

function that Louisiana put on, you all were gracious enough to 18 

give me a very nice tackle box for my retirement and I know most 19 

of the council members put in for that and some of the Gulf 20 

Council staff and I appreciate that and I just wanted to thank 21 

you all.  I’m very appreciative. 22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  I just want to know if you’re taking me fishing 24 

with that tackle box. 25 

 26 

MR. DIAZ:  You’re a workaholic.  I’ve got to get you to stop 27 

working sometime to fish. 28 

 29 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF AUGUST 2013 MINUTES 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Next on the agenda is the Adoption of the 32 

Agenda.  Do I have a motion to adopt the agenda and are there 33 

any items to add?  I am ready for a motion to adopt the agenda. 34 

 35 

DR. SHIPP:  I move we adopt the agenda. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is there a second? 38 

 39 

MR. ANSON:  Second. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second.  Any additions to the agenda?  42 

Hearing none, the agenda is approved.  Next is Approval of the 43 

Minutes.  Do I have a motion to approve the minutes? 44 

 45 

DR. SHIPP:  I so move. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second to approve the minutes? 48 
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 1 

MR. GREENE:  Second. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second from Johnny Greene.  Any 4 

additions to the minutes?  Hearing none, the minutes are 5 

approved.  Next on the agenda is the Approval of the 2014 6 

Committee Appointments. 7 

 8 

APPROVAL OF 2014 COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS 9 

 10 

Before we go into that tab, which is Tab A-3, I would like to 11 

just give you an overview of how the Chairman selected the 12 

people to go on these.  It’s a very difficult process and I want 13 

to back up to last year and tell you that I received all of the 14 

committee preferences last year and they were distributed pretty 15 

much evenly all the way across the board and I was able to take 16 

those committee assignment preferences and plug them into a 17 

spreadsheet that council staff gave me and it worked almost 18 

flawlessly. 19 

 20 

This year was exactly the opposite.  I got the preferences in 21 

and almost everybody put in to be on the Reef Fish Committee and 22 

almost everybody put in to be on the Data Collection Committee 23 

and so I had to make some decisions. 24 

 25 

Staff was very patient with me, because I did not work on it 26 

very quickly.  It was a very difficult process and I had to make 27 

some decisions and part of my criteria was that I wanted to have 28 

a representative sample on each committee.  I wanted to go ahead 29 

and assign committee chairs and vice chairs according to their 30 

expertise or their history and I wanted to be as fair as 31 

possible. 32 

 33 

One of the things was we had I’m going to say fourteen people 34 

who wanted to be on the Reef Fish Committee.  I tried to 35 

establish every committee with no more than nine people on it 36 

and that meant cutting a lot of people out. 37 

 38 

There are two committees that I am not pleased with at this 39 

point, but I had to do something to get it out and so I finally 40 

just let it go and I want discussion from the council.   41 

 42 

The Data Collection Committee originally had thirteen 43 

preferences to be on there and I brought it down to nine and the 44 

Reef Fish Committee had fourteen and I brought it down to I 45 

think ten.  I tried to be fair about the number of states that 46 

were on there and the different people that were on there, but 47 

it is not as equitable as I would like either one of them. 48 
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 1 

I talked with quite a few council members behind the scenes 2 

about their preferences and some council members said they did 3 

not want to be on Reef Fish and some said they absolutely did 4 

and so I had to make some decisions. 5 

 6 

Council, you have before you Tab A-3 and I would like to have 7 

discussion, especially about those two committees, but then any 8 

other committees that you wish to talk about and so I will open 9 

the discussion to the council. 10 

 11 

DR. DANA:  I thought you did a nice job with the majority of the 12 

committees.  My only concern was also with the Reef Fish 13 

Committee.  I don’t see, and maybe I’m mistaken, but I don’t see 14 

a representative from the commercial sector, which I just think 15 

that if we’re going through these committee issues, if people in 16 

the public are to see them as credible, our deliberations, then 17 

it seems important to have a representative body.  I was 18 

disappointed also that Martha wasn’t on the Mackerel Committee, 19 

because she does a fine job with that one. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  Doug, I appreciate all the time you gave us to talk 24 

to you about committees this morning and everything and the Reef 25 

Fish Committee is a difficult one to do and it’s one that we 26 

almost have a committee of the whole sitting there listening to 27 

the presentation anyway as we go. 28 

 29 

I know there’s some people who were on the committee last year 30 

that wanted to get back on the committee and I felt there were 31 

some other people that should be on the committee, because of 32 

their knowledge base, and I understand Pam’s discussion about a 33 

harvesting guy being on it that is not on it now. 34 

 35 

In our discussions, the thought process of a committee of a 36 

whole was brought up and I tend to like that idea, because 37 

everybody here has a solid interest in what’s going on with the 38 

Reef Fish Committee and that way, no one is slighted and 39 

everyone has an opportunity to be a part of the process and so 40 

that’s the thing I would like to see you do. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me just give a description of that.  With 43 

several of the council members, I expressed an opinion that if I 44 

put everyone on that had a desire to be on there as their top 45 

priority, we would have a committee of the whole.  Maybe what we 46 

ought to do is just have the Reef Fish Committee, for the rest 47 

of this year, be a committee of the whole. 48 
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 1 

Now, I don’t like that, because I think we lose a lot between 2 

the committee process and the council process in discussion and 3 

in possible public comment and the time to talk about things.  I 4 

don’t know what else to do and I am in a dilemma about exactly 5 

how to go from there. 6 

 7 

MS. BADEMAN:  You’re saying if we did the committee of the whole 8 

that we would just meet in full council and we couldn’t meet as 9 

a committee of the whole earlier in the week and not when we’re 10 

officially in full council? 11 

 12 

I do see the benefit of having the committee meeting and then 13 

getting public testimony and then going back.  A lot of times we 14 

need to also -- We need some more information before we can 15 

really make an informed decision by the time the council meeting 16 

rolls around. 17 

 18 

I guess my question is, is it possible to do the committee of 19 

the whole idea and just not in council?  Then I guess we would 20 

still have to do a Reef Fish Committee report in full council, 21 

but presumably maybe not.  That might go a little bit faster. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  A committee of the whole would be awkward, in my 24 

opinion.  We would have to have two meetings just like we do, 25 

but it would just be two meetings of the same group and I don’t 26 

like that, but in order to meet the needs and wants of this 27 

committee, that’s about the only way to do it. 28 

 29 

MR. WILLIAMS:  A couple of things.  Following up on what Dr. 30 

Dana said, I am wondering how you were thinking when you didn’t 31 

appoint a commercial person to it.  Would you care to -- I mean 32 

it does look -- It just sort of looks like a glaring error. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  No, there was a thought process.  The people who 35 

are designated commercial people have other assignments that are 36 

very important to them and I talked to them, to most of them, 37 

about that and they really wanted to stay as chairman or vice 38 

chairman of those particular groups and so I left them there. 39 

 40 

The way it finally shook out was that there was not a commercial 41 

person on there.  It wasn’t an error and it was not a conscious 42 

decision to not put somebody on there, but it came out of the 43 

preferences of the people that I talked to. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree with Martha.  I think that there should be 46 

a way for us to have a regular committee meeting before the 47 

council and then come back with the committee report, just like 48 
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we do with any committee, and flesh it out at the full council.  1 

I don’t think there’s anything that precludes us from doing 2 

that, unless, Roy, there’s something that won’t let us do that, 3 

have a committee meeting of the whole before the full council 4 

meets and then bring it back through a committee. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  No and I’ve been on councils where we did have 7 

committees of the whole and we met as a committee and then we 8 

gave the committee report to the full council and so I don’t see 9 

why you couldn’t do that. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  That would be my vote. 12 

 13 

MR. PERRET:  I have to disagree with my friend from Louisiana.  14 

This council began operations in 1979 and we’ve always worked 15 

under the committee process and I think it’s worked well and 16 

Martha brings up an excellent point.  We have the committee 17 

meeting and then the public has an opportunity generally to 18 

comment and then we have the full council take a look at things. 19 

 20 

I think the experiment that the staff and the Chair has provided 21 

for this meeting, Red Drum and I think Shrimp, we’re going to 22 

meet as a committee of the whole and for those committees that 23 

don’t have a tremendous workload, like those two committees I 24 

mentioned, I think it may be a way to approach it, but, my 25 

goodness, Reef Fish has been taking up the bulk of the council’s 26 

time for the last several years and I think it’s important to 27 

keep the committee concept, though I do agree that I think we 28 

need some massaging of the proposed membership and I discussed 29 

that with the Chair earlier. 30 

 31 

I do think there’s a good, valid reason and reasons to keep the 32 

committee the way it is, changing membership, of course, on Reef 33 

Fish and then go through with recommendations from the committee 34 

to the full council and the council deliberates what comes out 35 

of a particular committee. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Currently on Reef Fish, there are listed nine 38 

people and on Habitat Protection, there’s listed ten and on Data 39 

Collection, there’s listed nine.  Do I have any recommendations? 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  One more comment.  On the South Atlantic Council 42 

right now, the Snapper Grouper Committee is a committee of the 43 

whole and has been, David, I think for some time now.  We meet 44 

as a committee and then we give the committee report after 45 

public testimony.  How many years have we done this, David? 46 

 47 

MR. CUPKA:  For at least the last four or five, but generally 48 
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when we do that, what we do is we have a committee with everyone 1 

on it and we don’t refer to it as a committee of the whole.  2 

Sometimes we will cut out the committee meeting and just meet at 3 

the council as a committee of the whole, but it has worked well 4 

and there’s nothing to preclude you from doing that. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 7 

 8 

MR. PERRET:  Do you want my suggestion for Reef Fish?  It would 9 

be this.  We want to keep it as a committee of nine and the five 10 

state directors, Dr. Crabtree, one from for-hire, one from 11 

commercial, and one recreational. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Discussion? 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  We are very close to that point right now.  We 16 

have four state directors and National Marine Fisheries.  I just 17 

wanted to point that out. 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  Do you want me to make a specific motion with Reef 20 

Fish?  Is that what you’re looking for, Mr. Chairman? 21 

 22 

MR. FISCHER:  Can I continue, Mr. Chairman?  I will say that 23 

because of the bulk of work -- As far as I can remember, we’ve 24 

only had -- I think I’ve only been in the council process, and 25 

that’s gone on around fifteen or sixteen years, and seen two 26 

Reef Fish chairman.  I don’t think it’s something we want to 27 

rotate chair people. 28 

 29 

I think it’s something we need someone with a firm knowledge of 30 

this reef fish fishery and the complexities of the management 31 

schemes.  We have to consider that when we make this type of 32 

decision. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I concur.  Other discussion? 35 

 36 

DR. SHIPP:  I think, to keep it simple, since we’ve only got 37 

nine on Reef Fish and you’ve got ten on a couple of other 38 

committees, simply add a commercial member to the Reef Fish 39 

Committee, rather than going through the process of completely 40 

redistributing membership according to some formula. 41 

 42 

MR. PEARCE:  Let’s see if we get this shot down.  I would like 43 

to make a motion that we meet as a committee of the whole, if I 44 

can get a second. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board and is there a 47 

second?  48 
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 1 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Second. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second.  Is there further discussion 4 

on that?  Just to let you know, I’ve had another person ask me 5 

to get on Reef Fish also and has a very serious interest in 6 

getting on Reef Fish and so we may want to add two, depending on 7 

the motions.  It would be up to about eleven, either ten or 8 

eleven, something like that. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  I guess I will be the -- Maybe there will be 11 

someone else, but I will just speak against the committee of the 12 

whole.  If we’re going to do that, let’s do it for every 13 

committee and everybody will sit on every committee meeting and 14 

we’ll go from there.   15 

 16 

We’re picking and choosing and maybe there’s more rationale for 17 

this one, but we’ve never had this problem before and I think 18 

it’s very fixable and I don’t think it’s appropriate to go to 19 

the entire council to meet as a whole for this or any other 20 

committee, other than those committees where we don’t have a lot 21 

of activities going on and we meet as a committee of the whole 22 

for those committees. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  The only reason this started is I guess we’ve had 25 

some council members that were active members of the Reef Fish 26 

Committee that aren’t on it and they were upset.  We have some 27 

new members that are very knowledgeable about reef fish issues 28 

that aren’t on it as well and so those things bothered me about 29 

that, that we need to have people that have the knowledge and 30 

have the ability that were active on the committee. 31 

 32 

When I started talking to you, that’s what I really worked 33 

towards.  I understand that you need a harvesting sector guy on 34 

as well and I don’t have a problem with that either, but it’s 35 

difficult to make these changes without affecting people that 36 

are very passionate about what they do. 37 

 38 

I think this particular committee, and particularly some people 39 

that were on it before that were very passionate, I think it 40 

doesn’t serve them right to not have them back on the committee. 41 

 42 

MR. SANCHEZ:  I really don’t think we could do anything to 43 

further delay this process, no matter what we do. 44 

 45 

MS. BADEMAN:  Just a clarification from Harlon.  With this 46 

motion, you’re meaning we have a committee meeting and then we 47 

do public comment and then we come back and do the council 48 
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report?  Okay. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further comment?  The alternative to this motion 3 

would be to select one or two more individuals to put on the 4 

committee as it stands right now, but I don’t hear a substitute 5 

motion and so we’ll go ahead and vote on this one. 6 

 7 

MR. MATENS:  Two things.  I am in concurrence with my friend 8 

from Mississippi, Mr. Perret.  I think the system works fine the 9 

way it’s supposed to work.  I would make a substitute motion 10 

that we add one or two people to this committee to satisfy the 11 

needs and desires of the council. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a substitute motion and it’s been 14 

seconded to add one or two people to the Reef Fish Committee to 15 

satisfy the needs of the council.  That’s the motion and we have 16 

a second. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  Can you amend a substitute motion?  I would like to 19 

move that those two people be the State Fisheries Director or 20 

his designee from Mississippi, since Mississippi is the only 21 

state director not on the committee, and Mr. Harlon Pearce from 22 

Louisiana, commercial. 23 

 24 

MR. MATENS:  I would accept that. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I need to give you full disclosure that Johnny 27 

Greene was on the Reef Fish Committee and I had moved him to be 28 

chairman of another committee and vice chair of a couple of 29 

others and he has requested that we move him back on and I would 30 

like to honor that request.  I think we would be looking at 31 

three. 32 

 33 

MR. MATENS:  Unless Corky would modify his proposal. 34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  I move we add Mr. Greene then. 36 

 37 

MR. MATENS:  Mr. Perret, that would be three people or two? 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That would be three. 40 

 41 

MR. MATENS:  Three, okay. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That would make twelve people on that committee. 44 

 45 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, I guess another question for you.  46 

Back when I served on the council before, it was typical for the 47 

Chairman not to be on the committees, but I think the rules 48 
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provided that if they needed somebody to -- If they needed to 1 

make a quorum, then the Chair could serve on any committee.  I 2 

don’t really know when that tradition -- I noticed you’re on the 3 

committee and I am wondering if you would voluntarily get off 4 

and that would trim it down a little bit. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It wouldn’t bother me a bit, because I will be 7 

at full council and Chairman and so it doesn’t make any 8 

difference to me, but I am on some other committees that I need 9 

to be on, I think. 10 

 11 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Is that new?  Is that a relatively new thing, 12 

because I don’t think, prior to 2007, I don’t think the Chair 13 

was on anything except the Administrative Committee. 14 

 15 

DR. SHIPP:  It is new.  When I was Chair and Bob Gill was Chair, 16 

we were not on any committees and I think it came up because I 17 

missed -- I didn’t understand the rules and I thought that the 18 

Chair was automatically on any committee and when we clarified 19 

that, that’s maybe when we changed the designation. 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  One more for you and I don’t know this answer and 22 

so I’m sure some wise person here does.  Anything we do on the 23 

committee size and the Chair serving on the committees is all 24 

covered in the SOPPs? 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I would have to ask Mr. Riechers.  I can’t 27 

remember. 28 

 29 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am trying to remember as well.  Does anyone 30 

have the SOPPs pulled up, quickly? 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I don’t believe there’s anything that speaks to 33 

the size of the committees. 34 

 35 

MR. RIECHERS:  I know there is nothing that speaks to the size 36 

of the committees or I’m fairly certain there’s nothing that 37 

speaks to the size of committees.  I think, and it may just be 38 

silent on whether the Chair can be on it or not, but Mara has 39 

the answer. 40 

 41 

MS. LEVY:  From this sentence, I will assume that they can be on 42 

it, because it says the Council Chair or the Council Vice Chair, 43 

may, in order to create a quorum, serve as an ex-officio voting 44 

member of any of the council’s committees of which he or she is 45 

not already a member. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  With that said, I would be happy to remove my 48 
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name from the Reef Fish Committee, but I will not remove it from 1 

the Administrative Committees.  The substitute motion is to add 2 

the State Fisheries Director from Mississippi or his designee, 3 

Harlon Pearce, and Johnny Greene to the Reef Fish Committee to 4 

satisfy the needs of the council.  Any further discussion?   5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  To make sure we don’t make an error, which I’m sure 7 

we’ve made some in the past, this would be these three added to 8 

the proposed list you have provided, which is Shipp, Riechers, 9 

Blankenship/Anson, you are removing yourself, 10 

Crabtree/Steele/Branstetter, Dana, Matens, Pausina/Fischer, and 11 

Wiley/Bademan.  Is that correct? 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s the way I read it and that would make 14 

eleven.  It’s almost a committee of the whole.   15 

 16 

DR. SHIPP:  Call the question. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The question has been called.  All in favor of 19 

the substitute motion say aye; opposed.  We have one in 20 

opposition and the motion passes and we have a constituted Reef 21 

Fish Committee, painfully.   22 

 23 

The other was the Data Collection Committee.  I would like to 24 

address that specifically, because had thirteen people apply for 25 

that and I am recommending nine and I am still recommending that 26 

Harlon Pearce be Chair.  Any discussion on that? 27 

 28 

MR. PERRET:  Let’s see if we can move it along.  I move adoption 29 

of all Administrative Committees as proposed by the Chairman. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion to adopt the proposed 32 

Administrative Committees for 2014 as proposed by the Chairman.  33 

Any further discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition?  Hearing 34 

none, the motion passes.  We still have the Management 35 

Committees to approve. 36 

 37 

DR. SHIPP:  I move acceptance of the Management Committees as 38 

proposed by the Chairman, with the addition of the changes for 39 

the Reef Fish Committee covered in the previous motion. 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion that’s been made and seconded 44 

to adopt the Management Committees for 2014 as proposed by the 45 

Chairman with the additional changes to the Reef Fish Committee 46 

as proposed in the previous motion.  Should that say “as 47 

approved”?  Any further discussion? 48 
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 1 

DR. DANA:  In hindsight of my previous comment on Ms. Bademan 2 

being on the Mackerel Committee, may I make a motion that we add 3 

Martha Bademan to the Mackerel Committee, if I can get a second?  4 

Would that be a substitute motion?  It would be to adopt the 5 

management committees for 2014 as proposed by the Chair with the 6 

exception of the Mackerel Committee, and however we want to word 7 

that, with Martha Bademan. 8 

 9 

Part of my rationale for that is that Martha attends the South 10 

Atlantic meetings and has a good feel for what’s going on on 11 

that side for Florida. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second?  We have a second. 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, in light of keeping the committee down 16 

to nine members, we can remove someone on the existing 17 

committee.  Doug, come on. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Am I on there? 20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  No, I’m shaking my head no.  He 22 

wants to get off. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Are you resigning?  You told me that you 25 

resigned as Chair, but I didn’t know you wanted off the 26 

committee. 27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  Okay, I will stay on. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are in discussion. 31 

 32 

MR. SANCHEZ:  I only have one comment.  What that would do, and 33 

I’m not sure how I feel about this, but all four Florida people 34 

would be on that committee. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  When you make up this list, that’s one of the 37 

things to consider, is the possibility of a voting block.  Yes, 38 

that would do that, but that’s the motion in front of us. 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  I don’t mean to complicate things, but following 41 

what Myron said, I would be glad to resign from the Mackerel 42 

Committee.  Being Chair of Reef Fish requires a fair amount of 43 

time and so I would be more than happy to resign if you’re 44 

looking for a way to cut down on the number of the members. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The numbers in the committee are historic and 47 

just my desire to have the committees with as many people as we 48 
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need, but not to overpopulate them.  Nine was kind of my number, 1 

eight to nine, but if you wish that, we can make that happen.  2 

Let’s take this substitute motion and then we’ll deal with that. 3 

 4 

The substitute motion is to adopt the Management Committees for 5 

2014 as proposed by the Chairman, with the additional changes to 6 

the Reef Fish Committee as approved in the previous motion and 7 

adding Martha Bademan to the Mackerel Committee.  Any further 8 

discussion?  This is a substitute motion for the original 9 

adoption language.  No further discussion?  All in favor say 10 

aye; opposed.  We have one in opposition and the motion carries. 11 

 12 

That would conclude the Management and Administrative Committees 13 

and the next thing on the agenda is Mr. Pearce and Red Drum. 14 

 15 

RED DRUM COMMITTEE 16 

 17 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Any changes to the agenda 18 

or has anybody got anything else to add to this agenda before we 19 

get started?  Dale, did you have something you wanted to add? 20 

 21 

MR. DIAZ:  I would like to add a discussion about seeing if we 22 

can develop an ABC for red drum under Other Business. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Any opposition to that?  Seeing none, we will add 25 

that to Other Business.  We need a motion to adopt the agenda as 26 

amended. 27 

 28 

MR. DIAZ:  So moved. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  I need a second from somebody.  We’ve got a second.  31 

Any opposition or discussion?  Any opposition to the adoption of 32 

the agenda as amended?  Hearing none, the agenda is adopted.  33 

Approval of Minutes, can I have a motion to approve the minutes, 34 

please? 35 

 36 

MR. DONALDSON:  I so move. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  We have a motion and do we have a second?  We have 39 

a second.  The agenda is adopted and the minutes are adopted.  40 

Action Guide and Next Steps is Tab G, Number 3.  Do you want to 41 

do the Action Guide? 42 

 43 

MR. RYAN RINDONE:  Today, we’re going to have a discussion about 44 

red drum tagging options and trying to define some purpose and 45 

need for what a tagging program might entail and also discuss 46 

what the goals of the program would be. 47 

 48 
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One presumable goal would be to contribute to the eventual stock 1 

assessment that’s currently on the SEDAR schedule for 2016 and 2 

also discuss the responsibilities for data collection and 3 

synthesis.  Who would be collecting the data?  Who would be 4 

responsible for analysis and things like that?  This is largely 5 

open-ended, to the extent that you guys want it to be, but it 6 

can be also as pointed as you want it to be. 7 

 8 

DISCUSSION OF RED DRUM TAGGING PROGRAM 9 

 10 

MR. PEARCE:  Does everyone understand what we’re trying to do 11 

here today or talk about here today?  I will go into the purpose 12 

and need.  As we’ve seen here today, we’ve had a lot of 13 

discussion about data collection and a lot of discussion about 14 

different programs that Alabama wants to do and Louisiana is 15 

doing some great programs with data collection. 16 

 17 

I think it’s time that we incorporate into our fishermen’s 18 

process some semblance of a tagging program and red drum is a 19 

good place to start, because we’re looking at a 2016 stock 20 

assessment. 21 

 22 

If there’s a way that we can incorporate a tagging program into 23 

what our charter fishermen are doing or our private recreational 24 

fishermen are doing or whatever, I think it’s a good step into 25 

beginning developing more data for a 2016 stock assessment or 26 

any stock assessment. 27 

 28 

Using red drum as an example is a great one, but we can also do 29 

this with any of the species as we go down the road and, of 30 

course, the goal would be to develop more fishery-dependent data 31 

that would help in a stock assessment in 2016. 32 

 33 

We also know that I think we’ve got some proposals to develop a 34 

tagging program by -- I think Sean Powers has got one and some 35 

other people have some and so I think that that’s ongoing.  I 36 

think anything we can do as a council to help move that down the 37 

road, I think that would be a great thing for us to do. 38 

 39 

The responsibilities for data collection and synthesis, that’s 40 

for us to think about and talk about here today and I just 41 

wanted to bring this before the council so we could kind of 42 

begin to discuss these ideas. 43 

 44 

I know that Louisiana, and I think Myron has got some things 45 

that he can tell us about what they’re already doing with 46 

tagging programs in Louisiana that maybe we could follow suit 47 

with other states or follow suit to try and get some other ideas 48 
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done.  Myron, can you kind of accentuate on what you guys are 1 

doing? 2 

 3 

MR. FISCHER:  Okay and I was going to make a few other points, 4 

but specifically about Louisiana, we’ve been having a red 5 

drum/spotted sea trout tagging program since the 1980s.  It’s 6 

been concurrent with recreational organizations and actually, at 7 

one time it was in the sole possession of Mau Claverie, who used 8 

to sit on this council for many years. 9 

 10 

At that time, it was before the computer age and all the cards 11 

were stored in shoe boxes and cigar boxes and when someone 12 

caught a tagged fish, it was quite difficult to get to the 13 

information, but we’ve come a long way with it and so since the 14 

1980s, we’ve tagged over 150,000 fish in our program and we feel 15 

we have a great sport fish tagging program for this species. 16 

 17 

Yes, it’s predominantly inland, but it doesn’t preclude someone 18 

from tagging large adult red drum also or anything in the EEZ.  19 

We would like them to tag live fish.  We do have a lot of 20 

mortality on those EEZ-caught fish in deep water. 21 

 22 

I have comments further.  When you mentioned Sean Powers, maybe 23 

Dr. Shipp or someone else could fill us in on where he is.  I 24 

know he is applying for a MARFIN grant on age population and I 25 

think the conclusion in the last two months, since the last 26 

meeting, was because of the short timeframe -- A tagging program 27 

takes years to come up with that data, because those fish might 28 

stay out -- A wild animal might be out in the field a long time 29 

before it’s recaptured. 30 

 31 

I think the consensus was an age-structured program would be the 32 

best way to go under both monetary and time constraints and I 33 

believe that’s what -- If you know, Dr. Shipp, but I think 34 

that’s what he is applying for. 35 

 36 

DR. SHIPP:  That’s exactly what he’s applying for.  It started 37 

out a couple of years ago when we added a red drum category to 38 

the Alabama Deep-Sea Fishing Rodeo, because Alabama has a slot 39 

limit and we were able to work that from there. 40 

 41 

Sean has begun or will begin a tagging program, an age-42 

structure-based program, and as many of you know, the otoliths 43 

from red drum are incredibly easy to read and so the data that 44 

come from that are just really reliable data and so Sean is 45 

good.  He’s good. 46 

 47 

MR. FISCHER:  Just to follow up on one item on the slot limit, 48 
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we had a recent redfish tournament on the island where they 1 

could not catch what we deemed to be a bull red.  I didn’t know 2 

how many could grow to seven-eighths of an inch to that size.  3 

It is amazing how many people are lined up and they weren’t 4 

trimmed with scissors.  That was the length. 5 

 6 

MR. WILLIAMS:  A follow-up question to Dr. Shipp.  Bob, there is 7 

no harvest in the EEZ, right, no legal harvest, and so your deep 8 

sea is within Alabama state waters? 9 

 10 

DR. SHIPP:  That’s correct, but because of the habitat in 11 

Alabama, bull reds are easily within state waters.  There is an 12 

area called Dixie Bar at the mouth of Mobile Bay that is just 13 

loaded with huge red drum and so he’s able to get a wide age 14 

distribution in state waters. 15 

 16 

MR. WILLIAMS:  That’s good, because when Johnny Williams was 17 

talking the last meeting about catching them off of Galveston, 18 

I’m thinking -- We were talking about an exempted fishing permit 19 

and I was thinking maybe we ought to use an exempted fishing 20 

permit to try to get some age samples from some of these other 21 

areas of the Gulf. 22 

 23 

At the time, I wasn’t aware that you were doing that and so I’m 24 

glad somebody is doing it and I still have this idea in my mind 25 

that maybe we could get age samples from other areas of the Gulf 26 

if charterboats and headboats are catching them out there. 27 

 28 

Harlon, to follow up with your tagging stuff, I’m not sure what 29 

we’re going to try to get from that tagging.  You get migration 30 

information and you get growth information, but I think growth 31 

is pretty well known, although you can get mortality information 32 

from it as well.  That could be useful.  I do think we have to 33 

figure out what our purpose and need is in this before we start 34 

on it though. 35 

 36 

MR. RINDONE:  One more thing that can be gleaned from a Gulf-37 

wide comprehensive tagging program is an estimate of population 38 

abundance, but it requires a very substantial tagging effort and 39 

it also requires an even more substantial effort to recapture 40 

those tags. 41 

 42 

In 2008, the Science Center put forward a proposal that 43 

recommended tagging 20,000 fish and then reexamining another 44 

50,000 fish after that and that would reasonably estimate, 45 

within tolerable variance, a population size of up to ten-46 

million individuals.  We don’t know how many individuals we’re 47 

talking about in federal waters, or Gulf-wide for that matter. 48 
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 1 

Landings in the states have ranged anywhere from about ten to 2 

eleven-million pounds north of fifteen-million pounds for all 3 

states in the Gulf combined for inshore red drum landings and so 4 

who knows what the offshore population is or isn’t, but a 5 

tagging program may provide an answer to that. 6 

 7 

MR. DIAZ:  I was just going to take a couple of minutes and let 8 

you know I’ve been working with our Chief Science Officer and 9 

our new Director to try to ID some funds where we could start 10 

some type of a voluntary tagging program, similar to some other 11 

tagging programs that we do now. 12 

 13 

We currently have a sport fish tagging program for seatrout, 14 

triple tail, and cobia and we have identified some funds that 15 

will be available after the first of the year and the staff is 16 

just now starting to work on setting up a program, but one of 17 

the goals of the program is going to be that we can collect some 18 

data that will be useful towards the stock assessments that is 19 

on the books now or in the future to do some future stock 20 

assessments.  They’re going to be talking to folks like Ryan and 21 

other people to see how we can set this thing up to where we can 22 

get some useful data. 23 

 24 

We have identified the money and it should start sometime next 25 

year and we’ll be looking for some input from some people, like 26 

I said.  This is a real important issue to folks in Mississippi 27 

and that’s why we were able to put some resources forward on it, 28 

because it’s very important to a lot of our fishermen.  Anyway, 29 

that’s what we’re kind of working on. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  We’ve got Mississippi getting ready to do it and 32 

we’ve got Louisiana doing things already, other than just 33 

wanting to push some things offshore maybe in Louisiana, get 34 

more offshore, and I just think it’s a shame that we don’t 35 

utilize our fishermen to do more tagging studies and give us 36 

some more data that we need, particularly with assessments 37 

coming in 2016. 38 

 39 

MR. FISCHER:  Keep in mind that anything we do with a tagging 40 

program, we would nowhere have data available for 2016, but we 41 

will have a stock assessment some day in the future after that 42 

and you have to start your data that first day. 43 

 44 

I think a first step, and I could make this as a motion or we 45 

could just continue discussing it, but I’ll make it a motion 46 

that we -- I will preface it with this.  We have asked the 47 

states to furnish what they have done with red drum a few months 48 
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ago. 1 

 2 

I don’t know if Ryan collected the information, but it came from 3 

the states.  I think if it’s going to be a tagging program, we 4 

have to be specific and go back and ask the states, what Dale 5 

was speaking about, adding that component of their program, and 6 

I don’t know the specifics of our program. 7 

 8 

I had to run to the back of the room and speak with Melissa 9 

twice because I couldn’t remember the numbers for thirty steps, 10 

but get with the five states and see where they are with a 11 

tagging program, if they offer one, what species.  If it’s for 12 

red drum, how many tags do we have out?  Just all the specifics, 13 

state-by-state, and then see how we could formulate it into a 14 

comprehensive program. 15 

 16 

I know they didn’t type up the motion in that exact wording, but 17 

I just wanted to put it for discussion and like I said, if you 18 

all deem it should be a motion, then I will rephrase it and Ryan 19 

might have answers that dictate it doesn’t need to be a motion. 20 

 21 

MR. RINDONE:  I won’t say anything doesn’t need to be a motion, 22 

but the council did request that the states coordinate with the 23 

Science Center to make available any and all data that were 24 

ready to be made available and that effort has been completed 25 

and at the last council meeting, I gave a presentation on behalf 26 

of Clay Porch from the Center that outlined what data we have 27 

now from all the states and what data we’re still missing. 28 

 29 

One of the key things that we are still missing is age structure 30 

of the adult offshore population, which is part of what Dr. 31 

Powers is trying to address in his proposal. 32 

 33 

A tagging study or a mark recapture component would be a great 34 

bonus and it would be another way to help validate estimates of 35 

population abundance.  It wouldn’t be required, like absolutely 36 

required, to do the assessment, but it would certainly help 37 

quite a bit if those data were able to be contributed. 38 

 39 

MR. PEARCE:  I have the PowerPoint and I’m looking at it right 40 

now from the last meeting and there’s a clear void in that age 41 

structure and that’s what we need to do and so anything we can 42 

do with any sort of tagging program that helps us down the road 43 

in the future I think is important. 44 

 45 

I don’t know if we need a motion to that effect.  I think that 46 

we’ve already got stuff going with the different states and I 47 

think we’re going to talk about that more a little later, but 48 
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what I would like to be able to figure out is what the states 1 

are doing now and also, how do we incorporate our great 2 

charterboats or our great offshore fishermen to do tagging and 3 

stuff? 4 

 5 

DR. PONWITH:  I know that if the states are tagging fish right 6 

now, they have a purpose behind that tagging program, where you 7 

have an objective and then you design your tagging program to 8 

achieve that objective. 9 

 10 

Whenever you look Gulf-wide and try and do something that’s more 11 

comprehensive, it usually would start with taking the bits and 12 

pieces and seeing how you can knit them together into a more 13 

comprehensive program, but there’s a second stage to that and 14 

that is, can you find some harmony in the purpose of that, so 15 

that the protocols you use for the tagging match the question 16 

you’re trying to answer. 17 

 18 

That’s really critical in terms of the statistical power of the 19 

analysis that you can get out of that program.  You certainly 20 

can take these individual states or academic programs and knit 21 

them together and learn more collectively than you would have 22 

known by any one of the individual, but it’s going to be a much, 23 

much more powerful tool if the study design is, at the onset, 24 

unified with one question and the protocols are standardized, so 25 

that the analysis of those data is more straightforward and 26 

statistically powerful.  It’s just something to keep in mind.  I 27 

like what I’m hearing.  There are advantages in unity and the 28 

way it’s approached. 29 

 30 

MR. RINDONE:  To the concept of standardizing data collection 31 

methods, perhaps that’s something that particularly the state 32 

directors could talk about, to make sure that any current and 33 

future programs mesh amongst the states, so that these data can 34 

be used in the most applicable manner possible for a Gulf-wide 35 

assessment. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  We may be ready, and this is in light of what 38 

Bonnie and Ryan just said, but I just want to make certain that 39 

I’m understanding correctly and then I will make a motion.  40 

Would a better platform, because of the scientific need in 41 

setting up the program properly, come from Gulf States, possibly 42 

with the SEAMAP Red Drum Committee?  If so, I would make a 43 

motion to defer that to the workgroup.  That would get the five 44 

state directors together and it would put it under a scientific 45 

body to create such a program. 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  Dave, can you answer that? 48 
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 1 

MR. DONALDSON:  We can certainly convene that group and discuss 2 

that issue if that’s the pleasure of this group. 3 

 4 

MR. PEARCE:  I don’t expect to see anything done here today, but 5 

this is the exact discussion that I think we would like to have, 6 

is how do we proceed past where we are and to begin development 7 

of a program that utilizes our great fishery that we have here 8 

that we’re not utilizing today to get us not just data for red 9 

drum, but for other species into the future as we go? 10 

 11 

I think what we do here today and the discussion we’re having 12 

here today and as we get into the next couple of meetings or so, 13 

hopefully we can come up with some sort of a protocol, whether 14 

it’s through Gulf States and you guys or through the council, 15 

that gets this done. 16 

 17 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s the point I’m getting to.  I think the 18 

design -- We want to have the design structured in such a way 19 

that it’s right the first time and I think a scientific body 20 

would be the right body. 21 

 22 

Let me try to phrase the motion and I will definitely let Dave 23 

edit it as needed.  The motion is that we request the SEAMAP Red 24 

Drum Workgroup to formulate a Gulf-wide tagging program, 25 

incorporating what the various states already have in their red 26 

drum tagging program and so using the existing ideas and 27 

incorporating that into a Gulf-wide program.  That would 28 

incorporate people from five states plus the scientific body and 29 

people from the Science Center.  They would all be involved in 30 

that discussion. 31 

 32 

MR. PEARCE:  Do we have a second?  We have a second.  I would 33 

like to hear from the other states how they feel about that, 34 

because I’m really trying to tie all the states together and if 35 

that’s the way they would like to do it.  Kevin, can you comment 36 

on this? 37 

 38 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, I think that would be an appropriate avenue.  39 

We have some history there with trying to develop the vertical 40 

line sampling that’s been previously discussed and certainly 41 

SEAMAP offers a long-standing group or forum to discuss that and 42 

I think it would be appropriate to have it at the Commission. 43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  Dale? 45 

 46 

MR. DIAZ:  I also think it would be a good idea and we would be 47 

in favor of that. 48 
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 1 

MR. PEARCE:  Martha? 2 

 3 

MS. BADEMAN:  Agreed. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  It looks like we have formulated an idea or a plan 6 

that we can move past where we are.  Where is Robin?  Texas has 7 

left the building.  That’s good.  We can pass anything now and 8 

we’re ready to go.  We are going to open red drum tomorrow, 9 

right? 10 

 11 

MR. MATENS:  I guess this is not a concern, but it would be an 12 

objective of mine, to make sure that we don’t have a duplicative 13 

program.  I know that Louisiana is -- I am not speaking for 14 

them, but our biologists are happy with the program we have. 15 

 16 

Bonnie, can you kind of talk about what might have to be done 17 

differently or is there something we’re missing?  I know you’re 18 

not familiar with our program, but -- 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  Let’s get this motion.  Robin, have you seen the 21 

motion?  I want to make sure all the states are happy with what 22 

we’re trying to do. 23 

 24 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am not on your committee.  25 

 26 

MR. PEARCE:  I know you’re not, but I’ve asked all the other 27 

states and we’re trying to request that SEAMAP Red Drum 28 

Workgroup formulate a Gulf-wide red drum tagging program.  29 

Everyone is in unison that that’s a good idea and a way to start 30 

the thought process anyway. 31 

 32 

MR. RIECHERS:  Harlon, we’ve been around this table on this 33 

discussion a lot.  When that group comes up with a plan, we’ll 34 

review it and look at it. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  All right, good.  I think we have a motion on the 37 

floor and we’ve talked to everybody.  Any opposition to this 38 

motion on the floor?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  With 39 

that, I think we have formulated a plan and I’m going to go to 40 

Dale. 41 

 42 

MR. DIAZ:  I just want to mention something that Robin said.  43 

Robin, I think this is a committee of the whole right now and 44 

not just the Red Drum Committee, if I’m not mistaken.  Is that 45 

correct? 46 

 47 

MR. MATENS:  I would curious, certainly from Bonnie, but in your 48 
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mind, Bonnie, how would this work?  I know you don’t know what 1 

we’re doing and it’s unfair to ask you that, but what points 2 

would you want to see in a program like this? 3 

 4 

DR. PONWITH:  The main point of my intervention before is that 5 

I’m hearing that there are several tagging programs out there 6 

and I’m certain that each of them has their own objective and 7 

the design for each of those programs were specific to achieving 8 

that one objective and that’s good for those individual 9 

programs. 10 

 11 

If you’re looking at the Gulf-wide stock of red drum and you 12 

want to look at it in the collective, revisiting those protocols 13 

to decide what is the research question you’re tackling and make 14 

sure that, going forward, any collective effort you’re doing as 15 

a group addresses a specific question, so that the design that 16 

you implement tackles that question effectively in a way that’s 17 

statistically sound is what we’re after. 18 

 19 

I can’t tell you this is wrong with this program or that is 20 

wrong or you should be doing this and not that, but it’s a 21 

matter of taking a look at what is being done and what the 22 

protocols are and be cognizant of those as you look at something 23 

that’s more comprehensive, to make sure you’re getting the 24 

absolute most out of the effort that you can. 25 

 26 

MR. MATENS:  I guess that would, right now, the way this stands, 27 

that would be under the purview of the Gulf Commission? 28 

 29 

DR. PONWITH:  I think it was a working group under the 30 

Commission and so it’s a team of people who are already working 31 

on data collection that would specifically look at that 32 

question, yes. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other comments on that issue or any other 35 

discussion on that issue?  If not, I think we’ve accomplished 36 

what I hoped we would accomplish.  With that, we’re going to go 37 

into Other Business and Dale. 38 

 39 

RED DRUM OTHER BUSINESS 40 

DISCUSSION OF DEVELOPMENT OF AN ABC FOR RED DRUM 41 

 42 

MR. DIAZ:  I would like to make a motion and see if I can get a 43 

second and then after that, we can have some discussion, if 44 

that’s appropriate. 45 

 46 

I would move that sufficient analysis be performed by the 47 

Southeast Fisheries Science Center and other appropriate 48 



27 

 

organizations and provided to the SSC to allow for red drum ABC 1 

determination for the Gulf of Mexico stock and that a report on 2 

the results be provided to the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 3 

Council by the April 2014 council meeting. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  Do we have a second?  This is a committee of the 6 

whole and so anybody can second.  Corky seconds.  We have a 7 

motion and a second and is there discussion?  Dr. Crabtree, is 8 

this doable or should any changes be made to this motion? 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will defer to Dr. Ponwith.  I am not sure what 11 

“sufficient analysis” really means here, but -- 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Is there some other verbiage we should put in the 14 

motion? 15 

 16 

DR. PONWITH:  I think if I understand what you’re saying is 17 

we’ve had discussions before about whether data exist that are 18 

adequate for conducting a traditional stock assessment and the 19 

last couple of council meetings, we have come back and answered 20 

that and the answer is no, that we don’t have the data that we 21 

need and we’ve polled the states on what they have. 22 

 23 

We have looked at that and we’ve determined there aren’t enough 24 

data to do a traditional stock assessment, number one, and 25 

number two is we created a short list of the additional 26 

information we believed we would need to do a traditional stock 27 

assessment. 28 

 29 

If I understand what I’m hearing on this, it is to look a second 30 

time at what we have in hand and determine if it’s adequate for 31 

using some of the data-poor approaches for understanding the 32 

status of that stock at a level that is adequate to allow kind 33 

of a pilot-scale, very conservative fishery in the EEZ.  Before 34 

I go any further, let me ask if that is what your intent is in 35 

the motion. 36 

 37 

MR. DIAZ:  That is my intent.  I am not really worried about 38 

whether or not we try to worry about a fishery in the EEZ at 39 

this point, but it’s just we’re -- I just want to have the data 40 

reviewed by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and the SSC 41 

and to come back and give us some information to see if we are 42 

even trying to manage this fishery for OY. 43 

 44 

If the SSC determines, by some data-poor methods, that we can 45 

indeed set an ABC, then the council can discuss at that point 46 

what or if anything should be done, but at least we’ll have a 47 

little bit more information than we have now. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  Bonnie, we’ve been talking about this and bouncing 2 

this can down the road forever and it seems like we’ve certainly 3 

got a tremendous amount of data from inshore activities, inshore 4 

effort.  5 

 6 

This council, many years ago, asked the states to take whatever 7 

measures necessary to reduce the take of red drum that was being 8 

done in the estuarine areas.  The take was too high in inshore 9 

waters and they asked for an escapement rate of 20 percent.  10 

Then it went to 30 percent. 11 

 12 

Independent of each other, I think each state’s separate 13 

assessments have shown that escapement, if not at 30 percent or 14 

whatever, it’s higher than that in some places.  Now, if we have 15 

been able to get stock assessments for data-poor species like 16 

gray triggerfish, for example -- We sure as heck have got a lot 17 

more data on red drum than we have on other species and we’ve 18 

come up with assessments. 19 

 20 

As I appreciate this motion, we just want to see what 21 

information can be provided to allow the SSC to give us an ABC.  22 

If the ABC is zero, so be it, but the states have implemented 23 

tremendous management measures, bag limits, size limits, one 24 

fish over a certain amount and things of that sort. 25 

 26 

The EEZ, other than -- Well, the EEZ has been closed since 1988 27 

or 1989 and if there are fish that are available to be taken, I 28 

think we should give our fishermen an opportunity to be able to 29 

harvest some of these fish and if there’s not -- If ABC comes 30 

back at zero, so be it, but it’s time that we try to do 31 

something about it, because this is an opportunity and I think 32 

it’s time. 33 

 34 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I guess I’m going to try to make the point I 35 

think that Bonnie is trying to make.  We do know a lot about red 36 

drum inshore.  We know a lot and all the states have done 37 

research, but the problem is once they go offshore and into the 38 

EEZ, it becomes a data-poor stock, even though it’s data-rich 39 

near-shore.  Without harvest and without any kind of age 40 

frequency information, is it possible to come up with an 41 

estimate of what ABC is?  I don’t know how you do it.  I don’t 42 

know if it’s possible.  ABC is --  43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  We already do that with an ORCS method, Only 45 

Reliable Catch Stocks, and this is considered one stock in the 46 

state and the federal waters and so all of this data could add 47 

to what we’re talking about here and I think it’s time that, 48 
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like Corky said, we put it all on the table and see if there’s a 1 

possibility of an ABC. 2 

 3 

MR. WILLIAMS:  But is there any way to synthesize all that 4 

together?  I don’t think there is.  There is nothing known.  Bob 5 

is going to collect some information, I guess, or his graduate 6 

student, from the offshore.  At least we’ll have some 7 

information on the age structure off of Alabama.  I am not sure 8 

what the next step is beyond that though in order to come up 9 

with an allowable biological catch. 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  This is a continuation of the discussion we had 12 

the last meeting and possibly meetings before.  My timeframe 13 

gets all blown together, but at that meeting, or it might have 14 

been two meetings ago, we had a quick roundtable of the state 15 

directors and we tried to figure out how we could get a proposal 16 

submitted to get age structure and we were against the gun and 17 

Dave was going to have Jeff Rester write it up and kind of to 18 

the rescue came Dr. Sean Powers, who has worked with us since.  19 

We have handfuls of calls and involved on the calls is people 20 

from St. Pete and it’s been involved. 21 

 22 

I think it’s gotten a lot deeper than where twelve of the people 23 

here at the table realize and we’re at the point where Sean 24 

Powers is the lead researcher and he will be doing a Gulf-wide 25 

sampling strategy throughout the states and it’s not just off of 26 

Alabama. 27 

 28 

It’s to solve this age structure unknown, but my thought was 29 

that’s where we were going to get this next stock assessment 30 

accomplished and anything before then would be premature.  I 31 

know, Dale, it’s real passionate to you, but I think this jumps 32 

where we are trying to get the next stock assessment done.  I 33 

support the concept, but not the timing of the motion and that’s 34 

all. 35 

 36 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am kind of like Myron.  I support the concept 37 

of getting the information so that we can analyze the stocks and 38 

we did that -- I think we had this same discussion in 2008 and 39 

we sent a group off that came back and they told us what we had 40 

to collect and we didn’t necessarily follow that up with that 41 

collection and we’re back here doing it again.  What we need to 42 

do is figure out what that is and go collect it and then have 43 

the analysis of that feed into a stock assessment.   44 

 45 

The other part to that, and it’s getting lost in the 46 

conversation and it seems to always get lost in this 47 

conversation, is the ABC is now the amount of catch in landings 48 
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and poundage that’s coming out of those estuarine fisheries 1 

right now.  That is the ABC, the last time we set it, moving 2 

forward. 3 

 4 

That being said, what you’re asking is is there an ABC plus?  We 5 

don’t know what that plus is in the offshore fishery and so 6 

that’s what we’re trying to get a hold of. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  What we did -- We didn’t have an ABC for red 9 

drum.  All we did was set the ACL equal to zero and so we just 10 

didn’t deal with the issue.  We just made a decision to keep the 11 

EEZ closed. 12 

 13 

In terms of assessments and things, it’s whatever you all want 14 

to do, but we have a lot of unassessed stocks that are status 15 

unknown that we allow fishing for and there are data-poor 16 

methods that could potentially be applied here to get an ABC in 17 

lieu of a stock assessment. 18 

 19 

It’s whatever you guys want to do.  I think ultimately the real 20 

decision here is is there enough interest in trying to open up 21 

the EEZ to allow some level of take to go through all of this or 22 

what we really have now is a management strategy that relies on 23 

a big closed area, which is the EEZ. 24 

 25 

If the support is not there to change that management strategy 26 

and make a change to it, then I don’t know that this goes 27 

anywhere, but I find it hard to believe that you couldn’t come 28 

up with an ABC for the Gulf of Mexico without a stock 29 

assessment, because I think there are a lot of data-poor methods 30 

that could be applied. 31 

 32 

MR. ANSON:  I am kind of torn, Dale.  I understand what you’re 33 

trying to do here and I’m certainly in support of any effort to 34 

try to evaluate the fishery and see what capacity it has to have 35 

some additional harvest, if in fact it can support it. 36 

 37 

I also understand the resources, human and fiscal, and so there 38 

is some, particularly in light of the 2016 schedule for a full-39 

blown assessment, assuming that data comes in that will provide 40 

the detail that the assessment would require in order to do it 41 

properly. 42 

 43 

Dr. Powers’ research is, in my mind, or as far as I know, is 44 

dependent upon approval through Saltonstall-Kennedy Grant and so 45 

if that proposal is not accepted, I think it might be 46 

appropriate to go ahead with this, but until we officially find 47 

out that it is or isn’t, I think it might be a little premature 48 
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to try to start the ball rolling with this approach with the 1 

potential of the actual data that’s needed to do the full-blown 2 

assessment is determined whether or not we’re going to go 3 

forward.  I am not going to be in support of this motion. 4 

 5 

MR. PERRET:  I am all for additional research, but Myron, Robin, 6 

Kevin, I hope Dr. Powers gets funded and I hope the tagging work 7 

goes forward, but I don’t think it’s premature to get the 8 

science to tell us whether yea or nay we can harvest one or more 9 

red drum in the EEZ of Gulf of Mexico.  Premature?  It’s been 10 

closed for twenty-plus years to harvest. 11 

 12 

I don’t know how many council meetings I’ve participated in 13 

where members of the public from every state in the Gulf has 14 

asked us for some assistance and allow for harvest of red drum 15 

in the EEZ, especially a lot of the charterboat people along the 16 

Gulf.  It would help their operations, the recreational anglers. 17 

 18 

Now, whether or not that’s premature, a twenty-plus-year closure 19 

and all we’re asking for is a science analysis to tell us what’s 20 

there and then let the SSC decide whether there is indeed an 21 

allowable ABC, I don’t know. 22 

 23 

Dr. Crabtree is absolutely correct that data-poor stocks, we’ve 24 

come up with assessments to figure out what the allowable take 25 

could be and why there is so much dismay by this council to do 26 

anything with red drum just staggers my imagination.  This 27 

fishery has been closed since the late 1980s and here we are 28 

just trying to get a scientific-sufficient analysis to see 29 

whether or not we can have any allowable ABC. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other discussion on the motion?  32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I would just remind the committee that this is a 34 

committee of the whole and instead of just the Red Drum 35 

Committee. 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other discussion on this motion?  If there is 38 

no discussion, I would like to bring it to a vote and I would 39 

like raised hands.  Let’s see who votes for and against.  All 40 

those in favor of the motion please raise your hand; all against 41 

raise your hand.  The motion fails.  Bonnie, did you have a 42 

comment? 43 

 44 

DR. PONWITH:  I guess it’s moot if the motion failed. 45 

 46 

MR. PEARCE:  With that, any other business to come before this 47 

committee?  Hearing none, my committee is adjourned. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That concludes the 2 

business for today.  I want to remind you that Roy Crabtree has 3 

a meeting, a roundtable discussion, immediately after this.  4 

Roy, how long? 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  Two minutes. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Two minutes.  We are recessed until in the 9 

morning at 8:30 and it will be Data Collection and Mr. Pearce 10 

will be back on the agenda. 11 

 12 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:50 p.m., October 29, 13 

2013.) 14 

 15 

- - - 16 

 17 

October 30, 2013 18 

 19 

WEDNESDAY MORNING SESSION 20 

 21 

- - - 22 

 23 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 24 

Council reconvened at the Doubletree Hotel, New Orleans, 25 

Louisiana, Wednesday morning, October 30, 2013, and was called 26 

to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Pearce, you’re up with Data Collection. 29 

 30 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, before we start that, before we 31 

leave Red Drum altogether, I was on the prevailing side 32 

yesterday on the vote to set an ABC and I want to make a motion 33 

to reconsider asking the SSC to set an ABC for red drum. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion to reconsider.  We need a 36 

second.   37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Perret seconded.  I guess since we’re in 41 

full session and this was a committee of the whole, we all can 42 

deal with it.  Would you like to speak to that, please? 43 

 44 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I am trying to remember.  It’s been so long since 45 

I did this, but I’m thinking that’s not a debatable motion, but 46 

I’m not positive.  I don’t know if anybody -- Can you debate a 47 

motion to reconsider? 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe you can, but Mara is checking.  Didn’t 2 

you get your abbreviated Roberts Rules of Order? 3 

 4 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I left it in Tallahassee and I’m sorry.  5 

Actually, mine wasn’t abbreviated.  Mine is sort of massive, 6 

actually.  We can do whatever we want on it, I guess. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It’s debatable. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think that it’s debatable, but I would like to 11 

have discussion about it and your reason for reconsidering, if 12 

that’s possible. 13 

 14 

MR. WILLIAMS:  As Corky Perret pointed out yesterday, this 15 

fishery has been closed for twenty-five years.  I personally am 16 

not in favor of ever -- I was part of the original group that 17 

got this fishery closed and I made a lobbying trip to Washington 18 

years ago to help get this fishery closed, but I think it is 19 

fair to try to find out, to acquire the knowledge to find out, 20 

whether there is a potential ABC out there. 21 

 22 

I may not vote for that, for ever allowing this fishery to 23 

reopen.  My guess is that I won’t, but I don’t think there’s 24 

anything wrong in asking the scientific question as to whether 25 

there is and whether the SSC can set that ABC and so I am 26 

absolutely not opposed to a scientific inquiry and if they can 27 

do it, then I think we ought to do it. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  Any further discussion?  I might 30 

note that we have one member that is absent today.  Mr. Riley 31 

had to leave and so he was on the prevailing side of that and so 32 

we have one less vote. 33 

 34 

MR. ANSON:  I had voted against the motion yesterday, but I will 35 

support the motion today, after consideration of the extended 36 

period that the federal waters have been closed for this fishery 37 

and just trying to better understand where we stand with this 38 

particular fishery. 39 

 40 

I mentioned that potentially there will be some additional data 41 

collection activities that might be coming forth soon, but that 42 

is dependent upon some approval for some funding and if it goes 43 

through, it will be 2016 until the assessment is done and then 44 

sometime after that we would be able to have some sort of idea 45 

where we stand with the fishery and so I will be in support of 46 

the motion. 47 

 48 



34 

 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for the reconsideration, Roy.  I really 1 

appreciate it.  I think that we’ve done this for other data-poor 2 

species.  All we’re looking at is asking the SSC to see if 3 

there’s a possibility to have an ABC at all. 4 

 5 

We’re not asking who catches it or what we do with it or if we 6 

ever do anything with it, but I think that I agree with Roy that 7 

we need to consider it and look at it and just let’s give it a 8 

fair hearing, so to speak.  I will be in favor of it, of course. 9 

 10 

MR. RIECHERS:  I want to ask just a procedural question.  This 11 

brings up the previous motion, basically.  Normally, that’s what 12 

I would have thought we were going to do and then I would just 13 

suggest that maybe it’s the wording of your motion that -- 14 

Because, frankly, the previous motion said you will do this and 15 

not do a scientific inquiry.  We may want to consider that when 16 

your other motion gets up. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Phyllis, could you put the other motion up? 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with Mr. Riechers.  I think, 21 

procedurally, we need to vote on the motion to reconsider and 22 

then we would pull up the original motion and then if you want 23 

to make modifications to that motion with a substitute motion, I 24 

suppose we can do that. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  If there’s no further discussion on the motion 27 

to reconsider -- 28 

 29 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s the same conversation we’ve had for the last 30 

couple of meetings.  It goes back -- It reminds me of the 31 

grouper longline amendment and it reminds me of so many times on 32 

the eve of a stock assessment we’re going to try to make a 33 

decision before we have the facts. 34 

 35 

I know the fishery has been closed down, but we don’t have any 36 

additional scientific information.  Now, I know we’re 37 

deliberating whether we should reconsider the motion or not and 38 

I would choose not to reconsider it, because the discussion that 39 

took place at the time of the motion was that Gulf-wide would 40 

undertake a study of adult red drum in the EEZ, which would then 41 

be going into a stock assessment. 42 

 43 

We are asking our scientific staff to do a stock assessment or 44 

to get an ABC, they have to have an assessment and to do this 45 

when they came to us and said they don’t have the data.  The 46 

last couple of meetings, we discussed that they don’t have the 47 

data. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  I think this out of order, Myron.  It has nothing 2 

to do with whether we’re going to reconsider or not reconsider. 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  I will bring up the same argument if this passes. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  But if you want to go on, I want to respond to you. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me go to Mr. Perret.  You were next. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  All I’m going to say is Mr. Fischer talks about the 11 

eve of a stock assessment and the red drum stock assessment is 12 

scheduled for 2016.  I don’t think that’s the eve, Myron. 13 

 14 

MR. PEARCE:  I concur with Corky.  That’s exactly what I was 15 

going to say.  We’re a long way from a stock assessment here and 16 

it could be 2017 or 2018 before we get any results. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s go ahead and vote on this motion.  The 19 

motion is to reconsider setting a red drum ABC.  All in favor 20 

say aye; opposed.  I believe the prevailing side is to 21 

reconsider.  The motion passes.  You have the motion before you.  22 

Is there discussion on this motion? 23 

 24 

DR. SHIPP:  I voted against this motion, but philosophically, I 25 

agree that we should have the -- What bothers me about this 26 

motion is the second and third words, “sufficient analysis be 27 

performed”.  If we could somehow change that, then I could be 28 

supportive of the motion. 29 

 30 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I have a substitute motion that I would like to 31 

make and that might do it for Bob and I don’t know.  My 32 

substitute motion, and I gave this to Phyllis earlier, is to ask 33 

the SSC whether they can set an ABC for the red drum in the Gulf 34 

of Mexico.  It’s pretty simple. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and a second.  The motion is to 37 

ask the SSC whether they can set an ABC for the red drum in the 38 

Gulf.  That is quite a different motion than the other motion. 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just be clear that we’re talking about an ABC for 41 

the entire Gulf of Mexico, state waters and federal waters and 42 

everywhere, not specific to one section or the other. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 45 

 46 

MS. BADEMAN:  That brings up a good point.  We’re not interested 47 

in this, our agency, and if we even go down this road and we set 48 
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an ABC and we get an ACL, again that ACL, would it be applied 1 

Gulf-wide?  I don’t know that we’re ready to manage a state red 2 

drum fishery under an ACL. 3 

 4 

Each of our states have very different regulations and I don’t 5 

even -- We’re not interested in going down that road.  I think 6 

the management we have in Florida works.  We essentially have a 7 

refuge closed area under the situation now with the EEZ closure 8 

and those stocks, at least in Florida, we assess our stocks 9 

pretty regularly, every couple of years, and that seems to be 10 

working for us.  That’s all I will say. 11 

 12 

MR. PERRET:  Martha brings up a very good point.  Florida 13 

assesses that red drum stock every few years and if I can recall 14 

correctly, Florida’s assessment shows in excess or right at the 15 

30 percent request that we asked the states to do, as had the 16 

assessment for all the states. 17 

 18 

We probably wouldn’t be here today if when the three inland 19 

states in the northern Gulf, when they entered the union if they 20 

had got the nine-mile territorial sea.  Unfortunately, the 21 

states of Louisiana, Mississippi, and Alabama got only three 22 

miles. 23 

 24 

Florida and Texas have enjoyed, Florida west coast and Texas, 25 

have enjoyed allowing harvest of red drum in that nine miles.  26 

Unfortunately, the other three states have not.  All we’re 27 

asking is for the science to determine whether or not there’s an 28 

ABC for red drum in the Gulf of Mexico. 29 

 30 

The next arguments over ACLs and so on and so forth may or may 31 

not take place, depending upon what the scientists tell us.  32 

Again, we’re just asking for science on this fish that the 33 

fishery has been closed since 1988 or 1989 and it certainly 34 

seems to me that we should be all for getting better science. 35 

 36 

MR. WILLIAMS:  To try to relieve people, I don’t have any 37 

intention whatsoever here of trying to ever open up a commercial 38 

fishery again, but I am intrigued by the possibility that we 39 

might be able to allow some of these charterboat guys to bring 40 

in one red drum once in a while. 41 

 42 

When I was working for the State of Florida, there was a lot of 43 

interest in people being allowed to take a red drum over the 44 

slot limit that we gave them and if there’s some way that we 45 

could accommodate that -- I realize that other people that might 46 

vote for my motion see it differently, but that’s the way I see 47 

it, but if there’s some way that we could accommodate them, I 48 
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might be willing to do it and I don’t know, but at the very 1 

least, we ought to ask the scientists whether it’s even possible 2 

and I am going to be quiet now. 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  I think, because of the complexity of this, what 5 

we have to do, if staff could refresh everyone on how the 6 

management takes place, because we’re presently managing on an 7 

escapement rate and would this be totally limited to the EEZ or 8 

would these regulations now creep into state waters and even 9 

into the estuarine areas?  I think this is one of the items we 10 

have to consider and is this part of the motion?  What’s limited 11 

by this motion? 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s a good question.  Go ahead, Mr. Riechers. 14 

 15 

MR. RIECHERS:  Are you going to let someone try to answer 16 

Myron’s question or do you just want me to -- I will ask another 17 

question while that same individual prepares his response to 18 

Myron.  Roy, part of my issue with the motion and part of the 19 

issue regarding the vote yesterday is that we’ve, unfortunately 20 

or fortunately, depending on how you want to look at it, we’ve 21 

talked about this almost at every Red Drum Committee meeting in 22 

the past several years. 23 

 24 

It has also been brought into Data Collection and the simple 25 

fact is we’ve asked this question several times and most 26 

recently, the last response is no, you need to go collect this 27 

data and that’s what we’re hopefully in the process of getting 28 

for the next stock assessment. 29 

 30 

I think the question has been answered in this respect.  Now, 31 

the twist here is the notion about data-poor stocks and so I 32 

don’t know about that, but, again, that’s I think the reason why 33 

some of us are voting now, is simply we’ve asked this question 34 

and it’s been answered.  Some folks don’t like the answer and so 35 

we keep asking it again, in some respects, but now I will, 36 

hopefully, get the question resolved for Mr. Fischer. 37 

 38 

I would just ask, when was the last time that we basically have 39 

passed this motion, because we’ve passed this motion several 40 

times.  Staff maybe knows the answer to that. 41 

 42 

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  I don’t know when the last time was that this 43 

came up, but I was just going to mention that under our ABC 44 

control rule, Tier 1 of the control rule requires a stock 45 

assessment and so we don’t have one.  I noticed on the tentative 46 

SEDAR schedule that there’s one scheduled for 2016. 47 

 48 
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Tier 2 is not usable in its current format and we’re trying to 1 

work on revising that.  Tier 3, which is for data-poor stocks, 2 

relies on having a catch history from which we can look at the 3 

average catch and then set an ABC and an OFL based upon that 4 

average catch, but obviously we don’t have an average catch 5 

since 1988. 6 

 7 

If we were to set some sort of an ABC, we would have to go 8 

outside of the ABC control rule that we currently have.  There 9 

is no provision that would allow us to set an ABC for red drum 10 

at this time. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Fischer, do you want to ask your question 13 

again or has it been answered? 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  That didn’t come close to answering my question.  16 

My question is what would this ABC respond to?  Would it be 17 

solely the stocks in the EEZ or would it creep into state 18 

territorial sea and state inland waters?  I want to know what 19 

would be controlled by this ABC that we’re requesting. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Williams, what’s your thought on your 22 

motion? 23 

 24 

MR. WILLIAMS:  The ABC would be the ABC for the Gulf, it would 25 

seem to me.  That’s what we’ve asked for, for the whole Gulf. 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  Martha, you’re saying also estuarine waters?  28 

That’s the way I would read it. 29 

 30 

MR. MATENS:  This is an important issue for us in Louisiana.  We 31 

are perfectly happy in Louisiana with a five fish redfish limit 32 

and a slot length of one over twenty-seven.  This is important 33 

to our charter guys and this is important to our recreational 34 

guys. 35 

 36 

The issue of catching a redfish in offshore waters -- Quite 37 

frankly, and this is a question I have not asked the charter 38 

community, but my gut feeling is it’s not an issue for us.  No 39 

one wants to keep a redfish off of three miles or nine miles, 40 

whatever we have. 41 

 42 

I submit that my colleague, Mr. Perret, is correct.  If 43 

Mississippi had nine miles, I think their charter fleet would be 44 

okay with that and maybe they should work on that first. 45 

 46 

MR. PEARCE:  To answer my esteemed colleague’s question, we’ve 47 

had much public testimony from the charter fishery wanting to 48 
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keep red drum in federal waters, particularly when we had lower 1 

limits and lower bag limits and everything. 2 

 3 

We’ve already had public testimony that says that they would 4 

really like to do that.  The second thing, to answer Robin’s 5 

question, is we do have landings and we do have escapement 6 

rates.  We do have things to look at and it’s not that we don’t 7 

and so I think it would fall into the Tier 2 probably, and I’m 8 

not sure, and go under the Only Reliable Catch Stocks program, 9 

because we have a lot of data. 10 

 11 

We’ve given many reports here showing all the data the different 12 

states have and all the stuff that we’ve got to look at.  All 13 

we’re asking is for the SSC to look at it and see if it’s a 14 

possibility and nothing else. 15 

 16 

I think there is plenty of information out there for them to 17 

look at.  There’s more than enough for them to say whether we 18 

can do this or not and I just think we need to -- I don’t see 19 

anything wrong with doing that, because that’s just one step and 20 

it doesn’t go any further after that. 21 

 22 

MR. ANSON:  I have two comments.  The first comment is that I 23 

would make a suggestion to edit the substitute motion to read 24 

“to ask the SSC to set an ABC” and not “whether they can set”, 25 

because that can provide you an answer of yes or no, in my mind. 26 

 27 

The second thing is Steve had mentioned about the data-poor 28 

stocks and the Tier 3 level that they would entail relative to 29 

setting an ABC or doing some sort of stock assessment and a 30 

data-poor stock is that, it’s data poor.  I would tend to argue 31 

that a zero, in as much harvest from federal waters, is a number 32 

and it’s something that provides value and has some usefulness, 33 

I guess, relative to determining what impact those landings or 34 

no landings have in an assessment.  That’s my comment. 35 

 36 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would disagree a little bit with Mr. Atran’s 37 

statement that we don’t have a catch history.  We do have a 38 

catch history for red drum.  It’s ten-million-plus pounds a year 39 

I think are caught and I think you could apply one of our 40 

control rules to it. 41 

 42 

Now, there are some complexities here and there could be a shift 43 

in selectivities, because if you allow EEZ harvest, you’re going 44 

to presumably bring in some older fish, but I think that would 45 

depend on how we proceeded with a reopening and what we did with 46 

size limits and those kinds of things. 47 

 48 



40 

 

We’re asking for an ABC for the entire Gulf of Mexico and I 1 

believe under any circumstance that we would likely reopen this 2 

fishery, the vast majority of the harvest would continue to come 3 

from state waters and we would be talking about potentially a 4 

very small change in that. 5 

 6 

It may be that the SSC says there is great uncertainties with 7 

doing this and we end up with an ABC that’s reduced enough that 8 

we’re not able to do much with it, but we won’t know until they 9 

take a look at this. 10 

 11 

I think if we had a little bit to work with in terms of an ABC 12 

that there probably are ways that you could allow one fish from 13 

the EEZ.  Maybe you make it subject to the state size limit 14 

requirements where it’s landed and given the slot limits in some 15 

states, you probably would see very few fish brought in from the 16 

EEZ, because they would be bigger than the slot limit.  Then it 17 

could fall to the states to decide whether they want to do what 18 

I believe Texas does with some limited number of tags or 19 

something to allow a trophy fish.  I think there are different 20 

ways you could come at this and so it’s worth inquiring. 21 

 22 

MR. RINDONE:  Several council meetings ago, I gave a history of 23 

management on red drum in the Gulf as well as covering state 24 

management and also a history of the special working groups, the 25 

SSC meetings, the AP meetings and committee and council 26 

meetings.  If the council so pleases, I can certainly provide 27 

that information again. 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  I would like to call the question, please. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have two other questions and let me take 32 

those and then I have one for Bonnie. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  Roy, did you accept Kevin’s friendly amendment? 35 

 36 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, I will. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  Then we need to change that.  Do they know how to 39 

change it? 40 

 41 

MR. WILLIAMS:  He wanted me to just drop “whether they can” and 42 

put in “to”. 43 

 44 

MR. FISCHER:  I just want to remind everyone of the complexities 45 

of what we have here.  If we’re going to possibly change 46 

something that affects state waters, we have five commissions 47 

and we have to work with their managers to create something new 48 
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on a fishery that’s deemed by many as the greatest success in 1 

the Gulf, where you have an unlimited harvest from Brownsville 2 

to Key West 365 days a year. 3 

 4 

The caveat is you protect the brood stock and so we have anglers 5 

-- We manage offshore fishermen is what we predominantly do, but 6 

here, we’re getting into managing estuarine fishermen and so we 7 

are allowing the states to control their harvest and this motion 8 

could set that aside and that’s what my concern is. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have got question for Bonnie, but Mr. Perret 11 

has something to that point. 12 

 13 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Fischer, if you recall correctly, when the 14 

problem with red drum happened, it was due to overexploitation 15 

in the estuarine waters.  Now, to the states credit, they put 16 

size limits and greatly reduced the bag limits.  It was not 17 

because of the harvest in the EEZ waters and the offshore 18 

waters, but it was because of too many fish were being taken in 19 

the estuarine areas. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  I just want to speak to the last comment, because 22 

we keep trying to parse this stock as if it’s an offshore stock 23 

and it’s different than the inshore stock.  It is one stock.  24 

The ABC that we’re talking about in this motion, or let’s just 25 

put it in terms of harvest, the harvest that we’re talking 26 

about, we’ve chosen to harvest this fishery in those state 27 

waters, in estuarine systems, as opposed to harvesting it 28 

offshore. 29 

 30 

There can be different selectivities.  We could have chosen 31 

something totally different, but that’s not what we chose at the 32 

time and so it’s been managed like this.  I am not opposed to 33 

looking at it and seeing where we are reflective of that.  We 34 

have approved that by this council many times.  This motion, 35 

however, says set an ABC and that’s quite a bit different than 36 

saying let’s go assess the stock. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  I appreciate the states and all the hard work 39 

they’ve done, but you’ve got to remember that that fish in the 40 

Gulf is owned by every citizen in this country.  The guy in 41 

Chicago that wants to get on Pam’s boat to catch a red drum 42 

should have that access.  They own that fish and so their 43 

possibility of having that harvest should be there if it’s 44 

available. 45 

 46 

I don’t know if it is or isn’t, but there if there is a fishery, 47 

then we should allow particularly the charterboats to have 48 
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access to that, because they give access to the people from the 1 

rest of this country that own that fish. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It seems like they have access to that fish in 4 

state waters. 5 

 6 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree, Mr. Chairman, but if they go offshore to 7 

fish and they’re fishing for anything else, they should have 8 

access. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Ponwith, I have a question.  What would the 11 

Science Center have to do to support this motion and how would 12 

it affect the SEDAR schedule that we have recently set for next 13 

year and the year after? 14 

 15 

DR. PONWITH:  Well, it’s a simple question with a complex 16 

answer.  It depends upon how complex an approach is desired with 17 

evaluating what the ABC would be.  Typically, I mean even some 18 

of the data-poor approaches take some data preparation and some 19 

analysis for consideration.  Let me give you an example. 20 

 21 

Maybe the simplest bookend, if you’re going to pick the easiest 22 

way to approach this problem -- In my mind, the easiest way 23 

could be done tomorrow and that is you take a look at what is 24 

being harvested now in the states and inland waters and you say 25 

a conservative ABC for the Gulf of Mexico would be that and you 26 

say that is what your ABC is and you can catch it anywhere you 27 

want to, rather than just in state waters. 28 

 29 

It’s a very low-risk venture from the biology.  It’s a little 30 

higher risk venture from the standpoint of the industry, because 31 

if there’s in any way it’s easier to catch the number of fish 32 

you’re catching right now by being able to do it in both the 33 

state waters and inland waters as well as in the EEZ, you run 34 

the risk that you’re going to hit that ABC, you’re going to hit 35 

an ACL affiliated with that ABC. 36 

 37 

That would be simple and would require very little analysis to 38 

set an ABC that’s linked to what you’re landing right now.  If 39 

that ABC is going to be created on the basis -- The logic of 40 

that would be is if the stock is flourishing now under 41 

contemporary management measures, logic tells you that the stock 42 

can withstand this level of take and that’s the logic. 43 

 44 

If you want to do an analysis that is applying data-poor 45 

procedures based on data that you have in hand, it would require 46 

data preparation and just the amount depends on how complex the 47 

analysis that the SSC would want to consider. 48 
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 1 

It’s a difficult question to answer.  I will tell you that right 2 

now the Science Center assessment scientists are still in 3 

recovery mode from the pace that they had to set to get the red 4 

snapper stock assessment done and that losing those assessment 5 

scientists in the middle of that actually puts some very intense 6 

pressure on the completion of that assessment and has had 7 

repercussions in the pace of the assessments that we’re working 8 

on right now and so they’re really pressed. 9 

 10 

You will want to, I’m sure, take that into consideration as the 11 

SSC contemplates what type of approach they would take, in the 12 

event that this motion passes. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  I have Dr. Dana and then we are 15 

going to vote on this motion. 16 

 17 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Chairman Boyd.  I have just two questions 18 

and one of them is for Johnny Greene.  Johnny, since you’re out 19 

there far offshore all the time, to what extent are you 20 

encountering redfish in the EEZ? 21 

 22 

MR. GREENE:  We do run across them on occasion.  It seems like 23 

they are time specific and it’s not that we run across them all 24 

year long, but in the spring and in the late fall and through 25 

the winter, we run across them a good bit and it seems that 26 

you’ll pull up on what I would consider a wreck to catch snapper 27 

or whatever and you’ll inadvertently catch one and not knowing 28 

what it is.  You will just see a big mark on the bottom machine 29 

and they will catch them. 30 

 31 

What I’ve noticed that bothers me greatly is that when you do 32 

release them in the deeper water, they don’t live and it would 33 

sure be nice to let somebody’s grandkid bring in a thirty-pound 34 

fish that’s going to die anyway and so I do encounter them and I 35 

do speak in favor of this motion. 36 

 37 

DR. DANA:  That was my first question and my second question 38 

would be -- I mean I really don’t like when we come back and 39 

revisit these kinds of issues because of someone on the 40 

prevailing side.  I think it’s kind of skirting -- It just seems 41 

to be a bad way to deal with the process. 42 

 43 

All of that said, we’re here where we are and is there any 44 

desire to hear what public comment is on this item, in that it 45 

would be -- Establishing an ABC would be somewhat federalizing a 46 

fishery that’s now handled by the states. 47 

 48 
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MR. FISCHER:  I have a clarification.  I would like to ask 1 

Bonnie or NOAA to explain, but did I understand that it’s 2 

possible, depending on this ABC or the outcome, but it could 3 

affect the recreational fishery as we see it today?  It could 4 

change bag limits or change size limits or change anything to do 5 

with the fishery? 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  If I could, no.  We manage the EEZ for red drum 8 

and we can get an ABC and it’s not going to be binding on the 9 

states and it’s not going to require the states to do anything.  10 

That will be ultimately their decision and if we get this ABC 11 

and decide we’re going to keep our ACL at zero and not make any 12 

change, then nothing will be any different. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  I just wanted some clarification and thank you. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s vote on this.  The substitute motion is to 17 

ask the SSC to set an ABC for red drum in the Gulf.  Let’s do a 18 

show of hands.  All in favor of this motion please raise your 19 

hand; all opposed to the motion please raise your hand.  The 20 

motion passes nine to five.  The substitute motion replaces the 21 

original motion and has passed.  Mr. Pearce, are you ready for 22 

Data Collection? 23 

 24 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE 25 

 26 

MR. PEARCE:  I think I can go home now.  Data Collection is 27 

being called to order.  I think everyone is here and are there 28 

any changes or additions to the agenda from the committee?  29 

Hearing none, can I have a motion to adopt the agenda as 30 

written? 31 

 32 

MS. BADEMAN:  So moved. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  Do we have a second?  We have a second.  Any 35 

opposition?  Hearing none, the agenda is adopted.  The minutes, 36 

I need a motion to approve the minutes, unless there are some 37 

changes to the minutes.  Can I have a motion?  We have a motion 38 

and do we have a second?  We have a second.  Any opposition to 39 

the approval of the minutes?  Hearing none, the minutes are 40 

approved.  The next step is the Action Guide and do you want to 41 

handle that? 42 

 43 

DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  Good morning and thank you, Mr. Chair.  For 44 

the Action Guide and Next Steps for the Data Collection 45 

Committee or the full council, the committee of the whole, we do 46 

not have the MRIP information available.  We had to cancel our 47 

SSC meeting and staff wasn’t able to look into that and so you 48 
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won’t be taking any action on Item Number IV today. 1 

 2 

For Item Number V, the discussion of electronic data collection 3 

and tagging program, we would like you to review and comment on 4 

that.  Item Number VI, the report on the appointment of the Gulf 5 

Council staff to the charterboat subcommittee, we would like you 6 

to appoint council staff or staff members to that subcommittee, 7 

in the form of a motion. 8 

 9 

You will receive an update on the commercial electronic logbook 10 

pilot program from Dr. Ponwith and we would like you to review 11 

and comment on that and where we are with the commercial logbook 12 

program and then you will receive a presentation from Louisiana 13 

Department of Wildlife and Fisheries on the creel survey and so 14 

we would you to review and comment on that.  Thank you. 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  Any comments on the action plan?  Next, since we’re 17 

not going to have the MRIP data discussion, we will go right 18 

into the discussion of electronic data collection and tagging 19 

programs.   20 

 21 

As Chairman of the Data Collection Committee, I met at lunch 22 

yesterday with some charterboats from the five Gulf states and I 23 

had some of the council members with us to kind of discuss where 24 

we could go with some sort of a data collection thought process, 25 

in lieu of waiting for Bonnie to get her stuff done so we can 26 

get a finalized one. 27 

 28 

We talked about Johnny’s idea of how we would borrow fish or be 29 

given fish from the harvesting sector to begin some sort of a 30 

dataset with the fish that they would catch in all of our five 31 

Gulf states.  We talked about development of a tagging program 32 

for whatever species we would like to tag in the EEZ, red drum 33 

or whatever. 34 

 35 

We talked about trying to tie all of that together.  I do know 36 

that, in discussions with Bob Spaeth last night, Bob Spaeth has 37 

all of the tagging equipment.  He bought it and he got the 800 38 

number that he has kept and so if we ever needed a tagging 39 

program, we’ve got some gear and some things ready to go. 40 

 41 

I would like some discussion from the committee on what their 42 

thoughts could be about maybe developing this whether it’s a 43 

pilot program or whatever it is for these charter guys, to begin 44 

to use -- Whether it’s iSnapper or whatever it might be to start 45 

getting data from their fishery to show what’s going on in the 46 

Gulf.  Johnny, give me some thoughts from you. 47 

 48 
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MR. GREENE:  We had a good meeting at lunch and we had a good 1 

meeting with those guys and we had guys from all five Gulf 2 

states, I believe, and everybody was very interested in doing 3 

anything that would help them long term down the road or some of 4 

it could probably hurt them down the road, long term, but the 5 

whole deal was they were willing to provide any information that 6 

they could. 7 

 8 

I basically went over what we discussed in the Reef Fish 9 

Committee about a voluntary sector and how that could be set up 10 

and understanding -- I was very careful to explain that they 11 

would probably lose a lot of fish, but they understood the pros 12 

and cons of that. 13 

 14 

Then we went into discussing things of tagging for redfish or 15 

anything else that would provide data.  It was a good meeting 16 

and it was over lunch and it was in a hurry and any of these 17 

ideas, I think that you will find the charter fishermen and 18 

probably a lot of the recreational fishermen are more than 19 

willing to help accommodate us getting the data needs.  20 

 21 

The problem just seems to be what data do we need and how are we 22 

going to get it?  Now, we did have a fairly good conversation 23 

about the use of iSnapper.  I have used iSnapper and it took me 24 

a day or two to kind of figure it out, which I guess would be 25 

with any new system, and remembering to fill it out after I left 26 

a spot and moving on to the next one, but, honestly, it was 27 

something that was very simple to use and I think that anybody 28 

should at least give it a try, whether you use it on your own 29 

personal private boat and just try it and see how you like it.  30 

It’s a very simple process and I just downloaded the app onto my 31 

phone and it worked out.   32 

 33 

We had discussion about new VMS units that were being developed 34 

that would work simply off of your iPhone.  It had a black-box-35 

type of system and you could access the unit through an Android 36 

operating base or whatever and it was very interesting how the 37 

technology has come from when the VMS were implemented on the 38 

commercial industry five or six years ago to where it is now. 39 

 40 

I think that the charter-for-hire industry and I really think 41 

that the recreational industry is more than willing to help and 42 

what we need, more than anything, is a little direction and 43 

guidance on how to help and which way to go and I think that’s 44 

what we’re trying to get at today. 45 

 46 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Johnny.  When I first got on this 47 

council, I had to have a gun-bearer, of sorts, to carry my 48 
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briefing book because it was so heavy.  Now all we have is a 1 

little stick that we shove into the computer and we’ve got 2 

everything we need and so think we need to try to figure out how 3 

to get that technology into our fishery. 4 

 5 

Bonnie, where are we with possibly mandatory for-hire sector 6 

electronic reporting?  We have headboats, and I know we’ve 7 

mentioned this before, but where are we at with that? 8 

 9 

DR. PONWITH:  The headboat -- You’re asking for an update on how 10 

the headboat is going? 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  No, I want to know when can we get -- When we may 13 

be able to see a mandatory for-hire fishery data collection 14 

program, electronic data collection program, like the headboat.  15 

Maybe she can help us answer it. 16 

 17 

DR. SIMMONS:  I just wondered if we wanted to talk about the 18 

next action item first and then maybe go back, if there’s any 19 

more discussion after we talk about that. 20 

 21 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s fine. 22 

 23 

REPORT ON APPOINTMENT OF GMFMC STAFF TO JOINT CHARTERBOAT 24 

SUBCOMMITTEE 25 

 26 

DR. SIMMONS:  The report on the appointment, this pertains to 27 

the electronic reporting for the charter vessels.  You may 28 

remember in 2012 there was a motion to create a subcommittee 29 

with a member of the South Atlantic, the Highly Migratory 30 

Species, the Gulf Council, the Southeast Fisheries Science 31 

Center, and MRIP to coordinate and bring back a complementary 32 

document to deal with headboat and data collection system. 33 

 34 

At that time, we started working on the headboat electronic 35 

reporting document and that has been completed in a framework 36 

and transmitted to the National Marine Fisheries Service and so 37 

now, in conjunction with the South Atlantic Council, they want 38 

to look at forming this subcommittee and putting the necessary 39 

staff on it to initiate work for charter vessel electronic 40 

reporting. 41 

 42 

Since there was no logbook program in place before, this is 43 

going to take a much longer time and we can let Dr. Ponwith 44 

comment a little bit more on the program and the problems or 45 

issues that we will have to overcome. 46 

 47 

DR. PONWITH:  First of all, I think it’s a great idea.  I 48 
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thought it was a good idea at the time and I continue to think 1 

it’s a good idea and those are the right players.  I think we 2 

need -- There are strong advantages to doing this uniformly with 3 

the Gulf Council and the South Atlantic Council.  The more 4 

uniformity there is in data collection, the more you’re likely 5 

to get economies of scale in implementation. 6 

 7 

Again, as a refresher, headboat is different from charterboat, 8 

because right now, the headboat data collection is the 9 

responsibility of the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and so 10 

in conjunction with the council and the SSC and our colleagues 11 

who are leading that program.  We can call the shots. 12 

 13 

With the charter data collection, those protocols, that process, 14 

is run by MRIP and so they’ve got the funding to run the current 15 

charter program and any modifications we contemplate are most 16 

wisely done in collaboration with the MRIP folks, so that if we 17 

do come up with a way that we think is going to be cost 18 

effective and deliver better data and more timely data, that 19 

that transition can be a smooth one. 20 

 21 

I think that that’s exactly the right approach, the get the 22 

Center, the Region, MRIP and the two councils together to be 23 

working on this collaboratively.  The MRIP program does have a 24 

competitive funding process. 25 

 26 

They are eager, at this stage in their program, to fund 27 

implementation rather than proof of concept projects and the 28 

council’s eagerness to go operational with some sort of 29 

electronic reporting I think works in their favor in terms of 30 

this being a competitive approach. 31 

 32 

MR. PEARCE:  Give me a timeframe, Bonnie.  How long? 33 

 34 

DR. PONWITH:  I would hate to venture, because there are many 35 

different ways to approach this and I think getting that group 36 

together and agreeing on the objective is the number one step.  37 

Then you sketch out what steps it’s going to take for you to 38 

achieve that objective and then you have a clearer idea of the 39 

timeframe. 40 

 41 

I can tell you it’s not fast.  For a fleet that large and a 42 

change that big, we will want to do it carefully enough to make 43 

sure we get it right and it won’t be fast.  How long it will 44 

take, I can’t tell you. 45 

 46 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand and I know I’m being pressured by the 47 

charter fishermen that I talk to.  They want it now and so I 48 
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know the situation and so you think we need to create a 1 

subcommittee? 2 

 3 

DR. SIMMONS:  Just to let you know, the South Atlantic Council 4 

appointed John Carmichael and I guess in his absence, Michael 5 

Errigo at their meeting to this particular subcommittee to get 6 

the discussions going to bring back information to the council 7 

so they can start making decisions on census versus sample and 8 

some of the major issues with what would go into the logbooks 9 

and things like that, to get the discussions going. 10 

 11 

What we would like to get from you is a motion on what staff 12 

members -- We are suggesting John Froeschke from the Gulf 13 

Council staff be appointed to this subcommittee, but we would 14 

like that in a motion, please. 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  Can I hear a motion to that effect from my 17 

committee to put John Froeschke on this subcommittee? 18 

 19 

MR. GREENE:  So moved. 20 

 21 

MR. PEARCE:  We have a second.  Any opposition? 22 

 23 

DR. DANA:  Why John Froeschke? 24 

 25 

DR. SIMMONS:  It’s certainly up to the council what staff member 26 

they would like to put on this or staff members, but it is just 27 

a subcommittee and he does have a lot of experience with data 28 

collection and analysis.  He has been working on many of the 29 

documents for the Gulf Council in conjunction with the South 30 

Atlantic Council.  He worked on the electronic headboat 31 

reporting document and he’s been helping with discussions with 32 

the Ad Hoc Private Recreational Data Collection Committee and is 33 

involved with the Gulf States and what they’re doing with the 34 

data collection.  It’s entirely up to the council. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  Any opposition to the motion? 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I just want to remind the committee this is a 39 

committee of the whole. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you.  Any opposition to that motion from the 42 

committee of the whole?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  Is 43 

there further discussion on the possibility of developing some 44 

sort of a program with the charter fleet that begins to get us 45 

data, even if it means that we get fish from the harvesting side 46 

to make this happen? 47 

 48 
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What I would like to do, Mr. Chairman, is to continue to discuss 1 

with some of the charter fleet that possibility and discuss with 2 

the harvesting fishery that possibility and hopefully come back 3 

to this group at the next meeting with some firm plan in hand 4 

that we might be able to enact.  My only question is that plan 5 

an EFP?  I don’t think it is, but give me some help with that, 6 

Roy.   7 

 8 

How would I come back and get that done as a test case?  We 9 

would be utilizing fish that’s already legal to take and trying 10 

to get data through some system back and it would be verified, 11 

because you have to verify that fish.  It would have to have a 12 

VMS and it would have to have a lot of different parameters, but 13 

do I need to come through the council to get that done or can I 14 

just get it done? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  You will have to do a plan amendment to do that 17 

and you have authority to require VMS and you have the authority 18 

to require reporting and it seems to me -- I don’t know if you 19 

can do it through a framework or not, but you have authority in 20 

the fishery management plan to require electronic logbooks on 21 

charterboats, but you would have to go through either a 22 

framework or the plan amendment process and then we would have 23 

to go through a rulemaking. 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  I don’t know if we’re there yet.  I think we need 26 

some more discussion about that, because I think it’s a little 27 

different than an amendment type of situation, but what I would 28 

like to do is follow up on this, unless the committee of the 29 

whole has any opposition to that. 30 

 31 

DR. DANA:  I have no opposition to that.  In your follow-up 32 

though, I request of you to be a little bit more broad in your 33 

outreach to the for-hire charter fleet that have the federal 34 

permits and not just exclusively the CFA membership, because 35 

there’s a lot of other perspectives out there. 36 

 37 

Perhaps if Johnny and I can help you get names of some of the 38 

presidents of the various charter organizations throughout the 39 

Gulf, then that might be more appropriate and get a better 40 

feeling for what can be done and what’s wanted and needed. 41 

 42 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree completely.  I think everybody has got to 43 

be included and we’ve got to get everybody’s voice.  I do 44 

believe that most of the charter fleet that I talked to wants to 45 

get better data collection and so we’re just trying to figure 46 

out how to get it that’s not years away.  That’s all I’m trying 47 

to do.  Any other discussion on this topic or any help for me as 48 
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we move into the next meeting as I try to get something else 1 

together? 2 

 3 

DR. PONWITH:  I think one of the most -- In talking about 4 

expediting this, I think one of the most important things to 5 

take into consideration is the dockside validation and so I 6 

think that’s important in the outreach aspects of when we talk 7 

to the charter people, their responsibility in this may be to 8 

enter data on an electronic device while they’re still at sea 9 

and once they push that send button, their responsibility ends, 10 

but that’s not where the sampling ends. 11 

 12 

It would be -- This is why it’s so important to stay in 13 

connection with MRIP.  Right now, MRIP is executing a sampling 14 

program, where the vessels are met at the dock and the landings 15 

are observed and enumerated and that goes into the estimation 16 

process. 17 

 18 

This would be shifting from a sampling program to a census 19 

program, where everybody reports not only their effort, but 20 

everybody reports their landings.  We would then shift those 21 

samplers from being the sampling team to the dockside validation 22 

team, which a charter vessel coming back would have no notion at 23 

all, until they get back to the dock, whether they’re going to 24 

be encountered by a sampler or not. 25 

 26 

If they are, that sampler takes those data and gives an 27 

opportunity to marry those two data sources, the self-reported 28 

at-sea and the dockside.  That gives us a calibration in terms 29 

of the accuracy of the data.  It’s wild out there when you’re 30 

serving your clients and mistakes can be made and that gives us 31 

an opportunity to see what that calibration factor is. 32 

 33 

The real importance in staying in good communication is that 34 

dockside validation shift from being samplers to the validators 35 

is critical with the MRIP folks. 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  Our discussion is about using a fish that’s already 38 

in an IFQ program that has to have dockside validation.  If we 39 

took fish from the harvesting sector that would lease or lend 40 

fish to the charter fishery to do this particular test, it has 41 

to be validated, because it’s an IFQ fish.  It is going to have 42 

people checking this at the dock the way we’re trying to get it 43 

done and so we’re going to work on that, but the validation 44 

would be there.  Any other discussion?   45 

 46 

DR. SIMMONS:  I was just wondering, on the subcommittee, if Mr. 47 

Cupka or Dr. Ponwith could comment on the timing.  Did you have 48 
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any discussion at the South Atlantic Council meeting as to when 1 

this group might get together and initiate some work? 2 

 3 

MR. CUPKA:  We haven’t had any discussion on the timing.  4 

Obviously we were waiting for all the members to be appointed 5 

and now that you all have appointed your staff people, I guess 6 

the next thing would be a letter would go to NMFS asking for 7 

representation from Roy’s shop and Bonnie’s shop and the HMS 8 

people to complete the subcommittee and then they would, I 9 

assume, meet as soon as they could get them together, but there 10 

wasn’t any discussion of a particular date. 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  Will we get it before you retire? 13 

 14 

MR. CUPKA:  It’s not up to me, but who knows? 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other discussion on that topic?  I am going to 17 

go ahead and move into the next agenda item, which is Dr. 18 

Ponwith on the update on the commercial electronic logbook pilot 19 

program. 20 

 21 

UPDATE ON COMMERCIAL ELECTRONIC LOGBOOK PILOT PROJECT 22 

 23 

DR. PONWITH:  First of all, I just want to say a word of thanks 24 

to the industry for the success we’re experiencing right now 25 

with the electronic dealer reporting and also a word of thanks 26 

to the council for the work they did in preparing the way, from 27 

a regulations standpoint, for that to be in place. 28 

 29 

Our ability to monitor our progress toward hitting commercial 30 

ACLs is just greatly enhanced by the work we’ve done with the 31 

electronic dealer reporting.  The feedback we’re getting is good 32 

on how the system is working, but very good in terms of our 33 

ability to do a better job of recognizing when we’re approaching 34 

those ACLs and getting those fisheries closed in a timely 35 

fashion and so thank you. 36 

 37 

We heard in public testimony last night an interest in vessel 38 

reporting using electronic means as well and that’s certainly 39 

something that we’re interested in. 40 

 41 

We kicked off a pilot program that began in August and right 42 

now, the steps that we’re going through, this phase is the proof 43 

of concept and we expect this to be a twelve-month to an 44 

eighteen-month process. 45 

 46 

We’re working with vendors to help build up the specification 47 

and the system requirements of the hardware.  We’re doing some 48 
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testing and modifying of the system that was originally built in 1 

the Northeast Fisheries Science Center, to see what if what 2 

they’re doing could be adopted or adapted in our system and so 3 

we’re not starting from scratch.  We can learn from their 4 

successes and mistakes. 5 

 6 

We are testing some prototype systems on the Gulf and South 7 

Atlantic in pelagic fisheries right now.  Again, this began in 8 

August and we think it’s going to be about a twelve-month 9 

process to eighteen-month process to get through this phase. 10 

 11 

We are working with multiple vendors in evaluating these 12 

systems.  Right now, we have ten laptop PCs and five iPads that 13 

were already purchased and we’re using those for sort of beta 14 

testing both the hardware and the software and we’re working on 15 

what the selection criteria would be for selecting boats to be 16 

in this current pilot project. 17 

 18 

We will use the pilot project to test the feasibility of the 19 

prototype and then make recommendations on what full-scale 20 

implementation would require for the commercial electronic 21 

reporting project and that successful transition from this pilot 22 

scale to full implementation is going to depend on budget 23 

allocations and the other priorities that are pressed. 24 

 25 

I think that the council’s interest in this and what I’m 26 

hearing, at least in public testimony recently, the industry’s 27 

interest in this bodes well for how this project would compete 28 

for full implementation, but I think it’s something that we need 29 

to remain attentive to and kind of pressurize the system in 30 

terms of maintaining the interest and desire for this thing to 31 

go into the implementation stage.  Any questions? 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  Any questions?  Is everyone satisfied with that?  34 

Thank you very much, Bonnie.  If there’s no questions for 35 

Bonnie, we will move into the last phase and, Joey, are you 36 

ready?  Joey Sheppard is going to give us a presentation on the 37 

Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries creel survey. 38 

 39 

PRESENTATION BY LDWF ON CREEL SURVEY 40 

 41 

MR. JOEY SHEPPARD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  If you guys will 42 

recall, I know a lot of you guys were on the Reef Fish Committee 43 

when Louisiana came and proposed a pilot study for regional 44 

management in June of 2012. 45 

 46 

One of the things we discussed back then was one of the issues 47 

that we would have to overcome is to be able to actually count 48 
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quota, to be able to control the recreational fishery.  We 1 

wanted to be able to then develop a program that we could show 2 

the Gulf Council and also National Marine Fisheries Service that 3 

we were able to do that and that’s pretty much what we did. 4 

 5 

One of the problems that occurs when we start looking at trying 6 

to monitor a quota is that the existing system that’s out there, 7 

the MRIP program, wasn’t really sufficient and didn’t do a very 8 

good job of being able to monitor quota on a real-time basis to 9 

be able to shut down a fishery if that did occur. 10 

 11 

If you look at some of the data in 2012, you can see also that 12 

there’s so much variance in the data that it really can’t be 13 

used to monitor quota and do a very good job of being able to 14 

close and also, if you look at the overruns over the course of 15 

the last seven years, in six years you had overruns of the 16 

recreational fishery and so obviously the system that was 17 

working to try and close the recreational fishery wasn’t working 18 

very well and so we had to redesign something. 19 

 20 

Our solution then was to design a survey that provides real-21 

time, reliable recreational red snapper landing estimates that 22 

managers and anglers can have confidence in and we think we’ve 23 

done that. 24 

 25 

If you look at Wave 3, I know Andy presented this I think last 26 

month at your meeting, but on the left is the MRIP estimate for 27 

Louisiana for Wave 3, May and June.  You can see that with 95 28 

percent confidence -- You wouldn’t have a whole lot of 29 

confidence in the MRIP estimate.  It goes between 124,000 and 30 

681,000.  That’s a pretty wide variance and not having a whole 31 

lot of confidence in that number. 32 

 33 

From the Louisiana survey side though, we were able to get that 34 

estimate down and have a very precise estimate of what the 35 

landings were in Louisiana for red snapper. 36 

 37 

Just to give you some basic idea of what the survey does and 38 

some of the key items I think that we feel that really made the 39 

survey what it did, on the private -- We do have estimates for 40 

private recreational and we also have estimates for the for-hire 41 

sector.  We do those separately. 42 

 43 

On the private angler survey, we have a dockside portion that 44 

collects red snapper harvest rate.  That’s basically what it 45 

does.  It gets the harvest rate of red snapper.  We spend very 46 

little time in an interview. 47 

 48 
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One of the key features is that we are interviewing offshore 1 

trips and a screening question is whether you were fishing 2 

offshore, which is beyond the beach or the rocks.  If you say 3 

yes, then we interview you and if not, we move forward to 4 

someone else. 5 

 6 

On the phone portion, the real key feature there is our offshore 7 

landing permit, because then we have a universe to deal with.  8 

We’re not dealing with 500,000 recreational saltwater anglers, 9 

but we’re dealing with 13,000 people that fish in offshore 10 

waters and so we can be much more efficient in our phone survey 11 

portion and come up with much better and reliable estimates with 12 

little error associated with them. 13 

 14 

On the for-hire side, for this survey, we simply did a census.  15 

Every week, we would contact the charter operators who had the 16 

offshore landing permit and we would ask them how many red 17 

snapper did you harvest and that’s all we did.  We just summed 18 

those numbers up.  It wasn’t really a survey, but it was just a 19 

census. 20 

 21 

MR. PEARCE:  Let me ask a question while you’re sitting on this 22 

charterboat, because we just had a discussion about that.  Do 23 

you see any way that Louisiana, like Alabama is considering 24 

doing, mandating electronic logbooks for the charter guys in 25 

Louisiana? 26 

 27 

MR. SHEPPARD:  Harlon, I can’t answer that right now.  That 28 

would be up to someone else to make that decision. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand, but I’m just trying to figure a way 31 

to get some things done to get us better data, which I know you 32 

really want to do. 33 

 34 

MR. SHEPPARD:  Absolutely.  If we look at the offshore landing 35 

permit, we roughly issued, to date, 13,481 private angler 36 

permits and 125 charter permits.  The green lines actually 37 

represent the time periods during the federal season and so you 38 

can see there was a pretty substantial increase on the private 39 

angler side during the first federal season. 40 

 41 

I think a lot of this is when you know you have a season opening 42 

up, then a lot of people will come fishing.  They start fishing 43 

and they are interested in fishing red snapper and you get a lot 44 

of out-of-state fishermen that come in and buy a three-day 45 

license and get a permit and fish and so I think that’s what 46 

caused this real increase right here during that period of time. 47 

 48 
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Some of the results, just to show you, on the left graph are the 1 

number of anglers that we surveyed and also the number of angler 2 

trips that we estimated and you can see that we did a pretty 3 

good job of encountering people. 4 

 5 

Roughly 19 percent of the offshore trips we actually surveyed 6 

individuals and so that’s really pretty unheard of to be able to 7 

do something like that and so we encountered roughly 20 percent 8 

of the people that actually were going offshore fishing in our 9 

survey. 10 

 11 

On the right side are the number of length measurements that we 12 

took and it’s compared also to the number of fish that were 13 

landed and in this case, we actually measured 8 percent of the 14 

red snapper that were landed in Louisiana.  That’s another 15 

number that’s pretty much unheard of. 16 

 17 

Moving on to some further results, you can see the graph on the 18 

left really represents the relative standard errors, just to 19 

kind of give you an idea that for the most part, especially 20 

during the early snapper season, most of the error was very low 21 

and the error is associated typically with people that we 22 

encounter on the phone survey that actually went fishing. 23 

 24 

If you make more calls and less people fish, then you end up 25 

with a great deal more error associated with those measurements 26 

and so you can see we had a lot more people fishing during that 27 

summertime period when the federal season was in place. 28 

 29 

The graph on the right then are adjustments that we make.  It’s 30 

the proportion of people that don’t have the offshore landing 31 

permit and so we do encounter people when we’re out there on the 32 

dock that don’t actually have a landing permit and we factor 33 

those in and we make those adjustments in the landings and so 34 

you can see that early on, we had a higher percentage of people 35 

that didn’t have the landing permit and I remember too that this 36 

was the first year that we actually required the offshore 37 

landing permit to have in your possession red snapper. 38 

 39 

In more current time periods, the percentage of adjustment is 40 

down, because more and more people actually have the offshore 41 

landing permit and are getting those permits and so we still 42 

have some people that we need to get the word out to. 43 

 44 

On this graph, on the left, is the number of fish.  It’s kind of 45 

hard to see.  I made the little boxes in red, if you can see 46 

those, for during the federal season and you can see that 47 

obviously landings are higher during that time period, during 48 
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the federal season, and on the right side is the charter 1 

fishery, the for-hire fishery, and you can see also those 2 

landings during the federal season were higher. 3 

 4 

Some basic statistics that we have, we had 115 days of red 5 

snapper season in Louisiana.  It’s seventy-three state days and 6 

forty-two EEZ days.  It’s a little hard to read and I’m sorry, 7 

but in the --  8 

 9 

MR. PEARCE:  Do you want me to help you? 10 

 11 

MR. SHEPPARD:  If you could, Harlon.  I can’t hardly see those 12 

numbers.  I’m sorry. 13 

 14 

MR. PEARCE:  You’ve got 115 days of red snapper season, seventy-15 

three state season, and forty-two EEZ season and offshore 16 

landing permits are 13,481 private anglers and 125 for-hire 17 

charter vessels. 18 

 19 

Access point survey, you had 2,708 private angler trips surveyed 20 

and you had 8,474 private anglers surveyed, private angler trips 21 

surveyed and private anglers surveyed is the second one.  It’s 22 

3,664 length measurements and 2,718 weight measurements.  Effort 23 

survey, you had 11,947 private angler contacts.  That’s a lot 24 

and 8,413 phone contacts and 3,534 email contacts.  The results 25 

are 42,435 private angler trips, 1.23 percent average landing 26 

rate. 27 

 28 

MR. SHEPPARD:  That was average landing rate of 1.23 fish per 29 

angler. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  Fish per angler.  I’ve got you.  52,184 private 32 

angler landings, number of fish, 52,000 fish.  8,434 for-hire 33 

charter landings, number of fish is 8,434.  Total landings, in 34 

numbers of fish, is 60,618 fish, which equilibrates to 526,707 35 

pounds, total landings. 36 

 37 

MR. SHEPPARD:  Right.  Thank you, Harlon.  The graph on the 38 

right actually just depicts the harvest and also what Louisiana 39 

was expected to -- What National Marine Fisheries Service 40 

estimated Louisiana would catch during that time, which is about 41 

606,336 pounds of fish.  That was using the original ACL you 42 

guys came up with and then once they raised it, if we assume the 43 

same percentage, it would have been about seven-hundred-and-44 

some-odd-thousand.  We didn’t really reach those numbers that 45 

were estimated to be landed in Louisiana. 46 

 47 

Just quickly, some of the results from the phone survey, it’s 48 



58 

 

interesting that we’ve incorporated some technology, as Harlon 1 

is mentioning, trying to increase the return rates, and roughly 2 

30 percent of the -- This is of the phone survey and this is the 3 

effort information, but 30 percent of the responses we got back 4 

were from email. 5 

 6 

A lot of people don’t like to be called on the phone anymore and 7 

they would much rather send an email in and so we’re getting 8 

them to report via email. 9 

 10 

There are potential biases with the survey, because we sampled 11 

between 2:00 P.M. in the afternoon to sunset and you can see 12 

that roughly 75 percent of the offshore fishermen come in and 13 

land between that time period. 14 

 15 

Also, from launch sites, another potential bias is between 16 

public and private and you can see that, for the most part, 75 17 

percent, or roughly seventy-some-odd percent of the landings, 18 

come in at public sites, where we’re actually there encountering 19 

those fishermen and we’re missing basically the private guys. 20 

 21 

Just really one more graph that we have and this shows some of 22 

the length information that we have compared to the MRIP survey.  23 

There’s roughly -- There was 316 fish, total number of fish 24 

measured, in the MRIP survey during Wave 3 from the for-hire 25 

sector and 404 from the private sector, for a total of 720 fish. 26 

 27 

In Louisiana’s survey, we measured over 1,700 fish or we weighed 28 

over 1,700 fish during that same time period and so we weighed 29 

more in Louisiana, more than twice, what was weighed throughout 30 

the Gulf. 31 

 32 

If you look at the wave comparisons also from MRIP and what 33 

Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries came up with, the first part 34 

right here is MRIP private and this is LDWF private.  You can 35 

see that we had a higher mean size and also there are 36 

significantly different than what the MRIP survey came up with. 37 

 38 

On the charter end, there was such a wide variance because of 39 

the few fish that were actually measured in the MRIP portion 40 

that it’s very wide, from 5.8 pounds to 11.7 pounds, whereas we 41 

estimated about a 9.2 pound average, somewhere between nine and 42 

9.5.  You can see that, because of all the samples we’re taking, 43 

we are significantly increasing the precision in the estimates. 44 

 45 

Another comparison that we have is with the number of trips that 46 

were taken.  This is the MRIP survey also.  They estimated 47 

anywhere between 5,000 trips and 54,000 trips taken in offshore 48 
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waters in the EEZ. 1 

 2 

In our survey, we estimated that we would have around 21,000 3 

trips, anywhere between 20,000 and 22,000.  You can see that the 4 

quota monitoring survey that we conducted actually significantly 5 

reduced the -- It gave us much more precise estimates than we 6 

would have expected from MRIP and we also have -- All the 7 

estimates I gave you right now are for the whole season.   8 

 9 

The season is done as of October 14 and we can turn those 10 

numbers around so quickly that within about ten days we have 11 

estimates.  The season is over and we have a total estimate and 12 

I don’t know when Wave 4 of MRIP is going to come out, but we 13 

can run those comparisons when that comes out also.  That’s all 14 

I have, Mr. Chairman. 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  Joey, as always, I have complete confidence in what 17 

you guys do when it comes to counting fish and Louisiana has 18 

always been great with that and I sure appreciate this 19 

presentation for the full council.  I have a question before I 20 

get to Corky. 21 

 22 

Louisiana is no longer a part of MRIP and can you kind of 23 

explain your deliberations to get out and I guess you will be 24 

using this sampling technique instead of MRIP now? 25 

 26 

MR. SHEPPARD:  Well, not really.  This is strictly for quota 27 

monitoring purposes and it was never intended to actually 28 

replace MRIP.  It was intended to give us the ability to count 29 

fish so that we can close the fishery when needed. 30 

 31 

You are correct in that we’re backing out of the MRIP program 32 

and we’re going to do our own creel survey starting January 1 of 33 

2014.  It’s going to be similar.  It’s going to obviously be 34 

more intense than MRIP now and we feel that with some of the 35 

tweaking we can do. 36 

 37 

It’s very similar to MRIP, but with some of the tweaking we can 38 

do, we can do the survey and get much better estimates at a much 39 

more efficient way and so that’s what we intend to do. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you.  Remember this is a committee of the 42 

whole, guys, and so any questions. 43 

 44 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Joey.  That was an excellent job you 45 

guys are doing.  You may not be the one to answer this or you 46 

may be able to, but as a former bureaucrat, I am interested in 47 

knowing how many people have you guys dedicated to this program 48 
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and about what your budget is, rounded. 1 

 2 

MR. SHEPPARD:  We are actually analyzing the budget now, Corky, 3 

and I thought maybe cost would come into play and so I threw 4 

this in there also.  I think I sent this to Kevin, because Kevin 5 

was asking for this earlier, but it’s kind of hard to put a 6 

price on it exactly, because what we ended up doing is we spent 7 

$50,000 to have an app built for your iPhone or your Android 8 

phone, where someone can actually go on and get a landing permit 9 

if they want one. 10 

 11 

Originally, it was set up to be able to also report yellowfin 12 

tuna, but you can still -- You can get your offshore landing 13 

permit through this app and so that was part of the whole 14 

process.  The offshore landing permit is really key to being 15 

able to get good estimates of this stuff, but that’s a one-time 16 

cost, basically.   17 

 18 

The other cost is about $6,000 daily.  Now, we sample 30 percent 19 

of all the eligible sites that have offshore activity, offshore 20 

landing activity, every day that the season is open.  Basically, 21 

the way it worked out is we were sampling -- On weekends, we 22 

were sampling three days on Friday and three days on Saturday 23 

and three days on Sunday. 24 

 25 

Then during the week, like during the federal season, we wanted 26 

to be consistent with the number of sampling days and so if we 27 

sampled nine days on the weekends, we also sampled nine days 28 

during the week and we split those up two and two and two and 29 

then we one day had actually three sample sites. 30 

 31 

We were on the dock everyday that the season was open and so 32 

it’s intensive.  Now, that doesn’t mean you can’t -- What we’re 33 

doing right now is we’re going back and analyzing all that data 34 

and see if we can cut back.  Obviously we can, but to what 35 

extent do you want the precision in that estimate I guess is -- 36 

We could cut back to that extent. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you and I’ve got one more.  One of your first 39 

questions is do you fish beyond the beach or the rocks and if 40 

the answer is yes, are you able to get data from territorial sea 41 

waters versus EEZ waters? 42 

 43 

MR. SHEPPARD:  No, that wasn’t the purpose.  We just wanted to 44 

try to come up with a way to be able to interview people that 45 

were actually going to be capable of fishing red snapper.  We 46 

did run into an issue though, because we have a lot of people 47 

and it’s possible that some of our numbers are biased high, 48 
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because we have a lot of people, as you know, that fish spotted 1 

seatrout at the rigs and so we were getting those people telling 2 

us that yes, we did fish.  They were put into that frame and 3 

they were interviewed even though they didn’t catch any red 4 

snapper.  They weren’t fishing red snapper. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  But they didn’t need that landings permit for 7 

trout, did they? 8 

 9 

MR. SHEPPARD:  No, they didn’t need the permit, but that’s the 10 

problem.  Because they didn’t need a permit, they didn’t have a 11 

permit and so they were part of the adjustment and so we might 12 

have biased some of the estimates high because of that. 13 

 14 

DR. PONWITH:  Thanks for the presentation.  It’s an interesting 15 

outcome that you have.  My question is on your effort.  You 16 

showed a graph of roughly a 70/30 split responses via phone 17 

versus via email.  Did you dual frame query those folks?  In 18 

other words, did you call and send an email to them and then see 19 

which one they responded to? 20 

 21 

MR. SHEPPARD:  What we did, Bonnie, is we picked 700 22 

participants each week to be part of the survey and we emailed 23 

all 700.  Because we did this landing permit, we also received 24 

email addresses and so we would email them prior to them being 25 

contacted and so they had the ability to fill out the form, the 26 

email form, and be able to send it in. 27 

 28 

If they didn’t, if we didn’t receive any contacts or who we 29 

didn’t receive contacts from, we started calling the next week 30 

and we would call all 700 people.  We didn’t stop at 700, but 31 

the intent was to try to get 400 actual completed interviews and 32 

we always got more than 400 out of the 700 calls. 33 

 34 

DR. PONWITH:  By your graphic then, is it safe to say that all 35 

700 received the email and because you got a 30 percent email 36 

response, that’s the response rate without additional prodding?  37 

30 percent of the people were asked and answered and then the 38 

other ones you had to go back for the second time? 39 

 40 

MR. SHEPPARD:  That’s correct.  We called the rest of them. 41 

 42 

MR. MATENS:  I guess, Bonnie, you’re the right person to answer 43 

this, but would it be a value to have Joey or someone else give 44 

this presentation to the SSC? 45 

 46 

DR. PONWITH:  You know right now I think one of the more 47 

important steps that’s going to happen is we’re going to have a 48 
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meeting next week talking about red snapper sampling for the 1 

upcoming season. 2 

 3 

The purpose of that meeting is to look at what augmentations to 4 

MRIP we can do to tailor it to a pulsed fishery, which in terms 5 

of the way MRIP is designed, it would qualify as a pulsed 6 

fishery.  I am certain that this presentation is going to be 7 

given, probably even in more refined detail.  I think that that 8 

is the really critical discussion and then as the outcome from 9 

that, we may be interested in talking to the SSC too. 10 

 11 

MR. MATENS:  One more thing.  Joey, just to make sure that 12 

everybody understands, what other species are you using this 13 

permit for? 14 

 15 

MR. SHEPPARD:  Pretty much all of the federally-managed species 16 

are included in this permit and so it could be used for many 17 

other species down the road, absolutely. 18 

 19 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Joey.  That was a great presentation and 20 

it’s good to see some results of your program and it’s very 21 

encouraging that you were able to find some good numbers and it 22 

was relatively easy to work with. 23 

 24 

I am curious, as we talk about improved data collection 25 

programs, particularly for these short seasons, inherently 26 

there’s probably going to be some cost considerations that we 27 

will need to address and I’m wondering if you have thought or if 28 

maybe you have looked -- If you maybe had a side survey going on 29 

taking those email responses or using the email for contact 30 

purposes to actually find some catch information related to 31 

those trips, since you’re talking about fairly short recall time 32 

periods.  Was that ever considered or might it be a 33 

consideration? 34 

 35 

MR. SHEPPARD:  To actually get catch from those individuals 36 

rather than getting just effort information? 37 

 38 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, because in my understanding, you were 39 

basically, that following week -- The sampling period was the 40 

week, essentially, or maybe even shorter, but you would send an 41 

email notification out based on the random selection of those 42 

people with the permits and I’m just wondering if that’s a 43 

possibility with some -- Checking that with dockside sampling, 44 

but as a potential to just get more information from the angler 45 

and then minimizing your need for dockside sampling. 46 

 47 

MR. SHEPPARD:  We have not considered that.  I guess it’s 48 
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possible, Kevin, because you’re right that one of the things we 1 

definitely wanted to do here is to reduce recall bias and so 2 

that’s why we did it on a one-week basis, but I would assume we 3 

could try something like that. 4 

 5 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Joey, a couple of things.  A lot of the precision 6 

of this comes from the fact that your telephone system is only 7 

calling those people who have identified themselves as offshore 8 

anglers, whereas with MRIP, it’s a random survey, right?  9 

There’s an awful lot of wasted effort in the federal system. 10 

 11 

MR. SHEPPARD:  Absolutely and that’s why I said it’s critical to 12 

have that universe of people that actually fish in offshore 13 

waters and that’s exactly where a lot of the variance comes from 14 

in the people that you contact and, of course, weather has a lot 15 

to do with it too, because if people don’t fish, you get a lot 16 

of zeros, but that is definitely a big portion of why the 17 

variances are so low. 18 

 19 

MR. WILLIAMS:  A follow-up question.  You said January 1 you’re 20 

going to start doing your own creel survey and how will that 21 

$6,000 a day -- What will that become on January 1?  How 22 

expensive is that going to be for you? 23 

 24 

MR. SHEPPARD:  We don’t really know.  We are getting into it and 25 

we’re trying to set goals of maybe 20 percent relative standard 26 

errors on some of the more important species that we have and 27 

we’re just going to have to test it and see where we go.   28 

 29 

Now, the quota monitoring portion will go down significantly at 30 

that point, because we’ll be doing our own survey and we’ll be 31 

out there and a lot of the effort that we put out for the quota 32 

monitoring will be handled through the regular survey.  It will 33 

be tweaked a little bit, but we should be able to then just 34 

intensify -- When need be, intensify the sampling during the red 35 

snapper season or whatever seasons we need to to monitor those 36 

quotas. 37 

 38 

MR. DONALDSON:  Thanks, Joey, and I’ve got a couple of 39 

questions.  You mentioned for the for-hire that you guys 40 

essentially did a census and did you guys get close to 100 41 

percent participation from those for-hire guys? 42 

 43 

MR. SHEPPARD:  We did in the sense that we contacted every 44 

single one of them and we got answers from every single one of 45 

them.  Whether they reported correctly or not I guess is always 46 

a question. 47 

 48 
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We do, as you know, have people on the docks all the time doing 1 

the MRIP survey right now for charters and getting the effort 2 

estimates and so we kind of had a way of validating, in some 3 

sense, some of the charter activity and it all seemed to work 4 

out fine.  I can tell you right now that the survey we’re going 5 

to be conducting in January will not be a census and it will be 6 

a survey at this point. 7 

 8 

MR. DONALDSON:  The other one is you got about 75 percent of the 9 

folks reporting or returning to the dock during your sample 10 

period, as well as private and public.  Have you guys looked at 11 

that other 25 percent that you’re not -- You mentioned that it 12 

potentially could be biased and that was an issue with MRIP as 13 

well and have you guys looked at that yet or are there plans to 14 

look at that, to see if it is going to be biased? 15 

 16 

MR. SHEPPARD:  We sure do.  Everything we did in the quota 17 

monitoring portion is going to benefit us in the survey that 18 

we’re going to be moving forward with.   19 

 20 

One of the things we’re working on is somewhat of what we want 21 

to call maybe a pinch-point survey, where vessels that are 22 

coming into a pass, we hand them basically a card that they can 23 

mail back that asks them, are you landing at a public facility 24 

or at a private facility and ask them to list the number of 25 

species and the catches. 26 

 27 

What we could do by that is then compare public and private 28 

landings, to see if there really is a difference.  If there’s no 29 

difference, it doesn’t matter, because you’re only getting catch 30 

rates. 31 

 32 

On the other side, as to what time of day we fish, we’re going 33 

to be sampling AM and PM periods is what we have right now.  34 

We’re not going to be sampling nighttime.  If you look back, 35 

it’s a very, very small portion of the landings.  Granted, it 36 

may be a different set of species, but we just don’t think it’s 37 

going to be significant.  We could potentially do something with 38 

that, but it probably won’t be sampling at night. 39 

 40 

MR. PERRET:  I think it was Myron yesterday that mentioned my 41 

old friend Maumus Claverie and his tagging work.  Mau and I 42 

oftentimes expressed our concern about not getting good 43 

information on the number of tuna that were being caught off of 44 

Louisiana recreationally. 45 

 46 

I think you said this program would be able to handle just about 47 

all the federally-managed species and so for king mackerel, 48 
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Spanish mackerel and tuna and so on, you guys -- I don’t know if 1 

you’re doing it now, but effective January 1, you will be 2 

getting that data too? 3 

 4 

MR. SHEPPARD:  Yes, absolutely.  We feel that we’ll be able to 5 

get much better data on offshore species and increase the 6 

precision in those estimates because we’re stratifying our 7 

samples and we have a strata for offshore and so we’re going to 8 

be spending a lot more time and a lot of effort on those 9 

offshore trips. 10 

 11 

That’s the only real kind of issue with MRIP, is that it’s a 12 

generalized survey.  In Louisiana, as you know, Corky, there is 13 

a lot of inshore trips, a lot of trout and redfish trips, and if 14 

you just increase the number of surveys, you are going to be 15 

doing a much better job with spotted seatrout and red drum, but 16 

you’re probably not helping improve the offshore estimates and 17 

so we’re going to stratify those and we think we can get better 18 

estimates on offshore species. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  How timely is your data? 21 

 22 

MR. SHEPPARD:  The quota monitoring data is very timely, because 23 

it was designed to be that way.  It’s designed to be able to not 24 

only give you what they’ve caught real time, but be able to 25 

project into the future obviously what they’re going to catch, 26 

so that you have time to shut down the season. 27 

 28 

Basically, the Secretary has seventy-two hours he can shut down 29 

the fishery and so it’s very timely data.  Within about ten 30 

days, we can turn an estimate over for a week and we sampled 31 

each week.  All of the -- That’s another thing I didn’t mention. 32 

 33 

Even though those relative standard errors -- In some cases, we 34 

had some that were over 50 percent, but those are weekly 35 

standard errors.  When you look at a wave or a monthly period or 36 

whatever, it significantly reduces those error rates and it 37 

gives you pretty good precision. 38 

 39 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other questions for Joey?  Joey, as always, 40 

excellent presentation and we appreciate everything that 41 

Louisiana does and keep up the good work.  Thank you.  With 42 

that, I think that ends my committee and, Mr. Chairman, I’m 43 

about three minutes over my time, but I think it was well worth 44 

it and whenever you’re ready, we can go into Shrimp. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Shrimp Committee, 47 

Harlon is going to take that committee, since Mr. Riley had to 48 
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leave yesterday afternoon.  Go ahead, Mr. Pearce. 1 

 2 

SHRIMP COMMITTEE 3 

 4 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have an agenda in 5 

front of you.  This is a committee of the whole as well and any 6 

additions or changes to the agenda?  If none, I need a motion to 7 

accept the agenda as written.  We’ve got a motion and we have a 8 

second.  Any opposition to the acceptance of the agenda?  9 

Hearing none, the agenda is accepted. 10 

 11 

We need a motion to approve the minutes.  Are there any changes 12 

to the minutes or any exceptions?  If not, I would like to hear 13 

a motion to accept the minutes.  We have a motion and a second.  14 

Any opposition to the approval of the minutes?  Hearing none, 15 

the minutes are approved.  Carrie, the Action Guide. 16 

 17 

DR. SIMMONS:  So you will be reviewing three new stock 18 

assessments for the brown, white, and pink shrimp for your 19 

review and comment.  Dr. Rick Hart is here to give that 20 

presentation and you will receive a short update on the 21 

calibration of the new shrimp ELB program from Dr. Ponwith to 22 

review and comment. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Any comments on the action guide?  Hearing none, 25 

Dr. Hart, you’re on deck. 26 

 27 

REVIEW NEW STOCK ASSESSMENTS FOR BROWN, WHITE, AND PINK SHRIMP 28 

 29 

DR. RICK HART:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I am going to give 30 

updates on the three penaeid stock assessments, brown, pink, and 31 

white shrimp.  This is just an update for the assessments.  This 32 

is just for those members that maybe are newer to the council 33 

and/or the committee. 34 

 35 

Back in 2011 is when the first new stock assessments, using 36 

Stock Synthesis, were presented to the SSC and the council.  We 37 

have gone through the process of SSC workshops and these 38 

assessments have been accepted by the SSC and the council as the 39 

best available science. 40 

 41 

Today then we are in the update stage and so the three 42 

assessments I’m going to go over, these slides are in the same 43 

format.  We’re going to go over the model inputs and then some 44 

of the outputs. 45 

 46 

This is the brown shrimp model.  We are using data from 1984 47 

through 2012.  We have the fleet structured as two fleets, an 48 



67 

 

inshore and an offshore fleet.  The data are from Stat Zones 7 1 

through 21.  We use fishing effort by year and month, which is 2 

directed effort, where 90 percent of the catch is brown shrimp.  3 

We use that to calculate monthly CPUE and we use total catch, 4 

catch by size, and we’re using eleven size bins in the model. 5 

 6 

We’re also using three indices of abundance, the SEAMAP summer 7 

and fall groundfish surveys as well as Louisiana inshore shrimp 8 

trawl surveys, in the model as fisheries-independent indices. 9 

 10 

Just real quick, the SEAMAP data, as you may or may not know, is 11 

collected by NOAA Fisheries vessels as well as state fishery 12 

agencies.  That’s an input in the assessment model.  Louisiana 13 

shrimp survey is an inshore survey.  That really helps with the 14 

recruitment tuning.  We use the size composition from those 15 

SEAMAP and the Louisiana inshore surveys for recruitment indices 16 

as well. 17 

 18 

Size selectivity, double normal size selectivity, selectivity 19 

not time varying and recruitment occurs in six months.  It’s 20 

February, March, April, June, July, and August in the model.  We 21 

use a density-dependent Q for catchability.  That was as per the 22 

workshop members’ consensus.  Now we’ll get to the nuts and 23 

bolts here. 24 

 25 

This is the brown shrimp annual apical F values for the fleet by 26 

fleet, inshore and offshore fleet, from 1984 through 2012.  You 27 

can see both inshore and offshore Fs are showing long term 28 

decline with towards the end, they have kind of flattened off a 29 

little bit, a little blip there, but pretty much record low 30 

fishing mortality over the time series. 31 

 32 

This is brown shrimp spawning biomass.  You can see an increase 33 

in spawning biomass in the later years.  This year is just a 34 

little bit lower, but still at pretty record high levels.  This 35 

is brown shrimp recruitment.  Again, there’s an increase in the 36 

latter years of the time series, at close to record high 37 

recruitment levels in the model in the time series for 2012. 38 

 39 

The brown shrimp assessment updated using Stock Synthesis, the 40 

model fit CPUE size selectivity really well.  Spawning biomass 41 

has been increasing and fishing mortality rates are showing 42 

long-term declines through 2010, with a slight uptick in recent 43 

years.  Actually, the model is showing that the brown shrimp 44 

stock is actually in pretty good shape. 45 

 46 

Now, the overfishing indices, the current overfishing limits for 47 

brown shrimp are in terms of number of parents.  The Stock 48 
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Synthesis reports in terms of monthly spawning biomass and F and 1 

so just a reminder that these overfished and overfishing indices 2 

need to be recalibrated to the new model outputs.  This has not 3 

happened yet. 4 

 5 

I will show the status of the stock towards the end of these 6 

presentations, but that’s something that we still have to -- The 7 

council has to work on, getting these new indices accepted. 8 

 9 

I am going to go right into pink shrimp.  Stock synthesis, 10 

again, is used for the pink shrimp stock for the time series 11 

1984 through 2012.  We are using inshore and offshore catch 12 

combined for Statistical Zones 1 through 11 and directed fishing 13 

effort.  Everything is the same as with the brown shrimp, eleven 14 

size bins, and for the pink shrimp, we’re using SEAMAP summer 15 

and fall groundfish surveys as indices of recruitment and as 16 

well as that’s our fisheries-independent survey. 17 

 18 

SEAMAP data is collected through Statistical Zones 4 through 11.  19 

They have not yet got down into the Tortugas areas.  The hope is 20 

that they will start sampling further down the coast of Florida.   21 

 22 

We are using a delta log normal index from 2008 through 2012 and 23 

then nominal CPUE data from 1987 through 2012 for the SEAMAP 24 

survey inputs.  Again, size composition for pink shrimp from 25 

1987 through 2012 from these summer and fall cruises. 26 

 27 

Size selectivity, it’s a double normal selectivity pattern.  28 

That provides a good fit to the data.  We are assuming how 29 

selectivity is affected by how the fishery is being executed and 30 

so selectivity has been tuned to allow the model to track 31 

changes in the size composition of the data. 32 

 33 

We have set selectivity to fluctuate in annual blocks, which 34 

begins in July.  This is then a biological year model for the 35 

pink shrimp.  We have Q set as a random walk from January of 36 

2005 through October of 2008 and this is during that time period 37 

when we saw a real large increase in CPUE in the time series and 38 

so that’s why we’ve allowed Q to fluctuate during that time 39 

period. 40 

 41 

The results are fishing mortality is at pretty near or at record 42 

low levels over the time series.  Spawning biomass estimates, 43 

high spawning biomass and this year, we saw a slight tick down, 44 

but still pretty record levels of spawning biomass and 45 

recruitment estimates.  We still have rather high recruitment 46 

estimates going on there in the last year of the model. 47 

 48 



69 

 

The pink shrimp assessment was successfully updated in Stock 1 

Synthesis.  The model is fitting our CPUE and our size 2 

selectivity quite well.  Spawning biomass has been increasing.  3 

We are seeing some within-year recruitment cycles and fishing 4 

mortality rate is showing a long-term decline and similar to the 5 

brown shrimp, the current overfishing and overfished limits for 6 

pink shrimp are in the number of parents.  Stock Synthesis 7 

reports in spawning biomass and F and so, again, these have to 8 

be set by the council. 9 

 10 

I’m going to move right into white shrimp.  The Stock Synthesis 11 

model, again, was used for the white shrimp stock.  Data from 12 

1984 through 2012 and we have one fleet, inshore and offshore 13 

catch combined, and Stat Zones 7 through 21, the same as the 14 

brown shrimp, using directed fishing effort and CPUE and size 15 

composition. 16 

 17 

We are using three indices of abundance, summer and fall 18 

groundfish surveys from SEAMAP and, once again, the Louisiana 19 

inshore shrimp surveys from 1984 through 2012 are our three 20 

indices of fisheries-independent data, which are really used for 21 

recruitment indices. 22 

 23 

These are pretty much the same as the brown shrimp and I don’t 24 

need to go into detail on the SEAMAP data and the Louisiana 25 

survey data and they are collected by state and federal 26 

fisheries research vessels.  Louisiana, of course, is collected 27 

by their state fishery vessels and crew. 28 

 29 

Size selectivity for the white shrimp, we used a double normal 30 

selectivity with four estimated parameters.  It was a good fit 31 

to the data.  Size selectivity was allowed to vary May through 32 

July.  This allowed for potentially higher selectivity for those 33 

large shrimp which were present in those periods within that 34 

time series. 35 

 36 

Results are white shrimp F has shown a pretty steady decline in 37 

recent years.  The last couple of years, it’s gone up a little 38 

bit, as you can see, but it’s still at pretty low levels.  39 

Spawning biomass has gone up and this year showed a slight tick 40 

down, but still it’s really pretty high relative to the rest of 41 

the time series as well as recruitment.  Last year it went down 42 

and this year, it’s popped back up, but it’s still pretty high 43 

relative to the rest of the time series. 44 

 45 

Again, the white shrimp model maintained its good fit with just 46 

an additional year of data in there.  It continues to fit CPUE 47 

and size selectivity well.  Spawning biomass is showing an 48 
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increasing trend as well as recruitment and fishing mortality is 1 

showing a long-term decline through 2010, with a slight uptick 2 

in the last couple of years, but overall, it’s in pretty good 3 

shape. 4 

 5 

Again, for white shrimp, the current overfished limits for the 6 

white shrimp fishery is in terms of parents.  There is no 7 

current overfishing limit.  Stock Synthesis reports -- Our 8 

outputs are in spawning biomass and F and so, once again, we 9 

need to get these recalibrated I guess is the correct term. 10 

 11 

This is some staff that helped me out, Dr. Methot and Dr. Nance 12 

and staff from NMFS as well as John Cole from LGL helped with 13 

providing effort estimates and I also I thank the Louisiana 14 

Department of Fish and Wildlife for giving me their shrimp data 15 

for use in the models.  With that, I will take questions on the 16 

assessments before I move into the status of the stock or I can 17 

go right through this and we can have questions on all of it. 18 

 19 

MR. PEARCE:  One second.  I am going to let Carrie comment on 20 

some of the comments you made. 21 

 22 

DR. SIMMONS:  I was just going to let the council know that we 23 

do have on the to-do list -- I think it will be Shrimp Amendment 24 

15 to start working on modifying the status determination 25 

criteria based on the new Stock Synthesis 3 model and moving 26 

away from the VPA, but the electronic logbook cost sharing 27 

action took priority and we have not had a chance to start 28 

drafting these alternatives yet, but we hope to have a draft of 29 

this at the February council meeting for you to review.   30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  My comment is not for Dr. Hart, but it’s just to 32 

remind the council that these reports have not gone through the 33 

SSC yet and we would like to make certain that, in case there’s 34 

some outlier in the numbers, that they get reviewed and I think 35 

our SSC meeting is coming up in January and that could be an 36 

appropriate time. 37 

 38 

DR. HART:  Can I speak to that or maybe Dr. Ponwith?  The SSC 39 

has accepted the model and at this stage, we’re just running 40 

updates and they informed us that they don’t need to see -- They 41 

would like to see the numbers, which I have sent to them, but 42 

they don’t need to, for lack of a better word, bless the 43 

assessments, because they’ve already done that.  44 

 45 

MR. WILLIAMS:  That was a good presentation, Rick.  I have a 46 

couple of questions.  The first question is what’s driving the 47 

decline in effort in these fisheries?  Why is it going down?  Is 48 
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it just economics? 1 

 2 

DR. HART:  As far as I know, it’s primarily economics. 3 

 4 

MR. WILLIAMS:  There seems to be -- Looking at that, there’s a 5 

pretty clear relationship.  Spawning stock biomass and 6 

recruitment are moving together, going in the same direction, 7 

yet a decade ago we used to say that recruitment was independent 8 

of spawning stock biomass and that’s not really what your data 9 

is showing though, is it? 10 

 11 

DR. HART:  In this talk, I will show a plot of recruitment and 12 

spawning biomass and it’s not a real good relationship.  There 13 

is some relationship there, but it’s not a real solid 14 

relationship and you’ll see that by the slides. 15 

 16 

MR. WILLIAMS:  One other thing.  In reviewing the documents, it 17 

looked like F on brown shrimp was considerably higher than on 18 

white and pink shrimp and am I right about that?  If so, what’s 19 

the difference there? 20 

 21 

DR. HART:  You are comparing apples and oranges on these models.  22 

They’re more of an index within the stock and not to compare 23 

between the stocks.  I would caution on that, in part because of 24 

the way that Stock Synthesis treats the data. 25 

 26 

The way that we modeled the browns is an annual model with 27 

seasons.  With the pink and the white shrimp, the model is 28 

actually a monthly model and so we have to treat each month as a 29 

year and so for a given year, Stock Synthesis outputs at least 30 

twelve F rates.  It’s an F for every month and so we used the 31 

equation in the report on how to calculate those Fs and so we’re 32 

looking at apical Fs.  You can’t really compare between the 33 

stocks, just in the way that the model is treating the data. 34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  I have got several comments and questions for Dr. 36 

Hart, kind of in line with what Mr. Williams has discussed, but 37 

I would prefer to wait until he completes his final presentation 38 

and then I would like to be recognized.  Thank you. 39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  Dr. Hart, do you want to proceed? 41 

 42 

MR. HART:  Yes and to Amendment 15, I do know that that’s in the 43 

process and so I didn’t want to sound like I’m harping on the 44 

council, but it does need to get completed.  I am getting dinged 45 

on to get these overfishing indices into headquarters and we’ve 46 

got to get that done. 47 

 48 
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Status and health of the stocks, the new thresholds that I’m 1 

going to show, and these were discussed with the SSC and we used 2 

the same rationale for this that was established in the early 3 

1990s with using these references, but it’s -- For the 4 

definition for overfishing, it’s an annual apical F value equal 5 

to the largest F rate observed over the time series and that’s 6 

what we believe should be selected as the overfishing limit. 7 

 8 

For overfished, it’s the total annual spawning biomass equal to 9 

the lowest observed value over the time series should be what we 10 

believe would be the optimal overfished limit. 11 

 12 

For brown shrimp, using those criteria, but first, I just want 13 

to show where we’re at though with landings and effort.  You can 14 

see effort in the recent years has dramatically dropped, as Mr. 15 

Williams questioned.  It’s pretty stabilized, with a few blips.  16 

Landings is kind of a downward trend with cycles between years. 17 

 18 

When we look at the F and what we would envision as the 19 

overfishing limit, we can see that the stock -- This would be 20 

the overfishing level and we can see here, with 2012, that we’re 21 

way below that if we use those criteria for the highest F in the 22 

time series.   23 

 24 

For brown shrimp, it looks in pretty good shape and similar with 25 

spawning biomass.  This would be the overfished limit and we can 26 

see we’re way up there with that and so brown looks pretty good 27 

for both of those.  28 

 29 

This is the plot of spawning biomass and recruitment that I had 30 

mentioned to Mr. Williams and there is somewhat of a pattern.  31 

These are the most recent years in the time series out here and 32 

it still isn’t a real good pattern.  This is the overfished line 33 

there, but as you can see, it’s not a perfect linear 34 

relationship by any means. 35 

 36 

If we look at pink shrimp, here’s the landings and effort.  We 37 

can see landings and effort are at pretty low levels over the 38 

time series plotted.  When we look at overfishing, again, 39 

similar to brown shrimp, that red line is the greatest F value 40 

and we can see that in 2012 we’re way below that line and 41 

similar with the overfished limit and in 2012, we’re quite a bit 42 

above that. 43 

 44 

This is just the plot of spawning biomass recruitment, again 45 

with the overfished line.  It’s somewhat of a pattern, but still 46 

it’s pretty close to a shotgun.  You can have good, large 47 

spawning biomass and maybe bad recruitment or vice versa and so 48 
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it’s pretty much environmentally driven, especially for pink 1 

shrimp. 2 

 3 

Here is white with landings and effort.  Again, effort is still 4 

pretty low and we don’t know really what is causing that kind of 5 

cyclical -- It looks like landings going up and down over the 6 

time period. 7 

 8 

When we look at the overfishing limit for F for white shrimp, 9 

again, in recent years it’s well below that line, as is the 10 

overfished level for spawning biomass.  Here again is the 11 

recruitment and spawning biomass and the overfished line.  There 12 

is a pattern there, but it’s not a real strong one, but it 13 

definitely is better than it was when we were using the old VPA.  14 

I think this Stock Synthesis is modeling the data quite a bit 15 

better than that VPA was. 16 

 17 

We also have royal red and this is the overfishing limit.  This 18 

line was developed I believe in the 1980s, but we can see the 19 

stock would be undergoing overfishing if the landings were 20 

greater than this line.  We can see here, the last year, that 21 

it’s well below that line though for royal reds. 22 

 23 

If we are using the criteria that we suggest, which is the 24 

highest F and the lowest spawning biomass levels for overfishing 25 

and overfished, respectively, all three stocks are at record low 26 

levels relative to the F estimate time series and spawning 27 

biomass is at record high levels.  Royal red, as well, is not 28 

undergoing overfishing for that definition of overfishing, which 29 

I believe is 384,000 pounds.  With that, I would be happy to 30 

entertain any questions. 31 

 32 

MR. PERRET:  Rick, thank you very much for your presentation and 33 

so to sum it up for brown, white, and pink shrimp, biomass is up 34 

and recruitment is up and fishing effort is down and we’re not 35 

at or near overfishing and none of the stocks are overfished. 36 

 37 

DR. HART:  Correct. 38 

 39 

MR. PERRET:  I wish we could say that in a lot of the other fish 40 

we’re involved with managing and they were in as good shape, but 41 

some specific questions or comments relative to your 42 

presentation. 43 

 44 

I note that for the assessment information on white shrimp, and 45 

I quote, spawning biomass and recruitment at the end of the 46 

fishing season.  Then you give the numbers of individuals and so 47 

on, but for pink and brown, you only state for the fishing 48 
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season.  Are the numbers in pink and brown also at the end of 1 

the fishing season? 2 

 3 

DR. HART:  Yes and you also have to keep in mind, with this 4 

model, and the VPA had a similar issue, if you would, but we sum 5 

-- It gives us a spawning biomass for every month and so what 6 

the SSC agreed on and what we’ve done is we’ve summed those 7 

monthly spawning biomass levels and so it’s the spawning biomass 8 

at the end of every month and so you’re somewhat double 9 

counting, because the spawning biomass at the end of June may be 10 

around at the end of February, but that’s similar for all three 11 

stocks. 12 

 13 

MR. PERRET:  I think you just answered my other question, 14 

because the language in brown mentions seasonal change, but the 15 

months are what is used for each of the -- You use twelve 16 

different months for your seasonal change, as I appreciate it.  17 

You stated it that way in one of these, but not in the other 18 

two. 19 

 20 

DR. HART:  For the brown shrimp model, it’s parameterized 21 

differently than the pinks and the whites and it was because of 22 

the signal in the recruitment we were seeing in the data.  We 23 

actually parameterized the brown shrimp model as an annual model 24 

with seasons and the pink and the white shrimp were really 25 

monthly models. 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  That’s what I’m reading. 28 

 29 

DR. HART:  Yes and the way that we overcame some of these 30 

obstacles, if you would, because we have information that shrimp 31 

only live maybe eighteen months, is we could formulate or 32 

parameterize the model with blocks and like I mentioned for pink 33 

shrimp, we did it in annual blocks and so we can take blocks of 34 

time for selectivity and so you can have maybe four or five 35 

months and have the same selectivity pattern, where another 36 

block of months may have a different selectivity pattern and 37 

that’s the way we overcame some of those obstacles. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Rick, I think we’re going to have 40 

to consult with the Chair of the SSC, because we may want you to 41 

come in January and present this.  My memory is that the last 42 

time the SSC looked at this that they wanted to have a workshop, 43 

probably in Galveston with you guys, to talk about the 44 

definitions of overfishing and overfished and I don’t think that 45 

has occurred and so they probably want to do some more work on 46 

this with you and it was a good presentation. 47 

 48 
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DR. HART:  From my understanding, from what I remember, they 1 

wanted to know about MSY and I don’t -- After consulting with 2 

Dr. Richard Methot, I think it’s going to be very difficult to 3 

try to estimate MSY out of this model, because of the way that 4 

the shrimp -- It’s months.  I mean I’m not averse to having a 5 

workshop on the overfishing by any means. 6 

 7 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other questions for Dr. Hart?  Dr. Hart, thank 8 

you.  It’s really nice to see that our shrimp fishery is a 9 

sustainable one and staying ahead into the future.  I appreciate 10 

your comments. 11 

 12 

DR. HART:  You’re welcome and I had one more.  I was just going 13 

to give the effort update. 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  Okay.  Go ahead. 16 

 17 

DR. HART:  Which is also good news.  I guess I can tell you the 18 

bottom line is that effort in the Stat Zones 10 through 21 in 19 

the ten to thirty-fathom has been reduced by 77.8 percent and so 20 

it’s below the level for any action.  It was 18,360 days fished 21 

for that area. 22 

 23 

MR. RIECHERS:  If I am remembering right, last year it had gone 24 

up a little bit.  Is it back down in comparison to last year, 25 

the overall effort days? 26 

 27 

DR. HART:  For? 28 

 29 

MR. RIECHERS:  For the calculation here, the goal in Amendment 30 

27/14.  If I’m remembering right, and I may not be, but I 31 

thought it was last year it had gone up, where in past years it 32 

had been going down.  What is this measurement relative to last 33 

year is what I’m asking. 34 

 35 

DR. HART:  This is for 2012.  For 2011, honestly I don’t recall 36 

what it is, but I mean it was below. 37 

 38 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes, it was still below but I was just -- 39 

 40 

DR. HART:  Now it actually has to be reduced by 64 percent and 41 

honestly, I have to say I don’t recall what the 2011 value was.  42 

I can get it for you. 43 

 44 

MR. RIECHERS:  Or I can look back at the report from last year, 45 

but no, like I said, I was just trying to figure. 46 

 47 

DR. HART:  Steve just informed me that it was a 68 percent 48 
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reduction last year and so yes, it’s been reduced more this year 1 

than last year. 2 

 3 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you.  Any other questions for Dr. Hart?  Dr. 4 

Hart, thanks again for the great presentation.  5 

 6 

DR. HART:  Thank you for having me. 7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  You are very welcome.  Next on the agenda is Update 9 

on the Calibration of the New Shrimp ELB Program and Bonnie. 10 

 11 

UPDATE ON THE CALIBRATION OF THE NEW SHRIMP ELB PROGRAM 12 

 13 

DR. PONWITH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  As you will recall, we 14 

are in the process of doing kind of a technology refresh on the 15 

ELB program and that is switching from the current units, which 16 

have memory devices embedded in the unit that once the fishing 17 

season or a defined period of time has passed, it has to be 18 

removed to be able to download the information. 19 

 20 

What we’re doing is shifting to a unit that has cell phone 21 

capability as well as multiple memory units or modes embedded in 22 

the unit.  The unit memorizes the location of the vessel using 23 

GPS and when the unit is outside of cell phone range, those data 24 

are stored. 25 

 26 

As soon as the unit detects cell phone service, the data that 27 

have been accumulated while they’ve been outside of range begin 28 

to be submitted via cell phone service and then are updated on a 29 

periodic level, so that those data -- While the trip is 30 

underway, those data are being sent to a server.  That puts the 31 

data in our hands in near real time, depending upon the 32 

availability, and put those data in the hands of the analysts, 33 

so that they can be working with them while the fishing trip is 34 

underway. 35 

 36 

The status of this effort, you will recall that we purchased 37 

1,500 of these new units and they’ve been labeled and sorted and 38 

stored and kind of prepared for action.  In addition, this 39 

summer, beginning in July, we deployed ten of these units on 40 

vessels that had already been equipped with the old unit.  The 41 

purpose of that is to do some side-by-side comparison. 42 

 43 

Those have been deployed and they are out working right now and 44 

so ten units were installed and ten units are up and running and 45 

basically collecting side-by-side data.  The ten units that we 46 

have out there right now that have the cell phone service are 47 

reporting and so we have those data in our hands. 48 
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 1 

We will not be able to do the analysis of how the data compare 2 

from the two units until after this test is completed, which 3 

will happen in November.  In November, those vessels that are 4 

dual instrumented, we’ll pull the actual memory card from the 5 

original unit and download those data. 6 

 7 

Once those data are downloaded, we can do the side-by-side 8 

comparison, to make sure that those GPS units are behaving 9 

uniformly.  The testing is going well. 10 

 11 

We have been able to do sort of in-action software 12 

modifications, which is the other advantage of this unit.  Not 13 

only can we receive the data while the trip is underway, but if 14 

we see modification to the software that needs to happen, that 15 

software code can be revised and sent via the cell phone to the 16 

vessel and so it’s completely seamless modifications to the cell 17 

phone and the data collection procedures. 18 

 19 

In addition to the ten units that are deployed, we’re also 20 

putting one on one of small boats, the research vessels, the 21 

Coretta.  That gives us some additional opportunity to see how 22 

the unit is behaving under some different circumstances, to just 23 

do as thorough a test on this as possible.  The data are 24 

transmitting and I have seen maps of the behavior of the units 25 

and the data look really good.   26 

 27 

On the shore side, what we’re doing is working to refine sort of 28 

the map products that will come out of these data to be 29 

available to the decision makers and managers and so that’s some 30 

software work that’s being done. 31 

 32 

We have the current contractor, LGL, who is working with us at 33 

the Galveston Lab to work through the code that’s used to take 34 

the data once it’s recovered from the card and actually do the 35 

estimation process for effort and so that work is going 36 

underway.  Sort of the technology transfer of the estimation 37 

process is underway right now. 38 

 39 

The first notification letter went out to the shrimp permit 40 

holders in September and it was basically explaining all of this 41 

work that’s underway and what the expectations were going to be 42 

of the shrimp fleet. 43 

 44 

That notification went out in September and in October, the 22nd 45 

of October, the Federal Register notice went out regarding the 46 

cost sharing plan for this data collection and then in November, 47 

right around the middle of November, selection letters will go 48 
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out and our intent is to send a round of 500 selection letters 1 

out to the fleet and these will be the vessels, the permit 2 

holders, that will actually be expected to participate. 3 

 4 

The way that works is they receive the selection letter and it 5 

gives them instructions.  They will have thirty days to 6 

establish a data plan, so that the unit can talk.  Then once the 7 

data plan is established, their second responsibility is to 8 

notify NOAA Fisheries that that step has happened. 9 

 10 

Once NOAA Fisheries receives that notification, the unit will be 11 

sent to them.  Within sixty days of receiving that unit, the 12 

unit will have to be installed on the vessel and once that 13 

happens, the vessel then starts submitting or transmitting the 14 

data and that effort is underway.  That’s just kind of an 15 

overarching overview of where we are in the process and are 16 

there any questions? 17 

 18 

MR. PEARCE:  Bonnie, where is Benny Gallaway?  Is he gone now?  19 

Is that program over with?  Is there any cost sharing 20 

possibilities with him? 21 

 22 

DR. PONWITH:  No, the current program is still up and running 23 

and that contract runs through December. 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  In December it’s done and it’s over? 26 

 27 

DR. PONWITH:  Right.  In December is when that contract expires. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other questions?  30 

 31 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Bonnie, but just continue to please keep 32 

us advised and posted on how this new system is working and so 33 

on.  Thank you. 34 

 35 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other questions for Bonnie?  Hearing none, Mr. 36 

Chairman, I am giving it back to you with about seventeen 37 

minutes to spare. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you very much.  We are going to move into 40 

Committee Reports, but I think what I would like to do is take a 41 

recess until eleven o’clock.  We’re scheduled to start at eleven 42 

o’clock anyway and that way, it will give everybody a break.  43 

Mr. Riechers is going to ask Mr. Robinson to do his committee 44 

report, since he chaired it in the committee.  Let’s recess 45 

until eleven o’clock and we’ll come back promptly for that 46 

committee report.  Thank you. 47 

 48 
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(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Robinson, if you would proceed. 3 

 4 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 5 

 6 

MR. LANCE ROBINSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The agenda and 7 

minutes of the August 26, 2013 Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem 8 

Management Committee were adopted as written.  9 

 10 

The Law Enforcement AP Report, Tab F, Number 4, Steve Atran 11 

summarized the Other Business portion of the AP report.  Other 12 

AP comments would be presented during review of specific agenda 13 

items.   14 

 15 

Under Other Business, AP members asked that a summary report of 16 

an LEC/LEAP workshop held July 2012 to review changes to the IFQ 17 

system be included in the materials for the upcoming Ad Hoc Red 18 

Snapper IFQ AP meeting.   19 

 20 

Council Chairman Boyd noted that some council members would like 21 

to see a provision that would allow permits to be revoked for 22 

flagrant violations of the law and some committee members noted 23 

that there were reports that fishermen would underreport their 24 

IFQ catches when calling in. 25 

 26 

Corrections to the landings were made at offloading if an 27 

officer was present, but there was concern whether the 28 

corrections were made when officers were not present.  The AP 29 

suggested that NMFS have an auditor investigate this. 30 

 31 

Under the Draft Framework Action to Update Tier-3 ACLs with 32 

Revised MRIP Landings, Tab F, Number 5, Mr. Atran reviewed the 33 

draft framework action.  He noted that, due to the unexpected 34 

results from the 2013 MRIP red snapper landings, the MRIP data 35 

might be recalibrated.   36 

 37 

If this happened, the values for ACLs and other reference points 38 

in the framework would change.  However, the intent of the 39 

framework action was to adopt the methodology for establishing 40 

ACLs for the specified stocks and aggregations.  While the 41 

values might change, the methods would remain the same. 42 

 43 

Committee members noted that Alternative 3 would eliminate the 44 

use of ACTs for Tier-3 stocks.  Mr. Atran explained that, when 45 

used, the role of ACTs was to trigger accountability measures to 46 

prevent the ACL from being exceeded.  However, for the Tier-3 47 

stocks, there were no accountability measures associated with 48 
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the ACTs and therefore, the ACTs had no impact on management.  1 

Dr. Shipp felt that, with the paucity of data for Tier-3 stocks, 2 

the additional limitation of an ACT was unnecessary and 3 

bureaucratic.   4 

 5 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 6 

and I so move, that the preferred alternative in the framework 7 

action be Alternative 3.  Alternative 3 reads to revise the 8 

OFLs, ABCs, and ACL, but do not establish ACTs, or sector ACTs 9 

for stocks listed in Table 2.1.1.  Data are updated with 10 

information from MRIP, commercial, and for-hire landings. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Mr. Robinson read 13 

the motion and is there any discussion on the motion?  Hearing 14 

none, any opposition to this motion? 15 

 16 

MS. LEVY:  Just one question.  When it says “but do not 17 

establish ACTs”, I assume the intent is remove the ACTs that 18 

have already been established as well as not establish any 19 

further ACTs and am I correct about that? 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Robinson, do you recall? 22 

 23 

MR. ROBINSON:  I don’t recall, but Dr. Shipp says that was the 24 

intent. 25 

 26 

MS. LEVY:  I just wonder if for purposes of the document that we 27 

want to clarify that the alternative would remove the current 28 

ACTs as opposed to not establish new ACTs, just so that we’re 29 

clear exactly about what you all want to do. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, would you like to revise this? 32 

 33 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, I am certainly in agreement with that and if we 34 

can wordsmith it somehow to remove current ACTs and do not 35 

establish. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am assuming that we would have to have a 38 

substitute motion as this point, since this is a committee 39 

motion.  I think we have to have a substitute. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, I think that’s right.  The substitute motion 42 

would be that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3 and 43 

Alternative 3 would read: Revise the OFLs, ABCs, and ACLs, but 44 

remove current ACTs and do not establish new ACTs or sector 45 

ACTs. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do you want to include the rest of the old 48 
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motion? 1 

 2 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes and include the rest of the old motion as well. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The substitute motion in Action 1 is that the 5 

preferred alternative be Alternative 3.  Alternative 3 is to 6 

revise the OFLs, ABCs, and ACLs, but remove current ACTs and do 7 

not establish sector ACTs for stocks listed in Table 2.1.1.  8 

Data are updated with information from MRIP, commercial, and 9 

for-hire landings.  Further discussion on this substitute 10 

motion? 11 

 12 

DR. SHIPP:  David has some word changes and, David, would you 13 

pass those on to Phyllis? 14 

 15 

MR. CUPKA:  I think what you said was “but remove current ACTs 16 

and do not establish new ACTs or sector ACTs”.   17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That is the motion.  Any further discussion?  19 

Any opposition to this substitute motion?  Hearing none, the 20 

motion passes.  21 

 22 

MR. ROBINSON:  The next item was Scoping Document for Default 23 

Status Determination Criteria, Optimum Yield Definition, and 24 

Adoption of ACLs for Red Snapper, Tab F, Number 6.  Mr. Atran 25 

reviewed the draft scoping document.  The committee discussion 26 

focused mainly on defining optimum yield.   27 

 28 

Mr. Atran noted that OY and ACL could have two different values 29 

and thus, two different management targets.  Dr. Shipp stated 30 

that the Magnuson-Stevens Act’s requirement is to achieve OY.  31 

Mr. Perret recalled that the Magnuson-Stevens Act had once 32 

defined OY as MSY modified, rather than reduced, by social, 33 

economic and ecological factors.   34 

 35 

However, Ms. Levy noted that under the Magnuson-Stevens Act, 36 

under no circumstances can OY exceed MSY.  Mr. Atran stated that 37 

in the absence of any motions, he would assume that the 38 

committee wanted more work done on the scoping document.  Dr. 39 

Shipp agreed, noting that this was a complex issue and the 40 

scoping document should be made more palatable to the public. 41 

 42 

Under Draft Framework Action to Define For-Hire Fishing in the 43 

Gulf of Mexico EEZ, Tab F, Number 7, Carrie Simmons reviewed the 44 

framework action to define for-hire fishing.   45 

 46 

The proposed action contained a new definition of what 47 

constitutes charter or headboat fishing to include any vessel 48 
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engaged in fishing that carries a passenger for any type of quid 1 

pro quo exchange, except for the free and voluntary sharing of 2 

expenses.   3 

 4 

Mr. Atran noted that the Law Enforcement AP had been concerned 5 

about the provision allowing the free and voluntary sharing of 6 

expenses.  They felt that this would make the definition 7 

difficult to enforce.  Mr. Atran also noted that there were no 8 

federal officers present at the Law Enforcement AP meeting, due 9 

to the federal government shutdown.  10 

 11 

Otha Easley, who helped to draft the proposed definition, stated 12 

that the exception for sharing expenses was a necessary 13 

compromise.  However, he felt the definition might have a 14 

conflict with the three-person rule, or four-person for reef 15 

fish, for dual-permitted vessels.   16 

 17 

Mr. Greene noted that charter captains were required to have a 18 

captain’s license and he suggested that be added to the 19 

definition of charter fishing.  However, Mr. Easley felt this 20 

would not make enforcement any easier.   21 

 22 

Mr. Anson suggested that the proposed definition might lead to 23 

latent permits being purchased and used, resulting in an 24 

unintentional increase in effort.  A suggestion was made that 25 

council staff talk to federal officials, who were not available 26 

due to the government shutdown, before proceeding.  Mr. 27 

Chairman, this concludes my report. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Robinson.  We are way ahead of 30 

schedule at this point.  Johnny, have you got a question? 31 

 32 

MR. GREENE:  Before we get away from that, not only did I 33 

mention about the captain’s license, but I also made mention 34 

that the captain and/or mates must participate in a U.S. Coast 35 

Guard-compliant random drug testing program and I wanted to also 36 

make sure that was captured in the essence of this document. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do you need a motion to put that in or do you 39 

just want it on the record? 40 

 41 

MR. GREENE:  I just wanted it included in the committee report.  42 

As they move forward, they will have this to pull off of and I 43 

don’t know if I need a motion or not, but I certainly want to 44 

grasp that in the context of this document. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.   47 

 48 
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DR. SIMMONS:  Could you just repeat that again, Captain Greene?  1 

We were having trouble hearing you over here and I just wanted 2 

to make sure that I got it in my notes, what we needed to 3 

include. 4 

 5 

MR. GREENE:  To include the fact that for-hire charter captains 6 

must also participate in a U.S. Coast Guard-compliant random 7 

drug testing program and crew, accordingly.  Thank you. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Simmons, did you get what you need? 10 

 11 

DR. SIMMONS:  Yes, thank you. 12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  Going back to the last few sentences of the report, 14 

I believe it should read: Mr. Easley felt that this would make 15 

enforcement easier.  I think he made a comment to that effect, 16 

that it would make enforcement easier with the captain license 17 

requirement.  We can have him come up to verify that. 18 

 19 

MR. OTHA EASLEY:  That’s correct.  I believe, in the initial 20 

analysis of that document, that it would make a difference, 21 

improvement. 22 

 23 

MR. ANSON:  If that can be noted.  Thank you. 24 

 25 

LCDR BRAND:  From the Coast Guard’s perspective, I agree with 26 

Otha that it would be helpful to add that language into the 27 

document as well. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are way ahead of schedule.  The next 30 

committee report is Reef Fish and I think that will take a lot 31 

of time and so I don’t want to get into that report and then 32 

have to stop.  I want to remind the audience that for public 33 

testimony we need to have your cards turned in prior to the 34 

start of public testimony.  Late cards will be called on if we 35 

have time.  We are anticipating a lot of cards today and so be 36 

sure you have your card in before public testimony starts.   37 

 38 

We have an administrative matter that I am going to call a short 39 

closed session to take up this afternoon and so immediately 40 

after the council meeting is over this afternoon, we’re going to 41 

go into closed session for about fifteen minutes. 42 

 43 

DR. SIMMONS:  I was just wondering if we could cover any of the 44 

Other Business items.  I believe we have to wait for the Law 45 

Enforcement AP presentation, but if there’s any other items 46 

under there that we could potentially address. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Sure, I think so.  The law enforcement 1 

presentation is not going to take place until tomorrow is my 2 

understanding, because the gentleman couldn’t come and is that 3 

right, Steve? 4 

 5 

MR. ATRAN:   That’s correct. 6 

 7 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, could we just -- We seem to be at a 8 

place where we’re ready to break for lunch and I’m wondering if 9 

we could just go ahead and do that closed session right now and 10 

be done with it. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That would be fine with me, but I wanted to give 13 

you all enough notice.  I didn’t want to just spring it on you, 14 

but I would be happy to do that right now, because I think it’s 15 

only going to take ten or fifteen minutes.  Would you like to do 16 

that now?  Is that the consensus?  All right.  If the audience 17 

could please, we’re going to go into closed session for a short 18 

time before lunch and we would appreciate you all exiting the 19 

room. 20 

 21 

(Whereupon, the council went into closed session and then 22 

recessed for lunch on October 30, 2013.) 23 

 24 

- - - 25 

 26 

October 30, 2013 27 

 28 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 29 

 30 

- - - 31 

 32 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 33 

Council reconvened at the Doubletree Hotel, New Orleans, 34 

Louisiana, Wednesday afternoon, October 30, 2013, and was called 35 

to order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  If council members will please take their seat, 38 

we will get started with Public Testimony.  Just as a reminder, 39 

giving public testimony, if you would please state your name and 40 

any affiliation that you might have or that you’re a 41 

recreational or other interest, whatever it might be, and you 42 

will have three minutes to speak. 43 

 44 

We have about forty-five cards today and so we’re getting close 45 

to two hours.  If you see the red light come on, I think it will 46 

blink. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  The red light will come on and then 1 

after two it starts blinking, a minute later. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The red light will come on and then it will 4 

start blinking when your three minutes are up and so if you 5 

would shut down at that point in time, so that everybody gets a 6 

chance to speak.  I will call a name and I apologize if I don’t 7 

get your name correct and then I will tell who is the next 8 

person in line, so that you can be ready to speak.  The first 9 

person to speak is Tom Marvel, followed by Randy Wamble.  When 10 

you come up, you will have to turn the mic on. 11 

 12 

PUBLIC COMMENT 13 

 14 

MR. TOM MARVEL:  Hello.  My name is Tom Marvel and I’m a 15 

fulltime commercial fisherman from Collier County.  That’s 16 

Naples, Florida.  I’m a member of the Mackerel AP.  My primary 17 

fishing is for king mackerel and grouper is my secondary 18 

fishery.  I have a forty-three-foot vessel.   19 

 20 

I have traveled here from Naples to urge this council to leave 21 

the trip limit for our zone at 1,250 pounds.  If you increase 22 

the trip limit, it will shorten an already short season.  This 23 

is not a debatable point.  That’s a given. 24 

 25 

A shorter season will compress all of our harvest into December 26 

and January.  These are the two lowest priced months that we 27 

have and we need to maximize the value from the fishery with a 28 

small quota and not minimize it.  Collier will never have a 29 

chance for a late winter or a spring runoff of our coast.  That 30 

is when we traditionally have our spring run and our spring run 31 

is our main run.   32 

 33 

We get a shot of fish in December and they’re going by quickly 34 

and the price is low and on a normal cold winter, the fish pass 35 

Naples and then come back in the late winter or spring.  With a 36 

compressed season, we will not have a shot at fish off of our 37 

coast and that also corresponds to Lent and they are the good 38 

years.  We get about two out of five years that we can catch 39 

fish during Lent and that’s when we have our good year.  We will 40 

be foregoing all Lenten harvest if you increase the trip limit.  41 

It will be gone. 42 

 43 

We’ve been under a 1,250 -- This is an important point and I 44 

hope it doesn’t get lost, but we’ve been under a 1,250-pound 45 

limit for fifteen years or so.  During that time, I have adapted 46 

to the trip limit and my business reflects that. 47 

 48 
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My grouper IFQ holdings are a reflection of the length of the 1 

kingfish season, which in turn is a reflection of the size of 2 

the trip limit.  To arbitrarily change the trip limit to benefit 3 

one group of fishermen at the expense of another group does not 4 

seem right. 5 

 6 

The king mackerel fishery in the Gulf is tightly wound.  All 7 

zones fill their quota in very, very short order and to alter 8 

one zone will have a ripple effect in other Gulf zones.  As an 9 

example of this, we have six boats in Collier that have a track 10 

record of having gone to Louisiana in the summer to fish. 11 

 12 

They don’t like to do it, but they do it if their back is 13 

pressed against the wall.  With a January or early closure for 14 

our winter, the likelihood of them doing that is all the more 15 

greater, thereby compounding a problem already in Louisiana. 16 

 17 

Virtually every action in this document, 20B, as it pertains to 18 

kingfish, violates the stated goal on page 1 and if it didn’t 19 

have such serious consequences, it would almost be comical.  Why 20 

are the councils considering action?  Because the seasons are 21 

too short and everything in there only shortens the seasons.  Is 22 

that it, when it flashes? 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  No, it will go. 25 

 26 

MR. MARVEL:  If you look on page 1 of the document, this is 27 

mindboggling to us.  It’s like all these things in 20B were 28 

thrown in haphazardly without any sort of an overview, looking 29 

down on the interactions of these actions and how they affect 30 

other fisheries. 31 

 32 

It states right here that the actions in the amendment will 33 

address issues arising from early closures of king mackerel.  I 34 

am quoting yet, every action shortens the season. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Tom, would you start wrapping it up, please?  37 

You are over. 38 

 39 

MR. MARVEL:  I am done.  Thank you. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 42 

Management Council reconvened at the Doubletree Hotel, New 43 

Orleans, Louisiana, Wednesday morning, October 30, 2013, and was 44 

called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.   47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  At three minutes, the light turns 1 

red and starts flashing. 2 

 3 

MR. MARVEL:  I thought it went solid at three minutes and that’s 4 

why I asked.  Sorry. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a question for you from Dr. Shipp. 7 

 8 

DR. SHIPP:  Hi, Tom, and welcome back, by the way.  I just want 9 

to know the sentiments of the other mackerel fishermen and 10 

grouper fishermen in your area.  Are your views shared by most 11 

of those? 12 

 13 

MR. MARVEL:  Every fisherman, without exception, in Collier 14 

County is supportive of leaving it at 1,250, for many of the 15 

same reasons.  We’ve put our eggs in that basket fifteen years 16 

ago and now our options have shrunk because of that and yes, 17 

it’s uniform in Collier County and there’s a lot of support in 18 

Key West. 19 

 20 

If you were to go read the public online comments on your own 21 

webpage, you will see the vast majority, with the exception of 22 

one, in Key West all support 1,250.  The public comments is not 23 

the same, but the online, it’s unanimous from Key West, with the 24 

exception of one. 25 

 26 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Tom, and it’s good to see you again 27 

after all these years.  How far do you run to fish?  Do you fish 28 

fairly close to shore there in Collier County?  The reason I ask 29 

is we’ve heard that they want the higher trip limit because they 30 

have to run so far.  Do you fish relatively close to shore 31 

there? 32 

 33 

MR. MARVEL:  When you get a chance to fish close to shore, 34 

you’re doing well.  We will travel usually about seventy to 35 

seventy-five miles is our cutoff at 1,250.  Traveling for these 36 

things has always been part of the game and it works on both 37 

sides. 38 

 39 

A very cold winter, those fish will kerplunk into the reef side 40 

and we just drop it.  We don’t fish.  A very, very mild winter, 41 

they might stay further north and the Keys would have a longer 42 

run, but we’re not strangers to runs, but we have limits.  The 43 

trip limits set a limit of how far you will run and for us, it’s 44 

about seventy miles. 45 

 46 

MR. WILLIAMS:  A follow-up question.  You mentioned one of the 47 

goals -- I recall this, that one of our goals in most of these 48 
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king mackerel sectors was to try to extend the seasons and not 1 

have them be such pulse fisheries, where they catch everything 2 

so fast. 3 

 4 

The flip side of that though, if you’re going to do a trip 5 

limits, is you might not catch everything, because you’ve set 6 

the trip limit too low.  Are you guys catching the quota down 7 

there now or do you not catch your quota? 8 

 9 

MR. MARVEL:  The quota is filled every year and actually, to 10 

think of it in a broader sense, really the argument should be -- 11 

There should be people up here asking for the trip limit to be 12 

lower, which I would not support, but that makes more sense than 13 

what we’re debating here right now. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Tom.  We have one more question from 16 

Dr. Dana. 17 

 18 

DR. DANA:  Not a question, but it’s a comment for the reference 19 

of the council.  Tom does chair the AP Committee for the 20 

Mackerel, Coastal Migratory Pelagics, and his viewpoints are 21 

really well taken, because he does represent his peers.  Thanks, 22 

Tom, for coming here. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Tom.  Randy Wamble and then Patrick 25 

Purslow. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  I will just remind everybody that 28 

you have three minutes and at the one-minute mark, the light 29 

turns yellow and then at three minutes, it turns red and starts 30 

blinking and you should be wrapped up at that point. 31 

 32 

MR. RANDY WAMBLE:  My name is Randy Wamble and I’m a fulltime 33 

commercial fisherman from Naples, Florida.  I started king 34 

fishing in 1974.  I am against any raising of the trip limit for 35 

the eastern zone and southern subzone of the Gulf group king 36 

mackerel.  In fact, I think the whole amendment is a waste of 37 

time. 38 

 39 

Some of this is a repeat of what Tom said, but I almost have to 40 

read it to you.  Why are the councils taking action?  Right here 41 

on page 1 of Tab C, Number 5, for king mackerel, conflicts have 42 

arisen due to early closures of zones and subzones.  Any raising 43 

of this trip limit is going to shorten the season and it’s going 44 

to lower ex-vessel prices. 45 

 46 

King mackerel is my primary fishery and lengthening the season 47 

ensures that I don’t travel to Louisiana to fish the western 48 
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Gulf season starting on July 1.  Under an increased trip limit, 1 

the bulk of the fish will be reallocated to fishermen whose 2 

primary fishery is something else other than king mackerel. 3 

 4 

I have altered my business under the current regulations to be a 5 

profitable venture.  I have a forty-three-foot boat and a two-6 

man crew and I often run fifty or sixty miles to catch a limit 7 

of fish.  I am no stranger to long runs or high fuel costs and 8 

if this is your primary fishery, it is profitable if you fish 9 

every day that you possibly can while it’s open. 10 

 11 

In this same pamphlet, Tab C, Number 5, on page 105, under 12 

Direct and Indirect Effects of the Economic Environment, halfway 13 

down the paragraph it says “however, greater trip limits would 14 

be expected to shorten the season and may contribute to market 15 

gluts, which could depress the fishermen’s net revenues” and 16 

this is your pamphlet.  That’s all I have to say.  Thank you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have some questions. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  You mentioned fifty miles, but you did say you 21 

would make long trips and what do you call a long trip? 22 

 23 

MR. WAMBLE:  That’s relative for everybody.  When I grouper 24 

fish, my maximum is 125 miles and I would consider that a long 25 

trip.  King fishing, seventy miles or seventy-five would be 26 

considered long.  Anything more than that would be excessive.  27 

If you are looking for an average number, I would say between 28 

forty and forty-five miles. 29 

 30 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Randy, it’s good to see you again, too.  Are 31 

those distances you’re talking about, are those one way or are 32 

those round-trip distances? 33 

 34 

MR. WAMBLE:  That’s one way. 35 

 36 

MR. WILLIAMS:  The people that wanted this increase have to run 37 

thirty-five or forty miles to where they want to fish, but 38 

you’re already running that and further with a 1,250-pound trip 39 

limit. 40 

 41 

MR. WAMBLE:  That is one way and typically when we run those  42 

distances, it’s about the same distance for them, because we 43 

meet those fleets and we’re coming out of Naples and going south 44 

and they’re coming out of the Keys and going northwest and we 45 

meet in the same grounds and it’s pretty darned close to the 46 

same distances. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Randy.  Patrick Purslow, followed by 1 

Johnny Brown. 2 

 3 

MR. PATRICK PURSLOW:  My name is Pat Purslow and I’m from 4 

Naples, Florida.  I’m a 100 percent commercial fisherman and I’m 5 

against the raising of the limit from 1,250.  I can’t see me 6 

going into what I want to call a marathon fishery or a derby 7 

fishery for more fish and less money when this has been working 8 

for the past fifteen years. 9 

 10 

I don’t know -- Maybe for a small group of people, but where is 11 

the sense in it?  It’s going against everything that we set up 12 

in the beginning to turn away now.  We’ve adapted and adjusted 13 

to what we have and why are we changing it if it’s not broke and 14 

basically, that’s it. 15 

 16 

I can’t see it.  I am making a living and the majority of it is 17 

kingfish.  I have a little bit of stone crabs, which I don’t do 18 

real good with anymore and so I rely on the kingfish and this 19 

will devastate my livelihood along with others and that’s 20 

basically it. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a question for you from Mr. Williams. 23 

 24 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Purslow, I don’t think we know each other, 25 

but are you one of the boats that goes to Louisiana to fish? 26 

 27 

MR. PURSLOW:  I have in the past for a number of years and I 28 

quit going.  That’s a tough one, especially since the oil spill.  29 

There is more boats there and that’s a tough industry, but yes, 30 

I am one for years that has been going out there. 31 

 32 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Are you more likely to go there if the trip limit 33 

is increased? 34 

 35 

MR. PURSLOW:  I would have no choice, because with the grouper 36 

quota like it is, I don’t have the shares, the amount of shares, 37 

to stay like some people do and so I have to do something in the 38 

summertime and that’s why I started going to Louisiana to start 39 

with. 40 

 41 

With everything the way it is with the shares, the ITQs, that 42 

came out, there’s nothing to do in that area basically in the 43 

summertime.  Stone crabbing is in the winter and that’s it, but 44 

yes, I would definitely be having to go back again.  Thank you.  45 

That’s all I have. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Patrick.  Next is Johnny Brown and 48 
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then Peter Slafani. 1 

 2 

MR. JOHNNY BROWN:  Good afternoon.  My name is Johnny Brown and 3 

I’m from Naples.  I have fished all my life and my father and 4 

his father and as far back as you want to go.  I oppose the 5 

raising of the limit, because king mackerel is probably over 90 6 

percent of my income. 7 

 8 

I have done it all, but I have tailored it down now to mostly 9 

the kingfish.  I have a few stone crab traps and I have like 10 

1,900 pounds of grouper shares and to raise the trip limit would 11 

make a shorter season and I wouldn’t be able to fish the fish 12 

when they got to their high price in the later part of the 13 

season.   14 

 15 

It would force me to go to Louisiana.  I lived in Louisiana for 16 

five years back in the 1970s and that’s not important, but I did 17 

start coming to Louisiana to fish the king mackerel in the 18 

summertime and I don’t like having to cross that Gulf.  I am 19 

getting too old for it and I’m tired of living on my boat like a 20 

rat and please don’t make me cross the Gulf again.  That’s about 21 

it. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right, Johnny, and thank you.  Next up is 24 

Peter Sclafani and next in line will be John Schmidt. 25 

 26 

MR. PETER SCLAFANI:  My name is Peter Sclafani and I’m here to 27 

talk about the catch share allocation.  I am the Executive Chef 28 

and co-owner of Ruffino’s Restaurant in Baton Rouge and 29 

Ruffino’s on the River in Lafayette, Louisiana. 30 

 31 

I have been in the restaurant industry my whole life.  My 32 

grandfather started Restaurant Sclafani in New Orleans in 1946 33 

and my dad opened his restaurant in New Orleans in 1971 and was 34 

there until Katrina. 35 

 36 

I worked in the family business until 1998, when I accepted a 37 

position in Baton Rouge.  I became a partner and eventually 38 

bought the business four years ago.  I have worked in every 39 

position in the restaurant, from dishwasher and busboy to waiter 40 

and bartender to chef and manager.  I went to LSU and graduated 41 

in finance, but I realized my true passion was the restaurant 42 

industry.  That’s the business half of my life. 43 

 44 

The other half of my life is as a sportsman.  My grandfather 45 

taught my dad how to fish and my dad taught me and I’ve taught 46 

my son.  Fishing has always been an important part of our life. 47 

 48 
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I realize the importance of protecting our resource, because I 1 

want to carry on that tradition with my son and one day my 2 

grandson.  We didn’t just fish to fish, but we fished to eat and 3 

not just feeding ourselves, but fresh fish has always been a 4 

huge part of our business. 5 

 6 

I think it’s great that recreational fishermen get to enjoy the 7 

bountiful resource of our fisheries and I also strongly believe 8 

that everyone in Louisiana should be able to enjoy that 9 

resource, whether they own a boat or not. 10 

 11 

The fish in Louisiana belong to all of the people of Louisiana.  12 

Fresh caught, wild fish is essential to my business.  I get sick 13 

to my stomach whenever I hear of a restaurant in Louisiana 14 

serving tilapia or farmed Atlantic salmon because they have 15 

trouble sourcing Louisiana seafood. 16 

 17 

All I’m asking is that as the tonnage is increased that the 18 

percentages stay the same so I am able to continue my long 19 

family tradition of serving fresh American red snapper to my 20 

guests.  Thank you. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Peter.  We have a question from 23 

Harlon. 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  Pete, thanks for coming and I appreciate your 26 

comments, as always.  I have known your family for a long time.  27 

They’ve been around in New Orleans and now in Baton Rouge quite 28 

a bit.  Your goal as a restaurateur is never to take fish away 29 

from a recreational fisherman, because I know that’s what you 30 

are. 31 

 32 

MR. SCLAFANI:  Never, because I am a recreational fisherman. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  What you want is nothing that takes something away 35 

from them. 36 

 37 

MR. SCLAFANI:  Exactly. 38 

 39 

MR. PEARCE:  As a recreational fisherman, why do you think we 40 

should share this resource? 41 

 42 

MR. SCLAFANI:  Because I think it belongs to everybody and 43 

everybody ought to share equally in the resource and not just 44 

recreational fishermen, but there are lots of people who enjoy 45 

Louisiana seafood who aren’t able to go get it themselves and 46 

they ought to be able to come to my restaurant, as they’ve done 47 

since the 1940s, to be able to get that. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Peter.  John Schmidt, followed by 2 

Senator Brett Allain. 3 

 4 

MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  Thank you, council.  My name is John Schmidt 5 

and I am a member of the Gulf Fishermen’s Association and also 6 

involved with the Share the Gulf Coalition, which is a group of 7 

chefs and fishermen and citizens that are interested mainly in 8 

Amendment 28. 9 

 10 

With Amendment 28, the only options are, more or less, to take 11 

fish away from the non-fishing public and give them to the 12 

sports fishermen and I want to make sure everybody is clear on 13 

this.  More than 98 percent of not just Americans, but those 14 

citizens in coastal states can’t go in federal waters and catch 15 

their own red snapper and so they already get half for the 16 

recreational sector and to give more away, take more from those 17 

Americans that pay the taxes and support this whole process, is 18 

not right and is not an answer. 19 

 20 

The answer to this is to work to find creative new ways to 21 

manage that portion of the fishery that enable those fishermen, 22 

the recreational fishermen, to get the maximum benefit of each 23 

fish they catch.  That’s what you do when your resources are 24 

limited.  You find ways to exploit the value of each resource 25 

and that part of the process hasn’t been initiated yet and 26 

really is the first thing that should happen. 27 

 28 

I would personally like to see recreational fishermen be able to 29 

fish whenever they wanted to fish and be able to, again, get the 30 

maximum benefit out of each fish.  We’re doing that in the 31 

commercial sector and there’s some standards set there that 32 

should be earmarked or reference points that the recreational 33 

fishermen should strive for, so that you guys know how many fish 34 

they catch and the fishery is well managed and overfishing is 35 

ended and they are able to fully utilize the benefit of every 36 

fish that’s available to them before we take more fish away from 37 

the non-fishing public.  Thank you and those are my comments. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, John.  We have a question for you 40 

from Corky. 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  John, thank you very much.  For the recreational 43 

sector of the fishery, you suggest create new ways to manage the 44 

fishery and if you were sitting here and if you were the Gulf 45 

Council and you were the guy to make that decision, what new way 46 

would you implement? 47 

 48 
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MR. SCHMIDT:  The first thing that I would do is to establish an 1 

AP and be very serious about this issue and not abandon this 2 

issue until you’ve found ways to do it, but what occurs to me is 3 

something along the lines of tags or something of that nature 4 

that are issued at the beginning of the year. 5 

 6 

Seasons shouldn’t be the same in every part of the Gulf, because 7 

conditions are different in every part of the Gulf.  That’s a 8 

start, enabling fishermen to go fishing when they really want to 9 

rather than in a shortened season.   10 

 11 

There are models throughout the United States that are already 12 

in place to use for managing wildlife resources for recreational 13 

purposes and so you don’t really have to reinvent the wheel.  14 

Nobody can say there’s no such thing, because they’re all over 15 

the place.  That’s one of the first things I would do. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, John.  Next is Senator Allain and 18 

followed by Gwen Graham. 19 

 20 

SENATOR BRETT ALLAIN:  Ladies and gentlemen, thank you for 21 

having me here today.  My name is Brett Allain and I am not only 22 

a Louisiana state senator, but I am also a member of the Gulf 23 

States Marine Fisheries. 24 

 25 

I have only gotten involved in the regulation of marine 26 

fisheries two years ago when I joined the legislature and was 27 

appointed to the council.  I am here today to talk to you about, 28 

with regards to snapper fisheries, the elephant in the room. 29 

 30 

I think Dr. Shipp said it best in a memo that I read of his not 31 

long ago that we all know that there are more fish out there 32 

than we have seen in a long time.  Historical data proves that 33 

and I appreciate your comments that we have maybe overfished in 34 

the past, but those of us who are out there now understand and 35 

know that we’re not overfishing, but yet, smaller quotas and 36 

shorter and shorter days for the recreational fishers, as well 37 

as the commercial guys, to fish. 38 

 39 

Last year, I actually sponsored a bill, in the face of a nine-40 

day season for Louisiana that I thought was somewhat punitive, I 41 

sponsored legislation that said if we only have nine days for 42 

the recreational guys to fish that the fishery must be so bad 43 

that let’s outlaw fishing, the possession and taking, of red 44 

snapper in Louisiana altogether. 45 

 46 

Frankly, I only pulled it down -- I did this to bring about 47 

awareness about what was going on, but frankly, I only pulled it 48 
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down because I was getting so much support that I could have 1 

probably passed it and that’s the truth. 2 

 3 

Along with that, we passed a resolution asking the Secretary of 4 

Commerce to please send somebody to Louisiana, and I didn’t care 5 

who, but somebody to Louisiana to come before the Natural 6 

Resource Committee and answer some questions about the marine 7 

fisheries. 8 

 9 

We got a response that no one would be coming.  Gentlemen, I 10 

find it a little offensive that NOAA or the Marine Fisheries can 11 

regulate fisheries in Louisiana, but can’t come there to answer 12 

our questions.  I found that very offensive. 13 

 14 

We have a lot of problems with the fisheries and the management 15 

thereof.  It should be noted that all of the current legislation 16 

in D.C. dealing with this are mostly all sponsored by Louisiana 17 

politicians, of which I am one, and it’s mainly because of the 18 

dissatisfaction of not only how we count fish and how we 19 

distribute the quotas -- This is the only resource I know of -- 20 

I sat on the Mineral Board and as a public servant, I don’t 21 

understand why we are giving away quotas to somebody who sells 22 

them for a profit. 23 

 24 

If there’s anybody that should be making a profit, it should be 25 

us that’s putting it up for bid to make money to preserve the 26 

fisheries.  I know that’s unpopular with a lot of people.   27 

 28 

I see my red light is up, but I would -- In the future, we need 29 

to address a lot of problems.  Fishing in such short days, since 30 

our fishermen and our people -- In times where they’re targeting 31 

bigger fish and they’re going out when the weather is not good 32 

and there are a lot of problems with that that need to be 33 

addressed. 34 

 35 

How we allocate the fisheries and how we count the fisheries and 36 

the idea that we have the -- That we put so much emphasis behind 37 

the Rigs to Reef Program in Louisiana, this year making it part 38 

of our own constitution, that we put so much emphasis behind it,  39 

but we can’t count the fish around the artificial reefs. 40 

 41 

Gentlemen, I would suggest that we take a real look and let’s 42 

have an honest discussion about everything with the snapper 43 

fisheries, along with all of the fisheries.  I would be happy to 44 

take any questions. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Senator. 47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Senator Allain.  It’s good to see you 1 

again and thanks for coming with your comments.  I appreciate 2 

them, as always.  We’ve always had a great relationship and I 3 

want to maintain that. 4 

 5 

How can you help us?  Do you have any ideas of how we can 6 

maintain the -- Count the fish that maintains the recreational 7 

fishery within its allocation?  Is there any way that you can 8 

help us find a way to keep that -- 9 

 10 

SENATOR ALLAIN:  First of all, I think we need to look at the 11 

allocations and how we count fish.  Dr. Shipp put it very well.  12 

Six or seven years ago, we fished 180 days and we really didn’t 13 

see a decline in the fisheries and now we’re down to a month or 14 

forty-five days at the most, with additional allocations. 15 

 16 

First of all, I think there are more fish in the Gulf than we’re 17 

giving the Gulf credit for.  Look, I’m all, 100 percent, in 18 

favor of sustainability.  This, number one, should be about the 19 

fish and the sustainable resource. 20 

 21 

As a farmer and a fisherman, I know better than anybody that if 22 

you don’t care of your fisheries, you’re not going to have a 23 

product in the future and I’m 100 percent and that should be our 24 

number one concern, but we also need to get it right, guys. 25 

 26 

My biggest fear is that with the legislation that’s sitting out 27 

there that if this council doesn’t get it right, there will be a 28 

change of venue to someplace that will try to get it right.  All 29 

I’m saying is we need to have the conversation and put 30 

everything on the table and let’s make the best commonsense 31 

today.  Forget about the historic quotas and let’s make 32 

commonsense today of how we best manage and harvest the 33 

resource. 34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Senator Allain.  As you well know, the 36 

State of Texas and the west coast of Florida has a nine-mile 37 

territorial sea limit and Louisiana, Mississippi, and Alabama 38 

has got three miles. 39 

 40 

Your state commission extended Louisiana out to nine miles for 41 

fishery purposes only and our state legislature in Mississippi 42 

went a little further than that and they extended it out to nine 43 

miles not only for fisheries, but for minerals too. 44 

 45 

SENATOR ALLAIN:  Good luck with that. 46 

 47 

MR. PERRET:  That’s a whole other issue, but when I and some of 48 
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the Mississippi people met with some of the Louisiana people, 1 

Secretary Barham and others, on this nine-mile extension, we had 2 

the department head from Texas and Florida supportive of us 3 

going to nine miles and I understand there’s going to be or 4 

there has been some congressional legislation put in. 5 

 6 

SENATOR ALLAIN:  The legislation is by Representative Cassidy 7 

from Louisiana. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  Hopefully we can get the entire Gulf delegation at 10 

least supportive of that, because then that would at least put 11 

the three states in the middle of the Gulf on the same 12 

geographical playing field and I appreciate your support on that 13 

and thank you for being here. 14 

 15 

SENATOR ALLAIN:  Thank you.  Thank you, gentlemen. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.  Next up is Gwen Graham, 18 

followed by John Curren. 19 

 20 

MS. GWEN GRAHAM:  Good afternoon.  My name is Gwen Graham and I 21 

am running for Congress in the 2nd Congressional District of 22 

Florida against Steve Sutherland and I want to tell you the 23 

reason I am here is to learn the Gulf Council process and to 24 

talk to many different people on different sides of these 25 

issues, so that when I am in Congress, I am well informed. 26 

 27 

You all are doing a great job.  I think Congress’s 28 

responsibility is to let you do your job and keep politics out 29 

of it and that will be my commitment when I’m serving.  I have 30 

met so many wonderful people here today and last night and I 31 

look forward to continuing the conversation and I just thank you 32 

for the opportunity to be here. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have questions? 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  Just a comment.  Thanks for coming.  We need more 37 

people like you to show up and listen and understand what we do. 38 

 39 

MS. GRAHAM:  Thank you.  I appreciate that. 40 

 41 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Ms. Graham, I also want to thank you for coming 42 

and would like you to give our best to your father, who we very 43 

much miss. 44 

 45 

MS. GRAHAM:  I will do so.  I will share briefly, since I don’t 46 

think I’m near my three minutes, but one of the greatest gifts 47 

I’ve already received in my decision to run for office are all 48 
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the kind comments that I hear every single day about my father 1 

and believe me, as a daughter, I feel like I’ve already won. 2 

 3 

I am going to win this race, but I’ve already won as a daughter 4 

and so I thank you again for what you all do and I look forward 5 

to working together in the future.  Are there any more 6 

questions?  Thanks very much and take care. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:   John Curren, followed by Carter Fourrier. 9 

 10 

MR. JOHN CURREN:  I’m John Curren and I’m a recreational 11 

fisherman.  I can’t add anything more that what Mr. Allain just 12 

said.  I think he was eloquent and he covered the subject very 13 

well and thank you.  Any questions? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any questions?  Thank you, John.  Carter, 16 

followed by Steve Loup. 17 

 18 

MR. CARTER FOURRIER:  My name is Carter Fourrier and I’m from 19 

Baton Rouge, Louisiana and I’m an avid recreational weekend 20 

angler.  I own a thirty-one-foot boat that we used to use a 21 

bunch.  I do have kids, which I hope to take fishing and enjoy 22 

the wonderful resources that I was able to enjoy. 23 

 24 

The few times that I get to go do the shorter seasons, we are 25 

now catching bigger and more red snapper in places where as a 26 

child we never caught them.  One thing that bothers me a little 27 

bit is that our short, short season includes weekdays, which are 28 

very hard for myself, who is a fulltime insurance agent, to 29 

enjoy. 30 

 31 

One thing my wife always tells me when we come home with fish is 32 

that if we had gone to the fish market, we would have paid less 33 

per pound, if you average out the money that we spend as 34 

recreational anglers.  I do grow up enjoying the resource and I 35 

hope that my children will grow up enjoying it also and thank 36 

you for your time. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Carter.  Any questions? 39 

 40 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Fourrier, I appreciate your testimony.  You 41 

indicated you would like to be able to fish weekends and yet, 42 

there are other people I know, in the charterboat industry for 43 

example, who would like to be able to fish during the week when 44 

their customers are there and so there’s a conflict there.  45 

Would you object to the council managing say the for-hire fleet 46 

differently than the way we manage the private boat recreational 47 

fleet? 48 
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 1 

MR. FOURRIER:  I work fulltime and so I’m only able to fish the 2 

weekends, but I do think that each state is different and that a 3 

regional management perspective would be definitely a step in 4 

the right direction. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Carter.  Steve, followed by Adam 7 

Guillory. 8 

 9 

MR. STEVE LOUP:  My name is Steve Loup and I’m a recreational 10 

red snapper fisherman.  I’ve been fishing for forty years and 11 

nobody can tell me what’s out there and what’s not out there, 12 

because we’ve got so many now that it’s just unreal and the 13 

catch that you all are reporting that we’re catching, the 14 

amount, is totally wrong and you all sitting here know that.  15 

You all know it’s wrong.  It’s way less than what you all are 16 

counting for recreational and I think the state proved that. 17 

 18 

Their people were at the landing every day this year and so what 19 

they counted is what it is and I just don’t believe what you all 20 

are counting is right and the total number you’re counting, of 21 

course, in the Gulf isn’t right because you ain’t counting the 22 

reefs.  They’ve got so many around there it’s just -- Anyway, 23 

I’m in total favor of Alternative 6 to give us, the 24 

recreational, any additional amount of quota that you have that 25 

you’re going to give. 26 

 27 

I don’t see how it’s right that you’re giving the extra quota to 28 

somebody who is going to sell it.  They are making the money, 29 

just like Senator Allain said.  We’re not making any money on it 30 

and the taxes we pay are ten or a hundred times more than what 31 

they’re paying. 32 

 33 

As far as social and economic benefit, you get way more from us 34 

than you do from them.  They need a share, but they’ve got a 35 

share and we need to have our fair share and that’s not what is 36 

happening.  You all are taking this representative share from 37 

1980 or something and this isn’t the same thing as what it was 38 

then and you all are arbitrarily figuring what the catch was 39 

back then according to everything you’re figuring and it’s just 40 

totally not right to me and that’s all I’ve got to say. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right, Steve.  Any questions for Steve?  43 

Thank you, Steve.  Adam, followed by Douglas Drennan. 44 

 45 

MR. ADAM GUILLORY:  Good afternoon.  My name is Adam Guillory 46 

and I’m an avid recreational fisherman from southeast Louisiana 47 

and I also happen to own a fishing tackle, recreational fishing 48 
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tackle, supply store as well. 1 

 2 

What I’m here to talk a little bit about -- While I don’t know 3 

much about the politics and the process associated with managing 4 

our redfish fisheries, what I can tell you is how it’s impacted 5 

me and my business and my personal life. 6 

 7 

I own a camp down along the coast of Louisiana and I spend a 8 

great deal of time, when it’s available to me, entertaining 9 

family and friends and ultimately clients.  I take them out on 10 

red snapper trips and out for tuna occasionally and so on and so 11 

forth. 12 

 13 

The ever decreasing or ever shrinking federal red snapper season 14 

has resulted in several trips this year, along with the debacle 15 

of the nine-day season and so on and so forth, in canceling a 16 

number of trips that would have resulted in potentially 17 

thousands of dollars of additional revenue along the coast of 18 

Louisiana. 19 

 20 

The bottom line here is, from what I understand of how this 21 

fishery is currently managed, it just seems absurd to me.  What 22 

the state has done recently with regional management and marine 23 

wildlife and fisheries biologists on the dock actually counting 24 

fish to me seems a more sustainable, more reasonable way of 25 

understanding exactly what’s out there than a system and a 26 

methodology that was used from years and years ago. 27 

 28 

Again, the bottom line here, as far as I’m concerned, is this 29 

ever shortening season has had a substantial impact, not just in 30 

terms of the economy of south Louisiana, but also on my 31 

business, which is largely supported by the sale of tackle for 32 

folks who pursue this particular species of fish.  I thank you 33 

for your time. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Adam.  We have questions. 36 

 37 

MR. RIECHERS:  Adam, I appreciate you being here.  Often we 38 

don’t hear from those tackle shops and businesses that are 39 

associated with the recreational anglers, heads in beds on the 40 

coast and those kinds of things.  What kind of industry -- What 41 

is the value of that here in Louisiana? 42 

 43 

MR. GUILLORY:  While I can’t give you a dollar figure, I can 44 

tell you it’s substantial and I have a number of different 45 

events in the last three or four years, the BP oil spill and 46 

some others, that I can kind of use as sort of a benchmark by 47 

which sales figures can be judged. 48 
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 1 

I will tell you that I’ve got clients that I’ve done business 2 

with for ten years who literally just didn’t call me this year 3 

because they weren’t going to make the trip from Dallas, Texas 4 

or parts of Alabama.  Again, while I can’t give you a number, I 5 

can tell you it’s substantial.  It’s substantial.  It’s in the 6 

tens of thousands of dollars for a small business like mine. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you for being here.  How much of the 9 

problem is the number of days and how much of it is the lack of 10 

predictability in what the season is going to be?  We’re looking 11 

at probably something in the neighborhood of forty days next 12 

year and last year, we ended up with forty-two days, ultimately, 13 

but there was a lot of uncertainty and it kept changing and all 14 

that.  A lot of my impression is the lack of predictability 15 

that’s the problem as much as anything else. 16 

 17 

MR. GUILLORY:  I can tell you obviously weather plays a role, 18 

like Carter mentioned a second ago.  As someone who has a job 19 

and can’t just break free on a Tuesday to go fish red snapper 20 

when the weather is right, I am relegated to fishing on 21 

weekends. 22 

 23 

Bad weather obviously results in an even shorter season, which, 24 

of course, has an impact not just to my personal life, but to my 25 

financial life.  Again, as far as the management of the 26 

fisheries and understanding what the season should be and what 27 

the bag limit and size limit should be, I’m going to leave that 28 

to you folks.  You’re the experts in that, but I will point to 29 

what Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries has done this year.  It’s 30 

phenomenal. 31 

 32 

There is not a time that I arrive at the dock that I’m not 33 

approached by a biologist who is collecting data on the size and 34 

total number of fish we catch.  That, to me, as a pragmatist, 35 

that’s a real way of understanding exactly what is there.  Thank 36 

you for your time. 37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for coming.  I have a question and it 39 

might not be fair to ask you, because it crosses other people in 40 

your sector, but you might have an indication.  How do you feel 41 

-- We heard your story, but how would it relate to other marina 42 

operators or the tackle stores, bait dealers, other people who 43 

cater to the recreational industry?  We really don’t get those 44 

come to the podium and speak. 45 

 46 

MR. GUILLORY:  Again, while I can’t quantify the impact, I will 47 

tell you that I do business with a number of folks along the 48 
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Gulf coast and not just in Louisiana, but outside.  I’m also 1 

friendly with a number of the marina owners and charterboat guys 2 

that run out of Grand Isle and others. 3 

 4 

Again, while they haven’t put a figure to it, it’s a profound 5 

impact.  Again, when you limit the number of days and ultimately 6 

the weather limits you even further, it obviously has a 7 

substantial impact. 8 

 9 

The price of fuel being what it is and the price of bait and 10 

lead and leader material and all that sort of stuff, the cost of 11 

a trip adds up quickly and if those trips are not allowed as a 12 

result of a shortened season or limited weather, then clearly 13 

that revenue is not flowing through our state and ultimately 14 

through our Gulf coast region. 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming.  I appreciate all your comments.  17 

How much of your business is the charter for-hire guys and the 18 

regular private recreational?  Is there a percentage on either 19 

one of those? 20 

 21 

MR. GUILLORY:  99 percent of my clients are recreational 22 

fishermen like folks in this room who buy their gear and they 23 

load up their boat or load up their buddy’s boat and they take 24 

it out. 25 

 26 

MR. PEARCE:  You made some comments is weekend fishing is what 27 

you basically do and most of your recreational fishermen are 28 

weekend fishermen.  Would you be opposed to managing a 29 

charterboat fishery like weekdays fishing versus a weekends 30 

fishery for the private recreational? 31 

 32 

MR. GUILLORY:  To be honest, I haven’t really given a whole lot 33 

of thought to that.  I don’t know that I can comment either way. 34 

 35 

MR. PEARCE:  The charter guys have a different program, 36 

basically, and one of the things we want to do here as a council 37 

is make sure that we accommodate for all those industries that 38 

are out there, both the charter and the private recreational. 39 

 40 

MR. GUILLORY:  Understood and those folks have to make a living 41 

as well and we certainly respect that, but, again, I don’t know 42 

that I could comment on that. 43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  Do you have any way, as a businessman, that we can 45 

help count fish for the recreational angler so that he maintains 46 

his allocation, stays within his allocation, so we can continue 47 

for this fishery to grow? 48 
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 1 

MR. GUILLORY:  Again, while I’m not a scientist, I will tell you 2 

that I continue to refer to the State of Louisiana.  The way 3 

it’s being done now or was done this year, to me it’s 4 

tremendous.  Like clockwork, whether it’s four o’clock in the 5 

morning or four o’clock in the afternoon or midnight, there’s a 6 

marine biologist at the dock counting fish.  Again, no more 7 

complicated mathematical equations or no extrapolation of data.  8 

It’s there.  You could the fish and you see the fish and you 9 

have real-time data.  To me, that makes sense. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  Would you be opposed to a tagging system for red 12 

snapper? 13 

 14 

MR. GUILLORY:  No, sir.  I don’t know that I would be. 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  You wouldn’t be opposed? 17 

 18 

MR. GUILLORY:  I would not be opposed. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other questions?  Adam, thank you very much.  21 

Douglas Drennan and then Robert Perez. 22 

 23 

MR. DOUGLAS DRENNAN:  My name is Douglas Drennan and I’m an avid 24 

recreational fisherman and conservationist.  During a handful of 25 

fishing trips this year, I was just amazed by the sheer 26 

abundance of red snapper out in the Gulf.  I mean even when we 27 

were fishing other species of fish, we just kept catching red 28 

snapper after red snapper. 29 

 30 

As a matter of a fact, I was fishing the CCA Legislation Rodeo 31 

this year and I had a state legislator on the boat and his kids 32 

and they just kept catching red snapper hand over fist and I was 33 

like, guys, you’ve got to throw them back and you’ve got to 34 

throw them back.  There’s a limit on these and right now, the 35 

season is even closed.  They just couldn’t believe the 36 

abundance. 37 

 38 

I have the same issue taking kids fishing.  You take kids out 39 

there and you’re like, you can catch two fish or you take them 40 

out there and you’re like, oh, you just caught a twenty-pound 41 

red snapper, but too bad and you’ve got to throw it back, 42 

because the limit is closed and there’s no limits, which it’s 43 

hard to explain that to kids. 44 

 45 

I’m here today to request that the council act on the Reef Fish 46 

Amendment 28, the red snapper reallocation.  I feel the data 47 

currently being used is thirty-plus years old and the 48 
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methodology that was used to set the regulations years ago is -- 1 

Again, it’s old data and it’s old methodology and we have new 2 

technology and we have new methods and that should be used to 3 

set the new limits and to set the new allocations. 4 

 5 

I respectfully request that the council consider Alternative 5 6 

or 6, to give any overage over the current limit to the 7 

recreational sector.  The recreational sector, in a dollar 8 

value, is ten times more than the commercial sector and by 9 

either taking fish away or giving fish to the other sector, 10 

you’re taking tax dollars away and those tax dollars are used to 11 

help manage the resource. 12 

 13 

Sportsmen, when we buy fishing licenses and we buy hunting 14 

licenses, our fees in that are used to help manage this 15 

resource.  Louisiana has done a fantastic job this year with 16 

their snapper season, even though to the disagreement of a lot 17 

of people and there was a lot of issues early on with people 18 

being harassed because you were within what we claim as state 19 

waters, but the feds were claiming you weren’t in state waters. 20 

 21 

The fish are out there and I’m not trying to take anything away 22 

from the commercial sector, but I think any overage, at least a 23 

large percentage or most of the percentage of that overage, 24 

should go to the recreational fishermen if there’s a 25 

reallocation.  Thank you. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have questions, at least two. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  Doug, I thought you would be growing fish rather 30 

than catching them. 31 

 32 

MR. DRENNAN:  I would like to see us.  We are working on red 33 

snapper.  The Gulf Coast Research Lab is working on red snapper. 34 

 35 

MR. PEARCE:  Doug is an aquaculturist and so that’s why I’m kind 36 

of kidding him about that.  He does a great job with his 37 

aquaculture systems.  One of my personal problems with the 38 

recreational -- Not a problem with the recreational, but how to 39 

help the recreational sector stay within its allocation, help 40 

them grow into the future.  Would you be afraid of a tagging 41 

system for red snapper? 42 

 43 

MR. DRENNAN:  I would not necessarily be afraid of a tagging 44 

system, but I really question the way the allocation is -- The 45 

way you all determine that the recreational fishermen are 46 

overfishing. 47 

 48 
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You are not out there counting fish.  You’re using a bunch of 1 

numbers and you’re using a bunch of statistics and I think the 2 

data you get is meaningless.  I have actually heard some numbers 3 

that the counts that are estimated for Louisiana recreational 4 

red snapper fishing are off by as much as 70 percent and whether 5 

that’s true or not, it’s just what as recreational fishermen we 6 

hear.  7 

 8 

I would not be opposed to some way that you could count that 9 

better.  I think Randy Pausina and his group of biologists did a 10 

great job.  They were at the dock and I was getting emails of 11 

did you go fishing this week and how many fish did you catch?  I 12 

was getting phone calls all season long about the same thing and 13 

I think that’s the way to stay on top of it.   14 

 15 

The federal people are not doing that.  I have never seen a 16 

federal biologist check me for red snapper or anybody that I 17 

know and check fish or check limits or sizes. 18 

 19 

MR. PEARCE:  Just as a quick follow up, we give you so many days 20 

to fish and you overharvest and it’s not your fault.  It’s our 21 

fault here and so I’m trying desperately to find a way to make 22 

sure that whatever the allocation is that you can stay within 23 

that, so the fishery can continue to grow.  Just try to work 24 

with me and a tagging system might be one way to make that 25 

happen. 26 

 27 

MR. DRENNAN:  Yes, it would be. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your comments, Doug. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have two more questions at this point from Mr. 32 

Perret and then Dr. Crabtree. 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  Doug, it’s good to see you.  You’re looking more 35 

like your father every day.  You know we get a lot of input from 36 

a lot of people with a lot of different backgrounds wanting a 37 

lot of different things. 38 

 39 

Many of those people don’t realize that the members sitting up 40 

at this table, we have to take an oath of fair and equitable and 41 

follow certain rules and regulations.  One of the things are the 42 

National Standards that we cannot, cannot, use economic benefits 43 

alone to set allocation and so that’s Magnuson and that’s one of 44 

the National Standards, but economic considerations can 45 

certainly be part of any allocation and should be and will be 46 

part of any allocation decisions. 47 

 48 
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I agree with you that Louisiana’s department has shown that with 1 

extra effort dollars that we can get a much better system for 2 

counting the fish and I’m hopeful we’ll be able to expand that 3 

to other parts of the Gulf eventually and get better information 4 

to help us with these management decisions, but thank you for 5 

being here.  I think this might be the first time you’ve 6 

testified before the council and is that right? 7 

 8 

MR. DRENNAN:  I testified earlier on offshore aquaculture when 9 

you all were discussing that. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  Were you in that fish suit?  Was that you? 12 

 13 

MR. DRENNAN:  What? 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  Were you in that fish costume for aquaculture?  16 

That wasn’t you? 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  One of the reasons you don’t see federal 19 

biologists doing dockside intercepts to estimate the 20 

recreational catch is because the program we use to estimate the 21 

recreational catch is done working with the states and it’s the 22 

state biologists who do the dockside intercepts for the survey 23 

that we then use. 24 

 25 

Now, the Louisiana survey was done in a much more timely way 26 

with all the effort they put in it, but at the end of the day, 27 

the catches through August that the MRIP survey that we use 28 

estimated 441,000 pounds is what I have for March through 29 

August.  Louisiana Fish and Wildlife estimated 459,000 pounds 30 

and so the Louisiana survey, from March through August, 31 

estimated a little more caught, but the numbers are very close. 32 

 33 

Now, they have much more precise estimates and much more timely 34 

estimates and I think that’s great, but the quantity of fish 35 

that were ultimately caught and estimated with the surveys was 36 

very close, but the guys who did those dockside intercepts that 37 

our survey is based on in all of the states are typically state 38 

employees and so that’s why you don’t see federal guys out 39 

there.  It’s a cooperative survey. 40 

 41 

MR. DRENNAN:  So how are we over our allocation?  How are 42 

recreational fishermen exceeding their allocation, because we’re 43 

always being accused of exceeding our allocation.  I fished four 44 

times this year out of twenty-eight days. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  This year is sort of -- We’re trying to work out 47 

and see where we were in terms of the catches for this year, 48 
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because every time we go and we improve the methods we’re using 1 

to estimate the recreational catches, there is a possibility 2 

that we find out that we’ve been overestimating or 3 

underestimating the catches and we have to take that into 4 

account. 5 

 6 

Where you hear is that there’s a recreational quota that’s set 7 

and more often than not, at the end of the day when we add up 8 

all of the catches for the recreational fishery, they have 9 

exceeded the recreational quota and that’s where they come from. 10 

 11 

Part of the problem and the reason that happens is because the 12 

recreational data isn’t very timely.  It’s a couple or three 13 

months to get the numbers and the snapper season has gotten 14 

short enough now where we really don’t get an estimate of what’s 15 

being caught until it’s over and so we have to project what we 16 

think is going to be caught, based on what we saw happen in the 17 

past couple of years, but as you as a fisherman know, every year 18 

is different and the weather is different and effort is 19 

different and that results in these uncertainties and the 20 

overruns, but I would be happy to talk to you more about that 21 

when we take a break. 22 

 23 

MR. DRENNAN:  I would like to, because the part I’m having -- So 24 

does every state actually have an individual recreational quota 25 

or is it a Gulf-wide recreational quota? 26 

 27 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, it’s a Gulf-wide quota. 28 

 29 

MR. DRENNAN:  I would like to discuss that further.  Thank you. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Douglas, thank you very much.  Next up is Robert 32 

Perez and then Charlie Caplinger. 33 

 34 

MR. ROBERT PEREZ:  Good afternoon and thanks for having me.  I 35 

am Robert Perez and I am a recreational fisherman from Houma, 36 

Louisiana.  I really don’t have as big a dog in the hunt in all 37 

this as I’m hearing here today, but I came here today to really 38 

reiterate what Mr. Allain had to say. 39 

 40 

I am from Houma and I’m not from his district and I’ve never met 41 

the man, but I heard what he had to say and that’s exactly what 42 

I’m trying to get across to you guys today, is it doesn’t seem 43 

like -- Living in Louisiana and I’ve fished here all my life and 44 

I’m fifty-two years old and I’ve seen the redfish kills in 1984 45 

when we had a catastrophe on our hands and all of sudden, 46 

somebody said, oh, let’s do something about it. 47 

 48 
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It seems like you guys are really interested in trying to 1 

something, but it’s just that we’re using data that’s from the 2 

1980s, the catch data.  The State of Louisiana is trying to do 3 

something and it just doesn’t seem like we’re all getting 4 

together to try to move forward together. 5 

 6 

The dynamics are different in the State of Louisiana than they 7 

are anywhere else along the coast.  They don’t have the reef 8 

infrastructure that we have here in Louisiana and so I just 9 

don’t quite understand where we’re going with this quota issue.  10 

The State of Louisiana, the numbers that I got on the Gulf 11 

region, economically is $9 billion. 12 

 13 

In the State of Florida, and I got this from the head of the 14 

yachting association down there this morning, is that they do $2 15 

billion that goes back into the economy in the State of Florida 16 

and it creates 180,000 jobs. 17 

 18 

That’s a lot of jobs and I don’t know what it costs here in 19 

Louisiana and what the economic impact is, but as a fellow 20 

alluded to earlier that had the tackle shop, it’s a lot of 21 

money.  There is a lot of economic impact that comes from 22 

sportfishing and so I just hope that you guys will come together 23 

and let’s not kick the can down the road as business as usual 24 

and normal.  We have a job to do and let’s just make a decision 25 

and move forward. 26 

 27 

Let’s try to come up with something that we can do for future 28 

generations.  We’re only on this Earth for a short time and 29 

believe me, our grandkids are going to reap the benefits of your 30 

decisions, on your decisions you make moving forward.  Thanks 31 

very much. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you and we’ve got a question for you. 34 

 35 

MR. MATENS:  Robert, the last time I saw you, you were standing 36 

in the water. 37 

 38 

MR. PEREZ:  I was pushing my boat off a reef and I’m sorry. 39 

 40 

MR. MATENS:  You know, Robert, forty years ago, there weren’t 41 

very many guides in Louisiana.  To my knowledge, in 1973, Stu 42 

Sheer and Hackberry were the only ones and it’s a new paradigm 43 

now.  This is a huge business for us, the guides and the marina 44 

operators.  Heads in beds, I like that.  It’s a whole new 45 

economic paradigm.  If we continue to base decisions on stuff 46 

that was thirty or forty years ago, we’re missing the economic 47 

boat. 48 
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 1 

MR. PEREZ:  Absolutely. 2 

 3 

MR. MATENS:  I applaud you coming and I noticed you told them 4 

you were from Houma. 5 

 6 

MR. PEREZ:  I am from Houma.  I grew up fishing in one of the 7 

richest environments in the country.  People used to go to 8 

Plaquemines Parish and go to the Port Eads and from Port Eads 9 

Marina, you can fish every species of fish within fifteen miles 10 

of that marina and that’s phenomenal.  You can’t do that 11 

anywhere else in the country.  It’s amazing. 12 

 13 

MR. MATENS:  In the world, Robert. 14 

 15 

MR. PEREZ:  That’s right.  We’ve got a great resource and on the 16 

federal level, I would just ask that you guys help Louisiana 17 

manage it and my hat is off to Randy Pausina.  They are doing a 18 

great job in the State of Louisiana.  He is a great leader and 19 

he’s moving this state forward as far as fisheries and I just 20 

hope that you guys would take the lead from these guys and kind 21 

of work together.  Thanks. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Robert.  Next up is Charlie 24 

Caplinger, followed by Paul Roberts. 25 

 26 

MR. CHARLIE CAPLINGER:  Good afternoon and thank you.  My name 27 

is Charlie Caplinger and my family and I are recreational 28 

fishermen.  We have a fishing camp in Venice and are down there 29 

fishing as often as we can.  We fish inshore and we fish the 30 

rigs and we fish offshore. 31 

 32 

As a child, a big trip for me would be to venture out to the 33 

rigs to bottom fish.  It was always an adventure as a kid, 34 

because you never knew what you would catch, but now, I only 35 

bring my children rig fishing during the red snapper season, 36 

because there are so many red snapper that is all we catch and I 37 

don’t like to catch and release these fish out of season or over 38 

the limit or any of that, because of the mortality rate. 39 

 40 

This means out of a twenty-eight-day season, I might be able to 41 

snapper fish four or five days.  Between weekday work, weather, 42 

and family obligations, recreational fishermen had ten weekend 43 

days this year and so if you knock out a couple of weekends for 44 

weather and conflicts, you’re left with a five or six-day 45 

federal season and it is really difficult to explain to my kids 46 

specifically why there is such a short season, yet there are so 47 

many fish. 48 
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 1 

Because the federal season is so onerous, no one that I know 2 

really focuses on red snapper, because it is such a tiny window 3 

of opportunity with a small federal two fish limit.  The charter 4 

captains I know target tuna and if there is time at the end of 5 

the day, they will stop at the rigs on the way home and put a 6 

few red snapper in the boat.  This is just another example of 7 

how the recreational fishermen are practically ignored by the 8 

management process. 9 

 10 

This year, thanks to Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries, we 11 

enjoyed a full summer of red snapper fishing in state waters.  12 

The Friday through Sunday fishing from March to September was 13 

geared to a recreational angler and it worked.  We targeted red 14 

snapper all summer and my family had a great time. 15 

 16 

There are plenty of red snapper out there, but the federal 17 

program doesn’t seem to be counting them.  Reports across the 18 

coast were all the same.  If you can get out to the rigs, the 19 

red snapper are there.  This group should look to the Department 20 

of Wildlife and Fisheries as a model of effective fisheries 21 

management.  They manage all of our inshore fish which are not 22 

migratory and there seems to be plenty of them. 23 

 24 

If you look at the number of recreational fishermen and what we 25 

spend to catch a red snapper, it is apparent that the allocation 26 

of red snapper should be based on the best economic benefit for 27 

our citizens.  A snapper trip out of Venice will cost me $800 to 28 

$1,000 in fuel, ice, bait.  That doesn’t include slip rentals, 29 

boats, tackle, insurance and all of that. 30 

 31 

Red snapper belong to all of us and so the allocation should be 32 

revisited to ensure that we are maximizing the red snapper 33 

benefit to the public.  I think this allocation was developed in 34 

the 1980s and it’s probably long overdue for a fair allocation 35 

analysis.  Certainly any increase in quota should favor the most 36 

people, which are the millions of recreational fishermen.  Thank 37 

you and I appreciate the time to offer my comments. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Charlie.  Are there questions? 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  Are you aware that because of noncompliance by some 42 

of the Gulf states that it cost the states of Mississippi and 43 

Alabama recreational fishermen and we lost fishing days? 44 

 45 

MR. CAPLINGER:  Yes and I would encourage those states to go 46 

noncompliant as well. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Well, that may be the way to do it.  That could be 1 

the way to do it. 2 

 3 

MR. CAPLINGER:  No, sir, but I just think that the process that 4 

we had this year was much more effective.  I got called and I 5 

got emailed by Wildlife and Fisheries.  I saw biologists at the 6 

docks and I understand that it’s a cooperative endeavor and that 7 

the federal program uses state biologists, but I have never been 8 

called or never been asked for the federal quotas or what I’m 9 

catching and I just think that it gets extrapolated with 10 

statistics. 11 

 12 

If you look at the reefs out there, the artificial reefs, there 13 

are snapper out there and you can’t get through the snapper to 14 

find an amberjack or a grouper. 15 

 16 

MR. PERRET:  I’ve been fishing out there a lot longer than you, 17 

I think, judging by you’ve got a lot more hair than me and so I 18 

agree with you.  The fish are out there and you’re right and I 19 

wish we could all catch more. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Charlie, thank you very much.  We appreciate 22 

your comments.  Paul Roberts and then Haley Bittermann. 23 

 24 

MR. PAUL ROBERTS:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  I am 25 

Paul Roberts from Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  I am a recreational 26 

fisherman and a concerned citizen regarding the red snapper 27 

fishery. 28 

 29 

This year, I -- I was talking with one of you all’s members 30 

earlier and it all came clear to me that this situation reminds 31 

me a lot of LSU football.  In 2007, Les won a national 32 

championship and declared victory and it was great and everybody 33 

was happy.  That’s about close to the same time that this 34 

fishery came back on its feet and we started seeing the fish 35 

again. 36 

 37 

What was the criticism?  He did it with Sabin’s players, right?  38 

This was with 2005 recruits, Katrina and Rita.  I would say 39 

those guys had a lot to do with putting this fishery back on its 40 

feet. 41 

 42 

In going forward, we’re using Les Miles clock management.  The 43 

data, guys, is just -- We are worrying about fish at the dock 44 

and we need to be worrying about fish in the water and we’re 45 

missing the boat completely.  Everybody is arguing about what 46 

fish hits the dock and who cares? 47 

 48 
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We’ve got to measure it, but what we really need to be worried 1 

about is the fish in the water.  Meanwhile, in the background, 2 

you start to see some people that are really professional doing 3 

it.  You see Drew Brees and Sean Payton executing offenses and 4 

doing stuff that if you could put those guys with Les’s talent, 5 

LSU would win it every year and that’s Louisiana Wildlife and 6 

Fisheries. 7 

 8 

These guys are doing it right.  They are out there making an 9 

effort and boots on the ground and making phone calls and 10 

getting data.  Our connectivity these days is light years beyond 11 

what it was twenty years ago when I started fishing and in those 12 

twenty years, I have been checked or polled a total of one time 13 

and that was by Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries this year. 14 

 15 

The last point to this is we sold a 37 Topaz this year and while 16 

I was sitting here, I brought my file that has all the bills we 17 

paid for boatyards.  This isn’t parts and this isn’t labor or 18 

I’m sorry, but this is not parts and this is not tackle and it’s 19 

not slips and it’s not insurance, but in the last two years, in 20 

labor alone to either Seabrook Marine or A&S Engine Services or 21 

different people that have serviced the boat over the years, it 22 

was an $11,300 expenditure for us.  23 

 24 

That’s before we bought the first hook or the first gallon of 25 

diesel or the first bait or anything.  That’s $11,300 that’s not 26 

going back in this economy and I’m not going to insult you all 27 

and say it’s all because of the snapper fishery, but at the 28 

margin, it makes a difference. 29 

 30 

If I can take my clients fishing sixty days out of the year, 31 

maybe it’s worth a stretch and I can justify spending that kind 32 

of money on the boat, but right now, it just doesn’t add up and 33 

so that’s it, guys. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you and we have a question for you from 36 

Mr. Pearce. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  First off, I guess you want a new coach for LSU and 39 

is that what you’re saying? 40 

 41 

MR. ROBERTS:  I am not an anti-Les guy.  It really just all 42 

needs to make sense.  We’re calling timeouts or not calling 43 

timeouts at the wrong time. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  I just had to ask that when you started that way.  46 

I am a data guy and I’m going to tell you that I believe what 47 

Louisiana does with data is excellent, I really do, but we have 48 
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a Gulf-wide fishery here and what we do in the Gulf, we have to 1 

make sure we control the data in the entire Gulf and not just 2 

here and so what happens in the rest of the Gulf can hurt us no 3 

matter what we do with data here.  Do you have any ideas of how 4 

you might want to improve data in the Gulf and also, would you 5 

be opposed to a tagging program for red snapper in the Gulf? 6 

 7 

MR. ROBERTS:  On the data issue, let’s count the fish at the 8 

rigs.  That doesn’t sound like it’s that hard, to me.  Let’s go 9 

drop some people down and start counting the fish at the rigs.  10 

I don’t know how you all do it, but I know that it’s done on 11 

flat bottom, where the fish happen to be.  I think that’s a huge 12 

flaw right there. 13 

 14 

Secondly, on the tag system, anytime you put a physical 15 

commodity in people’s hands, you’re going to end up with the 16 

highest bidder ending up with those tags.  That’s humanity.  You 17 

know what?  I make a good living and maybe I can afford to buy a 18 

few tags off of people that aren’t using them, but I am not sure 19 

that I want to set that precedent. 20 

 21 

MR. PEARCE:  I’ve got you, but on data, it’s not just about what 22 

fish is in the water, but we’ve got to learn how to count them 23 

when they land.  We do a good job in Louisiana, but we’ve got to 24 

find a better way across the Gulf. 25 

 26 

MR. ROBERTS:  I agree.  Mississippi, Alabama, and Texas, let’s 27 

go.  Let’s start counting fish coming in and then maybe we can 28 

have some support for some more fish that are in the water. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Paul, thank you.  Haley and next is Tom Becker. 31 

 32 

MS. HALEY BITTERMANN:  Good afternoon.  I am Haley Bittermann 33 

and I am the Corporate Executive Chef for the Ralph Brennan 34 

Restaurant Group.  Ralph is a third-generation restaurateur in 35 

the city and we have six restaurants in total, five of which are 36 

based in New Orleans.  Our business employs approximately 500 37 

employees. 38 

 39 

I have worked for Mr. Brennan for the past twenty years.  I 40 

didn’t grow up in New Orleans or south Louisiana, but I 41 

certainly feel like a local now and I absolutely love it here 42 

and I have hard time imagining myself being a chef anywhere 43 

else. 44 

 45 

We serve the New Orleans community and the millions of tourists 46 

that visit the city every year.  Our restaurants are known 47 

worldwide and I am testifying on behalf of the Share our Gulf 48 
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Coalition, a group of more than 220 chefs, restaurants, 1 

fishermen, seafood companies, trade associations, and 2 

conservationists that want to keep the Gulf seafood industry 3 

fair and strong. 4 

 5 

I am speaking on behalf of those who enjoy and benefit from 6 

seafood, but do not themselves catch their own dinner.  Member 7 

of the Share the Gulf urge you to table Amendment 28 to 8 

reallocate red snapper.  We are asking that you work to improve 9 

recreational fishing in ways that don’t damage the seafood 10 

industry. 11 

 12 

The accessibility to local Gulf seafood provides an opportunity 13 

to differentiate our cuisine and menu items.  New Orleans and 14 

our restaurants are known for the unique seafood items that we 15 

prepare.  It is our heritage and our culture.   16 

 17 

Our goal at Redfish Grill is to serve as much fresh Gulf fish as 18 

possible, as our guests have come to expect it.  Red snapper is 19 

a delicious, mildly-flavored fish that lends itself to a variety 20 

of preparations and presentations. 21 

 22 

Guest surveys have told us that visitors associate the Gulf of 23 

Mexico with red snapper and grouper.  We know that recreational 24 

fishing is popular and it is growing and it is valuable.  It is 25 

also true that the demand for fresh, local Gulf seafood is 26 

strong and growing as well. 27 

 28 

Both the seafood industry and recreational fishing are valuable 29 

to our society and the economy.  We do not need to choose, but 30 

we need to manage both well.  It’s already difficult for chefs 31 

to source as many options as we would like to for fresh Gulf 32 

fish and demand for local, sustainable seafood is at an all-time 33 

high. 34 

 35 

We are asking that you respect the voice of chefs and 36 

restaurants and consumers and try not to limit our opportunity.  37 

Without the access to red snapper, we lose the part of our 38 

culinary heritage and uniquely New Orleans preparations.  The 39 

fish in the Gulf belongs to all of us.  Again, we ask that you 40 

table Amendment 28 and I thank you very much for the opportunity 41 

to provide our point of view. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Haley, thank you.  We’ve got a question for you 44 

from Mr. Pearce. 45 

 46 

MR. PEARCE:  Haley, thanks again for coming.  You always do a 47 

great job.  As a member of the Share the Gulf, do you believe 48 
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that Share the Gulf wants to take fish away from our 1 

recreational fishermen? 2 

 3 

MS. BITTERMANN:  No, I don’t.  I really think we want it to be 4 

fair and I think that both is very important to Louisiana and 5 

the Gulf and the nation and that we just really want it to be 6 

looked at and to be fair and I think part of that is the way 7 

that the recreational fishery is managed. 8 

 9 

MR. PEARCE:  I think that’s a strong point to make, that you’re 10 

not trying to take fish away from the recreational. 11 

 12 

MS. BITTERMANN:  No, I love to fish.  I take my son fishing.  I 13 

fish off the road in Grand Isle.  I think that both are very 14 

important and I think that both need each other to survive.  I 15 

think they’re both very important, especially to south Louisiana 16 

and New Orleans. 17 

 18 

MR. PEARCE:  All you really want is an equal share of the 19 

fishery for you and the rest of the customers that come from the 20 

rest of the country that own that fish in the Gulf. 21 

 22 

MS. BITTERMANN:  Yes, sir.  I think we need to come together on 23 

this. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Haley.  Tom Becker, followed by 26 

Michael Salley. 27 

 28 

MR. TOM BECKER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Tom Becker and I 29 

was going to talk about a few other things, but I want to thank 30 

you for the action that you have taken to possibly get the 31 

redfish, and that is our fish, on a schedule earlier than the 32 

SEDAR way of doing it and to possibly allow us to catch red drum 33 

in the federal waters. 34 

 35 

We catch the big mommas and big daddies.  They are not the young 36 

juveniles that are swimming in Louisiana waters in the bayous 37 

and things.  We are catching the big ones and these things are 38 

in schools, acres of acres of them, in the summertime or late 39 

spring and early summer.  We will see acres of these fish and we 40 

want to thank you, because that is what we are after.   41 

 42 

I am a charter captain and I have been for twenty-eight years.  43 

I am the President of the National Association of Charterboat 44 

Operators and also the local association, but I am speaking now 45 

for the guys from Mississippi and thanking you for what you have 46 

done.  Thank you.  Any questions? 47 

 48 



116 

 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any questions for Tom?   1 

 2 

MR. WILLIAMS:  You see red drum in the Gulf EEZ, right, where 3 

you can’t harvest them, but do you catch them and release them? 4 

 5 

MR. BECKER:  We catch them and release them and what happens in 6 

the wintertime is they move offshore and then you go out there 7 

to catch some other fish around the rigs and first of all, 8 

you’ve got to get past the snapper, but we know rigs where they 9 

don’t hang out that much in the wintertime and all there are is 10 

red drum down there and I’ve killed more red drum than I have 11 

red snapper because they do not take to venting the way the red 12 

snapper does. 13 

 14 

They fight harder to come up and they will come up and we do it 15 

and there is a lot of air coming out of that bladder and when we 16 

release them, they seem to go down, but five minutes later, we 17 

see them behind the boat belly up and it’s every one that we do 18 

that way and so we prefer not to do it out there, but in the 19 

springtime, when we are doing our business, we are looking for 20 

those schools and we’re not out running for snapper. 21 

 22 

I did two snapper trips and none in the second season.  The 23 

weather got me that one and the last day that I could have gone, 24 

I had a guy that came onboard and he had Parkinson’s Disease and 25 

I was not going to take that gentleman out twenty-six miles to 26 

try to catch a few red snapper. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Tom, I’ve got a question for you.  You talked 29 

about venting and the results from venting with those big fish.  30 

Have you tried recompression techniques and some of the tackle 31 

that’s out there to recompress the fish? 32 

 33 

MR. BECKER:  Not that, no.  We just tried to vent them to try to 34 

get them back down as soon as possible, trying to get them off 35 

the hook and get them back down.  Coming up eighty-five feet or 36 

something like that, they just don’t make it.  They have been 37 

fighting us all the way up. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you very much.  Michael Salley is next, 40 

followed by Stuart Billeaud. 41 

 42 

MR. MICHAEL SALLEY:  My name is Mike Salley from Orange Beach, 43 

Alabama.  I own the Charterboat Sure Shot.  I have been in 44 

business for thirty years and we built our boat twenty years 45 

ago.  I am just a six-pack boat, a little small business.  I 46 

kind of like just doing my own thing. 47 

 48 
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I am at a small marina and I am able to support my family on my 1 

small business, but it’s been tough here the last few years.  I 2 

am really in favor of regional management.  I hear Louisiana 3 

talking about what they’re doing and going noncompliant, but we 4 

can’t go noncompliant.  We only have three miles and we can’t 5 

catch nothing or what I need to catch in three miles. 6 

 7 

If we go with regional management, we can enforce our own waters 8 

and I think we would be much better off, I really do.  Alabama 9 

has an unbelievable deer, turkey, wood duck season.  We have 10 

great wildlife management and I know we could manage our 11 

snappers or all of our fisheries, I truly do. 12 

 13 

That being said, the sector separation, I think it’s been 14 

tabled.  I tried to listen to you all yesterday on my iPhone 15 

coming here and it was breaking up, but regardless of what a lot 16 

of people think -- I know I’m under a recreational fishing-type 17 

permit. 18 

 19 

I do get paid before I leave the dock and I don’t have a quota 20 

to meet, even though I have my own to meet for my customers.  My 21 

boat provides a service for the consumer so they can go out and 22 

experience catching a fish.  You all can call me recreational, 23 

but I’m not.  We can label it that way, but I really truly 24 

believe we need to sector separate. 25 

 26 

We keep tabling this and I know we might end up with less pounds 27 

and blah, blah.  We will figure it out when we get there and I’m 28 

going to run out of time.  With regional management and sector 29 

separation, the State of Alabama, the Orange Beach Fishing 30 

Association came up with a pilot program that you all talked 31 

about yesterday. 32 

 33 

We keep talking about data and everybody keeps coming up here 34 

and talking about numbers and I am telling you this will be 35 

exact data if you will let every charterboat in the State of 36 

Alabama participate or if you will approve this pilot program.   37 

 38 

I look at it and we’re using iSnapper and we’re calling in when 39 

we leave and we’re calling in when we get back and we’re 40 

reporting our fish.  We have people coming down and checking our 41 

fish and I really truly believe it will work.  If you all could 42 

start scoping meetings on it pretty quick, it would be nice. 43 

 44 

Johnny Greene did the slot limit yesterday and I think that’s a 45 

great idea and I hope that moves forward and then I’ve just got 46 

one more thing and this is kind of off-the-wall a little bit.  47 

The lionfish problem we’re having -- 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I need you to finish up pretty quick. 2 

 3 

MR. SALLEY:  Yes, sir.  Have Chef Chris Sherrill at the Flora-4 

Bama Yacht Club -- He is now serving lionfish on his menu.  He 5 

had a University of South Mississippi, I believe, and they were 6 

doing some testing and anyway, 152 lionfish came off of one 7 

wreck.  I tried to find out what wreck it was and I’m curious if 8 

it’s a small, private wreck like we put out or a big barge or 9 

ship, but I couldn’t find out. 10 

 11 

I would like to see you start working towards getting rid of 12 

them lionfish and putting them on a menu and if I could get them 13 

on a hook, I would be selling those trips, but I can’t, but I 14 

think that’s something we really need to look at and that’s all 15 

I have. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Michael.  Stuart, followed by Eric 18 

Brazer. 19 

 20 

MR. STUART BILLEAUD:  My name is Stuart Billeaud and I’m a 21 

recreational fisherman from Lafayette, Louisiana.  I appreciate 22 

you all having me today.  This is my first Gulf Council meeting.  23 

I have heard about it ever since I was a young kid. 24 

 25 

I have enjoyed fishing since the age of two, specifically 26 

snapper fishing, since I was nine years old, when a friend of my 27 

father’s started inviting me to go snapper fishing with him most 28 

every weekend during the summer months when the weather was 29 

good. 30 

 31 

As a kid, we would leave the dock on Friday afternoons and come 32 

back on Sundays and this was a great adventure for a nine-year-33 

old kid and it became a passion of mine as I grew up.  I love 34 

being on the water and I love the challenge of finding and 35 

catching fish and I love eating them as well as sharing them 36 

with family and friends whenever we get home.  I have made a lot 37 

of great memories and a lot of great friendships through fishing 38 

trips.  39 

 40 

Over the past ten years or so, I have basically stopped snapper 41 

fishing and I have chosen to pursue speckled trout fishing and 42 

some blue-water fishing, as it’s basically been impractical for 43 

us to stay geared up for a twenty-eight-day or a forty-day 44 

season and to run sixty to eighty miles offshore to catch two 45 

red snapper. 46 

 47 

The difference in activity in the area where we have our camp, 48 
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which is Cypremort Point in the Vermilion Bay area of south 1 

Louisiana, is noticeable.  During calm weekends during the 2 

snapper season, Cypremort Point was full of people and there 3 

were boats coming in and out at the end of the day with red 4 

snapper and happy anglers. 5 

 6 

Unfortunately, it seems like there’s just a few days like that a 7 

year and I would say there was probably twice as much activity 8 

on the snapper weekends as there was the rest of the year. 9 

 10 

Cypremort Point five or ten years ago had three stores to sell 11 

bait and ice and tackle and fuel and now they have one and that 12 

one has been in and out of business the last year or two.  I 13 

don’t know if it’s all due to snapper fisheries, but I can 14 

understand why it’s harder for the stores in that area to stay 15 

afloat. 16 

 17 

Most of the old recreational snapper fishermen that I grew up 18 

with have stopped fishing.  There is a few that still continue 19 

to fish and there’s less younger ones that are getting into it, 20 

because it’s just a whole lot of upfront expense and a whole lot 21 

of stuff to go for a short season. 22 

 23 

This year, I didn’t snapper fish at all.  I did get the reef 24 

fish permit and I was called four times by the Wildlife and 25 

Fisheries to see if I had been snapper fishing.  When I do go 26 

out there from time to time -- I was out there in March ling 27 

fishing and there was tons of red snapper.  I think if a ling 28 

would have swam up to the boat, the snapper would have ate the 29 

bait before I could have got the ling to bite it. 30 

 31 

The friends that I have that do snapper fish, they tell me 32 

there’s tons and tons of snapper and they’re everywhere and 33 

there’s more than they’ve seen in twenty or thirty years.  I 34 

would like to see the system get fixed so that my two-year-old 35 

son can one day climb on a boat and go fishing with his friends 36 

and his dad like I did when I was growing up.   37 

 38 

The Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries has done a great job of 39 

counting fish and trying to help you all make -- Give you data 40 

and help you collect data and help make recommendations as to 41 

how we can fix this system.  I ask that you all work with them 42 

to take their recommendations into consideration and try to make 43 

this system work for recreational fishermen and all other 44 

fishermen going forward.  Thank you. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Stuart.  Eric Brazer, followed by 47 

Scott Hickman. 48 
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 1 

MR. ERIC BRAZER:  Thank you for the opportunity to speak.  My 2 

name is Eric Brazer and I am the new Deputy Director of the Gulf 3 

of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.  I just started with 4 

the group very recently and the one thing that I’ve learned over 5 

the last couple of weeks is that there’s actually a lot in 6 

common between the user groups. 7 

 8 

I believe that there is agreement on long-term business 9 

stability, including the protection of the commercial allocation 10 

and the IFQ program, sector separation, and finding the correct 11 

combination of bag limits and size limits for the recreational 12 

fishery. 13 

 14 

I believe there is agreement that fishermen need to protect 15 

their assets and the investments they make in their businesses 16 

and I also believe there’s agreement that there is a role for 17 

everybody to play in the decision making process and that’s why 18 

we’re here today. 19 

 20 

I believe there is agreement that everybody strives for 21 

profitability and that business plans are built upon making 22 

money and I also believe that there’s agreement to the need to 23 

continue to access a rebuilding resource, including the growing 24 

consumer population that cares about who catches their fish and 25 

how it’s caught and where. 26 

 27 

I would urge the council to consider this without losing sight 28 

of the larger context.  Is this legal?  Is it responsible?  Is 29 

it accountable and is it sustainable?  That may just be plain 30 

commonsense, but I only say that because I just spent nine years 31 

in New England trying to manage a declining codfish fishery and 32 

we spent so much time with our face buried in the weeds that we 33 

lost sight of the forest burning down around us and I urge you 34 

to consider that as you focus on the issues presented to you 35 

this week. 36 

 37 

I see a lot of opportunity here and I see a lot of smart people.  38 

I have talked to a lot of folks on both sides of the aisle that 39 

have some really great and creative ideas and I would urge the 40 

council to continue to foster those ideas through opportunities 41 

like permit banks, electronic video monitoring, electronic 42 

logbooks, and other chances for all fishermen to achieve the 43 

core objectives I mentioned earlier. 44 

 45 

I am proud to be leading the Shareholder’s Alliance.  These guys 46 

are responsible, accountable fishermen that focus on solutions 47 

and not just the problems.  They are here to protect the 48 
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resource and in doing so, they are protecting their businesses 1 

and in doing that, they are protecting the right of the American 2 

consumer to access sustainable, healthy seafood.  Thank you for 3 

the opportunity to speak and I look forward to working with all 4 

of you. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Eric.  I don’t see any questions and 7 

so thank you very much.  Scott Hickman, followed by Donald 8 

Waters. 9 

 10 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and members of 11 

the Gulf Council.  My name is Captain Scott Hickman and I’m a 12 

charterboat operator, owner and operator, from Galveston, Texas.  13 

I am also an IFQ shareholder and a manufacturer’s boat rep for 14 

Stamas Yacht Boat Company, which is a -- That’s a recreational 15 

boat.  I am a member of Texas CCA and I also hold a seat on the 16 

Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary Council.   17 

 18 

I wanted to thank the Gulf Council for the fall red snapper 19 

season.  Our Texas fleet got a big shot in the arm economically 20 

and I know we were kind of touch-and-go there, but we really 21 

appreciate that.  We wish it would have been a little bit 22 

longer, but we appreciate the fourteen days. 23 

 24 

I support sector separation and I also support Amendment 39, as 25 

long as it has a sub-allocation for the charter for-hire 26 

industry.  I support developing a voluntary charter for-hire IFQ 27 

program and I also support the ability to harvest recreationally 28 

red drum in the EEZ. 29 

 30 

Please do away with the crew size limit on dual-permitted 31 

vessels, as this is very discriminatory and it also has no 32 

conservation benefit.  Please also do away with 30B.  I support 33 

recreational fish tags for red snapper on the recreational side 34 

and I also wanted to ask the council where we were on the loan 35 

program for new participants of the IFQ commercial system that 36 

the limited access privilege program advisory panel that I sat 37 

on four years ago -- We developed that and the council went 38 

through it all and developed it and from what I understood, we 39 

passed that, but where is that program at and when can we 40 

implement that, so we can get more new entrants in the 41 

commercial red snapper fishery?  That’s all I’ve got. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a question from Mr. Pearce. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  Scott, thanks for coming.  I think there’s still 46 

some confusion around the number of people on a vessel or crew 47 

members and can you help me work through that?  I know Otha is 48 
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here and some of the enforcement guys are here, but I don’t 1 

think we’ve got it right yet and what’s your solution? 2 

 3 

MR. HICKMAN:  We’re still at the point we still have the -- In 4 

the CFR, on a dual-permitted vessel, you can only have a captain 5 

and I believe it’s three crewman for the dual-permitted vessels.  6 

On a regular commercial trip, you can have whatever the vessel 7 

capacity is. 8 

 9 

Under for-hire, I can take myself and a mate and six passengers.  10 

When I’m commercial fishing under the IFQ system, of course 11 

everybody here knows I can only harvest whatever is in my vessel 12 

account and I have to hail in and hail out and the fish have to 13 

go across the scales at the commercial fish house. 14 

 15 

There is nothing that would make any sense for me to only have 16 

four people on my boat when I’m commercially fishing if my 17 

vessel can handle more people.  If I wanted to take my wife with 18 

me on a commercial trip or my children or whoever, but it 19 

doesn’t have any conservation benefit to only be able to have 20 

three or four people. 21 

 22 

When you all are working on these definitions of what is a 23 

charter for-hire trip, if you take compensation, it’s a charter 24 

and with your VMS, I hail out.  It’s recreational, charter, 25 

commercial and it’s cut and dried. 26 

 27 

When I hail out commercially, I have to follow the rules of the 28 

IFQ system and so having a crew size limit would make no 29 

difference other than I have a charterboat permit on that boat.  30 

I am being discriminated against to not be able to take enough 31 

people to really have a good trip and have enough people to work 32 

whatever I wanted to do and so there’s no reason for that rule 33 

to be there. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  If the 30B provision restriction was removed, how 36 

many trips do you think you would run in state waters for 37 

snapper, charter trips? 38 

 39 

MR. HICKMAN:  In my part of Texas, not more than a half a dozen.  40 

Our CFA member captains that are down in south Texas that have a 41 

really good, viable state water fishery, it would open it up for 42 

them probably 300 days a year. 43 

 44 

I wouldn’t benefit that much from it, but we have a big portion 45 

of our membership in deep south Texas that would benefit greatly 46 

from it going away. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  How many captains are down in that area? 1 

 2 

MR. HICKMAN:  In our membership rolls, one in Port Mansfield, 3 

and he’s the only federally-permitted captain in Port Mansfield, 4 

and half-a-dozen in South Padre Island.  Then up in Port 5 

O’Connor, probably -- A friend of ours, and he’s one of our 6 

board of advisors, but he has a lodge there and it would 7 

probably be fifteen boats. 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Scott.  In your case, the crew size has 10 

to do with just the efficiency or ability to maybe harvest fish 11 

in a faster manner to get your trip back in and be able to 12 

compete or whether it’s weather conditions.  It’s not a matter 13 

of catching more, because you’re limited by what’s in your 14 

account. 15 

 16 

MR. HICKMAN:  One of the problems that I have is I don’t have a 17 

commercial boat.  I’ve got a charterboat that I commercial fish 18 

off of.  It’s a thirty-six-foot Contender with triple-four-19 

stroke engines.  It doesn’t have any overnight capability and so 20 

we’ve got to run out and catch our fish and be back in by 6:00 21 

P.M.  6:00 P.M. is when the government requires you to land 22 

those fish. 23 

 24 

If I have only got one guy that’s gutting fish and icing and 25 

then two guys catching, I am limited to about 600 or 700 pounds.  26 

If I want to go out and harvest 900 -- My boat will hold 1,200 27 

pounds and if I’m able to take five guys, I am able to harvest 28 

more fish and it’s more economical to me, because I only burn 29 

that much fuel and I get more fish and it’s all economics and so 30 

it makes sense to be able to do that, plus it’s safer to have 31 

more people on the boat. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Scott.  Donald Waters and then 34 

Michael Miglini. 35 

 36 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Donald Waters, owner/operator of the Fishing 37 

Vessel Hustler out of Pensacola, Florida.  Again, you bring me 38 

up here with three minutes and fifteen subjects to talk about 39 

and I’ll do my best not to go over time. 40 

 41 

New ways to run the recreational fishery I think is going to be 42 

one of the quests of this council and when I look at the 43 

recreational fishery, I see two fisheries combined in one and 44 

that’s charter for-hire and the pure recreational.  I do not 45 

believe that there will be one answer that fits those two fleets 46 

and so therefore, I really am not trying to come up and say I 47 

support sector separation or not, because I’m a commercial 48 
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fisherman and I’m trying to stay out of this battle, but I’m 1 

going to put my words of wisdom there that I do not think -- I 2 

think that these two sectors will not operate efficient under 3 

the same set of rules. 4 

 5 

I think the charter for-hire needs to spread their fish out over 6 

a longer period of time and catch them at a slower thing and the 7 

pure recreational needs to have their two fish bag limit and go 8 

on the weekends or whatever they want to do to catch their 9 

harvest. 10 

 11 

Then I was listening to some of the statements that I’ve heard 12 

and I want to say one thing.  The commercial fishermen have not 13 

asked to shorten the recreational fishing season.  We just ask 14 

to do the best they can to stay within their allocation.  There 15 

is alternative ways for them to stay there. 16 

 17 

I hear about the tackle shops and how much money they lose and 18 

maybe they shouldn’t just only carry red snapper fishing tackle.  19 

Maybe they should carry some trout tackle and some redfish 20 

tackle and maybe it would make up the difference on that. 21 

 22 

You hear how the state has run these fisheries that is so well 23 

managed of the trout and the redfish and the drum.  The 24 

commercial fishery has already been put out of these fisheries 25 

and so if that’s a success story to the recreational fishery, 26 

that’s not a success story to the commercial fishery and that’s 27 

not a success story to the restaurant business and it’s not a 28 

success story for the majority of the public that wants to eat 29 

our protein that comes from the Gulf of Mexico and our 30 

fisheries.  Thank you. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Donnie.  Are there questions?  Thank 33 

you, Donnie.  Michael Miglini and then George Huey. 34 

 35 

MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  Howdy.  I am Captain Michael Miglini from 36 

Corpus Christi, Texas.  I fish out of Port Aransas and I just 37 

want to say I support there being an assessment to determine 38 

what the allowable harvest for red drum is in federal waters and 39 

I support allowing federally-permitted charterboats to catch and 40 

retain red drum in federal waters in a sustainable, data-rich, 41 

and accountable manner. 42 

 43 

The sector separation needs to become reality and we need it 44 

quickly.  I would like to see the council move forward with 45 

sector separation at the Houston meeting.  I think that will 46 

give us some time to consider some different ideas that are 47 

coming in today. 48 
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 1 

I think regional management still, as it’s proposed, doesn’t 2 

promise anything for the charter for-hire industry.  I really 3 

wish the council would have addressed the charter-for-hire-4 

industry-specific issues in a meaningful way during the regional 5 

management discussion, but it is not happening and our industry 6 

is up against a wall.  This council has not even answered our 7 

industry’s request to provide better data, when iSnapper is 8 

tested and ready to use.   9 

 10 

I know not everyone feels the same way, but I am still ready to 11 

try and opt into a voluntary program of some sort and I will 12 

still say that if there are charter for-hire operators who don’t 13 

want it, then I support them being able to continue enjoying the 14 

current system still. 15 

 16 

For private recreational anglers, I feel a tag system would 17 

provide the flexibility on when anglers can catch their fish and 18 

also provide better data if mandatory reporting is required.  It 19 

also could prevent recreational overages. 20 

 21 

I feel Amendment 30B is overly restrictive on the recreational 22 

anglers fishing on charterboats and headboats.  It has been said 23 

that our choosing to have federal charter permits is a privilege 24 

and with that privilege comes some restrictions, because we get 25 

to do things that others cannot. 26 

 27 

I would like to make a point that I did not choose to be 28 

permitted.  I am required to be permitted and a lot of us got 29 

into this business before the council voted to make us have 30 

permits.  Also, the moratorium on our industry was a 31 

recreational effort control measure and it was unfairly applied 32 

when the effort control was only placed on a select group of 33 

recreational anglers fishing on charterboats. 34 

 35 

Also, I still support the transfer of unused commercial 36 

allocation into the recreational pilot programs which meet the 37 

same level of conservation as the commercial IFQ the allocation 38 

came out of.  Thank you all very much. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Michael.  Any questions?  Thank you.  41 

George, as you come up, I want to just tell the council that we 42 

have an awful lot of cards and I am not going to call for a 43 

break and so we’re just going to go straight through.  If you 44 

would like to get up and break, do that on your own, please.  45 

George and then Jim Clements after George. 46 

 47 

MR. GEORGE HUEY:  My name is George Huey and I’m a recreational 48 
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fisherman.  I live in Baton Rouge and have a camp on Grand Isle, 1 

Louisiana.  I fish out of a twenty-four-foot Ranger and I do 2 

snapper fish and try to stay as close as I can, usually within 3 

fifteen miles. 4 

 5 

However, this past summer was pretty tough with the season that 6 

we had.  There were only five days that I was able to actually 7 

fish for red snapper during our snapper season and, of course, 8 

the fall season, I am interested to see the numbers that come 9 

out of the fall season, because we had a tropical storm in the 10 

Gulf the whole first week and, of course, on the Louisiana 11 

coast, because we were targeted, pretty much every boat along 12 

the coast was hauled inshore and I don’t know that a lot of 13 

effort was made during the second part of the season. 14 

 15 

I am a big fan of regional management and especially being a 16 

citizen of Louisiana and seeing what our Wildlife and Fisheries 17 

Department has done.   18 

 19 

One of the things that they’ve done, and I understand the 20 

problems that exist Gulf-wide.  We have maybe fewer access 21 

points and that makes it a little bit easier for us to count the 22 

landings, but with today’s technology, with people having to 23 

register for a landing permit and having to go into a system 24 

where they call you -- I was called every week or emailed every 25 

week to report my landings. 26 

 27 

That is not something that is that difficult to implement.  I 28 

understand the toughness of having people at the docks and 29 

that’s something that needs to be looked at and that’s a problem 30 

that needs to be solved, but there is no reason why recreational 31 

can’t report their landings via the internet. 32 

 33 

I do feel that the recreational allocation is small or too low.  34 

I understand our 49 percent has been that way for many, many 35 

years and I understand that, from a recreational standpoint, we 36 

have more and more anglers hitting the water and that puts a lot 37 

more pressure on our specific allocation. 38 

 39 

I eat snapper any chance I get and I do it in Peter’s restaurant 40 

and I was recently in one of the Brennan’s restaurants.  I eat 41 

snapper anywhere it’s on the menu.  I eat it in restaurants far 42 

more than I eat it on my own dinner plate at my own home. 43 

 44 

The recreational are not asking for a larger allocation in the 45 

existing total allocation.  We just want more of any over or any 46 

allocations over and above that, if there’s an abundance. 47 

 48 
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MR. ANSON:  Mr. Huey, if you can wrap it up.  Your time is up. 1 

 2 

MR. HUEY:  Okay.   3 

 4 

MR. ANSON:  We do have a question from Mr. Pearce. 5 

 6 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for your comments.  I appreciate your 7 

comments and I’ve asked a few people a question about if they 8 

were in favor of a tagging program and do you understand I mean 9 

by a tagging program? 10 

 11 

MR. HUEY:  That’s a new concept for me and I think a lot of the 12 

recreational that have testified today are not familiar with the 13 

program and I would like some explanation, because we have a 14 

great tagging program in Louisiana, but it’s done for science 15 

and to tag fish and I think some people were confused with that 16 

program. 17 

 18 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand and that’s why I’m asking the 19 

question, because I want to clarify it.  Basically with a 20 

tagging program, it’s an effort restriction, where so many tags 21 

are given for the number of fish you can catch and that’s all 22 

you’re going to catch, to keep you within your allocation and 23 

keep us moving forward rather than going backwards. 24 

 25 

Right now, as a council, we give you so many days and you fish 26 

it and you overharvest and not by your fault, but by my fault at 27 

the council here and so I don’t -- The recreational fishermen 28 

are not at fault. 29 

 30 

We’ve got to find a way to keep the recreational fishermen doing 31 

their job correctly within allocation and keep that fishery 32 

growing and do you think that if you had more allocation -- 33 

Don’t you think you would end up with more effort in the Gulf 34 

and what would that do to the number of days you would get? 35 

 36 

MR. HUEY:  Since this is a new concept to me and I haven’t had 37 

time to really consider it, I would reserve my right to answer 38 

that question right now, but it’s certainly something to look 39 

at.  I think what you’re saying though is it’s kind of like the 40 

hunters and you get so many deer tags a year and that’s your 41 

quota.  I reserve my right to answer your question right now, 42 

but thank you, Mr. Pearce. 43 

 44 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I think Harlon asked what I was going to answer, 45 

but since you’ve come back, do you have any ideas?  If we had 46 

given you the entire commercial share, Mr. Huey -- Your answers 47 

and your testimony seem to be like you want to be fair.  If we 48 
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gave you all of the red snapper allocation and if you had every 1 

bit of it, your five days would have magnified into ten. 2 

 3 

We still have to figure out a way to slow the recreational 4 

fishery down and if you’ve got any ideas on how we might do 5 

that, I would be glad to hear them. 6 

 7 

MR. HUEY:  I don’t really know how to answer that.  The sport is 8 

ever growing and it’s increasing by leaps and bounds.  The 9 

economy that goes with it is increasing by leaps and bounds and 10 

the commerce that’s created by the additional recreational going 11 

on the water is just phenomenal. 12 

 13 

That’s why we’re here and that’s why you’re where you are, 14 

because we want you to figure that out, but we want to have a 15 

say and we want to let you know what we’re thinking and what we 16 

think.  I appreciate it. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, George.  Jim Clements and then David 19 

Walker. 20 

 21 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I addressed the 22 

intersector trading at the last council meeting by suggesting 23 

that the commercial allocation left over on December 31 could be 24 

transferred over to the recreational sector to be used the 25 

following year. 26 

 27 

After discussions with several commercial fishermen, I agree 28 

with them that it would be more effective to everyone if these 29 

fish were left in the water as breeding stock and therefore, I 30 

withdraw that suggestion. 31 

 32 

As to reallocation, at the last meeting, Dr. Shipp made a motion 33 

that the six alternatives in this scoping document be the six 34 

that we want developed by council staff in concert with the 35 

Science Center and that by October we have a fully developed set 36 

of alternatives. 37 

 38 

Dr. Simmons responded: Do you feel the current range that you 39 

have before you in Amendment 28 is complete?  Are there not any 40 

other alternatives that you would like us to look at before we 41 

put in the data request to the Science Center?  To which Dr. 42 

Shipp responded: If the motion fails and people have other 43 

alternatives, we will do it. 44 

 45 

Well, the motion failed and now is the time to do it.  I would 46 

like this council to direct staff to include the following 47 

alternative in Amendment 28.  Alternative 7 is if the red 48 
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snapper quota is less than or equal to eleven-million pounds, 1 

maintain the commercial and recreational red snapper allocations 2 

at the 51 percent and 49 percent of the red snapper quota, 3 

respectively.  If the red snapper quota is greater than eleven-4 

million pounds, any reallocation should follow the 5 

recommendations of the Science Center. 6 

 7 

The commercial sector made many sacrifices and stayed within its 8 

quota and deserves credit for rebuilding the stock to the 9 

eleven-million pounds.  Commercial fishermen are counting on 10 

their quota based on 51 percent of the eleven-million pounds for 11 

the next three years and have made their plans accordingly. 12 

 13 

Tens of thousands of dollars have been and will be spent between 14 

commercial fishermen trying to reduce the red snapper bycatch in 15 

the eastern Gulf.  We are businessmen and we have made business 16 

plans.  Using the 9.12-million pounds in Alternative 5 and 6 17 

would take the quota we have earned and have already been issued 18 

away from us and the seafood-eating public. 19 

 20 

In 2007, when the red snapper quota was at 9.12-million pounds, 21 

the fishery was considered overfished and the quota was cut in 22 

half.  Even after six years of rebuilding, no one knew it would 23 

jump to eleven-million pounds today.  24 

 25 

The 9.12-million pounds was just an arbitrary figure.  What if 26 

the quota grew to fifteen-million pounds in the future?  Is the 27 

commercial sector allocation supposed to be tied to an 28 

overfished and obsolete quota of 9.12-million pounds?  Eleven-29 

million pounds is a much more realistic benchmark that will give 30 

stability to commercial fishermen, fisheries-related businesses, 31 

restaurants, and the seafood-eating public.  Since eleven-32 

million pounds will remain for three years, there is too much 33 

uncertainty -- 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Jim, could you start wrapping it up? 36 

 37 

MR. CLEMENTS:  I will in one more sentence.  There is too much 38 

uncertainty in the status of the stock to determine a fair 39 

reallocation at the present time.  I am not saying not to 40 

reallocate, but I am just saying we don’t know what a fair split 41 

will be until future updates tell us the status of the stock.  42 

That is what the Science Center can tell us.  Thank you. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jim.  I don’t see any questions.  45 

David Walker and then Bart Niquet. 46 

 47 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  Good afternoon.  I am David Walker from 48 
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Alabama, commercial fishing.  I want to speak about the 10/90 1 

rule.  That’s life is 10 percent of what happens to you and 90 2 

percent of what you do about it. 3 

 4 

The commercial fishing industry, we went through the same 5 

recreational FMP issues years ago.  The industry came together 6 

and we developed the profiles for a successful FMP that 7 

addressed our issues, of course. 8 

 9 

The status quo recreational FMP has been a failure.  You can’t 10 

change the past, but you can change the future.  Fish tags, 11 

sector separation, the list goes on and on and I’ve heard 12 

numerous things through the years and all of these have value, 13 

but a plan must be implemented first.  Amendment 28 is not the 14 

solution.  I ask the council to suspend consideration of it.  I 15 

am a member of the Share the Gulf and I support sustainable 16 

seafood for all American consumers.   17 

 18 

It’s kind of football season going on right now and a lot of 19 

what you hear the coaches say is you can have the best offense 20 

in the country, but if you don’t execute it, you can’t reach the 21 

goal line.  Thank you. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, David.  Bart Niquet and then Troy 24 

Frady. 25 

 26 

MR. BART NIQUET:  Bart Niquet from Niquet Fisheries.  I’ve been 27 

fishing for sixty-some years and I have done recreational 28 

fishing, commercial fishing, charter fishing, I’ve ran 29 

headboats. 30 

 31 

After listening to the discussion yesterday morning about sector 32 

separation, including the donation of commercial allocation to 33 

this program, I will repeat the statement I made the last 34 

meeting.   35 

 36 

After being attacked in print for trying to give the for-hire 37 

sector another option to stay in business, I will not 38 

voluntarily give one damned pound of my IFQ to the intersector 39 

trading, nor will I condone intersector trading.  Until the 40 

recreational sector solves its own problems, I think there 41 

should be no trading. 42 

 43 

All of the suggestions that I and other commercial fishermen 44 

made have been discarded and the only action has been to shorten 45 

the season for the recreational and they don’t deserve that.  It 46 

didn’t work when you tried it commercially and it won’t work now 47 

for the recreational.  48 
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 1 

Unless you reduce the participants in the recreational fishery, 2 

whether with a tag system or however else you can reduce the 3 

effort, you will never stop the overfishing. 4 

 5 

You have enacted a three-year constant catch plan that should 6 

give you time to set a management plan for the recreational and 7 

don’t expect the commercial group to fix their problem.  We’ve 8 

had enough trouble of our own and thank you. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bart.  Troy Frady and then Wayne 11 

Werner. 12 

 13 

MR. TROY FRADY:  Good afternoon, everyone, and thank you for 14 

allowing me to speak to you.  My name is Troy Frady and I’m from 15 

Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’m a six-pack operator on the 16 

Charterboat Distraction. 17 

 18 

I’ve been in business for eleven years and it’s been one 19 

interesting ride.  Right now, I want to keep this brief.  The 20 

sector separation issue has come back up and I’ve spoke with 21 

many of you about doing a voluntary sector separation and really 22 

trying to move this thing forward, to see if it’s something that 23 

will really help those who are operating in commerce, to give 24 

them a platform to continue operating in commerce or to make it 25 

better, whether it be the data that comes out of it or the 26 

biological benefit or the conservation benefit of moving to a 27 

system like this. 28 

 29 

I would ask you to take the comments that I’ve made to you and 30 

take the sector separation and move it towards scoping, to where 31 

people like myself can give comments on what we would like to 32 

see of a voluntary-type sector separation.  That way, the 33 

platform could at least continue moving, but let’s get this to 34 

scoping, where we can give input on it. 35 

 36 

When it comes to the redfish in the EEZ, I do think we need to 37 

continue looking at that.  As I’ve said before, redfish for me 38 

in the EEZ are coincidental or we don’t catch them that often, 39 

but we hate to let them die when we do catch them. 40 

 41 

Venting and I’ve used the Seaqualizer and there’s no proof on 42 

those fish that the Seaqualizer does any better than using a 43 

venting tool or anything else and so please continue looking at 44 

getting some scientific information on the redfish in the EEZ 45 

and that’s pretty much all I’ve got to say and thank you so much 46 

for your time. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Troy, we have a question from Mr. Williams. 1 

 2 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Frady, I don’t believe we’ve met, but you 3 

said you had talked to quite a few council members about a 4 

voluntary sector separation and you haven’t talked to me about 5 

it and I don’t know what it is. 6 

 7 

MR. FRADY:  What it is is coming from years of business, I have 8 

had to deal with the Department of Commerce and the trucking and 9 

transportation industry and in the commercial aviation industry.  10 

The Department of Commerce has always laid an infrastructure out 11 

for anyone in this country that wanted to operate an interstate 12 

or intrastate commerce by giving us a platform to do so. 13 

 14 

For instance, in the transportation world, whether it be 15 

aviation -- We have highways and we have bridges that are 16 

maintained by the federal government to give people who want to 17 

operate in commerce the opportunity to buy a vehicle and permit 18 

it and get licensed appropriately and be able to operate. 19 

 20 

What I was talking about was everybody has had this big 21 

misconception of this black-and-white sector separation and 22 

coming from a business background, I have never really looked at 23 

it that way. 24 

 25 

The moment you try to force something down someone’s throat, 26 

there is always someone who is going to kick back and try to 27 

find fault with it.  I have been talking with Mr. Greene and Mr. 28 

Boyd and several others of you of just kind of an idea. 29 

 30 

If you did a voluntary sector separation, you’ve got some 1,300 31 

federally-permitted charterboats and you take these 1,300 32 

charterboats and you send it to scoping and you ask these 33 

people, hey, guys, let’s take this idea of doing a voluntary -- 34 

On red snapper, a voluntary sector separation. 35 

 36 

All I was thinking was not everybody is going to want to catch 37 

red snapper and not everybody believes in sector separation, but 38 

if you simply took the premise of taking 1,300 people and put 39 

them together and give them a place to where they could say, 40 

okay, I want to participate in this program and I’m going to get 41 

X number of fish and I’m going to be able to fish them when I 42 

want to with additional accountability measures and with more 43 

strict reporting requirements, because with more freedom to be 44 

able to operate outside of the derby system -- I have often felt 45 

that those who are willing to accept the responsibility for 46 

taking on additional requirements and accountability measures 47 

should be given that freedom. 48 
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 1 

The whole thought behind it was to make it fair.  It has to be 2 

across the board equal, but it’s a buy in and I’m not so sure I 3 

would even buy into it, but I would like to have this council 4 

give me the opportunity to let me choose of do I want to go down 5 

this road of more accountability and fish the fish when I’m able 6 

to, when I have customers or when the weather is good, or do I 7 

want to stick with a twenty-eight-day derby or a forty-day 8 

derby? 9 

 10 

That’s kind of the premise.  It just gives people an 11 

opportunity, but one of my suggestions was how do we allocate 12 

these fish, because no one has historical landings? 13 

 14 

The first thing I would do is I’m able to fish two trips a day 15 

with a six-pack boat.  I would harvest, on a twenty-eight-day 16 

season, about 672 red snapper.  Well, being a conservative 17 

person, I would take less than 672 fish. 18 

 19 

If you were to give me 500 fish to fish them when I wanted to, 20 

those 500 fish would not have any tradable value, because the 21 

moment you put value on them, someone in south Florida who 22 

doesn’t catch red snapper may want to all of a sudden say I will 23 

sell them to you in the northern Gulf, but the key to it is not 24 

having any value assigned to the fish. 25 

 26 

That way right there, you may have 1,300 people that are 27 

federally permitted, but all of a sudden, you may realize you 28 

only have 300 or 400 that want to participate in this program.  29 

Then what you’ve, in essence, done is you’ve gotten 300 or 400 30 

people to voluntarily put themselves into a corral to become 31 

more highly managed. 32 

 33 

My thoughts are pure.  I am not trying to monopolize or do 34 

anything, but I’m just trying to set up the infrastructure out 35 

there for those who want to get in this business, who want to 36 

buy somebody out one day, that they will have some guidelines to 37 

go by.  Like I said, it’s strictly voluntary and so it’s pure.  38 

It’s just a pure thought, that’s all.  Thank you, sir. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have another question from Mr. Anson. 41 

 42 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Troy, for coming and being here, as 43 

usual.  I appreciate your comments and testimony.  This 44 

voluntary program, as you just discussed, we’re in a certain 45 

budget climate that really prevents the council and National 46 

Marine Fisheries Service from moving forward with really big 47 

programs, I guess, that are funded through the agency. 48 
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 1 

In the scoping document, you wouldn’t have heartburn if 2 

something were included in there that some of the financial 3 

burdens that would go along with this additional reporting would 4 

probably be included in the conversation, in order to make that 5 

work.  Do you foresee that being a major issue or hurdle that 6 

charterboat captains that wanted to participate in the program 7 

would overcome or deal with? 8 

 9 

MR. FRADY:  Mr. Anson, I have tried to think about that, because 10 

with everything comes an expense.  To me, being able to operate 11 

with the freedom and if there’s an expense associated with that 12 

freedom of monitoring or having to pay someone to do extra 13 

sampling on my boat -- Like I said, I’m not so sure I would want 14 

to do it, but I would want the infrastructure set up to where I 15 

would be able to operate that way. 16 

 17 

I would say yes, I would be willing to do what it takes, as long 18 

as it was cost effective, because with freedom comes a lot of 19 

responsibility, but also, that freedom allows me to maximize our 20 

ability to harvest fish. 21 

 22 

One of the things is I sat on the recreational fishing working 23 

group of the MAFAC and everybody on that, all of the 24 

recreational fishermen, we were unanimously, at our last 25 

meeting, talking about maximizing the recreational angling 26 

experience.  That was one of the top priorities of our whole 27 

committee. 28 

 29 

Being a charterboat is a venue or an avenue for the non-boat 30 

owning Americans to be able to access the resource.  I think you 31 

have to be fair for everyone, to give everybody that opportunity 32 

to maximize that.  I would be willing to pay the money, sure, to 33 

get out of that twenty-eight-day derby to be able to maximize 34 

those days, but I’m not sure I -- I just want to be able to say 35 

I want this or I don’t, but voluntary is the way you don’t put 36 

anybody in the box and it’s strictly opt in or opt out.  Thank 37 

you. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Troy.  Wayne and next up is Tom 40 

Steber. 41 

 42 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  Wayne Werner, owner/operator of the Fishing 43 

Vessel Sea Quest and a member of Save the Gulf.  First, I would 44 

like to talk about the king mackerel issue.  A lot of you guys 45 

were here the last meeting when me and -- I forget the name.  46 

Brain freeze, but we had an argument over opening this season 47 

later. 48 
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 1 

You have complications where you’re going to have more fish on 2 

the market and more fish available and shorter seasons and we 3 

cannot just go down that road.  I think you all need to relook 4 

at this situation with the king mackerel. 5 

 6 

We had suggestions to open it the first ten days of a month, 7 

which we didn’t -- I’m not in love with it, but it might solve 8 

some of the problems.  We think you should go back and look at 9 

that. 10 

 11 

As far as the red snapper, I think we’re going to have some real 12 

issues down the road if we don’t see any recruitment and guess 13 

what?  We’re the first line that sees the recruitment on the 14 

water.  You all are evaluating the stuff, but we’re not seeing 15 

those hand-sized fish.  We’re still not and this is the third 16 

year in a row and this is going to create a problem. 17 

 18 

I think a lot of this argument over these future fish and all is 19 

pretty moot, because another year of this, I think we’re going 20 

to be going the other way with the quota.  I’m sorry to say that 21 

and I hope it’s not true, but that’s what I’m seeing.  Thank 22 

you. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Wayne.  We have a question for you, 25 

Wayne, from Dr. Dana. 26 

 27 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Wayne.  You mentioned the king mackerel 28 

specifically and can you give some issues and point them out, 29 

because you weren’t specific on issue areas that of particular 30 

concern. 31 

 32 

MR. WERNER:  One thing was the increase in the limit in the 33 

south Florida and at the same time, you’re talking about backing 34 

up the season in Louisiana and so you’re creating where you’re 35 

going to have a lot more fish coming on the market. 36 

 37 

It’s just like one man said earlier today that you’re creating 38 

this situation where everything that you’re doing is shortening 39 

the season and that’s what we see. 40 

 41 

DR. DANA:  So your stance would be to keep the south Florida 42 

limit at the status quo? 43 

 44 

MR. WERNER:  Status quo. 45 

 46 

DR. DANA:  Then the Louisiana season? 47 

 48 
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MR. WERNER:  No matter when you open it up while the weather is 1 

still nice, I would like to see the first ten days, until you 2 

get into really bad weather like now.  They’re fixing to have an 3 

opening in two days and it’s going to be blowing twenty knots 4 

out of the northwest and nobody is going to catch any fish. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Wayne.  Tom and next up is Chris 7 

Niquet. 8 

 9 

MR. TOM STEBER:  I am Tom Steber, President of the Alabama 10 

Charter Fishing Association and Orange Beach Fishing 11 

Association.  Yesterday, we presented a pilot program or 12 

actually, we initially sent it out in August and tabled it and 13 

brought it back late last week. 14 

 15 

We are going to continue to push for this pilot program and 16 

we’re not going to beg to do it today, because there’s a few 17 

more things we have to tweak to get out of it.  It’s all about 18 

every charterboat in the State of Alabama and it’s about being 19 

accountable and it’s about having flexibility and it’s about 20 

safety on the water. 21 

 22 

Corky, you asked for a fix and I’ve got a fix.  A lot of people 23 

won’t like it and a lot of people will.  The only way you’re 24 

going to fix it is you’ve got scrap what you’ve got and start 25 

with a new three-year plan and a six-month season and two fish 26 

per person or a slot of three fish thirteen to eighteen inches 27 

with one over.  28 

 29 

This would be the best for the fishery, because it virtually 30 

stops mortality.  Keeping the smaller fish puts more eggs in the 31 

water column.  States manage the bottom fishery and anglers and 32 

users fund that fishery, just like deer, turkey, ducks, what 33 

have you. 34 

 35 

Charterboats would pay five times what they’re paying for a 36 

state license now and if they get to fish, that’s no problem and 37 

you’ll make that up in two or three trips and you would have all 38 

the numbers reported to the state through iSnapper and if 39 

there’s no report and no fishing and no license. 40 

 41 

Recreational anglers still would continue with a saltwater 42 

license and would now have a new boat fishing license, because 43 

if all of you don’t know, you can’t catch snapper if you don’t 44 

go out in a boat.  That boat would be responsible for either 45 

iSnapper or a 1-800 number back to the state to report your 46 

landings, your sizes. 47 

 48 
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At the end of the day, you’re going to find out two things.  1 

One, that we’re catching ten to twenty times more fish than you 2 

think we’re catching and, two, that there’s a thousand times 3 

more snapper out in the Gulf than you think we’re catching. 4 

 5 

The other part would be to do what Dr. Bob Shipp did and what 6 

you talked about some yesterday and that’s to count the fish, 7 

literally count the fish.  Count the reefs and count the fish on 8 

the reefs and find out how many fish are out there.  Thank you. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Tom.  Chris Niquet, you’re up and 11 

Steve Tomeny is next. 12 

 13 

MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  Chris Niquet from Panama City, Florida.  I’ve 14 

got some comments and ideas for the red snapper fishery.  Some 15 

of them probably haven’t been talked about here today and maybe 16 

you’ve thought of them and maybe you haven’t. 17 

 18 

We’ve got an eleven-million-pound TAC that’s just been 19 

implemented and we’ve got the MRIP numbers that said that the 20 

current year’s recreational catch was some three-million pounds 21 

over.  We don’t know if the numbers are correct.  I don’t know 22 

if they are or not and we don’t know what the other fourteen-day 23 

supplemental season will bring and we don’t know how much the 24 

recreational is over or even if they are over.  There ain’t no 25 

way to tell anymore and if there is, somebody here please tell 26 

me.  No hands. 27 

 28 

I’ve got a suggestion on this reallocation, two suggestions 29 

really.  Have it, one, to where you don’t reallocate anything to 30 

either sector, above the 51/49 either way, until the 31 

recreational sector is within their catch limits and not 32 

overharvesting or, two, freeze the eleven-million-pound catch 33 

quota like it is, 51/49, and if the TAC falls below that -- 34 

Excuse me.  If the TAC goes above that, let the recreational 35 

have 60/40 and if it goes below that, cut their quota by 60/40.  36 

If they overfish, cut their quota and if the TAC goes down, it 37 

would go down for the recreational and for the commercial. 38 

 39 

I don’t know if anybody has thought about this.  It would be the 40 

carrot and the stick and it would be a big stick.  You are 41 

either going to have to get tags or you’re going to have to 42 

limit the participation or you’re going to have to do something, 43 

because if you don’t, the private recreational angler in every 44 

state is going to overwhelm the charter, the for-hire, boats in 45 

the recreational sector in the years to come. 46 

 47 

If there’s three-and-a-half million of them now, in ten years 48 
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there are going to be seven-million and you’re going to be right 1 

back here with the same problem of we need more fish, we need 2 

more fish, we need more fish.  You’ve got to do something.  3 

Thank you for your time and I will take any questions on 4 

anything I’ve said. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chris.  Any questions for Chris?  7 

Thank you, Chris.  Steve Tomeny and then Gary Jarvis. 8 

 9 

MR. STEVE TOMENY:  Hi, everyone.  I am Steve Tomeny and I’m a 10 

charter operator out of Port Fourchon, Louisiana.  I am also an 11 

IFQ shareholder.  I will probably sound like a broken record, 12 

but I’ve always been in favor of having our own separate charter 13 

fishery management plan, which sector separation is involved in 14 

any way we get to that, to have our own historical quota carved 15 

out of the recreational sector. 16 

 17 

I also think the -- We catch a few redfish offshore.  It’s never 18 

been a big part of our business, but most of them float off, 19 

like you’ve heard.  I have a lot of people say I wish I could 20 

keep that and it was just a pretty trophy fish and so there are 21 

some of us that would like to have them.  I don’t think we’re 22 

ever going to sell redfish trips in the EEZ right now.  It’s not 23 

on the radar, from what I see. 24 

 25 

I also would like to see the Amendment 28 put away for a while.  26 

I don’t particularly see any benefit right now from adding -- I 27 

don’t think that changing the splits are going to make any more 28 

fish.  I have said before also that I’m a proponent of the 29 

recreational tag type of system. 30 

 31 

I always say too the thorny part is who is going to get it and 32 

allocation is always, just like it was with regional management, 33 

is how many tags are going to go to who, but I still think it 34 

will be the quickest way to get the quota overruns stopped and 35 

possibly we’ll have some great increases in the quota. 36 

 37 

I also did just a quick math run, and most of you all have seen 38 

it, and we all live and die with these numbers about how many 39 

people so and so represents and all, but I saw an article and 40 

we’re talking about 3.2 million coastal recreational anglers. 41 

 42 

I multiplied that times eight pounds and so 3.2 million people 43 

went and caught one fish one time and it was twenty-five million 44 

pounds.  That’s just math and it’s a terrible problem to try to 45 

deal with when you just say that that quota -- If that many 46 

people went fishing and caught one in one time, it would be 47 

twenty-five million.  If a half-a-million people caught their 48 
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limit of two one time, that’s sixteen-million, I believe.  It 1 

just kind of goes on and on, but anyway, thank you. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Steve, we have a question for you from Mr. 4 

Pearce. 5 

 6 

MR. PEARCE:  Steve, thanks for your comments.  You’re a member 7 

of the Share the Gulf Coalition. 8 

 9 

MR. TOMENY:  Yes, I am. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  Is the Share the Gulf Coalition trying to take any 12 

allocation away from the recreational sector? 13 

 14 

MR. TOMENY:  No, we’re just trying to -- We’re trying to, 15 

probably as much as anything, just educate people that there is 16 

this math problem.  There is this user expansion that’s gone on 17 

in the recreational system.  I am part of it.   18 

 19 

I have been a recreational charter operator for over twenty-five 20 

years and I was a recreational fisherman before that and it is a 21 

tough problem.  It’s not easy for anybody and I’m one that -- 22 

Fewer fish on my recreational boat is less money for me, but we 23 

need to do it.  I don’t ever want to see the fish go back like 24 

it was ten years ago or twelve years ago. 25 

 26 

MR. PEARCE:  How would you manage a tagging system? 27 

 28 

MR. TOMENY:  There was some talk about this value and this black 29 

market and I think you would have to have it that whoever bought 30 

it through the states would have to have their name attached to 31 

it and it becomes a non-transferable thing if you catch them.  I 32 

am sure there will be some data requests with them to turn them 33 

back in and then you’re eligible to get some more until they’re 34 

gone.  Somebody is going to have really -- It’s not an easy 35 

thing to figure, but I think it can be done.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Steve.  Gary Jarvis and then Jim 38 

Zurbrick. 39 

 40 

MR. GARY JARVIS:  To make sure I completely alienate this 41 

council, go Seminoles.  In light of the trend established here 42 

today of making up unsubstantiated claims of the economic value 43 

of individual fisheries, I am happy to let you know, according 44 

to my last calculations and my extensive experience as an 45 

economic specialist from fishing the past thirty-seven years, 46 

the news that the original estimations that were given by 47 

National Marine Fisheries Service of the value of the red 48 
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snapper IFQ program of $70 million is now $3 billion. 1 

 2 

The charter for-hire industry is twenty-three times more 3 

valuable in economic impacts to coastal states and their local 4 

economies than the private boat sector and provide eight-million 5 

jobs.  I have added this portion of my testimony to those who 6 

spoke before me, those additional unsubstantiated information 7 

for your entertainment value. 8 

 9 

It’s beyond time and past time to open up the redfish federal 10 

fishery in the EEZ.  Even though I do not have a federal -- This 11 

is actually serious.  Even though I do not have a federal 12 

fishery in my EEZ waters in Destin, Florida, it’s a travesty 13 

that one of the most prolific fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico 14 

remains closed basically on politics instead of sound biological 15 

science. 16 

 17 

I want to support the OBFA and their attempt to get an EFP for 18 

the State of Alabama and their charterboats.  It will not help 19 

me in the State of Florida, but my hat is off to these 20 

professional fishermen and their state who take the American 21 

public fishing in EEZ waters and their attempts to explore a new 22 

management process that will help their tourists and their 23 

customers and their businesses.  24 

 25 

Now, actually the numbers I’m about to quote can be 26 

substantiated on the Gulf Council FTP website server.  I have 27 

turned in a petition from the Destin Charterboat Association 28 

that states our organization supports a separate management plan 29 

for the charter for-hire sector. 30 

 31 

Not everyone on there supports sector separation.  Every person 32 

had an opportunity to have their names removed from that list 33 

and only one out of eighty-one businesses chose to do that over 34 

the weekend.  The purpose of the petition is to let you know 35 

that we have industry support in the Panhandle, in my home port, 36 

for a separate management plan for the charter for-hire sector 37 

and the private recreational anglers. 38 

 39 

There is also public support amongst the private recreational 40 

sector that hasn’t been talked about, according to the NOAA 2013 41 

Recreational Survey.  58 percent of private boat anglers were in 42 

support of a separate management plan for their sector.  28 43 

percent did not and 15 percent, like today, didn’t have an 44 

opinion or just didn’t know.  Out of those respondents, it was 45 

2,096 from the Gulf coast states and 70 percent were private 46 

boat anglers that responded. 47 

 48 
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Status quo is not getting us increased access.  We’ve had a 46 1 

percent increase in allocation since 2007 and we’ve had a 42 2 

percent decrease in days to go fishing.  I ask now that you 3 

bring the sector separation scoping document to the American 4 

fishing public in all five coastal states. 5 

 6 

I am not sure what your fear and hesitation is and why it has to 7 

remain here hidden under the table of the council process 8 

amongst these seventeen members.  I think it’s beyond time that 9 

we let the American fishing angling public have say-so in this 10 

process and thank you. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Gary, and we’ve got some questions. 13 

 14 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Gary, for coming and providing your 15 

testimony and thank you for the kind words directed towards the 16 

State of Alabama.  I just wanted to go back to your comment and 17 

I want to make sure I heard you correctly.  You said, regarding 18 

30B, that the State of Florida did not have a viable reef fish 19 

fishery and is that correct, in state waters? 20 

 21 

MR. JARVIS:  No, in state waters, Florida probably has the best 22 

nine-mile state water fishery.   23 

 24 

MR. ANSON:  We all know the crux of the problem and so -- 25 

 26 

MR. JARVIS:  If those of you that were here on this council or 27 

in the fishery back the first time, in 2007, when the State of 28 

Florida went non-compliant, Kevin, your state really paid the 29 

price and so did Louisiana and Mississippi, at a loss of fifty-30 

four days in the EEZ.  It benefited my fleet somewhat and me 31 

before 30B, but it was devastating to the states that only have 32 

a three-mile fish limit that doesn’t have a viable fishery. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  Just a quick fair warning.  Those two guys in the 35 

gray suits in the back, they’re the game wardens and both 36 

graduated from LSU and so as a Seminole, I wouldn’t speed in 37 

this state. 38 

 39 

MR. JARVIS:  Unfortunately, this year we won’t have an 40 

opportunity to play you in the national title game. 41 

 42 

MR. PEARCE:  Just be careful and don’t break any laws here.   43 

 44 

MR. JARVIS:  Thank you very much. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Gary.  Jim, you’re up and Billy 47 

Archer is next. 48 
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 1 

MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  I want to thank the council for allowing me 2 

to speak before you.  My name is Jim Zurbrick and I am from 3 

Steinhatchee.  My wife and I own two grouper snapper boats.  One 4 

we operate personally and the other one we have a fulltime crew. 5 

 6 

We’re working twelve months a year now and prior to the IFQ for 7 

groupers, because that’s what we’re mainly vested in, they had 8 

closures and they never saw the last two months of the season, 9 

because we caught our quota.  The IFQ has been very beneficial 10 

for us and the consumer, most importantly the consumer. 11 

 12 

I do support Share the Gulf and also Fish for America, two 13 

consumer advocacy groups that are there to protect the rights of 14 

all Americans to eat healthy, wild-caught domestic seafood and 15 

not something stamped in a Chinese or Korean or Thailand logo on 16 

the box. 17 

 18 

By taking allocation away from the American consumer, you are 19 

basically saying we want you to eat the unhealthy foods if you 20 

look in the mirror, council members, because that’s what you’re 21 

saying by any allocation shift, for an economic engine. 22 

 23 

I would remind you that if my neighbor had a riding lawnmower 24 

that I really wanted and I was in the yard business, the lawn 25 

care business, does that give me the right to steal his mower 26 

and hijack it and thieve it because I am going to provide an 27 

economic engine for my family because I’m going to be buying 28 

more gas and lawnmower blades?  I know that sounds like kind of 29 

an absurd correlation to a lot of folks, but it doesn’t sound 30 

that way to me.   31 

 32 

Just sitting here looking around this room and I look at a 33 

section of lighting in this ceiling and I think that only 3 34 

percent of Americans, or that small block of lighting over 35 

there, is the recreational fishery and yet, 97 percent, the rest 36 

of all the lighting in this room, is the rest of the American 37 

consumers. 38 

 39 

We need to be honest about this situation.  This is tough love.  40 

It was tough love when we went to the IFQs and folks were taken 41 

out of the fishery.  It’s tough love, but it was necessary and 42 

there is going to have to be an effort reduction, because 43 

there’s no light at the end of the tunnel. 44 

 45 

You take all the -- You do away with all the grouper and snapper 46 

and you take it all away and you give it to the recreational 47 

fishermen and it’s only a short period of time and there’s not 48 
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enough, because that is just what is happening to this beast. 1 

 2 

We’re going to have to look at a limited entry and I think it’s 3 

shameful that we ever got to this point.  Had we kept population 4 

at two-million people in this country or 200-million, we could 5 

manage it. 6 

 7 

With that, I would also like to say that the amberjack 2,000-8 

pound trip limit is not working for guys like me.  I have a 9 

fifty-foot boat, but sometimes it’s rough in the winter to get 10 

out and I would have liked to see the amberjack commercial trip 11 

limit be a little less, because we shut that season down after 12 

only about three months of being open and I don’t think we all 13 

planned on that.  We thought a longer season and I thank you 14 

very much. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jim.  Next up is Billy Archer and 17 

then Ben Raines. 18 

 19 

MR. BILLY ARCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is Billy 20 

Archer and I’m from Panama City, Florida and I fish off the 21 

vessel the Seminole Wind.  I’m a forty-year, third-generation 22 

fisherman. 23 

 24 

I also thank you for letting me have this time to express my 25 

thoughts.  I want to thank the council for the fourteen-day mini 26 

season.  Our July in Panama City was horrible and it helped out 27 

to have a little time to make that up and I would also like to 28 

thank the council for my appointment to the Red Snapper AP.  I 29 

like the charge of that.  We are charged with finding a way to 30 

make that system better and I look forward to being part of that 31 

process. 32 

 33 

I support developing the public hearing draft for the sector 34 

separation and moving it forward, please, to get public input on 35 

it.  Let’s get it out from this council process and get it to 36 

the general public for their opinion and let’s get this thing 37 

going. 38 

 39 

Yesterday, during our question-and-answer session, Dr. Crabtree 40 

said something that really struck me right at the heart and he 41 

said, what do you want?  Do you want real-time data or do you 42 

want stability? 43 

 44 

My whole thought was that if we had real-time data, we would 45 

have that ability to have the stability to project our seasons, 46 

but if that’s not the case, then I hope to find out what we 47 

need, our industry needs, to have an ability to forecast fishing 48 
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the ACL before we overfish it, so that we don’t overfish it. 1 

 2 

I think that there’s enough people in this room, especially with 3 

the comments about Dr. Strelcheck and all, that we can do that 4 

and I look forward to being part of that process. 5 

 6 

Also, I am a proud member of the Share the Gulf.  I don’t 7 

support Amendment 28 on the reallocation.  The only way that we 8 

can reallocate, if we ever get to that point, would be to become 9 

accountable in the recreational fishery and until we get there, 10 

it’s just not a viable thought process. 11 

 12 

I do not support Amendment 39.  I think our council does a great 13 

job, although it’s slow, but it does -- We do seem to make some 14 

progress at times.  The only way I would support sector 15 

separation is if Martha could get us 60 percent of the quota and 16 

that would be great.  That was a joke, of course. 17 

 18 

I would like to be able to harvest the red drum and if I catch 19 

it, keep it.  That would be awesome and also, I would like to 20 

acknowledge the council staff, because I didn’t have a clue how 21 

hard they work.  I just thought you guys were all geniuses and 22 

it was great to be able to finally catch that drift and so thank 23 

you for your time and thank you for this opportunity. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Billy.  Next up is Ben Raines and 26 

then Jason Delacruz. 27 

 28 

MR. BEN RAINES:  Hey there.  I come to you today for the first 29 

time ever not as a journalist.  I have covered the council for 30 

thirteen years and I have been reformed.  I am now the Executive 31 

Director of the Weeks Bay Foundation in Alabama and I am here to 32 

talk about the underwater forest recently discovered off of our 33 

state. 34 

 35 

The CCA Alabama and the Alabama Gulf Coast Reef and Restoration 36 

Foundation have joined with is and we want to declare the forest 37 

area protected and we are seeking you all’s help in doing that. 38 

 39 

It’s about -- I tell everyone ten to twenty miles off of Alabama 40 

and it’s in fifty to eighty feet of water, but it’s actually a 41 

much smaller area.  It’s about a half-mile-by-400-yards and it’s 42 

50,000-year-old cypress trees. 43 

 44 

Maybe you have heard about it and seen some of the video.  I 45 

shot most of the video and all of the pictures you’ve seen of 46 

it, but these trees are between four feet across and ten feet 47 

across and they are the ancient Mobile-Tensaw Delta and it’s an 48 
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incredible habitat. 1 

 2 

It is probably going to be the most exciting dive destination in 3 

the Gulf.  I can’t tell you how many phone calls I get from all 4 

over the world at this point.  It’s gone virile on the internet 5 

and I’m having people call me from Hong Kong asking for the 6 

coordinates.  They want to come visit it and I am having 7 

journalists call me. 8 

 9 

We have had the trees aged by LSU, the Lawrence Livermore 10 

Laboratory.  They are literally older than 50,000 years.  When 11 

you pull up a stump or a piece of one and cut it into it with a 12 

saw, the wood smells like fresh cypress and sap oozes out of the 13 

cuts. 14 

 15 

I had LSU and the University of Southern Mississippi out there 16 

last week and collected a bunch more samples and shot a bunch 17 

more video.  I would love to come back to the council and be 18 

able to show you all some video, in maybe the Reef Committee or 19 

something like, but we need to protect this place.   20 

 21 

Once it went virile on the internet this past year, I started 22 

getting calls from salvage logging companies.  They want the 23 

numbers and they are offering me money to give them the 24 

coordinates so they can go out there to harvest the logs.  It’s 25 

easy to think what they want to do.  They want to make electric 26 

guitars out of 50,000-year-old wood or coffee tables. 27 

 28 

What we propose is a protected area where people are allowed to 29 

scuba dive and fish and we’ll give out the numbers if it’s 30 

protected, but nobody can remove any of the wood from the 31 

bottom.  That would lock out the salvage loggers and everybody 32 

else and it would open up this incredible resource. 33 

 34 

One last thing is the place is swarming with juvenile red 35 

snapper in the two to three-inch range.  Most of the habitat is 36 

a few inches high and the stumps are quite close to the bottom.  37 

Some of them are much larger and they have bigger fish, but 38 

we’re talking about several thousand stumps sitting there and 39 

it’s just one of the most fascinating places in the Gulf and in 40 

the world. 41 

 42 

I’ve done a lot of research and have yet to find any other place 43 

with as many intact ancient trees that you can go look at and so 44 

that’s what I hope to come speak to you all about in February.  45 

Dr. Shipp has seen some of the footage of the forest and we 46 

actually went out there with the ROV from the University of 47 

South Alabama and he could tell you how impressive it was.  Any 48 
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questions? 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you. 3 

 4 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Ben.  Listen, I appreciate you guys in 5 

Alabama had to go to the University of Southern Mississippi and 6 

LSU to get some help on aging and would you mind telling that to 7 

Coach Sabin for this weekend, that you need LSU’s help? 8 

 9 

MR. RAINES:  I will pass that along to the coach if I see him.  10 

I think LSU needs a whole lot of help this weekend, but that’s 11 

just my stake in it. 12 

 13 

DR. SHIPP:  I’m glad, Ben, at the end you did mention the 14 

University of South Alabama.  We were out there a week ago 15 

yesterday with Ben and I can just tell you that everything he 16 

said is true in spades.  It’s an unbelievable place. 17 

 18 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just as a question to our federal partners, what 19 

kind of restrictions would there be now in regards to 20 

harvesting?  I assume the bottom is controlled by BSEE and 21 

BOEHME and the same sort of notions from an oil rig perspective.  22 

It’s just a question and I mean you’re asking us for protection 23 

and obviously from the bottom to the top we can control certain 24 

things, but the bottom is in fact under other purview or other 25 

control. 26 

 27 

MR. RAINES:  I will let Roy -- I ran this through NMFS and NOAA 28 

a little bit and the Gulf Council, I was told, was the best 29 

option.  I don’t know that there are any controlling laws for 30 

things like wood and other debris on the bottom. 31 

 32 

I would tell you this qualifies as essential fish habitat at 33 

least, but I think a marine protected area, where people are 34 

still allowed to fish, is probably as uncontroversial a marine 35 

protected area as we’re ever going to get, but, Dr. Crabtree, do 36 

you want to -- 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am not sure what protections would be there, 39 

but remember our jurisdiction applies to fishing and so we could 40 

prohibit anchoring by fishing vessels and we could prohibit 41 

fishing there, but I don’t know that we would have any authority 42 

to prevent someone from salvaging the wood and things, but if 43 

you’re interested, it’s something we can look into. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Do we have another question? 46 

 47 

MR. MATENS:  I am a recreational diver.  I guess I just don’t 48 
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see the difference between this and the Flower Gardens.  I don’t 1 

see much difference between this and the Flower Gardens.  It’s 2 

great and somehow the Flower Gardens got protected and I don’t 3 

see any reason why this can’t be and if it’s not this venue, 4 

then it’s another venue. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  The Flower Gardens is part of the National Marine 7 

Sanctuary Program and so if you wanted to explore putting a 8 

National Marine Sanctuary in this area, that’s fine, but that’s 9 

not part of the Fisheries Service and that’s not something the 10 

council can -- 11 

 12 

MR. MATENS:  Right.  It’s a different venue.  I have to admit 13 

that I really would be curious to dive it. 14 

 15 

MR. RAINES:  It’s just so cool and you can’t believe it.  You 16 

come up -- Everybody who comes up just says wow.  It’s like 17 

you’re in this weird little fairy world.  The trees are covered 18 

in anemones and there are crabs crawling all over the place and 19 

the condition of the wood is just the most stunning thing. 20 

 21 

It is like you’re cutting a tree down in your yard that’s alive 22 

today and when you smell that smell after 50,000 years 23 

underwater, it’s just incredible. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Ben, thank you.  We will need to move on.  Next 26 

up is Jason Delacruz and then T.J. Tate. 27 

 28 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  I want to thank everybody for the chance to 29 

speak today.  I am Jason Delacruz and I’m Vice President of the 30 

Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance and owner of Wild Seafood 31 

Company and a supporter of Share the Gulf. 32 

 33 

As a grouper fish house, we unload fish and sell all over the 34 

United States and it’s critical to us to protect that consumer 35 

side of the fishery.   36 

 37 

My public testimony today is going to be kind of reminiscent of 38 

what happened at the roundtable and questions that I had there 39 

and then also public testimony that I’ve had in the past.  40 

Interestingly enough, I’m kind of starting to feel like Wayne 41 

Werner a little bit, because I’m starting to remember things 42 

from years and years past and I keep bringing them back up. 43 

 44 

This council has asked the SESSC to look at the allocation 45 

amendment again and they will convene here in another couple of 46 

weeks, which I will be at.  I will remind you that in the first 47 

two convening of that, the first one they came back and said 48 
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that any major shift in allocation they couldn’t verify what the 1 

usefulness of it was. 2 

 3 

The council made some assumptions of their own and they 4 

reconvened them again and then they pretty much chastised you 5 

and they said, actually, anything as great as 1 percent is not 6 

recommended by the SESSC.   7 

 8 

Knowing that that’s our best available science, I would really 9 

hope that this council thinks about that closely and really, we 10 

need to sit back and think about this.  There’s a lot of people 11 

out there that eat these fish on a daily basis and yes, it’s my 12 

livelihood, but anybody sitting at this table that doesn’t own a 13 

boat, if the guy next to you does own a boat, you had better 14 

become his friend, because that’s only way you’re going to eat 15 

these fish.  Thank you. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jason.  T.J. and then Pam Baker. 18 

 19 

MS. T.J. TATE:  My name is T.J. Tate and thank you for the 20 

opportunity to speak with you today.  I will try to be very 21 

brief in my remarks.  You guys have known me in the past as the 22 

Executive Director of the Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance and 23 

you met earlier today Eric Brazer, who is our new Deputy 24 

Director.   25 

 26 

I want to challenge you all and give you that opportunity to 27 

really get to know him.  He brings ten-plus years of experience 28 

from the Cape that he mentioned into the Gulf, which I think is 29 

a fresh perspective, dealing with fisheries that have been in 30 

problems in other regions and different ways of looking at 31 

solving some of these problems that we face and we tend to go in 32 

a lot of circles about. 33 

 34 

I will be continuing to work within the fishery, but I am 35 

shifting over to our brand of conservation seafood, which is 36 

Gulf Wild.  I will still be working with you folks and the 37 

Shareholder’s and I just wanted to briefly tell you some of the 38 

things, because they all tend to come up around reallocation and 39 

reallocation is what has prompted us to do so many of the things 40 

that we do. 41 

 42 

As the Shareholder’s and Gulf Wild, I mentioned to you a few 43 

testimonies ago that we’re looking into a quota bank to solve 44 

some of these issues of bycatch.  We did have that initial 45 

workshop in Tampa and we are reconvening those folks with some 46 

additional players that are going to be joining us in Tampa 47 

again in January. 48 
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 1 

At that time, I would like to, at the next council meeting, 2 

provide you a full summary report of what comes out of that 3 

quota bank workshop, because it will involve regulators and 4 

hopefully some council members will be in attendance and 5 

fishermen. 6 

 7 

We will certainly be taking into account the Red Snapper AP 8 

meeting and their recommendations that they will be providing to 9 

you guys.  At the same time, we will also be holding an ELB, or 10 

an electronic logbook, workshop in conjunction with the quota 11 

bank workshop. 12 

 13 

We are taking a lot of cues from what they’ve done in the 14 

Northeast and also looking into some of the shrimp work.  We 15 

will have shrimpers that are going to be participating in our 16 

workshop as a way of mapping out hotspots for bycatch reduction 17 

within the red snapper and shrimp industry and so, Bonnie, 18 

that’s certainly something I need to talk to you about. 19 

 20 

We have a lot of things on our plate.  We are looking into a 21 

weak hook study, which is also for bycatch reduction, and to 22 

wind it all up, all of this is going into what we have called 23 

our bycatch reduction fund, so that we have a mechanism where 24 

we’re not always coming to you guys, because you guys have 25 

enough on your plate, where we can find the answers, find the 26 

funding, as industry and then hopefully present that to you, so 27 

that we can have a solution that’s not just for Gulf Wild, but 28 

for Gulf-wide solutions.  Thank you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  T.J., we have a question from Myron. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, T.J.  What species would you all be 33 

doing the weak hook study on? 34 

 35 

MS. TATE:  Preliminarily, right now, we’re just looking at 36 

grouper. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, T.J.  Pam, you’re up and then Mike 39 

Jennings. 40 

 41 

MS. PAM BAKER:  Hello.  I am Pam Baker with the Environmental 42 

Defense Fund.  We are also members of Share the Gulf.  It’s 43 

clear that one of the most important challenges facing the Gulf 44 

Council is management of recreational red snapper. 45 

 46 

The Gulf is in unchartered territory and looking for new 47 

solutions and seeking to balance the high demand for recreation 48 
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with the similar high demand for fresh Gulf seafood and the 1 

solutions aren’t easy, but we know that making out the 2 

harvesting of fish for consumer use as inherently less deserving 3 

doesn’t help. 4 

 5 

The strategy to reserve a larger share for recreational use 6 

harms valuable seafood businesses and it doesn’t provide 7 

benefits like longer seasons and it could hurt rebuilding and so 8 

really, reallocation has become a distraction from getting 9 

meaningful solutions under consideration. 10 

 11 

We recommend that the council suspend work on Amendment 28 to 12 

reallocate fish and instead we recommend that the council start 13 

a plan that focuses on serving a few guiding objectives and the 14 

objectives could be things like ensuring that the plan seeks to 15 

improve fishing opportunities, including longer and more 16 

flexible seasons; improves catch accounting; reduces 17 

overharvest; and ensures rebuilding continues and complies with 18 

the law. 19 

 20 

The focus now is on red snapper, but similar issues are also 21 

brewing for grouper and other species and so it’s really 22 

important that we get it right.  Thank you. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Pam.  Any questions for Pam?  Thank 25 

you.  Mike Jennings and then Mike Colby. 26 

 27 

MR. MIKE JENNINGS:  Hello.  I am Captain Mike Jennings and I own 28 

and operate a fishing and hunting outfitter service out of 29 

Freeport, Texas.  I have three permitted vessels that I 30 

currently operate in the EEZ.  I’m also President of the Charter 31 

Fishermen’s Association. 32 

 33 

Our association would like to see sector separation moved to 34 

scoping.  One of the things that we were told when we started 35 

talking about this five or six or seven years ago, however long 36 

it was, and I lose track, was the council seated at that time 37 

kept saying you need industry support, you need industry 38 

support, you need industry support. 39 

 40 

It’s taken us years to put it together, but you’ve got industry 41 

support, huge industry support, throughout the Gulf for this to 42 

move forward.  Take it to them and let’s see where it goes.  Let 43 

them make some decisions for themselves and let’s see how it 44 

fleshes out. 45 

 46 

We also would like to see the council move forward with allowing 47 

retention of red drum to whatever meets the biological 48 
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acceptability, I guess I would say, for the charterboats, those 1 

guys in Mississippi who can really use those boats who are 2 

limited by state waters and being in behind that delta and they 3 

need it.  It’s something that they need.  For me, it wouldn’t 4 

help us much, but for our association, it’s something that we 5 

would like to see moved forward. 6 

 7 

The one last quick thing is we would like to see 30B rescinded.  8 

We still feel it’s discriminatory against the charterboat 9 

industry and I sat in the middle of a lawsuit in Brownsville, 10 

Texas and there was a federal judge that had some real 11 

interesting comments about 30B and how it correlated with the 12 

rule that this council put down and I think his comments still 13 

stand and you can see them for yourselves and I think it would 14 

be worth looking at. 15 

 16 

One of the things that was said yesterday about it was that as 17 

charterboat operators, we choose -- The word “choose” was used.  18 

We choose to have this permit and so we choose to be treated 19 

differently. 20 

 21 

I chose to be a professional fisherman.  I chose that before 22 

that permit requirement.  This council forced that permit 23 

requirement on me and they did it under the guise of fines, 24 

threats, and of even jail time or sanctions against my business 25 

and so it wasn’t something I chose. 26 

 27 

If I had the opportunity to choose, I would let you have that 28 

permit back and I would just go fishing.  It’s not something we 29 

chose to take upon ourselves, but it was something this council 30 

chose to hold against us and one of the things that we’ve 31 

noticed really with the 30B also is that it has a huge 32 

correlation with when that went into effect with the rapid loss 33 

of historical access by the charterboats and it could be even 34 

looked at as a de facto reallocation to the other half of the 35 

recreational sector.  Anyway, I’m done.  I see my red light is 36 

on and I will let you all -- Thank you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  I have a question for you from 39 

Robin. 40 

 41 

MR. RIECHERS:  Mike, try to explain that last statement you 42 

made, the de facto loss.  Just help me here.  I’m not 43 

understanding that. 44 

 45 

MR. JENNINGS:  We have seen -- Everybody here is fully aware 46 

that we’ve seen the landings on the private recreational side 47 

going up and the charterboat landings going down.  That drop in 48 
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the charterboat landings seemed to really correlate with 30B 1 

when it came into effect and what I meant by it was just kind of 2 

a silly point of saying it was a de facto reallocation. 3 

 4 

MR. RIECHERS:  I got you and that also was the time when seasons 5 

started getting a lot shorter. 6 

 7 

MR. JENNINGS:  A lot shorter, yes.  2006 or 2007. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  Mike, along those lines, how many trips do you 10 

guess you would run a year in state waters if the requirement 11 

wasn’t there? 12 

 13 

MR. JENNINGS:  Roy, to answer your question, it’s not a number.  14 

I could probably book a couple dozen, twenty trips maybe.  It 15 

depends on how hard I pushed it and how hard I wanted to do it.  16 

Would the fishery sustain those trips and be successful?  It 17 

depends on the time of year that I book them.  I have to be 18 

careful about what I’m doing, but it doesn’t matter how many 19 

trips I would book. 20 

 21 

As the president of our association, I look at what it does for 22 

the people from -- We have members from Port Isabelle to Key 23 

West and there are sections of that membership that that 24 

benefits.  Red drum in the EEZ doesn’t benefit me at all, but it 25 

does benefit those charterboats in Mississippi and so to our 26 

association, it’s a major deal. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am just trying to get a gauge on, one, the 29 

economic impacts, the trips that you would take that you’re not 30 

able to take now.  The other thing is I’m trying to gauge how 31 

much would the landings likely jump up if we eliminated that, 32 

because I’m sure, as you and your members are all aware, if we 33 

eliminate that provision, it’s going to lead to a shorter season 34 

in the EEZ. 35 

 36 

MR. JENNINGS:  Correct. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve got to figure out what’s the balance with 39 

that, because, as you’re well aware, there are a lot of 40 

fishermen in many areas -- Like my area.  I live in Tampa Bay 41 

and we’ve got a big Clearwater fleet and they can’t fish in 42 

state waters.  There aren’t any snapper in state waters there, 43 

but they’re going to lose days in the EEZ and so are fishermen 44 

in Alabama and Mississippi. 45 

 46 

It’s going to create inequities and I know I hear people talking 47 

about discrimination and that it’s inequitable, but if we 48 
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eliminate it, that’s going to create a whole other set of 1 

inequities and so it’s a tricky balance. 2 

 3 

MR. JENNINGS:  I can see both sides of that, Roy, and I can 4 

agree with you on part of it.  I guess a straight answer to you 5 

would be maybe twenty trips that I could personally book.  6 

Landings-wise, they’re going to be small fish.  They’re going to 7 

be barely keeper-type fish and it’s only going to be certain 8 

times of the year that I can do it. 9 

 10 

My response to that in a whole would be that maybe it’s not 30B 11 

or those landings that we should be concentrating on and maybe 12 

it’s a sustainable FMP that we should be looking at instead that 13 

would eliminate the problem and make the whole conversation 14 

moot. 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with you on that and if I could just 17 

follow up.  Does it make sense to you -- You would like to see 18 

sector separation moved forward and so the federally-permitted 19 

vessels would have their own quota and then when that quota is 20 

reached, they’re done fishing. 21 

 22 

Would you agree that if we do that that we would have to have 23 

the 30B requirement?  Otherwise, all of those federally-24 

permitted vessels, after they caught their charter quota, could 25 

simply go fish in state waters under the private sector quota. 26 

 27 

MR. JENNINGS:  Yes, sir.  Under the guise of a separate 28 

management plan and a separate allocation for the charterboat 29 

industry, I think it’s 100 percent necessary, so that there 30 

isn’t some overspill into that private recreational pool of fish 31 

or allocation, 100 percent, but as of right now, we don’t have 32 

that and I have watched the unwillingness of this council to 33 

move that forward to this point that makes me feel that 30B 34 

should go away.  When we move into a separate FMP, then we can 35 

revisit that and make it part of that new management plan. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thanks, Mike.  Mike Colby and then Shane 38 

Cantrell. 39 

 40 

MR. MICHAEL COLBY:  Good afternoon.  I’m Mike Colby from 41 

Clearwater, Florida.  I am a headboat charter operator and 42 

president of our marine association and vice president of our 43 

charter fishermen’s association and I’m on the board of advisors 44 

for the Gulf of Mexico Alliance. 45 

 46 

I would like to thank the council staff now for accepting a 47 

sign-on and continued support for visiting the issue of sector 48 
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separation by our members of our association.  It might be a 1 

little premature or late, whichever way you tend to look at it, 2 

but I’m glad that it was accepted and it will be put into the 3 

record. 4 

 5 

I am kind of like Donnie Waters sometimes when I hear him say I 6 

feel like a lab rat or I feel like it’s a broken record, but 7 

here we are again full circle revisiting the issue of sector 8 

separation and our guys would like to see the dialogue continue 9 

and to see it move forward. 10 

 11 

We have a perfect opportunity of doing that now, because now we 12 

can move it into the public discourse and again, as I queried 13 

and looked at the 2013 survey that NOAA did on angler attitudes 14 

and perceptions in the recreational survey, the results are 15 

interesting. 16 

 17 

It does show that -- It shows that there’s a lot of room here to 18 

continue this discussion and move it into the public discourse.  19 

When I looked at the comments, and I know all the council did 20 

too, a little over a year ago, we were here in New Orleans, a 21 

year ago August. 22 

 23 

There were action email alerts and many comments that came in on 24 

sector separation and I didn’t take away anything from that.  I 25 

can’t imagine anyone on this council took away anything positive 26 

from that.  The detractors, the opponents of sector separation, 27 

the comments were sent in many associations and industry leaders 28 

and there were email alerts and there were calls to action and 29 

whatever. 30 

 31 

Those comments went from hilarious to sad to, frankly, worthless 32 

and so I think now is the time to let the public and all of our 33 

fishermen get engaged in this process and let’s hear from them.  34 

Let’s hear from all the fishermen and get this done.  Thank you 35 

kindly. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mike, thank you.  Shane, you’re up and then 38 

Buddy Bradham. 39 

 40 

MR. SHANE CANTRELL:  Good afternoon.  I’m coming to you today as 41 

Captain Shane Cantrell from Galveston, Texas.  I’m representing 42 

my charter fleet there in Galveston and I’m not representing 43 

CFA, as I normally would be. 44 

 45 

I’ve got a letter here from our charter fleet and I would just 46 

like to read it for everybody.  The Galveston, Texas charter 47 

fleet is writing to describe our proposal on the opportunity to 48 



155 

 

improve for-hire recreational reef fish fishery management in 1 

the Gulf of Mexico. 2 

 3 

We recognize this is a challenging issue and at this time we 4 

simply ask the council to hear us out and provide feedback on 5 

our idea.  Everyone can agree that we have a big problem with 6 

the recreational management, yet few agree on what we should 7 

change. 8 

 9 

We are aiming to put an idea on the table.  Current management 10 

is failing and we are fed up with the status quo.  Short, 11 

unpredictable seasons closed for much of the year are wrecking 12 

our businesses.  We once thought regional management might hold 13 

the solution, but as it currently stands, Amendment 39 does not 14 

promise anything better for the charter fleet. 15 

 16 

We believe that the for-hire sector would benefit most from its 17 

own separate management plan based on the successful commercial 18 

red snapper and grouper tilefish IFQ program.  A voluntary, opt-19 

in charter for-hire IFQ plan would assign allotments of fish to 20 

individual federal charter for-hire permit holders held 21 

responsible for managing catch and complying with the rules. 22 

 23 

Bag limits and season closures would be eliminated, since all 24 

catch would count against your quota.  Fishing would be year-25 

round and charter fishing customers can keep fish at any time, 26 

provided that the account still has allocation left. 27 

 28 

We would like to work with the council to develop a proposal 29 

that considers how charter for-hire IFQs would work in greater 30 

detail and we know there are many questions to explore.  We are 31 

exploring the options now and we have attached a description of 32 

the key management components in order to show the council what 33 

we believe management would achieve and how it might operate.  34 

We look forward to working together with the council and others 35 

to fix this management problem and thank you for considering our 36 

comments. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Shane.  We have a question for you 39 

from Mr. Pearce. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  Shane, do you encounter red drum and would you like 42 

to be able to keep a few if you could? 43 

 44 

MR. CANTRELL:  If we encounter them, I want to be able to put 45 

them in the box.  Customers like to take them home.  Honestly, 46 

I’ve got nine miles in Texas and I can go and catch red drum 47 

near the shore, but I know it would be a huge deal in 48 
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Mississippi and at some point, you’ve got to consider that if 1 

you’ve closed the fishery for twenty years, at what point is it 2 

enough?  To even get a research fishery or collect the data that 3 

we need to move forward, but just saying no, that’s never going 4 

to work.  5 

 6 

MR. RIECHERS:  Shane, just so -- You have been watching this 7 

council for a while, but we’ve asked for that data and we’ve 8 

suggested that several times and so it’s not like we haven’t 9 

done that.  We are trying to do that, but this is kind of trying 10 

to speed that up with a different process that’s a little 11 

different than asking for the data to assess the stocks and I 12 

just want to be clear about that. 13 

 14 

MR. CANTRELL:  I understand. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Shane, if you don’t mind, I’ve got a question 17 

for you.  There was a gentleman earlier who was a charter for-18 

hire fisherman who said that he was -- I can’t quote him, but 19 

the gist of it was he said I’m not a recreational fisherman and 20 

I’m professional fisherman and I do it as a business and I am a 21 

for-profit business. 22 

 23 

Along that line, as a charter for-hire fisherman, and you’re 24 

advocating an IFQ program, a share is what it would end up 25 

being, but do you think that the charter for-hire industry ought 26 

to be in the commercial sector with allocations and be operated 27 

like that? 28 

 29 

MR. CANTRELL:  I believe that it’s a very real possibility, but 30 

given that situation, to move into a commercial entity -- We do 31 

operate in commerce and to move into a commercial entity, some 32 

of the allocation that we have been catching historically would 33 

also move with that charter for-hire component.  If you want to 34 

move it over, there’s a large amount of fish that have been 35 

caught by the charterboats in the past that would be moving with 36 

it.  There’s a lot of different things to explore, but I’ve got 37 

no problem operating under the commercial system.  I like it. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Buddy, you’re up and then Russell 40 

Underwood. 41 

 42 

MR. BUDDY BRADHAM:   I’m Buddy Bradham from St. Petersburg, 43 

Florida.  I speak on behalf of the Recreational Fishing Alliance 44 

of the Florida west coast.  I’m also speaking on behalf of the 45 

John’s Pass Charter Fishermen’s Association. 46 

 47 

We have been in favor of Amendment 39 the entire time and we’re 48 
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still in favor of it and we are glad to see it has slowed down 1 

from the way it was being passed through kind of quickly.  It 2 

gives our states a chance to get data plans in place that will 3 

take care of the overfishing for the recreational sector or at 4 

least get us a lot closer to quotas than we have been. 5 

 6 

Speaking of that, it kind of looks odd that all of these years 7 

that we’ve been going over quota, a million or two-million 8 

pounds, but yet, the red snapper fishery is still rebounding 9 

faster than we thought it would and so has the recreational and 10 

commercial fishermen both been shorted over the years?  That’s 11 

what -- If you think about it and if you look at it, that’s 12 

what, in my eyes, it shows, but if may not be, if you went 13 

through a full science part of it. 14 

 15 

Sector separation, we’re against it and we’ve been against it 16 

from the first and we’ll be against it until the end.  I hate 17 

standing up here and saying it over and over, but that’s just 18 

our take on it and as long as we testify, we will testify that. 19 

 20 

Intersector trading, that was something that I wanted to bring 21 

up.  I know it wasn’t talked about in committee yesterday, but I 22 

was happy to be put on the Ad Hoc IFQ Red Snapper Advisory Panel 23 

and I got a lot of details that I didn’t know.  I have learned 24 

about the IFQ program in the last couple of weeks and I would 25 

thank Assane. 26 

 27 

One thing I found out is there’s sixty-three boats that hold red 28 

snapper quota in the dual-permitted fleet and if we don’t -- If 29 

we don’t watch how we go into the intersector trading when we do 30 

it, those sixty-two boats have definitely an advantage over the 31 

other 1,150 boats and that’s something we want to make sure.  We 32 

want to make sure everything is fair if we ever do go into that 33 

program and that was something I just wanted to pass off to the 34 

council so you could start thinking about it and thinking if we 35 

did go in, how are we going to deal with these dual-permitted 36 

boats that do have the red snapper quota.  Thank you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Buddy.  We have a question for you 39 

from Dr. Dana. 40 

 41 

DR. DANA:  Thank you for being here, Buddy.  On the red drum, 42 

you guys have a very productive red drum in close waters around 43 

your area of Crystal River and the Tampa area.  There is 44 

discussion and, of course, that’s managed by the state at this 45 

point and there’s no harvest in the EEZ, but how do you think 46 

your folks over there are going to -- Folks having the federal 47 

permits, how they would feel about having an ABC in the EEZ or 48 
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being able to harvest in the EEZ, potentially? 1 

 2 

MR. BRADHAM:  We don’t have any to harvest.  I fished those 3 

waters for fifteen years and never have seen a school of the 4 

brood stock offshore, in federal waters.  Back in 2008 and 2009, 5 

when I was working with the FWC, we actually did a study on the 6 

brood fish schools and we netted I believe it was six schools 7 

over a two-year period and all of the schools we netted were 8 

actually inside of nine miles and so I don’t think that’s really 9 

an issue down on our coast. 10 

 11 

DR. DANA:  This is on a different topic, but you brought up 12 

intersector trading and we haven’t -- I think only one other 13 

speaker brought up something similar to intersector trading, but 14 

we also had two chefs speak about the need to have as much of 15 

the commercial fish, red snapper, coming to the restaurants and 16 

in fact that there is a dearth of the commercial red snapper for 17 

them to get. 18 

 19 

Now, if you get -- If you are intersector trading it, you’re 20 

taking it out of the commercial and you’re taking it out of the 21 

restaurants and what is your thinking on that?  I appreciated 22 

you doing the research, by the way, on the sixty-two dual-use 23 

permitted boats out of the 1,000-plus that have the red snapper 24 

quota. 25 

 26 

MR. BRADHAM:  Right.  The take I’ve got on it is the commercial 27 

fishermen are not using all the quota they have right now and 28 

they’ve got extra quota and there would be two ways I see to do 29 

it.   30 

 31 

One if we do ever go to intersector trading, which I really 32 

don’t like that idea of handing people money for a commodity 33 

that was just given to them.  If they’re not fishing the full 34 

capacity, it should go into the recreational sector. 35 

 36 

It can’t be cutting the restaurants short if they are willing to 37 

do it and so I mean it’s kind of a catch-22 situation.  Either 38 

they’re going to make money off of it or either it’s just going 39 

to set and nobody uses it.  They’re not using it for the 40 

restaurants now and the consumers and so that’s a -- Your 41 

question has got to be worked out and it’s something that I know 42 

will come up in the meeting next week with the AP panel. 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  Buddy, thank you for coming and providing your 45 

testimony.  You said that you don’t support sector separation, 46 

but during this meeting, we have been discussing potentially a 47 

voluntary program that for-hire captains could participate Gulf-48 
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wide and you’re in or you’re out. 1 

 2 

There is obviously two camps to this issue and so the council -- 3 

We try to not put ourselves in situations where we have to make 4 

a decision that applies to all and this is an opportunity for us 5 

to do that, to provide some flexibility and options to those 6 

that may want to look at something different.  You’re in favor 7 

of at least a voluntary program?  Are you or are you not? 8 

 9 

MR. BRADHAM:  I believe it would be something to be tried as a 10 

pilot program.  I could be in favor of that.  I know the 11 

charterboat captains that I speak for in John’s Pass, they are 12 

against it and have been from the first and very adamant every 13 

time I talk to them about it. 14 

 15 

It’s the same with intersector trading.  What I brought up with 16 

in intersector trading and all, they are adamant about it.  They 17 

don’t think that they ought to be leasing fish from somebody 18 

that has the fish. 19 

  20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Buddy.  Russell Underwood, you’re up 21 

and, Dr. Crabtree, we’re into your time for exempted fishing 22 

permits and I don’t know that we have anything that’s going to 23 

be presented and so I would like to continue, if that’s all 24 

right.  Russell and then Buddy Guindon is next. 25 

 26 

MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I am Russell 27 

Underwood from Panama City, Florida.  I fish out of Leesville, 28 

Louisiana and I’ve been fishing out of there for about thirty-29 

three years and I’ve got a lot of experience catching red 30 

snapper in the western Gulf. 31 

 32 

The first thing I would like to do is I would like to thank NMFS 33 

and the council for giving the commercial sector their 34 

allocation this fall.  We appreciate the fish and I’m sure the 35 

recreational industry does too.  It’s something we’ve all worked 36 

hard for and we sincerely appreciate that, Roy, and thank you. 37 

 38 

Another thought is I’m part of the Share the Gulf and this 39 

coalition was formed to give the other sector that you all have 40 

not been hearing about and that sector is the consumer.  They 41 

have been a very silent sector, but it is a huge sector and it’s 42 

people like the restaurants and it’s people like Captain 43 

Anderson’s in Panama City that’s world famous that buys my 44 

seafood and I’m very proud. 45 

 46 

I’m a proud man of the things I do and accomplish and they’ve 47 

bought a lot of my fish and they do a great business and they 48 
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make a lot of money and they do good and there’s hundreds of 1 

other small restaurants like that that are benefitting me, from 2 

me, for catching these top-quality fish and I appreciate you all 3 

thinking about these other sectors, but Share the Gulf, they are 4 

out here to educate the public. 5 

 6 

In this day and time, you’ve got so many people that’s working 7 

hard and raising families and doing business and we’ve got 8 

government shutdowns and all that and so it’s a busy world, but 9 

we need to take time to educate the public actually what’s going 10 

on in the Gulf. 11 

 12 

There’s a lot of great opportunities for other people to open 13 

restaurants and feed the public and so that’s what this great 14 

coalition is going to be about.  I am excited about this 15 

coalition and I think it’s going to be real good for the 16 

American people and the American consumer.  17 

 18 

On another thought, king mackerel in the western Gulf, I support 19 

a July 1 opening.  It’s been that way for years and like one of 20 

my other fellow fishermen said, opening it in September and 21 

October is -- You start dealing with a market glut and all the 22 

fish will jammed up right here at Grand Isle, Louisiana.  They 23 

get in that little pocket and they get pretty thick and that 24 

will hurt the American consumer as far as prices and the 25 

fishermen, it will hurt them.  I support a July 1 opening for 26 

king mackerel. 27 

 28 

I’ve read a lot about the mackerel in the southeast Gulf and I 29 

don’t participate in that, but I do support the 1,250-pound trip 30 

limit.  I think they’re valid in their arguments and let’s don’t 31 

get a bigger catch and kill the market and I thank you and 32 

that’s about it. 33 

 34 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you and we have a question from Mr. Pearce. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Russ, for coming.  As a member of Share 37 

the Gulf, there’s a conception out there that Share the Gulf is 38 

trying to take allocation away from the private recreational 39 

angler and is that the truth? 40 

 41 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Lord knows it’s not the truth and I’ve heard 42 

comments in the last few weeks about that.  I personally, and my 43 

fellow co-fishermen that I have worked close, side-by-side, for 44 

thirty years and have entrusted my life and my business around 45 

them when I’m offshore and I want to trust Wayne or Donnie that, 46 

hey, they’re going to come get me if I make that phone call. 47 

 48 
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I have talked to them about this and we do not want -- The 1 

commercial sector does not want to hurt any part of the 2 

recreational industry.  I live in Panama City and ran partyboats 3 

for ten years for Captain Andersons.  The majority of my friends 4 

are recreational people. 5 

 6 

By testimony, and you all have heard this, I speak often about 7 

the recreational sector and what you can do for them and what 8 

I’m saying about like sector separation, I am not going to get 9 

up here and say I am 100 percent for that, because I’m a 10 

commercial, but I can say this, that if you all don’t do 11 

something for my fellow friends, the charterboat guys, they are 12 

in trouble. 13 

 14 

You all have got to find a tool someway, tags or something, to 15 

help this recreational sector, but no, I will stand up and I 16 

will argue with anybody -- I am a proud man and I help people 17 

all the time and I do not want to hurt no part of the 18 

recreational sector and let’s make that clear.  Thank you. 19 

 20 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Russell.  Next we have Buddy Guindon, 21 

followed by Randy Boggs. 22 

 23 

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  I’m Buddy Guindon.  I am now the Executive 24 

Director of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance 25 

and I’m happy to be here.  I’m also a member of Share the Gulf.  26 

Russ will explain to you what it is.  It’s a wonderful 27 

organization that brings consumers, restaurant owners, and fish 28 

sellers together in trying to protect the consumer allocation. 29 

 30 

We will talk a little bit about reallocation.  Reallocation is 31 

already taking place, of course.  We know that it’s been taking 32 

place for years.  Last year, it was 60/40 and who knows what it 33 

will be this year. 34 

 35 

Really, what we need to do is find a management system that 36 

keeps each sector within their catch limits while we try to 37 

straighten out the management system and rebuild this stock of 38 

fish,. 39 

 40 

Intersector trading has been touched on today.  Intersector 41 

trading was first brought to the Shareholder’s Alliance by Robin 42 

Riechers and it was his desire to see what shape intersector 43 

trading would take and what it was going to mean and how was it 44 

going to be applied. 45 

 46 

We see the pill.  We see the bait he fed us.  We went as an 47 

organization and really worked on how it would work and tried to 48 
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present it to the council so that he would look at management 1 

systems in the commercial fishery and try to get something 2 

approved, which didn’t happen after that, but we realize now 3 

that all it was is a bait that we took so that they could say, 4 

oh, you want to sell the fish to the recreational fishery and we 5 

should just take them and keep them from the consumer. 6 

 7 

Well, our position on intersector trading is that we don’t need 8 

it.  If we can help in some way with the recreational fishery by 9 

having a way to manage fish that maybe they didn’t catch this 10 

year and we could catch them and next year we could give them 11 

back so they could have a little bit longer season, we would be 12 

in favor of something like that. 13 

 14 

We have been listening to regional management now for three or 15 

four council meetings.  You are working on a program that has a 16 

fundamental hurdle that no one seems to want to cross of who is 17 

going to get what.  What is the allocation?  What is the 18 

business plan that the states are bringing to the table that’s 19 

going to be any different than the state-run fishery we have 20 

now? 21 

 22 

I would like to see that business plan that the states are 23 

bringing forward and how it’s going to be different than the one 24 

we have now and I would like to see what state is going to 25 

accept how much fish that they can fish for.  Let’s quit wasting 26 

the time of the intelligent, hard-working people that are here 27 

to solve problems by the state tying up the process so that they 28 

can forward some agenda, which I haven’t really figured out what 29 

this is yet.  Thank you. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Buddy.  We have a question from 32 

Harlon. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  Buddy, thanks for coming up and you were at a 35 

luncheon yesterday with us and you already said you’re going to 36 

help the for-hire sector try to find a better data collection 37 

program with some of your fish and I sure appreciate the 38 

comments that you made yesterday and I want to thank you for 39 

that. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Randy, you’re up and then Pat 42 

Barker. 43 

 44 

MR. RANDY BOGGS:  I’m Randy Boggs.  I own a couple of headboats, 45 

a charterboat, and I run a marina out of Orange Beach, Alabama.  46 

Good gracious.  After twenty-two years, if the redfish haven’t 47 

recovered where we can keep one out in federal waters or 48 
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something, we need to do something for the redfish.  That’s 1 

pretty sad.  We don’t like to catch them.  We accidentally catch 2 

them and it’s a shame to see them float off behind the boat. 3 

 4 

The main thing I want to talk about is something a little bit 5 

different today.  We have put a lot of rules and regulations 6 

into effect and the headboats and charterboats are supposed to 7 

fall under -- You have to report either to the Beaufort system 8 

or to the NMFS system now, the MRIP survey. 9 

 10 

It’s come to light, as I’ve talked to a lot of the boats during 11 

the headboat thing and boats around the Gulf, that a lot of 12 

these boats just refuse the surveys.  They don’t do the surveys 13 

and I can’t seem to find anywhere where there’s any punishment 14 

or what will happen to you if you don’t comply with these 15 

surveys. 16 

 17 

Once again, we’ve made a set of rules and we’ve put regulations 18 

out there to increase compliance on these surveys, but the 19 

charterboat captains just say I don’t want to do them or I 20 

didn’t do this or if one of the headboats decides not to report, 21 

what is the punishment? 22 

 23 

Accidentally two years ago I was in a little bit of a deal where 24 

I was two weeks late getting mine in and I dealt with Ken 25 

Brennan, who I am not beating up on Ken and Ken is a great guy, 26 

but Ken put a hold on my permits.  There was no appeals process 27 

and nobody to talk to and nothing to do but work my way through 28 

it with Ken. 29 

 30 

We keep making rules that we’re holding the fishermen 31 

accountable to, but we don’t know what the crime or the 32 

punishment or anything is.  We don’t know who is reporting data 33 

and who is not reporting data.  If you can just tell your 34 

anglers -- I hear charterboat captains tell them all the time 35 

that when the MRIP guys walk up, just tell you don’t want to 36 

report and they will leave you alone. 37 

 38 

If everybody wants to become fully accountable, we need a system 39 

of checks and balances and we need punishments and we need 40 

something set in place so that these people will comply with the 41 

rules and regulations.  Everybody comes forward and says I want 42 

to be fully accountable, but yet they’re not. 43 

 44 

Last thought, and I’m changing subjects completely, but we fall 45 

under the Secretary of Commerce.  It’s a shame that we don’t 46 

fall under the Department of Agriculture.  When we first started 47 

this moratorium, the charter for-hire industry caught 67 percent 48 
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of the fish and the recreational caught thirty-something percent 1 

and now it has completely flip-flopped. 2 

 3 

Under the Department of Agriculture, they protect historical 4 

access to natural resources.  If you farm peanuts or corn or 5 

soybeans or milk, all that is protected, but your right -- If 6 

you have historically farmed, you get quota and the same thing 7 

with the charter for-hire industry. 8 

 9 

Our consumers are the American public who come and get on our 10 

boats and go fishing and it’s not -- It’s our historical access 11 

to take those people fishing to protect their access to the 12 

Gulf.  The Secretary of Commerce is not protecting that for the 13 

American public and if we fell under the Department of 14 

Agriculture, it’s a given thing that they will do that and 15 

that’s all I’ve got to say today and thank you. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Pat Barker. 18 

 19 

MR. PAT BARKER:  I am Pat Barker from Southeastern Fisheries 20 

Association out of Tallahassee.  I also want to thank the staff 21 

for dealing with the issues and the pursuit of science.  They 22 

put their careers up in this type of work and that’s what we 23 

need, better science. 24 

 25 

We see the Regional Director’s, Roy’s, hard work in saying 26 

yesterday that we can determine an ABC for redfish and the 27 

political science takes over and the council votes no.  I think 28 

a lot of people are taking note of that and I was glad to see a 29 

change this morning that might go through the SSC with that. 30 

 31 

The value of the commercial fishing is not just the dock value.  32 

I specialize in distribution from a lot of dock areas through 33 

about thirty states and I’ve got to tell you that the value-34 

adding upstream, under an economic analysis, really the 35 

commercial fishing sector is a manufacturing sector and to not 36 

include the value-adding stream all the way up to the 37 

restaurants and all the businesses associated with that is 38 

really losing a large part of the value, probably equal to the 39 

ex-vessel value of the fish itself, and it’s a big misnomer to 40 

not consider that. 41 

 42 

The general public is represented by the commercial sector.  The 43 

old people that can’t go out on boats anymore and other people 44 

that don’t have the money to own boats, the only way they’re 45 

getting fish is to buy it through the commercial fishermen and 46 

that’s a great food supply for the nation that can’t be 47 

overstated or undermined by the values established by other 48 
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sectors. 1 

 2 

Switching subjects, we would like to see the Gulf of Mexico have 3 

an HMS component to deal with straddling stock issues.  It’s 4 

good to see that the data assessment workshop in Charleston next 5 

month are going to have the Mexican king mackerel data 6 

available.  I wish we had the analysts from Mexico 7 

participating, but that’s still a good thing. 8 

 9 

We would also like to see the scientific shark fishery 10 

allocation be allowed for those guys to hire their observers, as 11 

that fishery is going uncaught this year, since there’s no 12 

funding for the observers to go on those boats. 13 

 14 

Another item is we need that national seal of sustainability 15 

from the National Marine Fisheries Service.  This is huge for 16 

the markets and the fishermen to get better margins on their 17 

fish.  It’s great that the Gulf Alliance has really promoted 18 

fish and has really come together and it was too bad that had to 19 

kind of come up with this all on their own. 20 

 21 

We need credibility in the process and the agency and that’s 22 

through the markets, the large buyers, the Whole Foods of the 23 

nation.  They are looking at different organizations and we need 24 

to establish that credibility and we need a national seal of 25 

sustainability.  I think that’s really going to help the 26 

fishermen a lot.  Thank you. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have a question for you from 29 

Harlon. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  Pat, thanks for coming.  You supply an excellent 32 

service to the fishermen and distributors in the Gulf south and 33 

I think people here need to know, does all your fish come here 34 

that you take care of or do you go elsewhere with Gulf fish to 35 

satisfy the needs of the rest of the country? 36 

 37 

MR. BARKER:  We are involved in the distribution of fish in 38 

thirty states, in the transportation sector, particularly.  We 39 

are not buyers and sellers.  We are doing all the logistics and 40 

distribution from every state on the coast except for the three 41 

on the west coast and Alaska and Hawaii. 42 

 43 

We are seeing a lot of interest in the Gulf products now.  The 44 

domestic seafood industry is really beginning to get a hold of 45 

the nation as a whole.  There is a demand for it.  We see 46 

foreign exchange rates from New Zealand and other areas that 47 

traditionally have produced a lot of white-tabletop products 48 
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into the U.S. 1 

 2 

The timing is really working, to where the demand is there for 3 

our wild, domestic seafood and we’ve got some good stories to 4 

tell.  The sustainability is coming back in a lot of our 5 

fisheries, to all the hard work of everyone involved, and this 6 

is a story that I don’t think really gets out as well. 7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  Basically, this is just not a Gulf resource that 9 

we’re talking about, but this is a national resource that you 10 

distribute. 11 

 12 

MR. BARKER:  Absolutely.  The entire Midwest considers the Gulf 13 

their ocean, as opposed to the Atlantic coast.  Everyone is 14 

connected to that and, again, the food source for the nation, 15 

that revenue staying with the nation, providing a lot of good 16 

jobs, is very important.   17 

 18 

We talk about jobs now and people, I think in economics and 19 

accountants, realize the value of manufacturing sectors and 20 

that’s what the commercial fishing industry is.  It’s the 21 

beginning of a raw product that moves through a value-added 22 

stream that, quite honestly, is much larger than people realize. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Council, we are over time.  We have 25 

three cards left that came in late and I would like to allow 26 

those.  I have talked to Myron and he is willing for us to run 27 

into his time.  That may throw us pretty late, but I would like 28 

to go ahead and do those three and that would start with Johnny 29 

Williams and then Dean Blanchard. 30 

 31 

MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  I am Johnny Williams from Williams 32 

Partyboats in Galveston, Texas.  I’m a third-generation 33 

partyboat operator.  I’m here today to speak on a couple of 34 

different issues. 35 

 36 

The first one I would like to address is sector separation.  I 37 

think we should go forward with investigating that.  The 38 

regional management for red snapper, I cannot support at this 39 

time.  I have talked to Robin and I don’t really know what it 40 

would look like for the for-hire sector in Texas and so that’s 41 

why I can’t support it at this time. 42 

 43 

As far as red drum, I talked to Roy a couple of years ago down 44 

in Florida and I asked him, I said why are you all not in 45 

violation of the Magnuson Act for not harvesting the fish at OY.  46 

Roy said, how do you know we’re not catching OY in state waters?  47 

I said, well, I don’t, but I don’t think anybody knows if we 48 
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are. 1 

 2 

I kind of got to thinking and I said, well, you know, maybe this 3 

regional management deal might work good for red drum and why 4 

don’t we initiate a red drum program with regional management?  5 

If the states don’t want to participate or don’t want to have 6 

any harvest off of their waters, they don’t have to.  I know 7 

some of the states are against it, the harvest of red drum out 8 

in the EEZ, and so if they don’t want to do it in their state, 9 

they don’t have to and if they want to or if they wish to, they 10 

can.  I think that might be a viable alternative. 11 

 12 

This is kind of unorthodox.  I would like to thank the council 13 

and Roy for allowing us to have the two-week season in October.  14 

We had all of our folks ready to go fishing and like I spoke 15 

last time in San Antonio, we had $50,000 or $60,000 worth of 16 

credit card receipts that we have to pay fees going in and out, 17 

have to pay a percentage going in and out.  We made it out 18 

twelve of the fourteen days and so it was very successful and 19 

thank-you very much for that. 20 

 21 

That brings up a question, in my mind.  Like I said, this is 22 

kind of unorthodox and I guess I’m asking you all a question.  23 

Next year, are we going to use the new methodology or the old 24 

methodology to determine when the season is going to close for 25 

red snapper?  I think that’s probably pretty important to 26 

everybody in my industry. 27 

 28 

I think with the new methodology they calculated we went three-29 

million pounds over in only twenty-eight days and if we were 30 

getting like a million-and-a-half-pound increase, that means 31 

we’re probably going to have a season that’s going to be 32 

probably three weeks or less this next year and I think this is 33 

very important to the for-hire sector and I would kind of like 34 

to know what we were going to have for next year, if we’re going 35 

to use the new methodology or the old methodology. 36 

 37 

Of course, if we use the new methodology, I guess we have to 38 

investigate when that -- Maybe with the allocation or something 39 

like that, using the new methodology, what impact that would 40 

have on the allocation.  I don’t know and I guess that’s the 41 

concern I have and I think it would benefit everyone in my 42 

industry if we kind of knew what to expect for next year and 43 

thank you very much. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Johnny.  Dean and then Pam Anderson. 46 

 47 

MR. DEAN BLANCHARD:  I am Dean Blanchard from Grand Isle, 48 
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Louisiana.  The first thing I would like to speak on is the king 1 

mackerel.  I am the only buyer of king mackerel in Grand Isle 2 

and we prefer a September 1 opening for king mackerel.  I just 3 

talked to another guy that buys fish a few miles from us and he 4 

agreed with it and that’s what we would like to see, is 5 

September 1. 6 

 7 

The second thing I would like to talk about is red snapper.  Red 8 

snapper, in my business, it’s a tough thing, because I deal with 9 

the commercial fishermen and they’ve got catch shares or 10 

whatever, communist shares we call them, but then I deal with 11 

sport fishermen that come to my dock and buy shrimp and buy bait 12 

and so I’ve kind of got both sides of it. 13 

 14 

I think it’s very shameful that the National Marine Fisheries 15 

would hold a state hostage for nine days.  That’s a joke.  16 

Basically, we’ve got a coach that can’t tell time and a director 17 

that can’t count fish.   18 

 19 

You all come down to us and I ain’t got -- I’ve been in the 20 

business all my life and my grandfather had a dock.  I started 21 

out with Cajun fishermen and Indian fishermen and black 22 

fishermen and not a one of them qualified for a permit.  I ain’t 23 

got one Cajun that can catch a red snapper, not one Indian.  Not 24 

one black man catch a red snapper in the whole Gulf of Mexico 25 

and how could you all come up with a plan where you’re paying 26 

people to stay at the house? 27 

 28 

You’ve got fishermen that don’t leave the house and they make a 29 

quarter-of-a-million dollars because you all gave it to them.  30 

We was raised to work for what we got and not for somebody to 31 

give you something.  You all started an entitlement program and 32 

that’s communist.  The people in the Kremlin, they still want 33 

communism in Russia and it’s the same way with these guys.  They 34 

don’t want to change because you all gave them something, but 35 

it’s not right for the fishery and it’s not right for all 36 

Americans. 37 

 38 

I hear the sport fishermen come up here and say they want all to 39 

have a chance, but not all the fishermen got a chance to get a 40 

shot at the red snapper, but only the ones that you all picked 41 

for some reason and that ain’t right. 42 

 43 

There is no way in hell that’s right.  My momma told me when I 44 

was a little boy growing up to work hard and do the right thing 45 

and you can be whatever you want to be.  You made a liar out of 46 

her.  I can’t be a red snapper fisherman and that ain’t right.  47 

It just ain’t right.   48 
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 1 

I called a lawyer one time and I said if you don’t do so many 2 

cases, they’re going to take your license away and he told me 3 

that was illegal and I said, well, it wasn’t illegal for the 4 

fishermen.  It just ain’t right what you all are doing.  You all 5 

need to come back and think about this. 6 

 7 

As far as the sport fishermen, every weekend they ought to be 8 

able to fish.  They’ve got red snappers.  You all can’t count 9 

the people they’ve got in New Orleans.  They’ve been arguing 10 

since Katrina how many people live here and you think I believe 11 

them idiots from the government can count the fish?  Come on.  12 

Anybody got any questions? 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any questions for Dean? 15 

 16 

MR. PERRET:  Dean, I was around Grand Isle when your grandfather 17 

was there and I think you had diapers on in those days.  You’re 18 

a lot more colorful than he was, but thank you for being here. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  I may regret it, but so you would feel that your 21 

fish house and your competitor fish house purchase the majority 22 

of the fish on the island? 23 

 24 

MR. BLANCHARD:  I buy all the fish on the island. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  You would prefer a September 1 opening and you 27 

don’t see any hardship in that? 28 

 29 

MR. BLANCHARD:  No, I think September 1 would be an economic 30 

boom for the town of Grand Isle with everything we’ve been 31 

through for the last few years.  We need some help with 32 

something instead of you always taking from us.  Somebody give 33 

us a little something back and that wouldn’t hurt. 34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  I just wanted to confirm.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dean, thank you very much.  Pam. 38 

 39 

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  I am Pam Anderson from Captain Anderson’s 40 

Marina in Panama City Beach and Panama City Boatmen’s 41 

Association First Vice President.  Chairman Boyd and council 42 

members, we are still for regional management if the states and 43 

not the council have the final say on how regulations are to be 44 

implemented and how overruns will be dealt with once the state 45 

allocations have been decided. 46 

 47 

We are adamant about the rescinding of Amendment 30B as soon as 48 
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possible so it will not harm our businesses in the 2014 season 1 

and looking back at all the public comments and council and 2 

committee discussions from 2008, I do not know how it even 3 

passed. 4 

 5 

It was not fair then and it is not fair now.  One of the 6 

statements from Mr. Riechers back in 2008, and I quote: “30B 7 

Section 13 allows people to be basically in the same waters and 8 

working under a different set of guidelines.  It will allow 9 

recreationalists to be in the same location and a 10 

recreationalist fishing on a charterboat in the same location 11 

abiding by a different set of rules than the recreationalist on 12 

his own vessel, which is true.  We are recreational fishermen. 13 

 14 

He went on to say it was a recipe for disaster and it has been 15 

for the for-hire industry and so we do agree with that.  You are 16 

not just punishing the states in trying to force them into 17 

compliance nor are you just punishing federally-permitted boat 18 

owners, but you are giving and unfair and unreasonable 19 

disadvantage to those recreational anglers who cannot afford 20 

their own boats and you are hurting tourism and therefore, 21 

coastal communities. 22 

 23 

On allocation, I am hoping that there will be a substantial 24 

shift of red snapper allocation to the recreational fishery to 25 

meet the demand.  When NMFS documentation shows 80 percent of 26 

American’s seafood is imported, the need for the chefs is 27 

questionable.  It would seem to be otherwise, but the fact that 28 

70 percent of wild-caught U.S. fish are exported negates that 29 

argument and so does the fact that Gulf fishermen, operators, 30 

Gulf commercial operators, are pushing the intersector trading 31 

in order to lease shares to recreational anglers.  Admittedly, 32 

to keep their market prices high. 33 

 34 

Panama City Beach Boater’s Association will continue down the 35 

path of working with our FWC on our plan to greatly improve 36 

recreational angler data.  Recreational anglers want good data.  37 

We need to be looking at overcapacity in this fishery as a 38 

business opportunity to grow this fishery to meet the demands of 39 

the recreational fishery and not reducing demand. 40 

 41 

With all the artificial reefs proving their value to the 42 

resource, more need to be added.  In addition to that, lionfish 43 

are a serious issue that I would like to see this council 44 

working on.  In Panama City, our one-day tournament two weeks 45 

ago, eight divers harvested 1,053 lionfish.   46 

 47 

Sector separation, still no.  In August of 2012, there were 48 
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4,000 comments that were turned in to that meeting when we were 1 

supposed to be making the final decision on sector separation.  2 

95 percent said no to sector separation and catch shares and I 3 

would like to see that carried over.  Thank you. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Pam.  Any questions for Pam?  Thank 6 

you, Pam, and that concludes our public testimony for today.  7 

Dr. Crabtree, we will move to any exempted fishing permits. 8 

 9 

REVIEW OF AND VOTE ON EXEMPTED FISHING PERMITS 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  The only one we have, Mr. Chairman, is from the 12 

Alabama charterboat fishermen and we went through that in the 13 

Reef Fish Committee and I guess that’s in the Reef Fish 14 

Committee report and I don’t have anything more to add to that 15 

at this time. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Myron, do you want to go ahead with 18 

your committee report?  I guess as we go through it -- Myron 19 

told me a while ago that he doesn’t know if he can get through 20 

it in an hour and so I guess we’ll get to the normal closing 21 

time and make a decision about whether we want to extend this 22 

evening or carry over in the morning with this report and I will 23 

let the council make that decision.  Go ahead, Myron. 24 

 25 

MACKEREL COMMITTEE REPORT 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Ryan says we can make it 28 

happen, but I just don’t talk as fast as some people.  This is a 29 

summary of the Mackerel Committee.  Committee members were all 30 

present, as stated.  We opened the meeting, which was Tab C, 31 

Number 1.  The agenda was approved and the minutes, Tab C, 32 

Number 2, was approved, the minutes from the previous meeting in 33 

August. 34 

 35 

Mr. Perret asked why the amendments in discussion by the 36 

committee, 20A and 20B, had changed in numbering from previous 37 

meetings.  Ryan responded that the South Atlantic applies formal 38 

amendment numbers for each of its fishery management plans 39 

affected by generic amendments, such as the South Atlantic’s 40 

Comprehensive Ecosystem-Based Amendment.  It was due to the 41 

implementation of CE-BA 1 in the South Atlantic prior to the 42 

completion of the CMP amendments in discussion that the 43 

numbering change was necessary. 44 

 45 

I then continued on into the discussion of CMP Joint Amendments 46 

20A and 20B, under the new numbering system, and asked Mr. 47 

Rindone to begin with 20A, skipping over those actions where 48 
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preferred alternatives had already been agreed upon by both 1 

councils and do keep in mind after the committee motion we may 2 

go back and do some discussion on some of these agreed-to 3 

alternatives. 4 

 5 

Under the Coastal Migratory Pelagic Amendment 20A, Action 1, 6 

Ryan reviewed Action 1 in Amendment 20A, reviewing the current 7 

and proposed sale provisions.  He noted that the South Atlantic 8 

had changed some of their preferred alternatives, including 9 

selecting Alternative 3, Option A as preferred. 10 

 11 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council accept 12 

the South Atlantic Council’s preferred alternative, Alternative 13 

3, Option a.  This motion carried, Mr. Chair. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  We have a committee motion.  It 16 

doesn’t need a second. 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  No, but I could read the motion for the record.  19 

Carrie, are we correct? 20 

 21 

DR. SIMMONS:  I would ask Mara if they need to read the 22 

preferred actions and alternatives, since they’re taking final 23 

action, or only the changes. 24 

 25 

MS. LEVY:  I am not sure I understand the question.  Are you 26 

asking whether you need to read what’s on the board, which is 27 

the motion that the committee made? 28 

 29 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes or can we just say it was Alternative 3, 30 

Option a? 31 

 32 

MS. LEVY:  I don’t think you need to reread the motion.  It’s in 33 

there, but if there are changes, obviously we would have a new 34 

motion and such. 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you.  Much better than Shep’s response. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have the motion before you on the board.  Is 39 

there further discussion on this motion?  Any opposition to this 40 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 41 

 42 

MR. FISCHER:  Ryan then noted that the South Atlantic Council 43 

had recommended a change in the language to Alternative 4 of 44 

Action 1 which would allow Alternative 4 to be selected in 45 

conjunction with Alternative 1, 2, or 3.  Some IPT recommended 46 

changes were also made and accepted by the South Atlantic 47 

Council which clarified the transfer and reporting requirements. 48 
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 1 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 1, 2 

Alternative 4, to accept the South Atlantic Council’s new 3 

language recommendations and the italicized language highlighted 4 

in yellow.  It’s not highlighted in yellow in our reports, I 5 

don’t believe.  Mr. Chair, I can read those if deemed necessary, 6 

but they are on the board. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Based on Mara’s ruling a while ago, I’m just 9 

going to say it is on the board.  This is what was talked about 10 

in committee.  Any discussion?   11 

 12 

MR. FISCHER:  I will state that I think on two occasions and 13 

maybe a third, we’re going to see a strikeout.  I want to make 14 

certain it’s on the board, but there was a strikeout where we 15 

said “IPT” and should have said “South Atlantic Council” and I 16 

want to make that clarification. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion?  Any opposition to this 19 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  Ryan continued with a motion by the South Atlantic 22 

Council to have the landings from state-permitted tournaments 23 

count towards the commercial quota, with the understanding that 24 

if a particular zone or subzone’s commercial ACL has been met 25 

and the zone closed, that any further bag limit sales would be 26 

prohibited as stated in the regulations, 622.384(e)(3). 27 

 28 

Ryan then added that current tournament sales already count 29 

towards the commercial ACL in the subzones in which those fish 30 

are landed when the dealer fills out a trip ticket.   31 

 32 

The motion by the South Atlantic Council would further clarify 33 

the universe of tournament landings, and the proposed monitoring 34 

by NMFS would help inform the councils of the actual tournament 35 

landings sold to dealers.  Council members also clarified that 36 

after the proposed three year monitoring period, options in 37 

addition to reallocation of quotas would likely be considered. 38 

 39 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that for the purposes 40 

of tournament-caught king mackerel and Spanish mackerel, those 41 

landings will be counted against the commercial ACL.  NOAA will 42 

report back in three years as to the level of tournament-caught 43 

king mackerel and Spanish mackerel for a determination of 44 

reallocation of quota. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 47 

discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  48 
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Hearing none, the motion carries. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  The next two actions had no changes.  I could read 3 

them very quickly, as they’re very short.  In Action 2, the 4 

council’s preferred alternative is Preferred Alternative 1, no 5 

action, do not eliminate any commercial king mackerel permits. 6 

 7 

Action Item 3 was the council’s preferred alternative is to 8 

eliminate income requirements for commercial king and Spanish 9 

mackerel.  We didn’t have committee motions, as these weren’t 10 

changed, but we do have to incorporate them into the document. 11 

 12 

MR. RINDONE:  They’re already in the document. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  They’re in the document and so with no other 15 

changes proposed to Actions 2 and 3 in Amendment 20A, Ryan read 16 

the South Atlantic Council’s language for approving Coastal 17 

Migratory Pelagic Amendment 20A for secretarial review with the 18 

committee recommending said language, which is the committee 19 

recommends, and I so move, to approve the Joint Coastal 20 

Migratory Pelagic Amendment 20A for formal secretarial review 21 

and deem the codified text as necessary and appropriate and to 22 

give staff editorial license to make any necessary editorial 23 

changes to the document/codified text and give the Council Chair 24 

authority to approve the revisions and re-deem the codified 25 

text. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a committee motion in front of you.  28 

This would be a roll call vote.  Any discussion?  Go ahead, Mr. 29 

Gregory. 30 

  31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 32 

 33 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riechers. 36 

 37 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 44 

 45 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 4 

 5 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 8 

 9 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 16 

 17 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 28 

 29 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 32 

 33 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 36 

 37 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 40 

 41 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It is unanimous, Mr. Chair. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion carries. 46 

 47 

 48 
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MR. FISCHER:  No law enforcement concerns were expressed with 1 

respect to Coastal Migratory Pelagic Amendment 20A.  Now we will 2 

move on to Coastal Migratory Pelagic Amendment 20B. 3 

 4 

In Action 1, I asked Ryan to review the trip limits in Action 1, 5 

noting that there has been quite a bit of discussion on the trip 6 

limits for the different subzones.  Ryan reviewed the current 7 

and proposed regulations, specifically noting those alternatives 8 

selected as preferred by the councils.   9 

 10 

Committee members expressed an interest in hearing from the 11 

public during testimony about how fishermen feel about the 12 

proposed changes.  Ryan generalized some of the comments 13 

received during public hearings and those submitted online, 14 

encouraging council members to review those comments as well in 15 

the back of the full amendment, Tab C, Number 5. 16 

 17 

In Action 1, the council’s preferred alternatives are 18 

Alternative 2, set the commercial hook and line trip limit at 19 

2,000 pounds with no reduction for the eastern zone southern 20 

subzone. 21 

 22 

Alternative 3 is set the commercial hook and line trip limit at 23 

3,000 pounds with no reduction, which is Preferred Option a, for 24 

the western zone and Alternative 4 is set the commercial hook 25 

and line trip limit at 1,250 pounds with no reduction and 26 

Preferred Option b is for the eastern zone northern subzone. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is this the motion?  That’s not the motion 29 

that’s on the board. 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s right and this was already our preferred 32 

alternative, but I did think that we had discussion on that and 33 

I think you should open the floor to discussion. 34 

 35 

MR. SANCHEZ:  I would make a motion, and I get a second, I will 36 

explain the rationale, that we go ahead and proceed with the 37 

Preferred Alternative 2, which is set the commercial hook and 38 

line trip limit at 2,000 pounds with no reduction and Preferred 39 

Option c for the eastern zone southern subzone. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we need a motion on that, Myron?  It’s 42 

already the preferred. 43 

 44 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s already the preferred and I think it’s if 45 

we had discussion on changing some of the zones, making changes 46 

to it. 47 

 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  So we have a motion on the board or what -- 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  These have already been approved at previous 3 

meetings. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  My understanding is these three alternatives 6 

have selected preferred options and Myron wanted to discuss them 7 

and I’m not sure exactly why. 8 

 9 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Could we get some clarification here from Ryan as 10 

to exactly where we are? 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  You don’t need a motion to keep the existing 13 

preferred.  You only need to make a motion if you want to change 14 

your preferred. 15 

 16 

MR. RINDONE:  The main reason that these were brought forward, 17 

again, was just that during committee, some of the committee 18 

members expressed an interest in hearing from the public as to 19 

what their thoughts were with regards to the changes in the 20 

current management scheme with the trip limits and the trip 21 

limit reductions and so as a courtesy to the committee and the 22 

council, we’re simply bringing this up again for the council’s 23 

consideration, even though these preferreds have already been 24 

selected, because there was some discussion about perhaps some 25 

of them might need to be changed. 26 

 27 

MR. CUPKA:  I just wanted to point out, Mr. Chairman, that that 28 

was the preferred for both councils and not just the Gulf 29 

Council, but both. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me go back and clarify, because you did make 32 

a motion.  Your motion was to make that the preferred, correct, 33 

and it already is and so we don’t have a motion. 34 

 35 

DR. SHIPP:  I just want some clarification.  Alternative 2, the 36 

2,000 pounds, is that the issue that we heard public testimony 37 

on today, where everybody from Collier County wanted 1,250 38 

pounds?  They were rather convincing, to me.  I don’t remember 39 

all the other discussion, but it seems to me that they made a 40 

pretty strong case for that.  Does anybody else share my 41 

concerns? 42 

 43 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I am sorry for my confusion here, Mr. Chairman.  44 

If I want to strike down Alternative 2 -- I want to speak 45 

against it right now, but then I want to strike it down and 46 

should I make a motion to disapprove Alternative 2?  I am not 47 

sure what I need to do procedurally to get rid of this Preferred 48 
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Alternative 2. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think what you would do is make a motion to 3 

substitute something else for the preferred option, but let me 4 

go to Roy, because I think he has a point. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  You would make a motion to establish a new 7 

preferred and so based on the comment you heard today, they were 8 

all arguing for no change, which would be Alternative 1, status 9 

quo, or 4c. 10 

 11 

DR. DANA:  Dr. Shipp had brought up the public testimony today 12 

from Collier County with strong support for the 1,250 pound 13 

limit, but then the AP for the Gulf, that was their preferred 14 

too, to keep the eastern zone southern subzone to have that at 15 

the 1,250 as well.  There is more broad support than just the 16 

Collier County. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have a question for Mr. Cupka.  If we change 19 

this, we’re changing from the South Atlantic preferred and is 20 

that correct? 21 

 22 

MR. CUPKA:  That’s right and it would have to come back to our 23 

December meeting for reconsideration to try and get them 24 

compatible and then I guess if you all approve it and we approve 25 

it at December, then the document could be finalized and 26 

submitted and it wouldn’t have to come back to you, but it would 27 

delay it until December. 28 

 29 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Part of the rationale was the Keys fishermen, 30 

which I’m very familiar with, they used to participate in this 31 

hand line fishery extensively and then as the trip limit got 32 

reduced and whittled down, they no longer were able to 33 

economically and feasibly participate in this fishery. 34 

 35 

The problem that I have with this is now, at the behest of a 36 

handful of people that wants the fishery the way that they want 37 

it -- We started off with a request for 3,000 and then we 38 

compromised down to 2,000 and then that would allow them access 39 

into that fishery during the winter months in the Keys and so 40 

we’re kind of under the impression that we have compromised. 41 

 42 

We were the historical participants in that fishery and through 43 

management changes, we have been eliminated in it, yet we 44 

endured the rebuilding process of this.  We were there and we 45 

participated and we endured the lean years and now, as 46 

management continues to evolve, once again you get forgotten and 47 

swept under the rug and that is why I would like to see some 48 
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kind of compromise there. 1 

 2 

Again, this is a fishery that is not overfished and it’s not 3 

undergoing overfishing.  It’s healthy and a lot of that 4 

rebuilding came at the fruits and the labors of these very same 5 

people that are being ignored now. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  If I understood that, you were speaking to leave 8 

the Alternative 2, Option c as the preferred.   9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  I think I mentioned in committee that we’ve been 11 

working on this for four years jointly with the South Atlantic 12 

and Mr. Fischer corrected me and I think it’s been five years.  13 

If we modify this thing now, it goes back to the South Atlantic, 14 

which means we keep bouncing that ball back and forth. 15 

 16 

Now, at the last meeting, we heard quite a bit of testimony from 17 

the fishermen from the Keys area that wanted the 3,000, as Mr. 18 

Sanchez said.  We heard both extremes and we tried to come up 19 

with a compromise and now we have fishermen, and we want to get 20 

as much public input as we can, that are favoring leaving things 21 

alone. 22 

 23 

I suspect if we go to our next meeting, we will probably have 24 

that group that we didn’t satisfy be at that meeting telling us 25 

we want to change it to this other thing and so we’ve put the 26 

2,000 in from a reduction of 3,000 and up from 1,250, trying to 27 

accommodate as many people as we could. 28 

 29 

Joint council plans have always been very difficult and any 30 

change now is going to delay things even more and so it’s really 31 

a Florida issue and I want to go with whatever the Florida 32 

delegation wants to recommend. 33 

 34 

MR. FISCHER:  The two previous speakers really covered what I 35 

wanted to say, but I was just going to recap.  The recap was the 36 

Monroe County fishermen wanted a 3,000-pound limit, whereas 37 

those up the state, Collier and northward, wanted to keep it at 38 

1,250 and a compromise of the -- Not a compromise of the 39 

fishermen, but a compromise of this council was met at 2,000 and 40 

that’s where we stand today. 41 

 42 

It depends on where you are from or what you would prefer.  It’s 43 

a shame we don’t have a boundary line there to give each what 44 

they would want, but we don’t have that.  Corky took it right 45 

from me and it’s not that it’s a Florida issue.  It’s all our 46 

issue, but they’re the ones that have to live it every day and I 47 

would like to see their discussion and maybe follow their lead. 48 
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 1 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I speak against the 2,000-pound trip limit.  2 

We’ve had this fishery under a 1,250-pound trip limit for the 3 

last fifteen years and every year, they catch their allocation.  4 

One of the things that we had tried to accomplish decades ago -- 5 

We had a problem in both the king mackerel and Spanish mackerel 6 

fisheries with the allocations being rapidly captured and the 7 

fisheries closed and people had no way to make an income. 8 

 9 

To do that, the council had created these various kinds of trip 10 

limits.  We’ve had a 1,250-pound trip limit in southeast 11 

Florida, the winter southeast Florida fishery, southwest Florida 12 

fishery, for the last fifteen years and there’s just -- We are 13 

catching the entire allocation and the fishery gets closed and 14 

it makes no sense for us to try to speed this fishery up. 15 

 16 

We heard testimony today and we had heard last time that these 17 

fishermen out of Key West have to go a longer distance, but 18 

that’s not what we heard today from the testimony in the 19 

audience. 20 

 21 

These guys are fishing the same grounds and they’re all going 22 

about the same distance.  It’s about thirty or thirty-five 23 

miles, is my recollection, from Key West into the area where 24 

they want to fish, but the guys from Collier County are running 25 

just as far and so I think we ought to leave this fishery alone. 26 

 27 

Also, we know that we’ve got instability in the northern Gulf 28 

already.  If we create an instability now in southeast Florida, 29 

we’re likely to cause more of these fishermen to move into the 30 

northern Gulf and create further instability there and so I 31 

speak against Alternative 2. 32 

 33 

I would like to make a motion and that is that we leave the 34 

commercial hook and line trip at 1,250 pounds with no reduction 35 

for the eastern zone southern subzone. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and it’s been seconded.  38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think, and, Ryan, help us here, because it’s 40 

mackerel, so we don’t get confused.  You don’t want to keep the 41 

75 percent step-down in place though, do you?  I didn’t hear 42 

anyone talk about that today and so it appears to me if you want 43 

to eliminate the 75 percent step-down, you would be changing 44 

Alternative 2c to Alternative 4c.  Is that correct, Ryan, or 45 

someone on the staff? 46 

 47 

MR. RINDONE:  That’s correct. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  If you go back to status quo, you would be 2 

maintaining the 75 percent step-down, which I am guessing we 3 

want to get rid of. 4 

 5 

MR. RINDONE:  The public has almost universally said that 6 

they’re not in favor of the step-down, especially since in the 7 

last couple of years it hasn’t even been able to be enacted 8 

before zones have closed because of the quota being met and the 9 

time it takes to actually get the information out to the public. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think, Roy, your motion needs to be clear about 12 

which alternative you’re establishing as the new preferred. 13 

 14 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Could you help me with it? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  If Ryan agrees, I think you want 4c. 17 

 18 

MR. RINDONE:  That’s correct, based on what he said. 19 

 20 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I don’t have it in front of me and so I don’t 21 

know what to read.  Okay.  Mr. Chairman, may I read -- 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Please. 24 

 25 

MR. WILLIAMS:  My motion then would be to set the commercial 26 

hook and line trip limit at 1,250 pounds with no reduction for 27 

the eastern zone southern subzone as the preferred. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This assumes that you -- You have changed your 30 

motion that you made a minute ago and this is the motion.  You 31 

are seconding that motion, Dr. Shipp?  All right.  Now 32 

discussion.  33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand Roy’s point, but I also understand 35 

what’s happening in the South Atlantic and I understand what Mr. 36 

Sanchez is telling us he went through with the back and forth 37 

from 1,250 to 3,000 to 2,000 or whatever.  I think I will speak 38 

against the motion.  I really believe I would like to keep it 39 

status quo, just like what Corky said and Myron said.   40 

 41 

We don’t want to kick this can down the road anymore and let’s 42 

let it keep going and if we change this, it’s going to be a 43 

while before we get it done, but I do believe I’m hearing Mr. 44 

Sanchez tell me that they went through some procedures that put 45 

it at the 2,000 and so I’m going to speak against it.  Thank 46 

you. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Mr. Cupka, our recommendation was the preferred at 1 

2,000, based on input and public comments and so on at the last 2 

council meeting.  Then you had your council meeting and you 3 

concurred.  Now if we were to modify this and go back to the 4 

original 1,250, is your next council meeting -- The Keys 5 

fishermen are going to go and tell you they want to go back to 6 

the 3,000 pounds, I suspect, but where is your next council 7 

meeting and how far are we going to make those fishermen travel 8 

to hear what they have to say? 9 

 10 

MR. CUPKA:  They are going to have to travel to Wilmington, 11 

North Carolina. 12 

 13 

MR. PERRET:  A procedural question for someone.  If we make the 14 

modification that’s presented now and if the South Atlantic 15 

Council does not concur with that, then what happens?  We have 16 

been trying to divorce them for thirty years and it has never 17 

happened. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It would then come back to the Gulf 20 

Council at our February meeting to reconsider. 21 

 22 

MR. PERRET:  What if we hold with what we may do today?  That’s 23 

what I’m trying to figure out. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Then it would go back to the South 26 

Atlantic Council for their March meeting. 27 

 28 

MR. PERRET:  Myron, instead of five years, it may go to six 29 

years. 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  Then it would stay status quo until a change is 32 

made and while I snuck in and grabbed the mic, I do want it to 33 

be known that I want it to be done the right way and if it does 34 

take ping-pong back and forth, as long as it’s the right way, 35 

rather than rush through it just to get this quick agreement, 36 

but no, that is correct.  If we don’t agree, we don’t agree and 37 

we would go to the South Atlantic and they would vote however 38 

they vote.  If they don’t give in, status quo prevails. 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  I agree with Myron that we need to do the right 41 

thing and it doesn’t matter whether it takes a meeting or not 42 

and the thing that convinces me is this fifteen years that we’ve 43 

had it at 1,250 and why, after fifteen years, would we consider 44 

going back?   45 

 46 

We talk about stability and what I heard testimony today is this 47 

really does add stability and we’re going to run into a domino 48 
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effect, as Roy said, with changes around the rest of the Gulf 1 

and so I speak in favor of it. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is there further discussion? 4 

 5 

MS. BADEMAN:  I am going to get hammered on this one no matter 6 

what I do.  We have been talking a lot about how it seems like 7 

we’re getting one set of testimony from Collier and we’ve been 8 

getting largely one set of testimony from Collier and a 9 

different set of testimony from Key West. 10 

 11 

I will say that I have been contacted from fishermen in Key West 12 

that are in favor of keeping it at 1,250 and so it’s not just 13 

necessarily a geographical issue.  It’s a tough question.  I 14 

mean we did hear the 3,000-pound suggestion a while ago and at 15 

the last meeting.  We started hearing more and more after the AP 16 

met and after this went out to public hearing, we started 17 

hearing some opposition to that and so it’s unfortunate that 18 

that kind of came at the last minute, so to speak.  This is 19 

tough, but -- 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  Martha, you’re supporting 1,250? 22 

 23 

MS. BADEMAN:  I don’t know what I’m supporting yet. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do you know what Jessica is going to support at 26 

the South Atlantic? 27 

 28 

MS. BADEMAN:  I know she supported 2,000 pounds. 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would say this.  I think it’s more important to 31 

get it right than to worry so much about a few months of timing. 32 

 33 

MR. SANCHEZ:  I just wanted to mention the obvious, that this 34 

didn’t become the preferred by accident.  This was worked on and 35 

massaged and it went from 3,000 to 2,000 and it was arrived at 36 

with a lot of discussion and thought went into this and so this 37 

wasn’t something that was just arbitrarily pulled out right now.  38 

This is in this document for that reason. 39 

 40 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, just for the record, I supported 41 

John on this last time and told him I would support him about 42 

it, but the more I learned about it, the more I realized it was 43 

the wrong thing to do. 44 

 45 

The AP has supported the 1,250 pounds and these fishermen -- We 46 

had a half-dozen fishermen come here today from Collier County 47 

to support keeping it the way it is, because it’s going to 48 
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disturb their operations. 1 

 2 

I think the people that want it really are mostly engaged in 3 

other industries, in the lobster and in the stone crab industry, 4 

and I don’t think fin fishing is their primary source of income, 5 

whereas the people that came and spoke to us today are fin 6 

fishermen.  That’s what they do for a living.  They are mostly 7 

not stone crabbers and they catch grouper and snapper and they 8 

catch kingfish and they really don’t have other alternatives. 9 

 10 

When I originally supported it, I thought that maybe it was time 11 

to go ahead and increase it, but the more I have learned about 12 

it and talked to people, I think it’s the wrong thing to do now.  13 

I think it’s going to create some instability that we’re just 14 

going to have to come back in a couple of years and try to fix 15 

later on and so I think we just leave it alone.  Thank you. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a motion before you and I will read the 18 

motion, since there’s been this much discussion.  The motion is 19 

in Action 1 to remove Alternative 2 as a preferred alternative 20 

and that Alternative 4, Option c be a new preferred alternative.  21 

Preferred Alternative 4 is set the commercial hook and line trip 22 

limit at 1,250 pounds with no reduction.  Option c is for the 23 

eastern zone southern subzone.  Any further discussion?  Let’s 24 

have a show of hands.  All in favor please raise your hand; all 25 

opposed raise your hand.  The motion passes ten to four. 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, before thinking about continuing, I 28 

do want to say that it passes because the process works.  We 29 

chose an alternative of 2,000 pounds, which was new.  It alerted 30 

the fishermen and they responded, by whether it be written 31 

correspondence or speaking at the podium, and then we altered 32 

our choice based on what they said and so the system works.  33 

Whether it has to go back to the South Atlantic Council or not 34 

is moot, but we have to get it right for the fishermen. 35 

 36 

We are at Action 2, which might also have some discussion, and 37 

we’re also at 5:40.  We’re ten minutes over.  Do you want to 38 

break now or do you want to march? 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am for continuing.  How much longer do you 41 

think it will take, Ryan and Mr. Fischer? 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s going to be a while, because we’re on page 3 44 

of nine pages, but I think the next one is about the only other 45 

contentious one.  We could either do it now or start up fresh. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s go ahead for the next few and see how 48 
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we’re doing. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  Okay.  We will move on to Action 2.  Ryan reviewed 3 

a change in the language to Action 2, where “fishing season” was 4 

changed to “fishing year” to reflect the potential for the 5 

annual commercial fishing period for king mackerel to last a 6 

full twelve months.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to 7 

change the word “season” to the word “year”. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 10 

discussion?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the 11 

motion carries. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  In Action 2, we won’t have to vote unless someone 14 

raises their hand to make a change, I believe.  In Action 2, the 15 

council’s preferred alternatives are Alternative 2, change the 16 

fishing year for Gulf group king mackerel season to September 1 17 

to August 31 and Preferred Option a for the western zone and 18 

Alternative 3, change the fishing year for Gulf group king 19 

mackerel season to October 1 to September 30 and Preferred 20 

Option b for the eastern zone northern subzone.  This would 21 

leave the eastern zone southern subzone status quo, if I’m not 22 

mistaken.  It’s not a motion and if no one has any objections, 23 

then we can march.  Okay. 24 

 25 

 26 

Action 3, again, Action 3, the council’s preferred alternative 27 

is Preferred Alternative 3 to establish a provision allowing 28 

transit through areas closed to king mackerel fishing for 29 

vessels possessing king mackerel that were legally harvested in 30 

the EEZ off areas open to king mackerel fishing.  It has been a 31 

preferred and we’ll move on to Action 4. 32 

 33 

Ryan continued with Actions 4.1 and 4.2, noting the alternatives 34 

selected as preferred by the South Atlantic Council.  Committee 35 

members asked why North Carolina and Florida had been chosen as 36 

the spokespersons for their respective zones, as opposed to the 37 

individual states speaking for themselves on matters of trading 38 

quota.  David and Martha noted that this method was preferred by 39 

the included states, since North Carolina and Florida 40 

collectively land the majority of the king and Spanish mackerel 41 

in the Atlantic.  The committee recommends, and I so move, that 42 

in Action 4.1 to concur with the South Atlantic’s preferreds.  43 

It’s Preferred Alternative 3, Preferred Option b, and Preferred 44 

Alternative 4. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that the correct motion on the board at this 47 

point?  I just want to be sure it’s the correct one.  Ryan, you 48 
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concur it’s the correct one? 1 

 2 

MR. RINDONE:  Yes, sir. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a motion before you, a committee 5 

motion, and is there discussion?  Any opposition to this motion?  6 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 7 

 8 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee recommends, and I so move, that in 9 

Action 4.2 we choose preferreds that are consistent with the 10 

South Atlantic’s preferreds, Alternative 3, Option b and 11 

Alternative 4. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that the correct motion?  Ryan, do you 14 

concur?  All right.  It’s a committee motion and is there 15 

discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  16 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  We are rolling now.  Action 5.  In Action 5, the 19 

council’s preferred alternatives are Preferred Alternative 2, 20 

Preferred Alternative 4, and Preferred Alternative 5.  We didn’t 21 

make changes and we will move on to Action 6. 22 

 23 

In Action 6, the council’s preferred alternative is Alternative 24 

3, Preferred Option d.  Mr. Chair, the committee -- I will 25 

rephrase.  Therefore, the committee finished with this 26 

amendment.   27 

 28 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to approve Joint 29 

Coastal Migratory Pelagic Amendment 20B for formal secretarial 30 

review and deem the codified text as necessary and appropriate 31 

and to give staff editorial license to make any necessary 32 

editorial changes to the document or codified text and give the 33 

Council Chair authority to approve the revisions and redeem the 34 

codified text.  This would be a roll call vote. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  First, Mara had her hand up. 37 

 38 

MS. LEVY:  I didn’t get it up fast enough before we started 39 

that, but I just want to -- I think this is clear in the 40 

document, but maybe not so much in the committee report, that 41 

Action 6.   42 

 43 

When it says that the council’s preferred alternative is 44 

Alternative 3, Preferred Option 4, I think it’s all of 45 

Alternative 3, because Alternative 3 seems to have two parts and 46 

under the one part, you had options, which was a preferred.  I 47 

just want to be clear that it’s Preferred Alternative 3 and then 48 
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also Preferred Option d, because Alternative 3 includes two 1 

pieces. 2 

 3 

MR. FISCHER:  So noted.  I don’t think this would change -- If 4 

it’s mentioned, do you we have to change anything with the 5 

motion or can we -- 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to defer to counsel on that.  Do you 8 

want us to change the language, Mara? 9 

 10 

MS. LEVY:  No, that’s okay.  I just wanted to make clear that it 11 

was just missing that piece in the committee report, but the 12 

document has it right.  It says Preferred Alternative 3 and then 13 

it has Preferred Option d, but you don’t need to change 14 

anything. 15 

 16 

MR. RINDONE:  The option hinges on the language that’s stated in 17 

Alternative 3 and so without one, the other is kind of confusing 18 

and abandoned. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We currently have a motion before us, a 21 

committee motion.  I will read it, since we jumped off of it a 22 

second ago.  It’s to approve Joint Coastal Migratory Pelagic 23 

Amendment 20B for formal secretarial review and deem the 24 

codified text as necessary and appropriate and to give staff 25 

editorial license to make any necessary editorial changes to the 26 

document or codified text and give the Council Chair authority 27 

to approve the revisions and redeem the codified text.  This 28 

would be a roll call vote, Mr. Gregory. 29 

  30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 33 

  34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 35 

 36 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 37 

  38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 39 

 40 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 41 

  42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riechers. 43 

 44 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 45 

  46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 1 

  2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 3 

 4 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 5 

  6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 7 

 8 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 9 

  10 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 11 

 12 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 13 

  14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 15 

 16 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 17 

  18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes.  21 

  22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 23 

 24 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 25 

  26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 27 

 28 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 29 

  30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 31 

 32 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 33 

  34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 37 

  38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 39 

 40 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 41 

  42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It’s unanimous yes. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion carries. 45 

 46 

DR. SHIPP:  Just a procedural question.  Since we did make this 47 

change, does this mean it goes back to the South Atlantic?  If 48 
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they approve it, then they also have a roll call vote and send 1 

it to the Secretary?  Okay. 2 

 3 

MR. RINDONE:  In light of passing -- Since we’re through with 4 

the CMP amendments that we had on the docket right now and in 5 

light of passing Amendment 20A forward for secretarial review, 6 

the council had proposed what would have been CMP Amendment 23, 7 

which would have addressed king mackerel tournaments sales. 8 

 9 

Those appear to possibly have been addressed in 20A, in Action 10 

1.  Does the council still want to have a separate amendment 11 

developed to look at king mackerel tournament sales or are you 12 

happy with the way that things have been addressed in 20A? 13 

 14 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know that I’m happy, but I would think 15 

that we’ve dealt with the issue here for the time being and so I 16 

don’t believe we would move forward with another amendment to 17 

address that. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Fischer was shaking his head yes, I think. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  Kind of in line with what Dr. Crabtree said -- Now, 22 

Dr. Crabtree said the states would be the ones that would be 23 

permitting the permits and so it seems to me that the five state 24 

directors should work closely to try and keep the rules and 25 

regulations as close as possible, so that there’s not a 26 

tremendous variation between each state and each state’s 27 

tournaments. 28 

 29 

MR. RINDONE:  Perhaps just a confirmation of sorts that council 30 

staff do not need to proceed ahead with Coastal Migratory 31 

Pelagics Amendment 23 as proposed for king mackerel tournament 32 

sales, either through a motion or something, because you -- 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  I don’t think we need a separate amendment.  I have 35 

got all the confidence in the world in our five state directors 36 

in having appropriate rules and regulations or whatever needs to 37 

be in place to handle it. 38 

 39 

MR. RINDONE:  I guess a point of order, maybe for Mara, but 40 

since you guys had made a motion before saying you wanted it, do 41 

you need to make a motion saying you don’t? 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I can’t remember.  Did we have a motion saying 44 

we wanted that? 45 

 46 

MR. RINDONE:  I can’t remember.  That was prior to me. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we cease work on 1 

Amendment 23 to address king mackerel tournament sales. 2 

 3 

MR. FISCHER:  Second. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion that’s been seconded.  I will 6 

read the motion.  It’s to cease work on Amendment 23 to address 7 

king mackerel tournament sales.  We have a second.  Any further 8 

discussion on this one?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing 9 

none, the motion carries.  Does that clear it up for you, Ryan? 10 

 11 

MR. RINDONE:  Yes, sir.  Thank you. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, we do have a few things to continue 14 

with.  Do you want me to just summarize rather briefly, except 15 

for the one motion we have to vote on?   16 

 17 

The South Atlantic Council brought up on splitting the current 18 

king and Spanish mackerel permits into separate Gulf and South 19 

Atlantic permits.  We discussed it.  We discussed having them 20 

produce a white paper.  That died.  It did not go forward. 21 

 22 

South Atlantic framework, we do have to work with.  Briefly, 23 

it’s a South Atlantic issue and David spoke about it and 24 

reviewed what it was.  Corky asked about different gear 25 

concessions being made to boats transferring catch and 26 

pertaining to gillnets and how it would be handled.   27 

 28 

I can read it, all the discussion, but basically, the committee 29 

recommends, and I so move, that the council accept the South 30 

Atlantic Council’s language in Coastal Migratory Pelagics 31 

Framework Action 2013. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 34 

on this one?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the 35 

motion carries. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  We do have one more motion regarding this.  The 38 

committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to council 39 

that the South Atlantic Coastal Migratory Pelagics Framework 40 

Action 2013 be sent to the Secretary of Commerce for approval. 41 

 42 

MS. LEVY:  That’s what I was going to add, is deem the 43 

regulations, but it’s up there now. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I’m going to read it, since it wasn’t all there.  46 

The motion is that the South Atlantic Coastal Migratory Pelagics 47 

Framework Action 2013 be sent to the Secretary of Commerce for 48 



191 

 

approval and that the regulations be deemed as necessary and 1 

appropriate.  Any further discussion?  2 

 3 

MS. LEVY:  Perhaps you want to just add the sentence about 4 

editorial license to staff for the document and the codified 5 

text. 6 

 7 

MR. RINDONE:  I can provide that sentence if you would like, Mr. 8 

Chair. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’ve got it.  The sentence that was added is to 11 

give staff editorial license to make any necessary editorial 12 

changes to the document and codified text and give the Council 13 

Chair authority to approve the revisions and redeem the codified 14 

text.  Any questions or comments?  Go ahead, Mr. Gregory. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 21 

 22 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 25 

 26 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 33 

 34 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 37 

 38 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 45 

 46 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes.  3 

  4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 5 

 6 

MR. DIAZ:   Yes. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 9 

 10 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 13 

 14 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riechers. 17 

 18 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes.  19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 21 

 22 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It passed unanimously. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion carries unanimously. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, we will be out of here momentarily.  We 33 

had a brief discussion on Coastal Migratory Pelagic Amendment 34 

24, which would be reallocation of Gulf king mackerel and South 35 

Atlantic Spanish mackerel. 36 

 37 

No formal motions were made with respect to Amendment 24.  It’s 38 

just up on the drawing board for the future.  It pertains to 39 

reallocation and our meeting ended with a very fine presentation 40 

on regional electronic technology implementation by Dr. George 41 

LaPointe, where he discussed different electronic technologies 42 

and things that we could do in the future to move forward.  Of 43 

course, funding seemed to be the issue as it was discussed.  44 

Ryan does have one other thing to bring up and we will be 45 

concluding this report immediately after. 46 

 47 

MR. RINDONE:  Thank you.  At the last meeting, you guys were 48 
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able to see the actual yield streams from the Spanish mackerel 1 

stock assessment for the Gulf that came from SEDAR-28 and it 2 

showed a higher equilibrium yield than that which the current -- 3 

That the council is currently using and you guys requested staff 4 

to begin development of a document to examine alternatives for 5 

increasing the current Gulf migratory group Spanish mackerel 6 

ACL. 7 

 8 

The same thing has been initiated in the South Atlantic and they 9 

have already done a fair amount of legwork on getting the 10 

document together and if we were to work on this amendment 11 

jointly, we could have this wrapped up as soon as April, barring 12 

no highly contentious aspects of it. 13 

 14 

I would request that the council make a motion as to whether 15 

they want this to go forward as joint or separate, since it’s 16 

been proposed by staff on both councils that it could go along 17 

much more smoothly if we did this one jointly, since the ACL for 18 

the Spanish in the South Atlantic -- That’s a separate issue 19 

from the Gulf and it would just be reciprocity and so rubber 20 

stamping, if you will. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do I hear a motion? 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  So moved. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second? 27 

 28 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second by Mr. Perret.  Ryan, would you 31 

give her that motion? 32 

 33 

MR. RINDONE:  To request that Gulf and South Atlantic Council 34 

staff work jointly on the framework action to address Gulf and 35 

South Atlantic Spanish mackerel ACL changes. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion is on the board.  Ryan just stated 38 

the motion and is there discussion on this motion?  I think this 39 

is a staff technical motion more than anything.  Any opposition 40 

to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  Ryan, you’ve 41 

got your marching orders. 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right and I want to thank you for hanging in 46 

there with us.  Roy and Myron let us get through all of the 47 

public testimony plus the late ones and I appreciate that and 48 
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the council.  Thank you for staying over.  We’re not that late 1 

anyway.  We are in recess until in the morning at 8:30 and we 2 

will take up Dr. Shipp’s Reef Fish Committee. 3 

 4 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:05 p.m., October 30, 5 

2013.) 6 

 7 

- - - 8 

 9 

October 31, 2013 10 

 11 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 12 

 13 

- - - 14 

 15 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 16 

Council reconvened at the Doubletree Hotel, New Orleans, 17 

Louisiana, Thursday morning, October 31, 2013, and was called to 18 

order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, if you’re ready, we will go ahead 21 

with the committee report. 22 

 23 

REEF FISH COMMITTEE REPORT 24 

 25 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The agenda was adopted 26 

with the addition of several items under Other Business.  The 27 

minutes of the August 27, 2013 Reef Fish Committee meeting were 28 

approved as written.  29 

 30 

Presentation on Alternative Methods of Allocation, Joey Shepard 31 

gave a presentation on a method of allocating the recreational 32 

red snapper quota among regions based on a grid of relative 33 

geographic abundance of the stock measured through fishery-34 

independent surveys and on relative offshore fishing pressure.   35 

 36 

The grid used in the presentation was based on the NMFS shrimp 37 

statistical grids.  The concept was presented for just the 38 

Louisiana coast, but could be expanded to the entire Gulf.  One 39 

suggestion was made that an allocation based on this concept may 40 

need to be reevaluated periodically to account for changes in 41 

relative abundance or fishing pressure over time.   42 

 43 

Another concern was that there may be more offshore survey 44 

sampling done off of some states than others.  In order for this 45 

to work on a Gulf-wide basis, some thought would need to go into 46 

how the states would coordinate data. 47 

 48 
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Final Action, Amendment 39, Recreational Red Snapper Regional 1 

Management, Tab B, Number 5,  Ava Lasseter reviewed the regional 2 

management amendment and preferred alternatives, Tab B, Number 3 

5. 4 

 5 

In Action 1, two options are provided that would establish a 6 

sunset for delegation and the regional management program.  Dr. 7 

Lasseter reviewed the actions that would be necessary to modify, 8 

end, or continue delegation and regional management, with and 9 

without a sunset option.   10 

 11 

By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 12 

and I so move, that in Action 1, Preferred Alternative 2, that 13 

Option a be selected as preferred.  Preferred Alternative 2 is 14 

establish a regional management program that delegates authority 15 

to a state or group of states to establish certain management 16 

measures for the harvest of an assigned portion of the 17 

recreational red snapper quota.  Option a is allow delegation to 18 

sunset after five calendar years of the program. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Just as a note for the record, we do have a 21 

quorum this morning.  I don’t know if we legally have to say 22 

that or not, but we do have a quorum.  You have a committee 23 

motion before you.  Any discussion on this motion?   24 

 25 

DR. LASSETER:  I just wanted to mention -- I don’t feel that I 26 

pointed this out when we were in full committee.  I did discuss 27 

the different actions that would be required by the council and 28 

the votes required for modifying, ending, and continuing 29 

delegation, but there is, and it’s noted in the document, there 30 

is a time period required for implementing the plan amendment 31 

and is the council sure that you do want a sunset option and not 32 

just a requirement to review?  I just wanted to make sure that 33 

that was a consideration for everybody. 34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  I thought maybe we would have a very short 36 

discussion and if some of the fears of the program are still 37 

abundant of even a shorter sunset period solely for the first 38 

timeframe and then go to five years and I just wanted to get the 39 

feel of the rest of the council. 40 

 41 

I think the fear is if you get into a puddle that you didn’t 42 

want to be in, you don’t want to be standing there for five 43 

years.  That’s just something to make it more appetizing and it 44 

was just to begin a conversation and if we choose not to go that 45 

way, that’s fine.  I just wanted to maybe hear ideas from 46 

others. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  I would ask General Counsel to 1 

clarify this, but I thought from the presentation yesterday that 2 

the council can rescind the entire program on a simple majority 3 

vote at any time, before the sunset or after the sunset, if the 4 

sunset continues forward. 5 

 6 

I kind of asked Ava to think more about the review thing instead 7 

of a sunset and I talked to Robin yesterday about it and got 8 

some clarification about concerns and why sunsetting may be a 9 

preferable way to go, but my only concern, from a process 10 

standpoint, is we never know how long it takes to process a 11 

document and get it implemented and the thing that scares me is 12 

that we may not -- We may get to that five-year period and not 13 

want it to sunset, but yet not get the paperwork done in time 14 

and then all of a sudden we’re faced with a two-month or a four-15 

month sunset simply because we haven’t gotten the paperwork done 16 

in time and so we’ve created an emergency for ourselves and 17 

that’s my only concern. 18 

 19 

MS. BADEMAN:  Just a question.  If we go down the road to 20 

regional management and we decide it’s not for us and we vote to 21 

rescind it, what’s the process from there?  Is it just done or 22 

do we do have to do another document and file stuff and blah, 23 

blah, blah?  What’s the timeline? 24 

 25 

DR. LASSETER:  I can answer that.  For the table that I showed 26 

during the presentation, to end the delegated authority and the 27 

regional management will require a plan amendment.  It only 28 

needs to pass by a simple majority vote. 29 

 30 

MS. BADEMAN:  I guess but it’s still a plan amendment and so 31 

it’s still a year-long process?  Okay. 32 

 33 

DR. LASSETER:  I would add I would assume that would be a one-34 

action document and so it could be a very simple document. 35 

 36 

DR. SHIPP:  Can we vote on the motion? 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We still have some questions. 39 

 40 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am not putting Mara on the spot, because I 41 

asked her to think about this between this meeting and the next 42 

meeting, but the other option that we’re talking about here, not 43 

only maybe changing that and how a regular vote to rescind would 44 

stop us from being in the puddle we don’t want to be in, using 45 

my Louisiana friend’s terms and apparently my Austin home base 46 

may be in a lot of puddles today. 47 

 48 
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The simple fact though is what if we want to change something 1 

significant in the program in that shorter timeframe, like in a 2 

one-year or two-year period we see that we do want to shift in 3 

allocation or something like that? 4 

 5 

I think that’s the other kind of thing we’re trying to think 6 

about here, is if there’s a significant shift in program, you 7 

want it to move forward, but you see you need to make what we’ll 8 

say is a significant -- I wouldn’t say significant adjustment, 9 

but an adjustment that may be an allocation adjustment and so do 10 

you need another 75 percent vote or can that be done with a 11 

simple majority?  How those things play out, because I think the 12 

states all want to kind of understand that as we hop onboard 13 

this notion, if you will. 14 

 15 

Again, I will just say I’ve asked you to think about that and I 16 

don’t know if you’ve had that opportunity and so hopefully she 17 

will be able to talk with some at the next meeting in regards to 18 

that. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before us.  Phyllis, could you 21 

put that back up? 22 

 23 

DR. LASSETER:  I apologize.  I asked her to put the table up 24 

real quick, just to show you that whether or not you select a 25 

sunset option, to modify the delegation, including the 26 

allocation, requires the same thing, a plan amendment and three-27 

quarter majority vote. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s go to the motion.  We’re going to need to 30 

have a vote on this one rather than just say that it has passed.  31 

All in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed to the motion.  32 

The motion carries. 33 

 34 

DR. SHIPP:  Dr. Lasseter provided information on exempted 35 

fishing permits, the current status of the Headboat Cooperative 36 

EFP, and examples of EFPs approved in other regions.  For any 37 

EFPs submitted in the future that may affect accounting for the 38 

quota under regional management, the council could establish 39 

set-asides through the amendment process or make recommendations 40 

to NMFS as to how the quota should be accounted for at the time 41 

the EFP is reviewed.  42 

 43 

In Action 3, the committee discussed the ongoing deliberations 44 

regarding selection of a preferred alternative.  Without a 45 

preferred alternative, final action cannot be taken at this 46 

meeting.   47 

 48 
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Some members of the committee expressed interest in developing 1 

options for allocation based on biological abundance, in 2 

addition to historical landings, and suggested that developing 3 

such options could be useful for any allocation adjustments in 4 

the future.   5 

 6 

By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 7 

and I so move, to direct the Science Center to present 8 

cooperative SEAMAP standardized fishery-independent sampling 9 

Gulf-wide. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 12 

on the motion? 13 

 14 

DR. PONWITH:  The motion made sense in the context of the 15 

discussion, but when I read it by itself, I am concerned about 16 

it not looking precise enough to be able to hand to someone 17 

outside. 18 

 19 

Your intent is that we get all of the participants at the SEAMAP 20 

program together and do a complete layout of all efforts and how 21 

they fit to one another, so we can recognize what parts are 22 

standardized and where our departures from a standardized 23 

sampling are, so we know what our starting point is in terms of 24 

a desire to have something that is uniform across the Gulf, to 25 

gain that statistical power.  Is that the intent? 26 

 27 

DR. SHIPP:  I think so, Bonnie.  I think that was the idea, 28 

based on the discussion. 29 

 30 

MR. ANSON:  I would add to that, for clarification, Dr. Ponwith, 31 

that you would also include those programs that sample 32 

artificial or areas that have artificial structure, because 33 

there are SEAMAP activities that are concentrated on doing that. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Bonnie, do you think this motion needs to be 36 

amended in some way to give that direction or are you okay with 37 

it? 38 

 39 

DR. PONWITH:  I think I’m fine with it.  It’s just that it’s 40 

implicit that there are several steps to getting to that point, 41 

but that’s fine. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion?  Any opposition to this 44 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 45 

 46 

DR. SHIPP:  In Action 4, an additional alternative was suggested 47 

as preferred.  By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee 48 
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recommends, and I so move, that in Action 4, that Alternative 5 1 

be a preferred alternative.  Alternative 5 is to allow 2 

individual regions to establish a maximum recreational red 3 

snapper size limit.  4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a motion and is there discussion? 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am going to speak against this.  I haven’t 8 

heard anyone come up in all of our testimony and say, you know, 9 

one of our big problems is we need regional flexibility in the 10 

size limits. 11 

 12 

I don’t think I’ve heard one person say anything about that.  13 

I’ve heard them talk about we want to fish weekends and we want 14 

different bag limits and we want different season times, but I 15 

just don’t recall the size limit coming up. 16 

 17 

At the last council meeting, in the Reef Fish Committee, I asked 18 

Dr. Barbieri from our SSC if we end up with a whole array of 19 

different size limits off of every state, is that going to 20 

create problems in terms of the stock assessment. 21 

 22 

I am reading from the minutes and he said it would be a problem.  23 

He says we’re already having a hard time defining selectivities 24 

and he goes on to say “but having a number of different size 25 

limits over the Gulf would just make that problem exponentially 26 

higher” and so I think there’s good reasons to give flexibility, 27 

but this is just not one of the things that I’ve heard any real 28 

need for flexibility on. 29 

 30 

Granting that flexibility and ending up with different size 31 

limits is going to create problems for us in stock assessments 32 

and I think one of our main goals here is that we want better 33 

science and better stock assessments and this just seems to be 34 

going in the wrong way and I really don’t see much benefit 35 

coming out from doing this and so I’m going to oppose the 36 

motion. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  Roy brings up a very good point.  I can see where 39 

it could indeed be an enforcement problem, but, Roy, Mr. 40 

Greene’s motion, which is at the end of the report, is we’re 41 

asking the Center to give us an analysis on slot limits and one 42 

fish over our current maximum size. 43 

 44 

With that motion, if it were to pass and the scientists give us 45 

a recommendation that we should go to one fish over a certain 46 

size limit, would that suffice for later, when we, with the 47 

right information, if we get it, we would put that type of 48 
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management scheme in place, one fish over a certain size? 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  My take is that if we approve regional management 3 

that we would drop that whole issue, because we would have 4 

delegated the size limit to the states.   5 

 6 

Now, if we don’t do regional management, then that is back on 7 

the table and any time we change size limits or if we did a slot 8 

limit, it’s going to create some issues for the science people, 9 

but at least with Johnny’s that we’re talking about, one change 10 

and it would be Gulf-wide and so that’s one situation.  I am 11 

just worried we end up with every state has some different size 12 

limit and slot limit and I think that’s just going to really 13 

complicate things. 14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  I don’t know if I agree with you with that 16 

statement, Roy.  Let’s take red drum.  The five states have 17 

different bag limits and different size limits and one fish over 18 

thirty or thirty-two or thirty-six and so on.  Now, that’s state 19 

waters and not federal waters and so that has worked. 20 

 21 

Spotted seatrout is the same thing.  Every state has got 22 

different bag limits and size limits and so on and I assume 23 

that’s working. 24 

 25 

Now, Luiz indicates it would be that much more difficult for a 26 

stock assessment and I can see his point, but yet, the 27 

individual states, within their geographic purview, are able to 28 

come up with their stock assessments based on various size 29 

limits and so on. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s true, but we don’t have a Gulf-wide stock 32 

assessment.  I don’t think we ever have tried one for seatrout 33 

and we haven’t had one for a long time, because of a number of 34 

difficulties, with red drum, but I suspect if we do a Gulf-wide 35 

assessment that all those different hodge-podge of regulations 36 

probably does make it more difficult. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  I would like to make a comment before we get out of 39 

this section of regional management.  You all almost close and 40 

when you get to that, would you recognize me, please? 41 

 42 

DR. PONWITH:  It’s just to the point of the complexity of the 43 

stock assessment.  Every time you make a change, that change 44 

needs to be accounted for in the stock assessment, both in terms 45 

of landings, which are the removals from the stock, as well as 46 

the index, the catch per unit effort, and the more times you 47 

make changes or the lumpier your regulations are across the 48 
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Gulf, the more challenging that is. 1 

 2 

The thing to remember is that that can be accommodated for and 3 

the way you would do that is to diminish your reliance on 4 

fishery-dependent data and increase your reliance on fishery-5 

independent data, so that -- That would be the price you would 6 

pay. 7 

 8 

Eventually, if the data stream, the fishery-dependent data, is 9 

too -- The time series is too short or there are too many 10 

changes, you would just have to rely more heavily in the 11 

modeling on the fishery-independent data and so that puts a 12 

really high premium on those data collected according to those 13 

scientific principles. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Phyllis, could you put the motion back up for 16 

us?  The motion is before you and is there any further 17 

discussion?  Is there any opposition to this motion?  We have 18 

one in opposition and so let’s take a vote on it.  All in favor 19 

say aye; all opposed.  The motion passes with one in opposition. 20 

 21 

MS. LEVY:  I was waiting to see whether I needed to say this, 22 

but since you passed it, I just would like you to clarify 23 

whether this establishing the maximum size limit is optional, 24 

which I’m thinking it probably is, because we’ve said that 25 

certain things need to be established by the states, the minimum 26 

size limit and the season and the bag limit. 27 

 28 

We have said that the states are required to establish those 29 

three things and if they don’t, then they’re going to go into 30 

the default regulations, because they haven’t done what they’re 31 

supposed to under the delegation. 32 

 33 

We have said that the other things are optional, like the 34 

allocation and the closed areas.  My assumption would be that 35 

the new alternative you just added as preferred would be 36 

optional, but I think maybe that you should clarify that, 37 

because if I’m wrong, then we would need to know that. 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  I think the verbiage is “allow”.  It says “allow 40 

individual states” and it seems to me that makes it optional. 41 

 42 

MS. LEVY:  They all say “allow”, but in order to make the 43 

regional management work with the three things that seem to be 44 

necessary, the season, the bag limit, and the minimum size 45 

limit, in the document we’ve explained that those things are 46 

required and that the other things, like the closed areas and 47 

the allocation decision, are discretionary. 48 
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 1 

We’ve said that if the states do not set a bag limit, a season, 2 

and a minimum size, then they’re going to have been determined 3 

either to be inconsistent or not accepting the delegation and 4 

the federal regulations on those three things are going to 5 

apply.  The language in the alternative says that, but the 6 

discussion is very clear that the states need to do those three 7 

things. 8 

 9 

DR. LASSETER:  Just to speak to Mara, actually, my understanding 10 

was the reason that those three were going to be required to not 11 

be determined inconsistent is because those three items we are 12 

removing from existing regulations.  We are not removing a 13 

maximum size, because it doesn’t exist.  Of course, using that 14 

is optional and the document does reflect that understanding. 15 

 16 

DR. SHIPP:  I am going to carry on.  With Alternatives 4 and 5 17 

both selected as preferred, the regions would have the option to 18 

establish a slot limit for red snapper.  In Action 5, further 19 

clarification was provided as to the effects of the preferred 20 

alternative on the regions.  No further changes were made to the 21 

document.  22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  We have been working on this regional management 24 

for a while and we’ve been doing a lot of things involved in it 25 

and I know we’re having some problems with the states agreeing 26 

on allocation and some problems with some different situations 27 

like that. 28 

 29 

I know that there’s nothing that I can do at this particular 30 

meeting here today, but if we don’t make a lot more headway to 31 

where we can do this on a Gulf-wide basis, I am going to try to 32 

figure out a way to pull Louisiana out and let them do their own 33 

regional management program and I just want to let everybody 34 

know today that that would be my intent for the next meeting if 35 

we can’t seem to get things done that brings regional management 36 

to the entire Gulf. 37 

 38 

I think -- I don’t think, but I know that Louisiana is ready and 39 

I know that Louisiana will live within its allocation, whatever 40 

that is.  I know that Louisiana will live within Magnuson and so 41 

with those things said, if we don’t get much further, I will try 42 

to figure a way and I will work with Roy to let us do own thing 43 

in regional management and that’s all I wanted to say here. 44 

 45 

MR. RANDY PAUSINA:  My silence has ended today so be ready.  The 46 

first question though is -- An allocation by state in this 47 

situation of recreational red snapper, just an allocation, just 48 
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to establish an allocation, would that require a three-quarters 1 

vote or is that a simple majority? 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  The alternative to set the allocation and pick a 4 

preferred in the amendment would just take a majority vote, but 5 

then the vote to submit the document would require three-6 

quarters of the voting members of the council. 7 

 8 

MR. PAUSINA:  I never wish to fully understand the council 9 

process, but I will pretend to.  I think Roy mentioned yesterday 10 

that this year they are trying to have the numbers in a better 11 

position much earlier in the year to give the anglers, the 12 

recreational anglers in this case, or charter, plenty of time to 13 

prepare their business and is that a correct statement relative 14 

to previous years? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think we will get the closure date for the 17 

season out earlier than we have for several years. 18 

 19 

MR. PAUSINA:  If Louisiana or another state had an early 20 

commission meeting and set its seasonal framework of days, and 21 

let’s ignore size, and creel and came back to the council and 22 

presented it -- Last week, Louisiana’s Commission recommended 23 

this and it was put on the books and we would like to make it 24 

part of NOAA’s or the council’s recommendation to NOAA and then 25 

subsequently NOAA’s announcement of the season, including 26 

Louisiana’s recommendation, that wouldn’t require any 27 

delegation, that I can tell, nor a three-quarters majority.  It 28 

would simply require this council, by a simple majority, to 29 

agree to it and recommend it to I guess to NOAA and subsequently 30 

be published and is that right? 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  We went through this in the Reef Fish Committee 33 

and Andy showed a presentation of approximately what we thought 34 

next year’s season would be and that analysis assumed that Texas 35 

regulations for 2014 will be the same as 2013 and it assumed 36 

that Louisiana regulations for 2014 will be the same as 2013 and 37 

it assumed that Florida would put in place a season consistent 38 

with the federal season. 39 

 40 

If any of those assumptions changed, if any of the states do 41 

something substantially different than that, then we would 42 

likely have to revisit the season and adjust it accordingly and 43 

is that getting at your question?  That would all happen 44 

independent of the council and we would come in and advise the 45 

council of what’s going on, but -- 46 

 47 

MR. PAUSINA:  I guess my question is that Louisiana could ask 48 
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for an allocation and by a simple majority, if it was approved, 1 

if we theoretically got that, you’ve already accepted our 2 

seasonal and creel, based on what you just said, and so it looks 3 

like I’m pretty close to having regional management without 4 

regional management or a three-quarters vote. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I didn’t say anything about accepting your creels 7 

survey or any of that.  I just told you what the basis for the 8 

projections we’ve done for next year are on what we think the 9 

regulations would be. 10 

 11 

Anything to establish an allocation for any particular state 12 

would require a plan amendment by the council and they would 13 

have to go through the process.  There are no state allocations 14 

used in our projections.  We just look at what was caught in the 15 

previous year and what we think is likely to be caught in the 16 

next year. 17 

 18 

Now, in that sense, when we’re estimating what we think will be 19 

caught in Louisiana next year, yes, we’re looking at what you 20 

guys reported were caught this year and we’re going to assume 21 

that you will catch something similar to that next year if your 22 

regulations remain the same. 23 

 24 

MR. PAUSINA:  I guess that answers it.  Any sort of state 25 

allocation for recreational red snapper would require some 26 

procedural thing and it would take time? 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 29 

 30 

MR. PAUSINA:  Okay.  Again, I stayed out of this for a while and 31 

I tried to watch it happen and I know yesterday there was a lot 32 

of Louisiana fishermen that got up and, to be quite honest, it 33 

was almost embarrassing for me and it wasn’t staged, but I think 34 

it left a message. 35 

 36 

The message is there’s a friend we all know and his name is 37 

Will.  Everyone knows him.  Where there’s a will, there’s a way 38 

and I think in Louisiana, we demonstrated that we had a will and 39 

regardless of the process and the council and how long it may or 40 

may not take -- We just started doing stuff and Harlon asked the 41 

question of almost everyone that came up of what could we do to 42 

make it better for you or what would you recommend? 43 

 44 

I think, unanimously, our recreational anglers, even our charter 45 

fishermen, and I can’t speak for everybody, but I will go on to 46 

say that plenty of people in this room from other states, 47 

whether it be NGOs, commercial, charter guys, headboat operators 48 
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-- I can’t walk around this room without somebody shaking my 1 

hand and saying you’re doing a good job, meaning the State of 2 

Louisiana and not necessarily me, because I didn’t invent any of 3 

this. 4 

 5 

It’s frustrating for me, because this is not my world.  I am not 6 

Robin and I am not Kevin and I’m not gifted with the ability to 7 

sit here and politely talk about things.  It’s just hard to 8 

believe that over a year ago, as Louisiana we came in and asked 9 

and not only asked, but gave options and demonstrated, 10 

physically, through quota monitoring and other ways, how things 11 

could be done alternatively. 12 

 13 

It’s looking at flexibility and alternative means, but yet, 14 

we’re still -- We’re making progress through this regional 15 

management box, but it’s still a box that we all need to fit 16 

into and that’s what I’m trying to get us out of, I think. 17 

 18 

Until there’s a will of this council, and I understand the 19 

procedural problems, and, again, I don’t fully pretend to 20 

understand them, but I think until there’s a will to get outside 21 

the box, to get out of the one-size-fits-all and to do things 22 

differently, we’re just always going to sit around and talk 23 

about stuff for years. 24 

 25 

Texas, although I complain about Texas a lot, they’ve never 26 

complied and they don’t participate in MRIP and maybe they’re 27 

the smartest ones at the table and I’m starting to realize that 28 

more and more.  I feel like I could talk for hours here and I 29 

will close with one thing. 30 

 31 

When I went back to my state and brought my staff in, I said, 32 

gentlemen and ladies, we are going to implement a quota 33 

monitoring program within two months and we’re going to 34 

demonstrate how it can be done, whatever it takes and what are 35 

your comments?  You get two answers.  You get a no, because and 36 

then you get a yes, if.  Immediately, we asked all the no, 37 

because people to leave the room and close the door and we did 38 

it.  Thank you. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Randy.   41 

 42 

DR. LASSETER:  I would like to request guidance on what you 43 

would like brought back in February for regional management. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Anson, do you want to speak to that? 46 

 47 

MR. ANSON:  Ava and I had talked earlier and so there are some 48 



206 

 

things that could go on that need to be addressed in the 1 

document as it stands regarding NEPA, as I understand it, and so 2 

I think that -- I don’t know if it needs to be a motion or not, 3 

but I think in order to do that -- There is interest and, Randy, 4 

there is a will.  A collective will is yet to be seen, but 5 

certainly trying to get into at least a bigger box. 6 

 7 

I certainly envision regional management being passed some day 8 

and so in order to affect that and make that happen sooner than 9 

later, I would -- Do we need a motion to do that, to instruct 10 

staff to do it?  11 

 12 

I will make a motion then that we instruct staff to continue 13 

working on the regional management document, addressing any of 14 

those issues related to getting it in a final version. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second for this motion? 17 

 18 

MR. RIECHERS:  Second. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second from Robin.  The motion is to 21 

instruct staff to continue working on Amendment 39 and 22 

addressing any of those issues related to the amendment going 23 

final.  Do we have questions? 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  We can instruct staff to continue working forever, 26 

but until we get -- This is the five state directors and I’ve 27 

been there and it’s a heck of a responsibility to put on you, 28 

but until we can get some sort of agreement on what each state 29 

allocation is going to be -- I know the council doesn’t want to 30 

be put in that position.  I don’t think we’ve got any one czar 31 

here in the room that wants to have that responsibility, but, to 32 

me, that seems to be one of the big things that is holding this 33 

process up. 34 

 35 

I know you directors have been working very hard on this and 36 

hopefully -- I assume you all are going to continue and try work 37 

on -- Robin, I think you were given the lead, being the senior 38 

director, and hopefully you guys might be able to come up and 39 

give us something to work with. 40 

 41 

MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t know that I was given the lead for any 42 

particular reason other than that I’ve just been trying to speak 43 

for the five states when they’ve been asked here.  The simple 44 

fact is we’re working very hard still on this notion. 45 

 46 

This all, obviously, started when we were posed with nine days, 47 

twelve days, twenty-eight days, you name the different 48 
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iterations that we went through last spring.  Obviously that 1 

kind of galvanized the states in this discussion and we’re still 2 

working towards that final solution. 3 

 4 

I think the reason the motion is on the board is there may be 5 

some doubt that we have some resolve to do this and I think the 6 

resolve and the will is there.  I don’t know that we’re at that 7 

solution, but we definitely want to charge ahead to next 8 

basically January or February as if we’re going to go. 9 

 10 

At some point, if we don’t get there, guys, we’re going to come 11 

to you and say we’re done and we won’t be able to -- At the very 12 

best, what we’ll do is table something and if we then find a 13 

solution in the interim, if we can’t get there by January or 14 

February, we will see -- We will keep seeking for that solution 15 

and then we might pull the document back up if we get it at some 16 

point, but we understand that it has used some staff time and we 17 

understand that it has used some National Marine Fisheries 18 

Service time, no more than I will say a document we’re fixing to 19 

cover in this same report here a little bit later. 20 

 21 

I think in dealing with red snapper that we let certain things 22 

bounce around for a long time and sometimes we make headway on 23 

them and sometimes we don’t, but it is certainly our resolve to 24 

keep working at this issue and even look for things in between 25 

and I really believe that’s one of the questions Randy was 26 

getting at, which was are there some other steps that are 27 

different than a regional management allocation that would 28 

provide some flexibility? 29 

 30 

We are going to continue to explore that as well, because the 31 

states all feel greater flexibility is part of what they’re 32 

striving for here and so if there’s even things short of 33 

regional management that would give us some of those kinds of 34 

flexibility issues, we’re going to be looking for those as well. 35 

 36 

I think they can be done.  King mackerel is certainly an example 37 

of where we’ve created lines and created flexibility and so I 38 

think there’s some other ways to go about this as well, though I 39 

think this is still the best one in front of us. 40 

 41 

DR. LASSETER:  I can point out that in Action 1 there is an 42 

option to establish a regional management program where the 43 

council specifies -- I know it’s not full flexibility being 44 

delegated to the regions, but there is the option for the 45 

council to specify management measures for a particular region 46 

that are identified and I just wanted to point out that option. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to be clear.  If this motion passes, 1 

then Amendment 39 will be back on the agenda for final action at 2 

our February meeting, right?  I see heads nodding. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That is what I’m hearing. 5 

 6 

MR. WILLIAMS:  A question for Robin.  How are the state 7 

directors negotiating on this, Robin?  Is it phone and email or 8 

have you gotten together in a room somewhere, each with an 9 

assistant, to try to work this out? 10 

 11 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes and yes.  I think everyone needs to realize 12 

that we all walked into this council room and the state 13 

directors had a day or two notice beyond that, but as of the 14 

last meeting, the new numbers that were cast by the change in 15 

MRIP certainly has a lot of people looking at that longer time 16 

series and wondering what that implies. 17 

 18 

There was a pretty big change in dynamic or change in the 19 

information we were looking at with those new MRIP numbers that 20 

came in at the last meeting and so everyone is certainly 21 

concerned about their percentage allocation and those new 22 

numbers make people kind of recast some of their thoughts in 23 

that respect and so I think that’s one of the big hurdles that 24 

we have had during this process now, is when those kind of all 25 

hit -- It hit all of us, not only the state directors, but all 26 

of us.  It leaves us wondering what those mean in relation to 27 

past numbers that we’ve been looking at. 28 

 29 

MS. LEVY:  I just sort of wanted to -- I think that this was 30 

probably said at the beginning of this process, but I just want 31 

to reiterate it, because we’ve been going down the road looking 32 

at allocation for quite a while, that I would encourage the 33 

state directors to consider discussing the thought process and 34 

the types of things that they are talking about when they are 35 

thinking about allocation. 36 

 37 

It is a public process.  We have an action that talks about 38 

different alternatives for allocation and whatever allocation 39 

decision is reached should be framed the same way as those 40 

alternatives, meaning there should be some underlying formula 41 

basis, time series, something that is supporting the allocation 42 

decision so that the council can look at the alternatives and 43 

can compare the alternatives. 44 

 45 

The public can look at the alternatives and compare the impacts 46 

of the alternatives and there can be an open and thoughtful 47 

decision on allocation. 48 
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 1 

I don’t see anything wrong, necessarily, with having some 2 

internal discussions about particular issues, but I would also 3 

encourage there to be public discussions about the allocation 4 

issues, because it is a public process and this is one of the 5 

very sensitive issues and I think that it would behoove the 6 

council and the representatives to allow the public more 7 

information on what’s going on. 8 

 9 

MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t want to belabor this, because I know 10 

we’ve got more committee report left to go.  Let me just assure 11 

Mara though that the range of the discussions are embodied 12 

within the document. 13 

 14 

We have also talked about aspirational things such as basing 15 

these decisions, at some point, either before this document 16 

would pass or even maybe down the road, looking at the shifting 17 

demographics across the Gulf and possibly looking at the 18 

abundance and using an abundance measure to help create an 19 

allocation, but for the most part, the time series that are 20 

embodied within the context of the document now are the things 21 

that are being considered now. 22 

 23 

Now, certainly, like I said, aspirationally we would like to 24 

think about some of those other things, and maybe even try to 25 

build that into the conversation here, as we know that if we 26 

adopt it the way it is now, there would be a time certain when 27 

it sunsetted and we would have to deal with some of those other 28 

issues. 29 

 30 

Beyond that, it’s there.  It’s certainly nothing different than 31 

those kinds of time series that we’ve looked at.  It’s well 32 

within the bounds of those kinds of things. 33 

 34 

MS. LEVY:  Okay and I thank you for that.  I think it’s just -- 35 

We talk about it at these meetings over a period of time and 36 

then all we hear is we haven’t decided on allocation, but there 37 

is no indication of what the thought process was or what you 38 

were actually considering and so that’s helpful and thank you. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  This is a question I think for Roy 41 

and Mara.  For the last few meetings, we’ve been putting this 42 

amendment on for final action and I’m new to this.  I guess I’ve 43 

been here for four or five meetings, but it seems to me the 44 

process would be that once the states say they’ve come to an 45 

agreement, they would come to the council meeting and we would 46 

have those discussions, but then staff would have to go back and 47 

write that into the document. 48 
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 1 

It seems, to me, premature to come to each meeting with it 2 

listed as a final action, because it seems like there is going 3 

to that time lag.  Once the decision is made on that allocation, 4 

it’s going to take us an extra meeting to get it in the document 5 

and do the analysis and identify alternatives and then bring it 6 

back for final action and can you give us any guidance on that? 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s a fair point and we are now at a 9 

point where we are not going to get this implemented in time for 10 

2014 and so we’re talking about, at best, the 2015 season. 11 

 12 

It seems, to me, if we came back in at February and selected a 13 

preferred alternative for the allocations, then we would go 14 

forward and publish a draft environmental impact statement, but 15 

I think you at that point, as a council, ought to think about do 16 

you want to go back out to another round of public hearings and 17 

hold off voting this up until the April meeting. 18 

 19 

If you think about it, the main thing the public needs to know 20 

to evaluate how this is going to affect them is what’s the 21 

allocation for this state and they’ve never had any knowledge 22 

about that, but in terms of our ability to implement this, 23 

whether we take final action in February or in April or even 24 

probably at the June meeting, that would still leave us time to 25 

get this put in place. 26 

 27 

That your decision how you want to handle that, but there 28 

wouldn’t be an urgency that we need to vote this up at the 29 

February meeting and Doug is exactly right that if you select a 30 

preferred, staff is going to have to go back and do a 31 

considerable amount of work. 32 

 33 

You are going to have to provide the rationale for why the 34 

allocation you’re selecting is fair and equitable and the best 35 

allocation and they’re going to have to go back and write all 36 

this up and finish up all of that analysis. 37 

 38 

I don’t think it would slow the implementation down that much to 39 

have the document come back to you then at the next meeting with 40 

everything done.  It’s your call whether you want to go back out 41 

to the public again at that point. 42 

 43 

MR. WILLIAMS:  This is for Robin, I guess.  Robin, you’re the 44 

spokesman for this group or I guess you’re the spokesman for the 45 

group.  Where are you guys in this process?  Do you have 75 46 

percent agreement as to what the divisions are or have you got -47 

- Are you halfway there?  Have you got three states that have 48 
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agreed as to allocations and two that haven’t or what can you 1 

tell us about this? 2 

 3 

MR. RIECHERS:  Well, it doesn’t really matter.  We’ve got to 4 

have 75 percent of the vote and one state can block it. 5 

 6 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I understand that, but I would still like to have 7 

-- To peek in and -- 8 

 9 

MR. RIECHERS:  It’s a fair question, in some respects.  I would 10 

say that we are very close and we were very close and the MRIP 11 

numbers that came in had everyone take a step back and until we 12 

can -- Unfortunately, our SSC didn’t get a chance to have the 13 

meeting to review those. 14 

 15 

I think people are waiting to see what some of that conversation 16 

holds after their meeting to review in January and we will see 17 

where we are.  Again, I don’t think any of us want to continue 18 

down a road we know we’re not going to achieve and so at the 19 

point where we don’t think we’re going to get there, we will 20 

come and tell you that, but we’re still working and that’s -- 21 

Roy, I mean that’s kind of where we are. 22 

 23 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Is there anything other council members can do or 24 

National Marine Fisheries Service can do to facilitate the 25 

negotiations? 26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  You know, I think everyone can appreciate, by 28 

looking back at the long time series and look at the shift from 29 

the east to the west or west to east, I’m sorry, and appreciate 30 

the fact that it’s a very difficult discussion by each state, 31 

because no matter where you choose in that time series, you’re 32 

going to have members of your state questioning why you either 33 

didn’t get enough or you gave some percentage points up that you 34 

might would have otherwise gotten and then you’ve got a whole 35 

other array of people out here who don’t believe any of the data 36 

that we have in front of us right now.  Within that context, 37 

it’s a difficult decision and a difficult discussion by all five 38 

states to have.  39 

 40 

MR. DIAZ:  This is kind of to Dr. Crabtree’s comment a minute 41 

ago about public hearings and it’s similar to what Robin just 42 

said.  It probably wouldn’t be a bad idea to go back out to 43 

public hearings, but until we get to see these MRIP adjustments 44 

or MRIP recalibrations, I don’t think we could do it and that 45 

kind of takes off of what Robin just said.  I think we have to 46 

figure out what that means before we can go forward. 47 

 48 
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MR. FISCHER:  I want to add to answer some of Roy’s concerns.  1 

Sure, other people can get involved and help out and I think 2 

correct numbers, and Roy is not here, but he is probably 3 

listening, is that there was a time there was a consensus. 4 

 5 

It’s not that there’s no agreement.  It’s not that the states 6 

can’t get together.  They actually did and regardless of where 7 

the error lied, the first spreadsheet we used was very nice, 8 

because it added up to 104 percent and so everybody was able to 9 

get a little bit better piece of the pie. 10 

 11 

Then when we got that corrected, there was a headboat issue that 12 

Andy or someone on Roy’s staff had to straighten out with how 13 

headboats were reporting in the Panhandle and Alabama and how 14 

they were being divided.  Once they were divided by location, it 15 

pulled fish from Alabama’s historic catch and put it in Florida. 16 

 17 

It didn’t change what was caught, but it just changed -- It 18 

actually made the numbers real to what they were, but the 19 

perception is Kevin’s state lost a few fish and so we had to 20 

overcome that and then we think we’re back to a consensus.  Then 21 

it was brought up at the last meeting of the new MRIP numbers 22 

and the harvest level we are now. 23 

 24 

I think the numbers haven’t sat still long enough for everyone 25 

to finally say yes.  Now, the issue is exactly what Robin said.  26 

Through history, the fishery has shifted from Texas throughout 27 

the Gulf to Florida, where Texas had extremely high catch 28 

levels. 29 

 30 

The last couple of years, Florida has achieved anywhere from 38 31 

to 50 percent and so obviously the fishery is moving and so you 32 

have to accommodate that.  You have to be fair to everyone and 33 

have to accommodate it and if we had a pie -- If we ordered a 34 

medium-sized pizza and they delivered us a large and we could 35 

all eat 120 percent of what we thought we would eat, we would be 36 

in good shape. 37 

 38 

MS. BADEMAN:  Just to pile on to this discussion about final 39 

action at the next meeting or not, based on what Roy has said 40 

and what everyone has said, I think I’m okay with not taking 41 

final action at the next meeting.  Our commission is going to 42 

have to look at what we decide on and really check off on it and 43 

that includes the allocation and we’re not there yet and so I am 44 

okay with it. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do I hear that someone wants to amend this 47 

motion to take out the word “final” or not or are we just going 48 



213 

 

to let this one be voted on like it is? 1 

 2 

MR. ANSON:  I will just strike then “going final” and just say 3 

“related to the amendment”. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is the seconder -- Robin, are you all right with 6 

that? 7 

 8 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  So then just to clarify, does that mean this will 11 

be on the agenda for the February meeting, but not for final 12 

action?  13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think that’s what this says if it passes, yes. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  Let’s vote on this one.  17 

All in favor of the motion to instruct staff to continue working 18 

on Amendment 39 and addressing any of those issues related to 19 

the amendment say aye; opposed.  The motion carries without 20 

opposition. 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  Red Snapper Allocation Issues, Roy Crabtree noted 23 

that he had sent a letter to Chairman Boyd concerning an 24 

exchange of communications between Senator David Vitter and 25 

Acting Administrator for NOAA Dr. Kathryn Sullivan and between 26 

Acting Assistant Administrator for Fisheries Sam Rauch and 27 

Dorothy Lowman, Chair of the Council Coordinating Committee). 28 

 29 

The subject was Senator Vitter’s concerns about management of 30 

Gulf of Mexico fisheries and, in particular, allocation of the 31 

red snapper allowable catch quota.  Dr. Sullivan’s letter to 32 

Senator Vitter reiterated NOAA’s commitment to the catch share 33 

policy, which states that underlying allocations to sectors 34 

should be revisited on a regular basis.   35 

 36 

In the letter from Sam Rauch to Dorothy Lowman, Mr. Rauch noted 37 

that he has repeatedly stated the need to routinely review 38 

fishery allocations to ensure that fishery management is 39 

achieving the goals of the Magnuson-Stevens Act.   40 

 41 

Dr. Crabtree’s letter to Mr. Boyd noted that the council has 42 

been reviewing the red snapper allocation for some time through 43 

Reef Fish Amendment 28.  Dr. Crabtree requested that Amendment 44 

28 be added to the agenda for the February 2014 council meeting, 45 

so that the council can complete its review of the red snapper 46 

allocation and we will address that later on. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Bob, I have a couple of questions on that. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  In regards to the letter from Senator Vitter, I 3 

just want to make it pretty clear that there is no hold on any 4 

nominations right now by Senator Vitter.  I know that there was 5 

some discussion about that, but there is no hold on any NOAA 6 

administrator right now. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do we need a motion or are we just in agreement 9 

that Amendment 28 will be on the agenda for the February meeting 10 

and we don’t need a motion? 11 

 12 

DR. SHIPP:  Roy, later on in this document, I think we address 13 

that. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead, Dr. Shipp. 16 

 17 

DR. SHIPP:  Draft Framework Action to Rescind Amendment 30B 18 

Permit Conditions, Tab B, Number 6, Steven Atran reviewed the 19 

draft framework action.  He noted that several of the sections 20 

were incomplete, pending a decision on whether the council would 21 

move ahead with final action on a similar action in Amendment 22 

39.   23 

 24 

However, he felt that a completed document could be ready in 25 

time for final action at the February council meeting.  Several 26 

comments were made following the review of the document. 27 

 28 

Roy Crabtree felt that the purpose and need section was too 29 

general and needed to be more specific.  He suggested that the 30 

primary purpose was that people are concerned that with state 31 

waters open to red snapper and gag longer than federal waters 32 

for some states, federally-permitted vessels were losing fishing 33 

days.   34 

 35 

Dr. Crabtree was also concerned as to whether there was a 36 

reasonable range of alternatives and suggested adding an 37 

alternative to establish separate for-hire and private vessel 38 

quotas.   39 

 40 

Mara Levy felt that the range of alternatives should be expanded 41 

to include or exclude other single species, such as gag.  Ms. 42 

Levy also noted that there was discussion in Amendment 39 43 

regarding the potential for overfishing that should be included 44 

in this framework action.  Johnny Greene asked how much shorter 45 

the seasons would be if for-hire vessels were allowed to fish in 46 

state waters during EEZ closures.  47 

  48 
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Mr. Atran responded that most of the questions and comments 1 

raised could be addressed in the framework action in time to 2 

have a completed draft ready for final action in February.  3 

However, if sector separation were added to the range of 4 

alternatives, it would complicate the document and would take 5 

longer to complete.  Johnny Greene suggested that this 6 

discussion be readdressed at full council. 7 

 8 

MS. LEVY:  With regard to the rescind 30B amendment, there are a 9 

lot of questions in that blurb that was just read, but I don’t 10 

really hear any discussion or answers, meaning there was talk 11 

about the need to talk more about the purpose and need and what 12 

it really is and what this amendment is really addressing.  13 

There was discussion about the need to have different additional 14 

alternatives to comply with NEPA requirements and then what your 15 

intent is with this action. 16 

 17 

DR. DANA:  It was my understanding, during the committee 18 

meeting, that Steve Atran recognized those questions and was 19 

prepared to address them between this meeting and the February 20 

meeting, at which time, as the document shows, we could go 21 

forward to final action. 22 

 23 

I mean I’m prepared right now to make a motion to select a 24 

preferred alternative, which would be to rescind 30B as it 25 

pertains to all reef fish, but out of, I don’t know, respect to 26 

the council and the questions asked, they allow Steve to flesh 27 

out some of those questions and bring it back to us in February. 28 

 29 

MS. LEVY:  I don’t know that it’s appropriate for staff to tell 30 

the council what the problem is that the council is trying to 31 

address in rescinding this and the purpose and need needs to 32 

come from the council. 33 

 34 

Like we discussed during committee, the idea that it just 35 

doesn’t seem fair or people don’t like it isn’t going to be a 36 

sufficient rationale for rescinding it.  Without further 37 

discussion from the council about the objective, you can’t 38 

really determine what the range of reasonable alternatives are 39 

and so right now, we have these three alternatives and one is 40 

keep it and one is take it away for red snapper and one is take 41 

it away for everything, but why just take it away for red 42 

snapper and why not consider other species individually and why 43 

not consider sector separation if it’s really the idea that you 44 

have this inconsistency between where charterboats and headboats 45 

can fish? 46 

 47 

I really think that before any further refinement can be done, 48 



216 

 

you need to be really specific about the problem that you’re 1 

trying to address by rescinding it and it needs to be in the 2 

context of the objectives of the FMP and why it was put in in 3 

the first place and things like that and not just that we don’t 4 

like it. 5 

 6 

MR. ANSON:  We have heard it before, or I’ve heard it before at 7 

least, that staff is sometimes put in the position where they 8 

have to come up with these things and sometimes they get their 9 

heads bitten off for coming up with some of these ideas and 10 

putting forth for the council. 11 

 12 

I would just echo with Mara’s comments regarding the council.  13 

It should be coming from the council to give staff those 14 

specific instructions or at least some good idea as to what some 15 

of those issues should be and how they should be framed. 16 

 17 

MR. ATRAN:  We can go back to when we fleshed out this document 18 

and there’s been plenty of discussion by the council about this 19 

and so I can go back through the minutes and I’m sure that I can 20 

probably flesh out the purpose and need without you having to 21 

specifically discuss it now, unless you want to, and have it 22 

reflect what the council’s intent was and so I’m not concerned 23 

about that. 24 

 25 

What I am concerned about is if there are specific alternatives 26 

that you want added to this to let me know and in particular, as 27 

I pointed out in the discussion, if you want alternatives 28 

dealing with sector separation put in this, let staff know, 29 

because that is going to change the timeline on this.  It may be 30 

that we have to go to a full plan amendment instead of a 31 

framework action.  As I said, it’s going to complicate things. 32 

 33 

MS. BADEMAN:  I guess going back to Mara’s points, if you look 34 

back to the original document, 30B, and this particular action, 35 

it was -- The main reason it was implemented was because there 36 

were states that were going non-compliant. 37 

 38 

There are still states that are going non-compliant in terms of 39 

seasons, bag limits, size limits.  It was also implemented to 40 

decrease the likelihood of having overages, at least for red 41 

snapper and for gag and I think triggerfish and amberjack.   42 

 43 

We are still having pretty big overages for red snapper.  With 44 

gag, we’ve had inconsistency and we haven’t had an overage, at 45 

least for last year.  We’ve only had one year or two if you 46 

include this one. 47 

 48 
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I mean it has had an economic disadvantage on charter for-hire 1 

boats that are federally permitted.  We have heard that 2 

testimony over and over again and I mean from our commission’s 3 

perspective, states should have full authority to regulate 4 

fishing activities in their waters and this amendment does not 5 

allow that.  I will just throw those points out there for 6 

consideration if that helps Steve.  Thanks. 7 

 8 

MR. ANSON:  I know we’ve batted this around and we all have got 9 

our camps, but the states still can regulate in their state 10 

waters.  This only puts those provisions on the federally-11 

permitted vessels and we had discussion in Reef Fish and Dr. 12 

Crabtree elucidated that or illuminated all of those different 13 

points related to permits. 14 

 15 

We have permits because we put special conditions on them and 16 

the special condition is to try to make it a little bit more 17 

fair and equitable across the Gulf so that we can make it fair 18 

at least to those fishermen that want to go partake in charter 19 

fishing in federal waters.  It’s equal and it’s fair and 20 

equitable for everyone across the Gulf. 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will just say there’s an awful lot of work 23 

ahead to get this done and I am concerned with the points Mara 24 

raises about whether we have a reasonable range of alternatives 25 

in the document. 26 

 27 

With respect to the impacts, what analysis we have at this point 28 

is in Amendment 39, where this is one of the actions.  I will 29 

read you what it says.  It says: Additionally, reducing the 30 

allowable harvest from the EEZ would require a shortening of the 31 

season in the EEZ and this would affect private anglers as well 32 

as for-hire anglers and result in additional adverse economic 33 

consequences for businesses and communities associated with the 34 

private angler sector.  In summary, increasing the restrictions 35 

in the EEZ to allow increased harvest in state waters would be 36 

expected to result in the net decrease in economic benefits. 37 

 38 

Now, I don’t know what the economic analysis will show when it’s 39 

done for this new document, because this is specifically in the 40 

context, I guess, of regional management and just for red 41 

snapper, but if this is an indication, it may come out showing 42 

that this has net economic adverse impacts and so there are 43 

going to be a lot of things that need to be dealt with and 44 

explained before we are going to be able to move this document 45 

and I just want to keep expectations in line with what’s going 46 

to have to happen before we’re going to be able to move this 47 

successfully and so we’ve got a long way to go and a lot of work 48 
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to do. 1 

 2 

DR. DANA:  As I said before, I am perfectly -- I am happy to 3 

defer this until February to allow Mr. Atran to flesh out some 4 

of the concerns.  I appreciate that Mara and some others don’t 5 

like this amendment or the motion to get rid of 30B.  You’re not 6 

a charterboat operator and you’re not on the spot to lose 7 

business and so I appreciate that. 8 

 9 

All of that said, I can also make a motion for the Option 3 to 10 

rescind it and I think I have the votes to get it passed, but I 11 

am not going to do that, because I would like for Steve to look 12 

through some of the questions and present those in February. 13 

 14 

Now, Roy, you talked about losing days, perhaps, as a result of 15 

rescinding 30B.  You talk about losing days if a state goes non-16 

compliant and so we lose days no matter what and so I think -- I 17 

know that you don’t like the rationale that it’s not fair.  We, 18 

as a council, voted to rescind this by emergency rule and you 19 

all overturned that and we took it to court and you didn’t -- 20 

You saw the court language on that.  Anyway. 21 

 22 

MS. LEVY:  I just want to say that I really have no stake in 23 

whether you all want to rescind it or don’t want to rescind it.  24 

I think that’s a council decision.  What I want to happen is if 25 

the decision is to rescind it, that you have the rationale on 26 

the record and sufficient analysis that you don’t get -- That 27 

the agency doesn’t get sued and then lose that suit and you’re 28 

just back to square one. 29 

 30 

My purpose for bringing up the things I bring up is not to 31 

dissuade you, necessarily, one way or the other, but to let you 32 

know that from a legal standpoint, I find that things are 33 

lacking and that that increases the risk of either it not being 34 

approved by the Secretary or losing in litigation and so that’s 35 

where I’m coming from. 36 

 37 

I don’t have a stake in whether it stays or it goes other than 38 

from that perspective and I will just say that one of the other 39 

things about this provision, and we’ve talked about this before, 40 

is it’s one of the few mechanisms that this council has to 41 

control some of the recreational harvest for red snapper. 42 

 43 

You all know that we’re in litigation right now about the 44 

overages that happen with recreational red snapper and so 45 

another thing to consider and think about and discuss is whether 46 

getting rid of one of the few controls we have on the 47 

recreational sector is really appropriate under these 48 
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circumstances. 1 

 2 

MR. DIAZ:  I just want to mention this.  State non-compliance is 3 

a big deal.  Mississippi and Alabama have been compliant and we 4 

each only have three miles of territorial sea.  When you look at 5 

this from a charterboat perspective, not all charterboats with 6 

reef fish permits will benefit from this. 7 

 8 

Charterboats in at state that has been compliant, if this was to 9 

pass and they have a reef fish permit, they’re going to lose 10 

more days in the EEZ and we need to know -- Johnny’s question is 11 

how many days does this actually cost and that’s pretty 12 

important information for us to know and so it’s kind of a 13 

point-of-view issue, I think, for the charterboats. 14 

 15 

If you’re in a state that’s been non-compliant, you will get to 16 

fish in state waters and get more days and it will be a big boom 17 

for them, but then if you’re in a state like ours that is 18 

already losing days, and just last year we lost six days we know 19 

of and there’s no telling how many days it’s going to be next 20 

year if this goes in, our state just keeps losing more and more 21 

opportunities.  I don’t see how I would ever be able to support 22 

this motion.  It’s just too devastating to our state. 23 

 24 

MR. ANSON:  Just to continue on that theme, red snapper is a 25 

federal fishery.  Most of the landings Gulf-wide come from 26 

federal waters and I understand that the states, again, with the 27 

luxuries of having nine miles versus other states that have 28 

three miles, and besides the charter anglers -- Dr. Crabtree 29 

pointed out that private anglers as well Gulf-wide are going to 30 

lose.  The net benefits, I don’t see any net benefits to this.  31 

Every state has their own way of looking at it, but that’s the 32 

way I see it. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to go to Dr. Dana and then Mr. Perret 35 

and then we’re going to move on.  I think we’ve had considerable 36 

discussion on this and it will be on the agenda. 37 

 38 

DR. DANA:  Mr. Chairman, that was my suggestion, that we move 39 

on.  I think it’s totally appropriate for Steve to move forward 40 

with the guidance that the council has provided him.  It seems 41 

to me that he totally understands what the questions were and he 42 

is prepared to move on it.  There is no motion on the board, by 43 

the way. 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  I was going to say we’ve been doing a lot of 46 

talking, but there is no motion on the floor, but I will repeat 47 

what one council member said two or three meetings back.  You 48 
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turn loose one-three-hundred-and-whatever of the best fishermen 1 

in the Gulf and they’re going to catch a lot of fish and they’re 2 

going to shorten the season.  Thank you. 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, I do have a motion.  It doesn’t 5 

relate to what’s in the summary report right now and I could get 6 

to it at the end or I could get to it in between breaks.  It’s 7 

your call. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is it related to what we’re talking about? 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s related to red snapper, but it’s not related 12 

to the -- 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Everything is related to red snapper. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  It doesn’t fall under these individual topics in 17 

the report. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s hold on it, but don’t let me forget.   20 

 21 

MS. LEVY:  I am just going to reiterate again that I haven’t 22 

heard any discussion about additional alternatives and I haven’t 23 

heard any discussion about a focused purpose and need.  If you 24 

want staff to work on the document and come back in February, 25 

that’s your decision, but I will caution that there’s a good 26 

chance that it would not be ready for final action at that 27 

point. 28 

 29 

There is absolutely no analysis in it at this point and so it’s 30 

going to require that, but without those issues being addressed, 31 

there’s a good chance that we come back and we still have the 32 

same three alternatives and we can see what the purpose and need 33 

says at that point, but I don’t know that it would be ready for 34 

any final action. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Just as a comment, I think the council 37 

understands that.  Go ahead, Dr. Shipp. 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Charge to the Ad Hoc Red 40 

Snapper IFQ AP, Tab B, Number 7, Assane Diagne presented a draft 41 

charge to the advisory panel, Tab B, Number 7.  The committee 42 

offered revisions and made the following motion.  By voice vote 43 

without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, 44 

that the charge to the Ad Hoc Red Snapper IFQ Advisory Panel be 45 

to review the red snapper IFQ management program and to 46 

recommend to the council management and administrative measures 47 

to improve the performance of the red snapper individual fishing 48 
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quota (IFQ) program. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion and is there 3 

discussion? 4 

 5 

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  If I may just ask a question, most probably, 6 

if I recall, to Mr. Riechers, who offered an amendment to the 7 

suggested charge.  What would the purpose of the review part be?  8 

I take it that we have already reviewed the amendment and we are 9 

going to present a summary of the five-year review that you have 10 

already approved.  I just wanted to make sure that I captured 11 

the intent of the first part of the amended charge, the review 12 

part here. 13 

 14 

MR. RIECHERS:  It’s hard for anyone to make recommendations 15 

unless they kind of review where we’re at, based on either past 16 

reviews or current status of the program.  It’s just a minor 17 

administrative clean-up to the motion is all that was, but I 18 

think it kind of goes without saying, yes. 19 

 20 

DR. DIAGNE:  I just wanted to be clear that it will be for them, 21 

essentially, then to go with the review recommendations and 22 

conclusions that were already discussed and then take it from 23 

there? 24 

 25 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  Any opposition to this 28 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 29 

 30 

DR. SHIPP:  Scoping/Options Paper on Sector Separation, Tab B, 31 

Number 8, Assane Diagne summarized the sector separation 32 

documents, Tab B, Number 8.  Committee members discussed the 33 

potential use of IFQ shares donated by the commercial sector to 34 

for-hire operators.  35 

 36 

The committee indicated that staff should continue to develop 37 

the amendment and restrict it to red snapper.  Dr. Diagne noted 38 

that the next step would be the preparation of a draft public 39 

hearing document.  40 

 41 

The committee discussed the addition of a voluntary option and 42 

made the following motion.  By voice vote without opposition, 43 

the committee recommends, and I so move, to request that staff 44 

include a voluntary sector separation option for red snapper in 45 

the appropriate amendment. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion and is there 48 
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discussion on this motion? 1 

 2 

MR. RIECHERS:  Since I kind of asked for it in committee, but 3 

wasn’t going to press the point too much in committee, what does 4 

it mean? 5 

 6 

MR. GREENE:  We have kicked around lots of ideas for a long 7 

time.  I am trying to capture all of those ideas and find a 8 

place to put them in there.  I don’t know, Robin.  I struggled 9 

with this the other day.  We’ve got lots of ideas in front of 10 

us. 11 

 12 

For three or four council meetings, I have been trying to get 13 

something to work in parallel with regional management, in case 14 

regional management doesn’t go anywhere, because there’s nothing 15 

to fall back behind. 16 

 17 

We had lots of debate during committee.  Back and forth we 18 

talked about it and I felt like it was pretty well received and 19 

I guess I’m still struggling with it as much now.  I don’t know 20 

exactly where to put this.  I want this idea captured in the 21 

gist of that sector separation document, but I’m not sure 22 

exactly where it belongs and that’s why we came up with “the 23 

appropriate amendment”. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve talked to Johnny and a couple of other 26 

people about this idea and I think there’s a lot of fleshing 27 

out, but I guess the gist I get of it is you would set up a 28 

charterboat federally-permitted charter sector and then you 29 

would have an other recreational fishermen sector, I guess. 30 

 31 

Then at some point in the year before the fishing year coming, 32 

charterboats could opt out of the charterboat sector and those 33 

who opted out would fish under the other recreational sector and 34 

those who wanted to fish under the charterboat quota would do 35 

that. 36 

 37 

Now, there’s a host of difficulties with it, I think, in terms 38 

of figuring out how do you decide how many fish go into the 39 

respective subquotas and I don’t know how difficult all of that 40 

-- Obviously once you chose to go into a sector, you’re there 41 

for the next year, but I guess in some sense the gist of what I 42 

get is it would give an opt-out, where a federally-permitted 43 

charterboat could say no, I don’t want to fish under the 44 

charterboat-specific quota and I want to fish under the other 45 

quota.  Now, whether this works or has any benefit to it and all 46 

is a whole other question, but at least so far, that’s the best 47 

I’ve come up with as to what this might mean. 48 
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 1 

MR. RIECHERS:  At least the way you described it, it’s more of a 2 

-- You’re in it unless you opt out of it and so it’s not 3 

necessarily voluntarily going in. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s to be determined.  There would 6 

have to be a default if you didn’t respond and so, to me, the 7 

thought is that we would send out something to charterboats 8 

saying do you want to opt out or not and if they didn’t respond, 9 

they would automatically go into one or the other. 10 

 11 

Now, the council would have to decide what is the default?  Do 12 

you have to choose to go into the charter sector or do you by 13 

default go into it and you’ve got to choose to go out of it?  I 14 

don’t know, but you would have to make that decision somehow. 15 

 16 

MR. RIECHERS:  All I would suggest is if we’re going to send 17 

something, we would have to be way, way, way in front of this, 18 

because we know that sending mail to different business groups 19 

these days is a difficult task, at best, to get responses. 20 

 21 

I know you’ve got their permit addresses and so you may do 22 

better than most in that respect, but we send stuff to license 23 

holders all the time and it’s a difficult task, at best. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s why I think you have to have a default, 26 

that if they don’t respond, then you put them in this. 27 

 28 

MR. RIECHERS:  Let me frame this just a little bit, so that we 29 

help to understand the conversation regarding the amount of fish 30 

or the amount of trips that people are talking about. 31 

 32 

We’ve got 1,362 registered vessels.  At 30 percent of the quota, 33 

basically, and you could choose different time series to come up 34 

with different numbers, but 30 percent of the quota, and I did 35 

it at the 9.12 million pounds, it gives you 1.3 million pounds 36 

and some change.  That’s 30 percent of the 49 percent and so 37 

divide that by the number of vessels and you get 984 pounds per 38 

vessel. 39 

 40 

You divide that by seven pounds and you get 140 fish per vessel.  41 

You take that by six, which is the absolute minimum, because 42 

it’s also not accounting for those larger headboats and so 43 

forth, but on average for just charters it would be six, but 44 

it’s going to go down when you do the other math here, the 45 

proportional math, and that’s about eleven trips per vessel. 46 

 47 

That’s what you’re opting in for or you’re excluding yourself 48 
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from, given those kinds of math scenarios.  Just as we walk 1 

through this, have that in the forefront, because right now, 2 

there’s no way to tell whether you’ve been participating at a 3 

higher rate than that or a lower rate than that, because we 4 

don’t have catch history on everybody. 5 

 6 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I will be brief.  Dr. Crabtree explained how he 7 

conceived of it pretty clearly and that’s how I heard it as 8 

well.  I would just note, for the record, that Mr. Frady from 9 

Orange Beach in yesterday’s public testimony expanded on this 10 

quite a bit too and so staff could glean more information from 11 

his testimony, I think.  I have nothing else and thank you. 12 

 13 

MR. PERRET:  We sure can complicate things.  Procedure, it seems 14 

to me we’ve got the headboat option, they’re voluntary in or 15 

they’re not in.  Did we send out do you want to get in and if 16 

so, you’re in, up to a max of twenty?  Let’s just use the same 17 

procedure we used on that one.  Why complicate things?  Keep it 18 

simple. 19 

 20 

MR. ANSON:  I agree with you on that, Mr. Perret, is that we 21 

already have a mechanism or a procedure in place I think that 22 

could be tailored to the for-hire vessels that would like to opt 23 

in or opt out, depending upon which method we choose. 24 

 25 

To Mr. Riechers’ point regarding the trips, I certainly 26 

appreciate what he is trying to do, but anything that we’ve 27 

talking about here lately to try to change the way we do 28 

business in managing fish in the recreational sector, anything 29 

we’ve talked about, regional management or other items that have 30 

come up, it’s going to result in less days for what some people 31 

or most people have been doing, but the goal would be that we 32 

would be able to keep the recreational sector within their quota 33 

and that’s going to cause pain.  That’s going to cause some 34 

hardship. 35 

 36 

Just to address his point specifically, there’s quite a few 37 

vessels out there that are probably latent, have latent permits, 38 

or don’t fish on those permits.  Whether or not those vessels 39 

opt in or check the box and they get calculated and those fish 40 

don’t get used or however they’re distributed, I don’t know, but 41 

these are issues that we’re going to have to address with any of 42 

these things that we’re talking about if we’re going to try to 43 

constrain effort in the recreational sector. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  I have done my math based on the current ACL, as 46 

opposed to my counterpart in Texas, but I came up with a much 47 

rosier picture than he did.  I came up, instead of eleven trips 48 
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per year, they would get twelve trips per year.  I think people 1 

have to know what they’re getting into and they might do the 2 

math on the back of a napkin and always use the best years, but 3 

you have to look at it in the whole context. 4 

 5 

I think what this motion does, it tries to do sector separation 6 

from almost looking at reading into ITQs to charterboats in all 7 

the same swoop.  Regional management can solve a lot of this, 8 

because each region can handle it.  I understand Johnny’s 9 

concern that it doesn’t pass it leaves them with nothing, and I 10 

understand that concern, but sometimes you really want to know 11 

how deep the puddle is before you jump into it. 12 

 13 

My concern, and to Kevin, yes, there are going to probably be 14 

some boats with latent permits.  I’m sure there are and where 15 

would that portion of the fish go?  I would contend it would 16 

have to stay with the recreational sector, because it’s not 17 

being caught by the ones who want to opt into the program, but 18 

the reason being the ones with latent permits, they used to have 19 

recreational anglers that had the opportunity and so now it has 20 

to be me and Camp go and fish on our private boat and so now we 21 

have to have that ability to catch some fish. 22 

 23 

They weren’t caught on charterboats, on the charterboats that 24 

opted in.  I don’t think those boats should be getting the 25 

latent permits, because those fish -- In this case, the customer 26 

was a recreational fisherman who now has chosen to go on a 27 

private boat and it’s going to come out in the wash, if this 28 

passes, and six or eight months from now we’ll be discussing it 29 

and the public will be giving comment and we’ll see where 30 

everything lies. 31 

 32 

MR. ANSON:  To that point, you’re right.  We will get into those 33 

details if we proceed down this road and path and all I would 34 

say to that is if those vessels weren’t participating in the 35 

fishery, then they weren’t contributing to the catch either and 36 

whatever the component is, based on MRIP numbers the way they’re 37 

currently derived or before, and so they’re still part of the 38 

total.   39 

 40 

Those participating vessels are still part of that matrix of 41 

determining what the actual catches were for that year or 42 

estimated to be and so I think we need to try to potentially 43 

look at trying to identify those latent permit holders and not 44 

include those in or allow them to go through the next level.  45 

That’s what I would probably argue. 46 

 47 

MR. GREENE:  Robin, I’m sorry.  I misunderstood your question 48 
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earlier.  I thought you were speaking to the motion as far as 1 

exactly what we were going to ask staff to do.  As far as an 2 

overarching idea of what we’re trying to do here, I think you 3 

all have got it wrong. 4 

 5 

You laughed and joked one time at a meeting that Texas being 6 

open 365 days a year only took up a couple of days.  Well, that 7 

couple of days is now 10 percent of the fishery and all of a 8 

sudden Louisiana goes non-compliant and they take their eighty-9 

eight days and those fish come off of me. 10 

 11 

Now, I was very polite and pointed when I asked that we should 12 

have a provision in regional management for charterboats.  Kevin 13 

and I worked very hard on it.  There’s only one state that has 14 

any willingness to do so. 15 

 16 

If there was a component of regional management that included 17 

the charterboat sector, we probably wouldn’t have this 18 

discussion right now, but we still, just like the last meeting, 19 

we are still no further along than where we were.  Now, right 20 

now, eleven days sounds like joke, but if could use those eleven 21 

days whenever I wanted, you could probably sign me up right now, 22 

because in five years, eleven days is going to seem like a 23 

playground to a lot of the people, because we’re not going to 24 

have anything. 25 

 26 

Now, we can go about this a million different ways, but that’s a 27 

decision that we need to move forward.  We heard testimony about 28 

it yesterday and we’ve had a lot of people ask us to do 29 

something. 30 

 31 

I tried to go down the days at sea thing and we couldn’t come up 32 

with enough fish to make it work out and I reached out to the 33 

commercial industry and asked them for a temporary allocation of 34 

fish from somewhere to let us try to do something to become more 35 

accountable.  Some of them agreed.  Some of them disagreed and 36 

some of them don’t want any part of it, but all I’m trying to do 37 

is take all of those ideas and encompass them somewhere, 38 

somehow, to make something move forward. 39 

 40 

That’s it.  That’s all they’re asking us to do.  Man, maybe 41 

regional management goes through and maybe it doesn’t.  I don’t 42 

really know, but it’s up to the individual operator to come up 43 

with whatever idea or whatever business plan they want. 44 

 45 

If I want to take eleven snapper trips and sell them on 46 

Saturdays from February and March and September and October and 47 

I don’t want to catch any snappers in June and July, that’s my 48 
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decision.  That’s what I am ultimately trying to get to and 1 

that’s how I will get there. 2 

 3 

I don’t care if it turns out to be an IFQ program or not.  It 4 

doesn’t matter.  There is no malicious intent to do anything 5 

other than to back up a second here and look at everything and 6 

capture everything and get it all encompassed and make sure 7 

we’re going forward. 8 

 9 

Is there a willingness for vessels to step into -- The way I 10 

explained it to a lot of guys, I don’t know what the allocation 11 

would be.  I didn’t do the math and sit down with it.  I didn’t 12 

carry it that far, because I really didn’t care.  I had an 13 

overwhelming abundance of people that I talked to that were 14 

willing to jump into it not knowing what they would get, if they 15 

would get anything, but the lure of the whole deal is that if I 16 

run my ten trips, then maybe I get twelve next year and maybe I 17 

get fourteen the following year and that’s kind of what it is. 18 

 19 

Maybe that is an IFQ and maybe it’s not, but the thing about it 20 

is we are dividing ourselves and fighting amongst ourselves and 21 

we’re fighting for everything and maybe the stability, or lack 22 

thereof, is ultimately the big problem, but the issue that 23 

everybody keeps moving at -- Mr. Diaz hit it perfectly earlier. 24 

 25 

The whole problem is that we’ve got three states that are 26 

ultimately going to go non-compliant and the two states who 27 

can’t do anything are going to get left out and get run over. 28 

 29 

It doesn’t really matter what happens and what we agree upon, 30 

because if Florida opens their season and you guys do what you 31 

do, and I’m pointing at Mr. Riechers, and probably not fairly 32 

so, but regardless of the fact, if the states open up and do 33 

what they want to, it doesn’t matter anyway, because we’re not 34 

going to get any days and that’s the whole hang-up I have with 35 

the whole deal. 36 

 37 

Regional management is a good thing in concept, but there are 38 

flaws with it.  The fact that there is no charterboat part of it 39 

is the quintessential problem that bothers me all the way 40 

through and I’ve asked and I’ve asked and I’ve asked and we had 41 

to fight to get that sector sub-allocation in the document. 42 

 43 

Again, it’s just like in committee.  I am trying to come up with 44 

some new ideas and I’m trying to experience any of these things 45 

that we can do, whether we need to make this a brand-new stand-46 

alone deal or leave it alone and let it go through. 47 

 48 
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I have had conversation with staff and I have explained to them 1 

exactly what the intent of it was and I think they have a good 2 

grasp on it and I’m willing to sit down and come up with any new 3 

ideas that anybody has, but it’s like you talked about earlier, 4 

getting out of the box.  That’s what I’m trying to do here. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  This is a new idea and I think that if this 7 

motion passes, then staff is just going to have to come back in 8 

February with some options as to how it might work and the 9 

details about the data and looking at that.  We’re not going to 10 

figure that out right now, but it does seem to be the idea that 11 

there’s some support for it and staff will just have to come in 12 

with some options and things for us to consider at the next 13 

meeting. 14 

 15 

MR. MATENS:  Let me start by saying this is symptomatic of a 16 

system that is fundamentally broken and flawed.  Every sector is 17 

running around the edge of this and gnawing at it and trying to 18 

get them something that will make them feel a little bit better. 19 

 20 

In saying that, Johnny, I might well be in favor of this.  I 21 

think this is a good idea.  The devil is always in the details.  22 

Accordingly, I want to make sure that all the potential details 23 

are discussed in this meeting. 24 

 25 

For example, will this be a program that’s year to year or once 26 

you’re in, you’re always in?  I don’t know the answer to that.  27 

I am just throwing that out there, but you have people like Troy 28 

Frady, who, as many of you know, has a business plan that 29 

doesn’t include catching all the snapper he can catch.  I would 30 

hate to see him dinged because he’s not catching many snapper.  31 

He is a conservationist and that’s why we’re here. 32 

 33 

Johnny, I am all for this discussion.  I am all for it moving 34 

forward.  I think that everybody at this table needs to think 35 

about the details and not just how do we divide up the fish. 36 

 37 

As I said earlier, once you’re in, you’re in or is it an annual 38 

basis?  Can you get back out once you’re in?  I think this is 39 

something, quite frankly, Johnny, that can help my friends in 40 

the charter sector and I applaud you for bringing it up.  I 41 

understand your frustration, or I think I do anyway, but God 42 

bless you for doing this and thank you. 43 

 44 

MR. RIECHERS:  First of all, Johnny, I never, ever was in any 45 

way flippant about the two days.  Now, however, that does mean 46 

that what I did say was it is our state’s right to have the 47 

season in the manner that we want to have it in our state waters 48 
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and that was proven out by a court case in Brownsville. 1 

 2 

Secondly, the regional management does have an option for 3 

charterboats.  It’s in there.  It’s an option put in there by 4 

your colleague from Alabama and it would allow each state to 5 

address that as it saw fit and needed to do based on the 6 

charterboats and the discussions with those charterboats within 7 

their state. 8 

 9 

This isn’t necessarily a new idea, but part of the problem with 10 

it at this point is we weren’t really able, in committee nor 11 

now, to understand exactly what you were doing with it.  I tried 12 

to flesh that out in what it means in fish a little bit and what 13 

it means in days. 14 

 15 

You talk about what it means to you and your days, while Texas 16 

has went from 30 percent, 25 percent, to somewhere around 10 to 17 

15 percent in overall allocation as the management has shrunk 18 

down and the season has been set in June, which really was more 19 

established by the eastern Gulf as opposed to the western Gulf. 20 

 21 

When you talk about losses, we’ve been experiencing those losses 22 

for a long term kind of scenario and we also don’t have the 23 

opportunity to double trip in a day’s time for most of our 24 

vessels and so we understand these losses quite well in our part 25 

of the world also. 26 

 27 

I understand the frustration.  I have it, too.  I kind of agree 28 

with Mr. Matens that we’re kick of picking around the edges here 29 

and maybe what we should end up doing is really thinking about 30 

strategies that give that flexibility and not one-size-fits-all 31 

across the Gulf. 32 

 33 

The other problem I have here is we continue to talk about EFPs 34 

and voluntary programs and what we’re doing is carving this 35 

thing up one little bitty piece at a time and this kind of -- 36 

This is on the heels of the EFP that came from your state, which 37 

basically includes eighty-eight vessels with a non-defined 38 

amount of catch and so we don’t know what that really means to 39 

the other charterboats.  We don’t know what it means to the 40 

other recreational interests across the Gulf when it’s not 41 

defined well. 42 

 43 

I apologize if you don’t like me asking more about the motion, 44 

but that’s all I’m trying to do, is figure out what it truly 45 

means to the recreational interests across the Gulf. 46 

 47 

MR. GREENE:  Robin, I apologize.  I was not trying to 48 
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specifically pick you out.  I understand that everybody at this 1 

table has taken a loss.  Everybody is losing days and I think 2 

it’s a product of where we are.   3 

 4 

I don’t think anybody ever anticipated red snapper to grow as 5 

fast as they are and I understand that.  Everybody is losing 6 

days and that’s the frustration of it.  There are guys who have 7 

a quarter of a million dollars tied up in a recreational 8 

outboard boat and there are guys that have millions of dollars 9 

tied up in charter vessels and these guys are -- We’re basically 10 

a product of our own flaws, because we’re pulling at each 11 

other’s seams and trying to figure out how can I get one more 12 

piece of that puzzle to get there. 13 

 14 

That’s all I’m trying to do and I genuinely apologize to you.  I 15 

was not trying to take any disrespect.  It is a very frustrating 16 

situation.  I go back home and I’ve got 99 percent of the 17 

charter fleet willing to do an EFP because they just don’t see 18 

any way out of the situation they’re in. 19 

 20 

I try to explain how slow the process is and to use one of Dr. 21 

Shipp’s terms, it’s a glacial pace and it really is unfortunate 22 

and it goes to what Mr. Pausina got at earlier, is the speed of 23 

it, but, unfortunately, that is what it is. 24 

 25 

I know everybody is losing days and I’m telling you if you gave 26 

me twelve days to use whenever, I would probably sign on the 27 

dotted line right now, because I am willing to make a change to 28 

my business plan to accommodate that, because failure in the 29 

charter fishery is not an option for me.  I have three kids and 30 

I have a wife and I have bills I have to pay and it comes out of 31 

fishing in that Gulf. 32 

 33 

Are we the same entity?  I don’t know.  Is there two sectors in 34 

the recreational sector?  Is there three?  Is there four?  I 35 

don’t know, but without moving forward, without this 36 

deliberation, without doing what we’ve got to do, I don’t know 37 

how else we’re going to get there. 38 

 39 

It’s going to be a tough battle.  There’s going to be arguments 40 

and we can go back and forth all day long.  Now, if you feel it 41 

would be better, and I’m asking Mr. Riechers, if you feel it 42 

would be better, maybe we back up a step and develop a plan 43 

amendment for the for-hire fishery and look at these options, 44 

then that’s fine with me. 45 

 46 

I don’t really know where to put it and that’s why it took me 47 

twenty-five minutes to get the motion on the board, because I 48 
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was trying to figure out what is the best way to go that would 1 

be fair and practical to everybody. 2 

 3 

I am just trying to get something going and keep something 4 

moving and trying to look at it from a holistic view.  I don’t 5 

have the answers and I don’t know what the answers are, but I am 6 

willing to sit down with any of you and try to work this out. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Anson has asked to speak and then we need to 9 

-- We’ve had considerable discussion on this and so I want to go 10 

ahead and go to a vote on it. 11 

 12 

MR. ANSON:  Robin mentioned Alabama earlier about some of the 13 

things that we’ve asked for and we appreciate the council’s 14 

approval in allowing one of those as an option, as a 15 

flexibility.  As Johnny just stated, we all are certainly aware 16 

this process that we work under is very slow. 17 

 18 

It’s slow internally and it’s slow externally when we have to 19 

deal with the other federal requirements we have to get things 20 

passed and approved by the Secretary and so, from my 21 

perspective, it appears that we’re just taking our fingers and 22 

putting them in a dike and we’re running out of fingers, quite 23 

frankly. 24 

 25 

This might be an opportunity, as other things move along, to do 26 

something concurrent with those other amendments that we have 27 

currently that address this particular issue, albeit in a 28 

different fashion.  This is just another opportunity to try to 29 

move that along and to deal with these issues that we’re trying 30 

to deal with. 31 

 32 

MR. PERRET:  I wish we would all pay attention a little bit 33 

better to what the motion is.  All it is is asking for an option 34 

to be included and we’ve discussed this thing.  We went all 35 

around the motion and we have discussed other things not 36 

relevant to the motion, in my opinion.  It’s a request for a 37 

voluntary sector separation option be included.  With that, I 38 

call the question. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion before you is to request that staff 41 

include a voluntary sector separation option for red snapper in 42 

the appropriate amendment.  All in favor say aye; all opposed.  43 

The motion carries with some opposition. 44 

 45 

DR. SHIPP:  Status Report on Red Snapper Allocation Analysis, 46 

Assane Diagne indicated that the Socioeconomic SSC is scheduled 47 

to meet Friday, November 8, 2013 to provide input to the Science 48 
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Center analysts conducting the economic evaluation of the 1 

allocation alternatives included in Reef Fish Amendment 28.  2 

 3 

Dr. Diagne noted that the evaluation will be reviewed by the 4 

Socioeconomic SSC before presentation to the council.  Dr. 5 

Crabtree discussed with the committee a series of letters, 6 

including correspondence from the Department of Commerce to the 7 

council.  8 

 9 

Dr. Ponwith noted that the economic evaluation of red snapper 10 

allocation constitutes a top priority for the Science Center.  11 

The committee discussed the timeline for Amendment 28 and made 12 

the following motion.  By voice vote without opposition, the 13 

committee recommends, and I so move, to request that council 14 

staff and the Southeast Fisheries Science Center develop 15 

supporting material necessary for consideration of Amendment 28 16 

by the February 2014 council meeting. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a committee motion in front of you.  Is 19 

there discussion on this motion?  Hearing none, any opposition 20 

to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  Discussion on Exempted Fishing Permits Related to 23 

Reef Fish, Tab I, Phil Steele reviewed an application for an EFP 24 

to conduct a two-year charter for-hire pilot project submitted 25 

by the Alabama Charter Fishing Association Cooperative.   26 

 27 

The primary author of the application, Tom Steber, President, 28 

Orange Beach Fishing Association, was also present to answer 29 

questions and provide additional details.  The proposed 30 

charterboat pilot project was modeled after the headboat EFP 31 

that will go into effect in 2014.   32 

 33 

The goals of the project were to evaluate the efficacy of a 34 

cooperative program to achieve management objectives, provide 35 

electronic data input using iSnapper, and provide information 36 

for a socio-economic study comparing the pilot project to the 37 

existing management approach.  Mr. Steber stated that the intent 38 

was to get most or all federally-permitted charterboats in 39 

Alabama involved in the project. 40 

 41 

A question was asked as to whether the pilot project was 42 

restricted to Alabama vessels.  Mr. Steber responded no, but 43 

vessels would be required to land in Alabama.  A second question 44 

was how the self-reported data from iSnapper would be validated.  45 

Mr. Steber responded that the existing charterboat survey in 46 

Alabama could be used to validate the iSnapper data.   47 

 48 
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Another inquiry was whether this project constituted regional 1 

management via EFP, to which Mara Levy responded that EFPs were 2 

intended to be experimental.  Regional management from allowing 3 

each state to do its own EFP would fall outside the scope of 4 

EFPs. 5 

 6 

The EFP application was distributed late last week and not all 7 

committee members had the file.  Given the complexity of the EFP 8 

application and its late distribution, Roy Crabtree suggested 9 

that the council hold off on making a recommendation until a 10 

complete presentation could be made.  In doing so, he realized 11 

that delaying a recommendation would likely mean that the pilot 12 

project, if approved, could not be implemented until 2015. 13 

 14 

Other Business, Management of Blue Runner, Martha Bademan stated 15 

that Florida FWCC recently sent a letter to Chairman Boyd 16 

expressing interest in taking over management of blue runner in 17 

federal waters.   18 

 19 

This species is often caught as a bycatch to Spanish mackerel 20 

gillnets.  Florida has state regulations that establish a 21 

recreational bag limit of a hundred fish per day and a 22 

requirement to possess a saltwater products license for 23 

commercial harvest.   24 

 25 

Blue runner are part of the SAFMC’s Snapper Grouper Fishery 26 

Management Plan, but the South Atlantic Fishery Management 27 

Council recently submitted a regulatory amendment to remove blue 28 

runner from the snapper grouper complex.  Blue runner are not 29 

included in any Gulf Council FMPs.  Roy Crabtree advised that no 30 

action is needed unless the council objects to the Florida 31 

proposal.  Martha, did you want to make additional comments? 32 

 33 

MS. BADEMAN:  I just wanted to make two clarifications.  The 34 

first is that we don’t yet have state regulations.  They will be 35 

finalized hopefully at our November commission meeting for blue 36 

runner. 37 

 38 

Then I also just wanted to clarify that by us taking over 39 

management adjacent to federal waters, we are essentially 40 

allowing what’s already happening in federal waters, in terms of 41 

commercial and recreational activity, to continue basically 42 

without change.  These fishermen that are taking blue runner in 43 

gillnets will continue to be able to do that.  This was just the 44 

avenue to let that activity continue and I just wanted to 45 

clarify that.  Thank you. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have a committee motion.  Is 48 
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there further discussion on this motion? 1 

 2 

DR. SHIPP:  No, that’s later on.  Estimated Number of Days in 3 

2014 Recreational Red Snapper Season, Roy Crabtree explained 4 

that, to date, NMFS has been unable to develop a calibration 5 

factor for the 2013 red snapper MRIP landings data due, in part, 6 

to a limited amount of wave landings collected under MRIP.   7 

 8 

This will be an issue with both the 2014 projected landings for 9 

recreational red snapper and for the upcoming red snapper update 10 

assessment.  Procedurally, NMFS will need to decide how to 11 

revise the data and the proposal will need to be reviewed by the 12 

SSC.   13 

 14 

Bonnie Ponwith added that the Science Center would like to 15 

create a short-term patch that would allow the 2013 data to be 16 

used for the assessment.  She proposed having the Science Center 17 

hold a workshop in July or August, in advance of the update 18 

assessment, to make decisions on how to proceed. 19 

 20 

Andy Strelcheck gave a presentation describing preliminary 21 

estimates for the 2014 recreational red snapper season.  This 22 

presentation was originally intended to be given at the October 23 

SSC meeting, but that meeting was cancelled due to the federal 24 

government shutdown.   25 

 26 

The analysis did not use the 2013 MRIP data nor the 2010 27 

landings, which were skewed due to the Deepwater Horizon oil 28 

spill.  The analysis assumed that Florida, Alabama and 29 

Mississippi would adopt compatible state regulations and that 30 

Louisiana and Texas would keep the state regulations that were 31 

used in 2013.   32 

 33 

Average fish weights and catch rates were projected separately 34 

for the east and west Gulf for private charter and headboat 35 

components.  The projection results suggest that the 2014 season 36 

will be between thirty-three and forty-four days, with the most 37 

likely scenario being thirty-nine to forty days.   38 

 39 

Committee members asked to see what the results would be if all 40 

states adopted compatible regulations and if Florida was non-41 

compatible.  A request was made to evaluate the effects of a 42 

one-fish bag limit on the season projections.  Mr. Strelcheck 43 

worked on this analysis after the committee meeting and provided 44 

the results to council staff, below.   45 

 46 

Roy Crabtree stated that he intends to announce the dates of the 47 

2014 season by the end of this year to avoid disruptions from 48 
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making the announcement close to the season opening.   1 

 2 

Results of additional red snapper season length analysis are 3 

average and median projected 2014 season lengths presented 4 

Tuesday were thirty-nine and forty days, respectively.  These 5 

runs assumed Louisiana and Texas would not adopt consistent 6 

regulations.  7 

 8 

Run 11 is if Florida, in addition to Louisiana and Texas, does 9 

not adopt consistent regulations, then the federal season would 10 

be one day shorter.  It was assumed that the Florida season 11 

would be forty-four days with a two fish bag limit and sixteen-12 

inch minimum size limit. 13 

 14 

Run 12 is the federal season would be three days longer if all 15 

states adopt consistent regulations.  Inconsistent regulations 16 

for Texas result in a one-federal-day loss.  Inconsistent 17 

regulations for Louisiana result in a one-federal-day loss.  18 

Inconsistent regulations for Florida result in a one-federal-day 19 

loss. 20 

    21 

During the committee, there was also a request to determine the 22 

length of the fishing season if a one-fish bag limit was 23 

imposed.  I reviewed the bag limit analysis presented at the 24 

January 2013 Reef Fish Committee meeting.   25 

 26 

The analysis estimated a one-fish bag limit would reduce harvest 27 

by as much as 38 percent, assuming the average weight of fish 28 

does not dramatically change from a two-fish to a one-fish bag 29 

limit.  A 38 percent reduction in harvest results in 30 

approximately a 50 percent increase in the season length.  For 31 

example, if the season is forty days with a two-fish bag limit, 32 

it would be approximately sixty days with a one-fish bag limit.  33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  Bear in mind too that the analyses for the 35 

impacts of the state-federal consistencies on the season are 36 

done assuming the Amendment 30B provision remains in place.  If 37 

that provision was removed, then the impacts of state water 38 

fishing would go up and we don’t yet have an analysis of how 39 

much that would be, but they would go up. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Roy.  Red Snapper Slot Limits, Johnny 42 

Greene stated that he would like to see an analysis of maximum 43 

size limits on red snapper.  He felt that this would help with 44 

high-grading issues, would help to conserve the older spawners, 45 

and that the information is available from past assessments.  46 

Several other committee members agreed with the request.   47 

 48 
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Additional analysis to include could be an allowance for one 1 

fish per vessel over the maximum size limit and consideration of 2 

the effects of using barotrauma release devices.  Steven Atran 3 

noted that he had discussed maximum size limits in the past with 4 

some Science Center scientists, but that one issue is that the 5 

current level of highgrading is unknown and there is no data 6 

that could be used to estimate it. 7 

 8 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 9 

move, to request that SEFSC/SERO/council staff perform an 10 

analysis of red snapper slot limits for the recreational sector.  11 

Included in the analysis should be consideration of a maximum 12 

limit, for one or both fish only, with no or current minimum 13 

size limit. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a committee motion.  Is there 16 

discussion on this motion?  Hearing no discussion, any 17 

opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 18 

 19 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  I have two items.  One is a motion and one might 22 

just be a request to find information.  The motion is to request 23 

the SSC to calculate and provide a recreational ACL for red 24 

snapper for the eastern and western Gulf of Mexico and that it 25 

be made available by the February 2014 meeting. 26 

  27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before you and is there a 28 

second?  I have a second from Mr. Matens. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  Myron, so we know exactly what we’re talking about, 31 

you know when Louisiana has got its shrimp zones, there was 32 

always a question of which river.  I assume you’re talking Main 33 

Pass of the River? 34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  The SSC has looked at the different populations, 36 

because of morphological differences, and my understanding is 37 

they actually calculated -- I don’t want to say an ABC, but they 38 

looked at the populations in both and where they drew the line, 39 

whether it’s the mouth of the River, I’m not certain, but this 40 

is something the SSC has already worked with. 41 

 42 

DR. PONWITH:  The stock assessment is conducted on the basis of 43 

the east and west and it’s because there are differences in the 44 

demographics of the species east and west.  For this to be 45 

comport with the assessment, that’s the boundary, I think, that 46 

Mr. Fischer is talking about. 47 

 48 
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MR. ATRAN:  In the stock assessment, the commercial landings, 1 

the dividing point is the statistical grid that’s closest to the 2 

Mississippi River and on the recreational side, since the MRIP 3 

or MRFSS data is being used, that’s reported on a state-by-state 4 

basis and so it would be all of Louisiana and Texas in the west 5 

and then the other three states in the east. 6 

 7 

One minor suggestion here is that the -- Instead of “ACL”, the 8 

SSC provides ABC recommendations and so you might want to change 9 

“ACL” to “ABC”. 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  I actually had “ABC” on the original and I was 12 

putting it in terms and okay, it would be “ABC and then reduced 13 

to an ACL as appropriate”.  I could switch that to “ABC” if my 14 

seconder would -- 15 

 16 

MR. MATENS:  Yes, sir. 17 

 18 

MS. BADEMAN:  I was going to bring up the same point that Steve 19 

just made, but I will say that I will support the motion.  It’s 20 

something to look at. 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think, Myron, what you would be asking them to 23 

do is just give us an ABC for the eastern and western Gulf and 24 

then you would assign 49 percent of that ABC, I guess, in each 25 

region. 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for giving me a hand, Dr. Crabtree.  We 28 

can have the motion reflect that. 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  You might want to say “a separate ABC for the 31 

eastern and western Gulf”, just to be clear you want two ABCs, 32 

one for the east and one for the west. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is the seconder okay with that change? 35 

 36 

MR. MATENS:  Yes, sir. 37 

 38 

MR. ANSON:  All of the issues I had have been addressed with the 39 

revisions that have been made to the motion, but I will be in 40 

support of this motion as well. 41 

 42 

MR. RIECHERS:  One of the reasons why I think Mr. Fischer made 43 

the motion is just to put this a little bit in context as well.  44 

This, as we discussed regarding regional management and the 45 

discussion regarding a biomass, at least some point in the 46 

future considering biomass, this somewhat helps to inform that. 47 

 48 
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We can get some of it out of the current assessment, obviously, 1 

just by looking at the fishing mortality and the spawning stock 2 

biomass in the east and west, but this also helpful in that 3 

respect. 4 

 5 

MR. FISCHER:  I was going to say I think our streaming might be 6 

a little more powerful than we think.  Since the motion is on 7 

the board, SSC members texted me stating it wouldn’t be hard to 8 

do and so I will watch what I say in the future also. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Technology is awesome.  We have a motion. 11 

 12 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I will support the motion.  I don’t have any 13 

problem with it, but since I’ve been gone for years, could we -- 14 

This is setting up for separate ABCs east and west, obviously.  15 

I would like to know about mixing and what we know nowadays 16 

about stock identification, because I’m sure the genetics is 17 

probably much better known that it was when I left six or seven 18 

years ago and so if staff could provide some of that to us, I 19 

would like to see it. 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  Just to answer Roy, sure.  Just informative for 22 

yourself and council and, of course, whoever is listening to the 23 

stream, at this time we are doing a genetics study across the 24 

Gulf and we have received samples from two ports from the 25 

Galveston and Port Aransas port and we have received samples 26 

from Orange Beach and Destin ports very recently, along with the 27 

entire Louisiana coast. 28 

 29 

Dale, we didn’t get Mississippi, because the way the blocks were 30 

written, the Mississippi border covered all the way into Orange 31 

Beach and it was a lot easier to get the abundance of samples 32 

necessary for DNA analysis out of the Orange Beach marinas and 33 

so it’s not that we’re looking at each state, but anyway, it’s 34 

designed by Dr. Piller and he is getting the analysis run and we 35 

can have some results, but these results will be down the road 36 

and it’s not going to be overnight, for sure. 37 

 38 

We are looking at additional work to what Dr. Gold has done in 39 

the past and items that were done at LSU and Chuck Wilson’s work 40 

and Andy Fisher’s.  Then you put it all in the large body of 41 

work and you see what you have. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion before you is to request that the SSC 44 

calculate and provide a separate ABC for red snapper for the 45 

eastern and western Gulf of Mexico that be made available to the 46 

council at the February 2014 meeting.  Any further discussion?  47 

All in favor of this motion say aye; opposed to the motion say 48 
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aye.  The motion carries. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  This is just a request and it was probably covered 3 

and I just missed it with my sidebar talks, but do we have a 4 

date certain or an idea of when the historical data is going to 5 

be adjusted to the new MRIP protocols? 6 

 7 

At the last meeting, it became obvious that it’s possible that 8 

the new protocol sampling has not necessarily inflated, but 9 

correctly reported catch rates at a level that weren’t reported 10 

in the past and I understood there was going to maybe be a 11 

calibration going back historically and I was just curious of 12 

the timeframe and if that data could be used to answer some of 13 

our questions as we move forward. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Ponwith, would you like to respond to that? 16 

 17 

DR. PONWITH:  This is going to happen on two timeframes.  We 18 

need something fairly urgently to be able to use it for the 19 

update that’s scheduled in 2014.  That’s going to be done on 20 

sort of a short-term look at the relationship of the new 21 

methodology to the old methodology.   22 

 23 

In the meantime, we’ll be looking and we’ll be watching, wave-24 

by-wave, as the data come in and looking at those relationships 25 

of the new intercept methodology to be able to do a longer-term 26 

calibration or adjustment factor for those historic data.  The 27 

intent is for that to take longer and the reason is because the 28 

more data we accumulate, the better the tool we have to be able 29 

to do the comparisons. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Fischer, does that get you what you need?  I 32 

don’t think there was an exact date.  There was two processes.  33 

I would like for us to take a ten-minute break.  We are a little 34 

bit behind schedule, but I would like us to take a ten-minute 35 

break and come back, if you would, at forty-two after. 36 

 37 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Before we start, if you don’t mind, Mr. Diaz has 40 

something he wants to say. 41 

 42 

MR. DIAZ:  I would like to go back and just revisit one item 43 

under regional management, based on the motion that Mr. Fischer 44 

just made to look at the Gulf in two different ways. 45 

 46 

Right now, there is not an option -- The way that the Gulf is 47 

split up east and west in the regional management document is 48 
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only with Mississippi, Alabama, and Florida and then Texas and 1 

Louisiana being a separate region. 2 

 3 

At the April 2013 council meeting, we had an option in there 4 

that Mississippi could be on either side of the Gulf and it was 5 

moved to the considered but rejected part of the document.  I 6 

would like to move that that alternative be placed back into the 7 

document, just in case at some point in the future it might need 8 

to be considered that way.   9 

 10 

The one that was put into considered but rejected was 11 

Alternative 3 and it was establish an east Florida and Alabama 12 

and a west Mississippi, Louisiana, and Texas region, to allow 13 

for different management measures for each region.  I would just 14 

to make a motion to put that back in the regional management 15 

document. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Phyllis, can you get that on the board for us? 18 

 19 

MR. FISCHER:  Second. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second.  We have a motion on the board 22 

and is there discussion? 23 

 24 

MR. ANSON:  I guess, going back to one of the previous motions 25 

that we voted on and it carried relative to the ABC 26 

determination, then -- Dr. Ponwith might need to weigh in on 27 

this, but it’s my understanding that the way that the stocks 28 

have been treated in the past in the assessment is that there is 29 

that east and west designation, but it has traditionally just 30 

encompassed essentially west of the river and so it would only 31 

have those two states of Texas and Louisiana in the west and 32 

then the east would be comprised of essentially Mississippi, 33 

Alabama, and Florida.  Is that correct? 34 

 35 

DR. PONWITH:  I don’t have the -- I can’t speak to the precise 36 

boundary.  What I can say is that the rationale for the 37 

assessment is just that we’re seeing -- You saw, in Mr. 38 

Strelcheck’s presentation, that the growth in the fish was 39 

decidedly different from the east and the west. 40 

 41 

We see things like that and use that as a rationale for 42 

splitting the Gulf and running essentially two assessments, one 43 

on the east and one on the west, to be able to have a higher 44 

precision in the estimate because of that and other differences. 45 

 46 

Whether the boundary aligns with geopolitical boundaries or not, 47 

I can’t speak to.  I would have to look, but the purpose of it 48 
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is less about a state than the observations we’re seeing in the 1 

biology of the animal. 2 

 3 

MR. ANSON:  I would like to hear some more comments from Dale, 4 

but my impression was that it was around the river and so our 5 

previous motion, when it was asking the SSC to develop some ABCs 6 

for an east and a west, in my mind then would have encompassed a 7 

Louisiana and Texas grouping and then a Mississippi, Alabama, 8 

and Florida grouping. 9 

 10 

In the context of the previous motion, it was also to try to get 11 

some more information for the future, whether it’s future 12 

related to this document or before this document is approved, if 13 

it is ever approved, or after it’s approved and we deal with 14 

those allocations.  I just would like to hear some comments to 15 

that from Mr. Diaz. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right, but I’m going to go to our Counselor. 18 

 19 

MS. LEVY:  I just wanted to point out that in Amendment 39 right 20 

now, under the allocation action, Action 3, it has an action 21 

that does divide the Gulf into east and west based on the 22 

previous stock assessment and in the document, it says although 23 

the eastern and western regions proposed under Action 2, 24 

Alternative 3, which is the other way of dividing it, most 25 

closely approximately the eastern and western components used in 26 

the stock assessment, they do not overlap exactly.  I don’t know 27 

if you have any more detailed information, but I just wanted to 28 

let you know that that was in there. 29 

 30 

MR. DIAZ:  I will just maybe give a little bit of rationale 31 

behind what I’m thinking and I see Jeff Mayne up at the podium 32 

and he may have similar thoughts to what I have.  If for some 33 

reason this ever moves forward in regional management, the 34 

Mississippi and Alabama line meet at a ninety-degree angle and I 35 

just think for the public’s ease of understanding how we’re 36 

doing things, from the State of Mississippi and the State of 37 

Louisiana, that option being there might be a good option, just 38 

to make it easier on the public to understand where they can 39 

fish and where they can’t fish. 40 

 41 

In Louisiana, basically they have federal waters east of their 42 

state that are the same federal waters that are south of our 43 

state and that’s my only reason for wanting to put it in there, 44 

is in case it can work out that it be an option that we could 45 

put in there just for the public.  It might work out that it 46 

can’t work out, based on where the stock assessment is at, and 47 

if that’s the case in the future, then I don’t think it hurts 48 
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anything to have it in the document. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before us. 3 

 4 

DR. DANA:  This is just a question, but the previous motion that 5 

passed and now it’s being reconsidered, it was to do an analysis 6 

of the two different regions, correct?  This is an affirmative 7 

action to establish and I’m just asking for clarification is 8 

all. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  The motion I made with the request to the SSC was 11 

just to get some informative numbers out on the table, so we 12 

could talk about it for this or any future item.  It’s not 13 

directly tied to regional management.  However, when Dale 14 

brought it up, I can see his concern of the geographics of 15 

Mississippi and Louisiana. 16 

 17 

If you go due south of Mississippi, you hit Louisiana.  You hit 18 

dry ground and it’s an issue we’ve always had to deal with as 19 

two bordering states and how we’re built and so I support this 20 

motion, because our whole concept of regional management is to 21 

give the ultimate flexibility and so however it falls, but that 22 

really had nothing to do with the motion or what I requested 23 

from the SSC.  This is just back to an option that was once 24 

considered in regional management. 25 

 26 

DR. DANA:  That was my main question, because not having it all 27 

in front of me right now, I was just making sure it was an 28 

option versus an actual action. 29 

 30 

DR. SHIPP:  Call the question. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before us to move Alternative 3 33 

from the considered but rejected section back into Action 2.  34 

Alternative 3 is to establish an east (Florida, Alabama) and 35 

west (Mississippi, Louisiana, Texas) region and allow for 36 

different management measures for each region.  Any further 37 

discussion?  All in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.  38 

Colonel Mayne, sorry to keep you waiting. 39 

 40 

OTHER BUSINESS 41 

JOINT LAW ENFORCEMENT REPORT 42 

 43 

COLONEL JEFF MAYNE:  No problem.  It’s a pleasure being here and 44 

good morning to you, Mr. Chairman and council members.  The Law 45 

Enforcement Committee wanted to present to you a snapshot of our 46 

joint enforcement agreement with NOAA Office for Law 47 

Enforcement, to give you kind of an idea of some of the work 48 
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that we’re doing out in the Gulf and give you an idea of the 1 

magnitude of the patrol effort that’s happening.  This is last 2 

fiscal year statistics. 3 

 4 

If you’re not familiar with it, the joint enforcement agreement 5 

with OLE, NOAA, and the JEAs is an agreement that the states and 6 

territories, the coastal states and territories, have with NOAA 7 

Office of Law Enforcement, where the states provide law 8 

enforcement expertise and state patrol officers along those 9 

coastal areas of the United States and territories and, in turn, 10 

NOAA provides funding to fund those patrol efforts for both 11 

manpower, patrol, and to purchase necessary equipment to make 12 

those patrols. 13 

 14 

The money is the main thing.  The federal government gives the 15 

money to the states based on a funding matrix that was developed 16 

between a partnership between the states and NOAA based on many 17 

different things, whether it be the fisheries that exist, the 18 

overfishing of the fisheries, the capacity of the states to be 19 

able to perform the work. 20 

 21 

Right now, the funding level for the joint enforcement 22 

agreements is about $16 million annually.  This funding level 23 

has been about stable since 2002 and so you can see that the 24 

time that has elapsed with the same funding level for the 25 

program has resulted in what we’ve seen as a decrease in patrol 26 

effort over time, based on where we initially started, but the 27 

funding level right now affords about 130,000 patrol hours out 28 

in the coastal areas of the United States and territories. 29 

 30 

JEAs, like I said, they began in 2002 and then we’ve been very 31 

successful.  This gives you some of the ideas of the last fiscal 32 

year.  We had over 4,000 patrols and over 35,000 man hours of 33 

patrol effort that happened in dockside patrols and on-the-water 34 

vessel patrols. 35 

 36 

You can see the amount of public contacts we are reaching.  We 37 

have contacted almost 30,000 recreational fishermen and several 38 

thousand commercial fishermen and the vessels, over 11,000 39 

vessels boarded last year.  We’ve got a tremendous patrol effort 40 

and this is in the Gulf.  This isn’t the national program. 41 

 42 

To highlight some of Louisiana’s efforts, for commercial, we 43 

have conducted over 4,900 patrol hours and recreational, over 44 

4,700 at-sea man hours you can see and then vessel hours.  45 

Public contacts, commercial, are 1,900 and recreational is over 46 

6,000 contacts made in the Gulf.  The hours worked commercial, 47 

we worked over 1,100 hours in the commercial and over 3,400 48 
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hours enforcing recreational fisheries. 1 

 2 

Here, you can see some of the statistics that we keep based on 3 

our patrol hours, the vessels that we’re inspecting.  This is 4 

commercial vessels inspected and you can see the percentage of 5 

each fishery vessel we inspected and then the compliance rates 6 

we’re seeing based on the vessel’s fishery participation. 7 

 8 

We identified what the vessel is participating in, what fishery, 9 

and then identify the violations that are taking place in that 10 

fishery to determine the observed compliance that we’re seeing 11 

in those fisheries. 12 

 13 

This is observed compliance in the recreational activities and 14 

it’s the same methodology, where we’re looking at the activity 15 

that the persons are participating in and identifying those 16 

persons and the violations that are encountered to calculate the 17 

observed compliance rate.  With that, I would be happy to answer 18 

any questions dealing with our joint enforcement program.  I 19 

would be happy to answer any questions. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Colonel, and yes, we have some 22 

questions. 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Jeff.  Over the years, and I hope your 25 

answer is going to be yes and so I will lead you a little bit, 26 

but seriously, over the years, Gulf-wide and state-wide, if you 27 

can answer for the states individually, has compliance overall 28 

been getting better? 29 

 30 

COLONEL MAYNE:  I would also that yes.  We’ve gone to a 31 

situation where we had state patrol officers that weren’t 32 

patrolling in the Gulf at all to making this many contacts and 33 

so without a specific benchmark showing where we were prior to 34 

any joint enforcement agreements to where we started in 2002 to 35 

now, the observed compliance rate has gotten better in 36 

fisheries. 37 

 38 

There is still always confusion with the change in regulations 39 

and those kinds of things.  Just anecdotally, I will tell you 40 

when we first started working in federal waters, about one in 41 

every ten vessels we boarded were in possession of redfish and 42 

that’s nowhere near that today and so being out there has a 43 

tremendous difference. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  Jeff, thank you for the presentation.  You and I 46 

had a little brief discussion before this and you know sometimes 47 

change is a difficult thing in our industry, but as we move into 48 
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the different control mechanism that we’re putting into place 1 

for different fisheries here, would you think that an 2 

educational component or maybe an apprenticeship program could 3 

help us cut down the violations, because people would have a 4 

little bit more knowledge? 5 

 6 

Sometimes I think that ease of access into my industry and to 7 

the charter vessel industry are people that don’t really 8 

understand what they need to do enforcement-wise, for sure, and 9 

as well as what quality is and everything else.  Do you think 10 

that if we could implement something like that that it would 11 

help you? 12 

 13 

COLONEL MAYNE:  Obviously education programs are important.  The 14 

last thing we want to do, as an enforcement officer, is run into 15 

somebody who is accidentally violating the law because they 16 

don’t know what the regulation is or don’t know what this fish 17 

is that they caught and it’s undersized. 18 

 19 

Educational components are very important and I think as we move 20 

into some of the technology areas where people can look 21 

electronically and take a picture of a fish and identify what 22 

that is and here’s the regulations based on where you are, based 23 

on your GPS coordinates, I think those things are going to help 24 

improve those areas.  Obviously being able to train, 25 

particularly in some of the commercial fisheries, train 26 

individuals is important. 27 

  28 

MR. PEARCE:  Also, the reverse of that is sometimes we change 29 

regulations so often that it’s hard for anybody to keep up. 30 

 31 

COLONEL MAYNE:  It’s hard for our guys to keep up. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other questions for Colonel Mayne?  Thank 34 

you, sir, for your presentation.  The next thing on the agenda 35 

is SEDAR Steering Committee Report and Mr. Gregory. 36 

 37 

SEDAR STEERING COMMITTEE REPORT 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  The SEDAR Steering Committee met 40 

the first week in October and unfortunately, without federal 41 

representation, but we did get some things done before the 42 

shutdown by telephone vote that was helpful to the Gulf Council. 43 

 44 

The two things that are most important to us is that we’ve 45 

clarified that we’re going to get a red snapper assessment in 46 

2014 and that’s going to mean pushing back the red grouper 47 

assessment to where it starts in December of 2014.  I think that 48 
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was the main priority, is to make sure we got the red snapper 1 

update within that year, so that any changes in the quota could 2 

be implemented in 2015. 3 

 4 

The other thing we did is we met in Charleston and we had a long 5 

discussion about the timing or how long it takes to do stock 6 

assessments and the feasibility of going outside of SEDAR to try 7 

to get something done and it just, at this point, doesn’t seem 8 

feasible to do. 9 

 10 

There is a desire, and I guess Dr. Ponwith will talk about this 11 

later, but a desire to have a data methods workshop and an 12 

assessment methods workshop to identify best practices that each 13 

of the future workshops will follow and maybe that will 14 

streamline things, because we do have data throughput problem in 15 

getting data out of the data workshop in a timely manner to 16 

allow the assessment workshop to move forward as quickly as 17 

possible.   18 

 19 

The other thing that will help the assessment workshop move 20 

forward is to -- Instead of having a series of webinars like 21 

we’re doing now with gag and amberjack and instead of having the 22 

week-long meeting that was done in the past, to try a different 23 

approach, which is what we’re calling the IPT, or the 24 

interagency team, approach that’s more informal that will let 25 

the analysts talk to each other and make progress and not have 26 

so many formal meetings. 27 

 28 

There was some discussion about the need for assessment 29 

summaries.  Some people wanted to do away with the assessment 30 

summary reports that occur at the beginning of each assessment.  31 

We at the Gulf Council argued for keeping something like that, 32 

because the stock assessments, by the time you get the data 33 

workshop report, the assessment workshop report, the review 34 

workshop report are hundreds of pages long and it’s hard to find 35 

things and so we were tasked with the chore of identifying an 36 

outline of an executive summary that may go forward that may do 37 

nothing more than point to different pieces of information that 38 

are in the stock assessment, things that people routinely want 39 

to look for, what is the age and growth, what are the landings 40 

in pounds and in numbers, that sort of thing. 41 

 42 

There was also a consensus to invite FWC to have a 43 

representative on the Steering Committee, since they’re doing a 44 

number of stock assessments, like hogfish, mutton snapper, black 45 

grouper, yellowtail. 46 

 47 

One thing, one sidebar discussion, that came out was the South 48 
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Atlantic Council has a SEDAR Management Committee or 1 

Administrative Committee and we came away -- Chairman Boyd is 2 

going to talk about that later, but we came away with the idea 3 

of doing something similar here. 4 

 5 

What that does is that Steering Committee meets at every council 6 

meeting and it reviews the SEDAR schedule and, by the way, the 7 

SEDAR schedule -- If we can get it on the screen, it’s Tab A, 8 

Number 8, and you will see the changes that I just talked about 9 

there. 10 

 11 

The Steering Committee also receives progress reports on ongoing 12 

assessments.  The Steering Committee Report like this one, they 13 

would vet that and provide guidance to the Chair and to myself 14 

on what we should take to the next Steering Committee on behalf 15 

of the council. 16 

 17 

They review and approve terms of references and schedules for 18 

projects and they appoint participants for the assessments.  19 

This is something we can talk about and then, of course, like 20 

all other committees, their suggestions come to the full council 21 

for final vetting. 22 

 23 

That sounds really intriguing as a way for us to stay on top of 24 

the SEDAR stuff and what’s progressing well and what’s not 25 

progressing well and also, the other part of the meeting, a 26 

large part, was about the new National Standard 2 peer review 27 

requirements and I would like to turn it over to Dr. Ponwith at 28 

this point to elaborate on that further. 29 

 30 

DR. PONWITH:  Thank you and if I may just, to your point about 31 

the potential of establishing a SEDAR Committee, I think that 32 

that’s a really good idea.  I think that committee serves the 33 

South Atlantic, they way they’ve set up, very well.  The Gulf 34 

Council does a lot of that work, but establishing a committee to 35 

sort of codify that work in the record and be able to discuss it 36 

in committee and then ultimately going to full council creates a 37 

pretty intentional process for making those very important 38 

decisions. 39 

 40 

My one request is if you create it, don’t have the word 41 

“steering” in it, because we don’t want to confuse the SEDAR 42 

Steering Committee, which is the three councils and HMS and the 43 

federal presence, as opposed to a committee of exclusively this 44 

council. 45 

 46 

National Standard 2 Guidelines came out in July.  I believe it 47 

was in the Federal Register on July 19 and they were not 48 
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sweeping changes.  The changes in the new guidelines, the 1 

revised guidelines, were modest. 2 

 3 

One of the things that it did talk about was the peer review 4 

process.  It reaffirmed the importance of the peer review, the 5 

role of the SSC in peer review, and also reaffirmed the 6 

importance that peer review processes adhere to the Information 7 

Quality or Data Quality Act and the OMB guidelines for that. 8 

 9 

Quite simply, the National Standard 2 Guidelines require the 10 

councils and the Secretary of Commerce to determine what their 11 

peer review process is and provide a short description of that 12 

process and basically a reaffirmation that it does comport with 13 

the Data Quality Act and post that to the Federal Register. 14 

 15 

The SEDAR Steering Committee, the next time we meet, will 16 

discuss that and basically look at our terms of reference for 17 

the peer review process, the terms of reference for that 18 

process, and confirm that the process is aligned with these 19 

requirements in the National Standard 2 requirements. 20 

 21 

The question today is how that information is posted to the 22 

Federal Register.  I would certainly support, at the very least, 23 

putting up the SEDAR Steering Committee’s terms of reference for 24 

peer review, which would reflect all three of the councils and 25 

the Highly Migratory Species, but we’re looking at making it 26 

even simpler and that would be to have all of the councils 27 

rolled into one Federal Register notice and affirmed by the 28 

Secretary of Commerce that they comport and then list all the 29 

peer review processes in one Federal Register notice. 30 

 31 

My view is simpler is better on this and that’s the approach 32 

that I would be interested in following and I just wanted to get 33 

the council’s views on that. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right, council, does anybody have views on 36 

Bonnie’s comments?  Bonnie, any specific questions for us? 37 

 38 

DR. PONWITH:  Again, the choice is -- I guess the question is 39 

does anybody have a concern with including all of the fishery 40 

management councils peer review in one Federal Register notice 41 

explaining the process in a very brief section and affirming 42 

that it does meet the peer review requirements lined out as 43 

opposed to having our own separate Federal Register notice. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  In those instances where all three 46 

councils use the same process, it would only have to be listed 47 

once? 48 
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 1 

DR. PONWITH:  That is correct and the choices are to have the 2 

SEDAR Steering Committee’s terms of reference, which include our 3 

peer review process, all by itself with the Secretary of 4 

Commerce or to have our process with all the other fishery 5 

management councils outside of our region all in one. 6 

 7 

The Science Board, which is a board of my peers, the Science 8 

Center Directors from the six Fisheries Science Centers and the 9 

Chief Scientist, are leaning toward one announcement, just for 10 

the sake of simplicity, but we’re asked to come to the council 11 

and make sure they’re comfortable with that. 12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  Dr. Ponwith, are they pretty much similar in nature 14 

or exactly treated the same or go through the same processes or 15 

are there major differences and would those just be identified 16 

within a section within the one Federal Register notice? 17 

 18 

DR. PONWITH:  Each of the peer review processes are -- The 19 

mechanics can be different, but the core process, the real 20 

issue, is meeting those minimum requirements, which they do.  21 

The way the Federal Register would look is it would have a 22 

section for each of those, the STAR process for the western 23 

councils, the SEDAR process for our region, the three councils, 24 

and then what they do in New England.  Each would have its own 25 

section and then a comment saying yes, this comports. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think you’re looking for direction from us, a 28 

recommendation from us, and I would say let’s keep it as simple 29 

as possible and if our scientists feel that we should do it as 30 

one, I would think the council would go along with that, unless 31 

we hear some opposition to that.  I don’t see any at this point 32 

and so I think direction from us would be to do it as one. 33 

 34 

To follow up on what Mr. Gregory said about a committee, 35 

Phyllis, would you put that motion up?  I have a motion and if I 36 

get a second on it, I will give you further discussion.  It’s to 37 

establish a new administrative committee to be called the Gulf 38 

SEDAR Committee populated with the Chairs of the Reef Fish 39 

Committee, the Mackerel Committee, the Red Drum Committee, and 40 

the Council Chairman.  Do I have a second for that?  Dr. Shipp 41 

seconds. 42 

 43 

Just to give you background, at that meeting there was some 44 

confusion about what had been requested of SEDAR from our staff 45 

previous to Mr. Gregory and so we had discussion at that 46 

meeting.  Carrie was there and I was there, because I’m the 47 

representative along with the staff. 48 
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 1 

We determined, in discussions with the South Atlantic committee, 2 

that they have a group that gets together, an administrative 3 

committee that gets together, and formally discusses SEDAR 4 

priorities and wishes and so we felt like that was something 5 

that we ought to bring to this group. 6 

 7 

I got with Dr. Ponwith and I’ve had discussions with Mr. Gregory 8 

and Steven Atran about who should be on that committee and we 9 

came up with this list.  The Council Chairman, because the 10 

Chairman is the representative to SEDAR.  The other three 11 

committees that are listed here are because they deal primarily, 12 

as opposed to the other management committee, with assessments.  13 

That’s the rationale for it and we think that it would provide 14 

greater continuity for what this committee wants as we move 15 

forward in the SEDAR process.  Is there discussion? 16 

 17 

MR. PERRET:  The make-up is similar to a former SEDAR Committee, 18 

which I assume is still in existence.  The only change that I 19 

recognize that’s not on there is the Chairman of the Shrimp 20 

Committee is not a member of this, as in the previous SEDAR 21 

Committee, the Shrimp Committee Chairman was a member also and 22 

I’m not Chairman of the Shrimp Committee, but I’m just wondering 23 

why Shrimp was left off. 24 

 25 

DR. PONWITH:  You could certainly include Shrimp on there.  The 26 

reason that -- The logic behind not is that as what’s termed an 27 

annual crop, it falls into a special category and so we’re not 28 

using the SEDAR process to conduct the assessment or to peer 29 

review the assessment.  The peer review process for the shrimp 30 

is different. 31 

 32 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  I assumed that was the answer, but 33 

thank you. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  The motion is before you 36 

and I just read it a minute ago.  Any further discussion?  This 37 

would establish a new administrative committee added to the ones 38 

that we’ve already got now.  All those in favor say aye; 39 

opposed.  The motion carries.  Mr. Gregory, we have the SEDAR 40 

schedule next on the agenda. 41 

 42 

SEDAR SCHEDULE 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It’s Tab A, Number 8.  As I 45 

mentioned, we swapped red snapper and red grouper and then we 46 

also identified the schedule, the proposed schedule, for 2015.  47 

I think at this point the 2014 is final, but the 2015 is 48 
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something that is somewhat fluid. 1 

 2 

This is the proposed schedule that came out of the August 3 

council meeting.  I don’t know if we need a vote or anything to 4 

approve this again, but we are going forward with the 5 

recommendations from the last meeting. 6 

 7 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, educate me while my boss is not sitting 8 

next to me, but what is the -- I wondered about it, the red 9 

snapper listed twice, 4 and 5.  I just can’t recall that answer. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  One for your eastern group and one 12 

for your western group, but because -- Things have changed.  13 

What used to take one slot, now the Center is saying that 14 

because we’re looking at them differently and analyzing them 15 

separately that they should be categorized in two slots.  We 16 

will put “East” and “West” by them. 17 

 18 

One thing that you will see different here is we’ve got the 19 

dates and not just the year, but the months for when we can 20 

expect things to start and get delivered, so we don’t have the 21 

confusion we had with red snapper earlier, where we all thought 22 

the whole thing was done in 2014, but it was just going to be 23 

started.  We are going to include the months, as they get 24 

developed, for your information. 25 

 26 

MR. WILLIAMS:  This is an update and the “U” means update 27 

assessment, right?  This is not a full assessment and it’s an 28 

update? 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s correct. 31 

 32 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Then red grouper will be moved back is what you 33 

said earlier? 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Right.  Red grouper, the data will 36 

be compiled by the first of December and then a data workshop 37 

will be scheduled in the beginning of 2015 and so the 2015 will 38 

be the red grouper stock assessment process and it’s a benchmark 39 

because it hasn’t been analyzed or assessed under the new Stock 40 

Synthesis 3 modeling environment and all the stocks are trying 41 

to be put into that one model going forward and that requires a 42 

benchmark. 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  Maybe, Doug, the terminal year to describe the 45 

column there, is that the last year of the data that’s going to 46 

be analyzed in the assessment or is that when it’s going to 47 

start or what does that mean, the terminal year? 48 
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 1 

DR. PONWITH:  That’s exactly correct.  The terminal year is the 2 

last full year of data that will be included in the assessment. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further questions or discussions about the 5 

update? 6 

 7 

DR. PONWITH:  It was most unfortunate that we were unable to 8 

hold that meeting.  It’s a very critical meeting and the in-9 

person meeting in particular, where, in addition to talking 10 

about schedules, we talk about modifications to the process and 11 

to be attentive to feedback we’re getting and particularly 12 

feedback on throughput.  13 

 14 

I appreciate the council’s work in setting priorities from the 15 

management perspective and I look forward to holding discussions 16 

on the 2015/2016 proposed schedule from both a science 17 

perspective as well as the logistical angle, because, as you 18 

know, we’re struggling to backfill the vacancies that we’re 19 

working on right now.  We will do that as swiftly as possible 20 

and if we can poach someone who comes ready to step right in to 21 

a lead position on a stock assessment, that’s going to be to the 22 

great advantage of the Center as well as to the councils that we 23 

serve. 24 

 25 

I will say that the 2015 assessment schedule is very aggressive 26 

to have four benchmarks in one year and a standard.  That’s a 27 

very aggressive schedule, even with a full complement, and so it 28 

will be something that we’ll have to discuss, but I think we 29 

need to defer that discussion to the next SEDAR Steering 30 

Committee meeting. 31 

 32 

PRIVATE RECREATIONAL OUTREACH 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion or questions?  Thank you, 35 

Mr. Gregory.  The next thing on the agenda is Private 36 

Recreational Outreach and I would just say Recreational Outreach 37 

and I want to give an explanation of this and have some 38 

discussion and then I’m going to make a motion. 39 

 40 

I started discussion about our lack of information that flows to 41 

us by the recreational fishermen who fishes in his own boat or 42 

comes to the Gulf and fishes on someone else’s boat, headboat or 43 

charterboat, and the fact that we don’t get a lot of public 44 

testimony and we don’t get a lot of input from those people. 45 

 46 

I started that discussion with Mr. Gregory and with Dr. Simmons 47 

and then that morphed into a larger discussion with Emily and 48 
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Charlene and Ava as our outreach people and our 1 

socialist/anthropologist. 2 

 3 

We had a couple of discussions and we had a lively debate about 4 

whether additional outreach to the true recreational fishermen 5 

was necessary or not necessary and we had good discussion.  Out 6 

of that, it came back to me that Dr. Crabtree, in July, had what 7 

I’m calling a listening session on a national basis.  It was a 8 

call-in and his notice that went out, the where was it was a 9 

call-in and it was on Thursday, July 11, but the why was the 10 

important thing. 11 

 12 

We want to have an informal conversation and answer your 13 

questions about management options and hear your thoughts about 14 

ways to better stabilize the recreational fishery in the future. 15 

 16 

I was on that call.  I didn’t participate in it, but I just 17 

wanted to listen in and my observation was that it was about 90 18 

percent charter for-hire and it was headboat and commercial 19 

people who spoke and one council member who spoke, but spoke 20 

mostly about commercial fishing. 21 

 22 

It kind of struck me that we’re just not hearing from the 23 

recreational fishermen, even on a call like this that was 24 

designated to talk about questions in the red snapper, in this 25 

case, recreational fishery.   26 

 27 

I asked staff if they would look at the possibility of doing 28 

recreational listening sessions around the Gulf and not 29 

prohibiting anyone from attending, but focusing on trying to get 30 

additional data and information and recommendations or 31 

discussion from the recreational people.  Emily, would you 32 

comment a little bit about our discussions that we’ve had? 33 

 34 

MS. EMILY MUEHLSTEIN:  I will.  I would like to start and, with 35 

all due respect, not to completely disagree, but what I ended up 36 

doing after we had our conversation about how we hear from 37 

private recreational anglers is I went back and I looked at 38 

allocation, which we started addressing at the February meeting 39 

this year. 40 

 41 

I looked at comments that came at the council meeting and we 42 

also had those online comment forms that we have people fill out 43 

and then we also just get sort of directed mail and it is true 44 

that the private recreational angler is not very well 45 

represented at the meetings, but the online comments, of 103 46 

comments that we received on allocation, 91 of them were from 47 

private recreational anglers. 48 
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 1 

One thing that has become very apparent is they are trying to 2 

participate and they do participate online, but it’s just -- My 3 

assumption here is that, because they have different jobs and 4 

it’s not their livelihood that is connected to the fisheries 5 

decisions, that going out to those meetings becomes less of a 6 

priority. 7 

 8 

I wish I would have had some public hearings, so that I could 9 

have looked at the breakdown of the people that were attending 10 

those as well, but I think, moving forward, we’ve looked into, 11 

since we spoke, a couple of different options. 12 

 13 

The Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council did a series of 14 

roundtable meetings with the commercial industry and they 15 

published a report that reads that the purpose of these meetings 16 

was to build partnerships with the fishing industry to determine 17 

the future direction for the Mid-Atlantic fisheries and get more 18 

on-the-water knowledge into the management process. 19 

 20 

That, to me, seems like a really good purpose statement for what 21 

we would like to do with the private recreational anglers.  I am 22 

worried that if we host our meetings in the same way that we do 23 

our public hearings and in the same venues that that is only 24 

going to draw the same people that we continue seeing and it’s 25 

not necessarily going to be the anglers themselves. 26 

 27 

I am not really sure what your motion is going to be, but what I 28 

would sort of envision is us holding a series of these sort of 29 

workshops or roundtable discussions or listening sessions, 30 

whatever you want to call them, to sort of start trying to 31 

strategically plan or do a visioning with private anglers or 32 

just anglers on even headboats as well, but I think we need to 33 

take our time and do that and I think we need to do them in very 34 

directed places like tackle shops. 35 

 36 

The Mid-Atlantic Council, when they did theirs, they ended up 37 

doing them in the back rooms of fish houses, in people’s living 38 

rooms, where the anglers are going to be.  I would very much 39 

like to do something like that, but I think if we’re going to 40 

try and encourage a different crowd and really extract some 41 

value out of meetings that it’s going to have to be a very well 42 

planned out and very strategically thoroughly thought through 43 

process. 44 

 45 

I am happy to do it and I would encourage us to do it, but I 46 

want to make sure that if we’re going to go ahead and spend the 47 

money and send me all over the Gulf Coast that we take some time 48 
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and really, really plan, to make sure that they have value at 1 

the end. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Let me put a motion on the board.  4 

It’s very generic and then we can discuss it in detail.  The 5 

motion is to hold recreational outreach listening sessions in 6 

each Gulf state.   7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  I will second that. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second.  I purposefully did not try to 11 

list a lot of details in there, because, as you can tell, we’ve 12 

had considerable discussion amongst staff and I about how we 13 

would do it.  We are not sure exactly how we would do it, 14 

because we want to find the most effective method to hear the 15 

private boat recreational person and the person who uses charter 16 

for-hire and headboat.  Is there discussion? 17 

 18 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, I complete agree with your thought 19 

process.  We hear from the same old people every time and we 20 

don’t do a visioning session, like was just suggested.  We 21 

always target specific situations that are happening at the 22 

council. 23 

 24 

What we really need is an out-of-the-box thinking and how can 25 

they help us find different ways to help the recreational 26 

fishermen through this process that we’re going through here 27 

today.  I know that when I had that ad hoc private recreational 28 

data collection meeting, it was very helpful to me to hear from 29 

just the private recreational at that particular point. 30 

 31 

I think I agree with a lot of it.  We have to make sure we get 32 

some new attendees and that they have an open mind and that -- 33 

I’m not concerned about what we’re doing as much now as what can 34 

we do differently and have them tell us these things. 35 

 36 

You and I have had discussions and they may talk about tagging 37 

and they may talk about ways to do things that we haven’t done 38 

here and I think it is not only needed, but it’s necessary to 39 

have this outreach with the private recreational, because we are 40 

not hearing from the private recreational like we should.  I 41 

support this motion completely and whatever way we’ve got to do 42 

it and whatever we can put together, I am all for it. 43 

 44 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Chairman, you and I have discussed this earlier 45 

and I too support as much outreach as we can provide to try and 46 

get more input from many more of the people that we never see at 47 

these meetings, commercial, for-hire, NGOs, recreational.  I’m 48 
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glad we see the same ones over and over and it would be great if 1 

others could take the time off from whatever job they’re 2 

involved with. 3 

 4 

It seems to me we’re being a little premature here.  We have an 5 

Outreach and Education Administrative Committee, but we also 6 

have, and we formed this committee about two or three years ago 7 

for this very purpose, and we have the experts from the five 8 

Gulf states and we have NOAA’s expert in the region and we have 9 

one of our staff members on it and that is that committee that 10 

we go to to get input on how better to get outreach information.  11 

Can you tell me the name of that committee? 12 

 13 

MS. MUEHLSTEIN:  The Outreach and Education Advisory Panel?  Is 14 

that what you’re talking about? 15 

 16 

MR. PERRET:  Yes.  Let’s see if I can amend this or offer a 17 

substitute motion that we seek input from the Gulf Council’s 18 

Outreach and Education Committee or Panel to provide us with 19 

recommendations on how to better get input from the general 20 

public, i.e., recreational and for-hire -- Well, I guess we need 21 

to list all sectors, but with the aim on getting more input on 22 

how we can better outreach to the recreational community.  That 23 

would be my substitute motion. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a substitute motion.  Do we have a 26 

second for that motion?  We have a second. 27 

 28 

MS. MUEHLSTEIN:  To that point, before you guys move on, I just 29 

want to make you aware that Charlene has been putting together a 30 

survey, and it’s already gone out, on our communications efforts 31 

that we are doing.   32 

 33 

I think we had a good number of respondents and she is analyzing 34 

the results of that survey right now and we had planned on 35 

having an Outreach and Education Advisory Panel meeting sometime 36 

in the first part of next year and we were going to go over 37 

those survey results and then sort of amend our communication 38 

tactics based on what we learned from I think it was upwards of 39 

400 people that responded to that survey that we put out. 40 

 41 

That might be a second way to sort of get at what Corky seems to 42 

be trying to do.  That survey is already done and then we’re 43 

going to sort of move forward from there, but that might be kind 44 

of a separate issue. 45 

 46 

MR. PERRET:  All I’m asking is we set up a committee, a panel, 47 

of experts and let’s use them.  Okay, you’re going to use them 48 
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and my motion is only to seek input from them.  That may be all 1 

the input we need.  If a meeting of that group is not necessary, 2 

then so be it.  Maybe it can be done by conference call after 3 

this survey has been completed, but it seems like we ought to 4 

use our experts on something like this. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have Mr. Fischer, but I just want to make a 7 

comment.  I had also consulted with Dr. Dana, who is our 8 

Outreach and Education Chairperson for that administrative 9 

committee. 10 

 11 

MR. PERRET:  It’s Mr. Williams now.  You changed it. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  She was and Dr. Dana was informed and understood 14 

what I was going to bring forward and so we did not leave them 15 

out. 16 

 17 

MR. PAUSINA:  I am going for two today.  In Louisiana, we have 18 

an outreach section in fisheries and so I would encourage you 19 

all to use them and one of our people does sit on the board 20 

which Corky is talking about. 21 

 22 

What we find works best in our state is not to set up meetings 23 

to draw them to.  They’re not going to come.  We go infiltrate 24 

their meetings and so look for all the local associations, 25 

rodeos, fishing groups, seminars, whatever is happening.  We 26 

just try to infiltrate and talk about what we need to talk about 27 

and that seems to work the best. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s where we’re leaning right now.  We are 30 

trying to reach out in a new way rather than just make a 31 

statement and say please come. 32 

 33 

MR. PAUSINA:  Use our groups.  We have a pretty substantial 34 

outreach group. 35 

 36 

MS. BADEMAN:  I was just going to comment that -- I wish David 37 

was here, because, as you know, the South Atlantic is undergoing 38 

a visioning process similar to the Mid-Atlantic now, where I 39 

think they’re at the point where they’ve maybe picked out venues 40 

or they’re about to pick out venues for where they’re going to 41 

be holding these visioning meetings.  I can’t remember if 42 

they’re just for their snapper grouper fishery or not, but they 43 

are trying to get at the question of what are the future of 44 

these fisheries and what do people want to see. 45 

 46 

They are holding meetings and I think the plan was to do them 47 

kind of like what Emily said, at the ports and at people’s 48 
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houses and that kind of thing, where it’s not a big group of 1 

staff sitting up at the front of the room at the table with 2 

their computers.  It’s just more of an informal discussion and I 3 

think it’s a good concept. 4 

 5 

I also agree with Randy.  Our agency does the same thing, sends 6 

people out to fishing clubs and maybe gives a presentation or 7 

maybe not.  They get asked and peppered with a million 8 

questions, but that’s all good and I think it makes a big 9 

difference and so I am all for reaching out to these groups that 10 

we don’t see very much at these meetings, because we all know 11 

it’s the same faces here most of the time.  That’s all and I 12 

would just support -- However we need to do it, I will support 13 

it. 14 

 15 

DR. DANA:  I think your original motion is very honorable and 16 

you and I discussed it and I don’t see any downside to going out 17 

into the recreational communities or speaking with the 18 

recreational communities. 19 

 20 

I also see benefit, of course, with the Outreach and Education 21 

Advisory Panel in concert with those recreational meetings, but 22 

I would prefer to stay with your original motion. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We certainly, within my motion, the reason it 25 

was so broad is because we haven’t fleshed in all of the details 26 

yet about how we would do it and we would certainly, through the 27 

Outreach and Education Committee, do whatever is necessary to 28 

get the proper people there and have the proper input. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  I am not trying to -- I support your original 31 

motion, but I’m just trying to get this information from these 32 

state and federal experts and I think we have an NGO was 33 

chairman of that panel and may still be, but get that input to 34 

staff so that they can proceed with the intent of Mr. Boyd’s 35 

motion and that’s all. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I might note that your substitute motion takes 38 

from the original motion an action to a study and postpones that 39 

original action.  That’s the way I read this.  It takes from an 40 

action statement to a study. 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  Seek input from the panel to give us 43 

recommendations on how to get public information.  That’s not -- 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It takes us from doing something to seeking 46 

input for something. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Whenever we do an action, we utilize our panels, 1 

our advisory panel and our scientific panels.  I just don’t 2 

think this is any different.  These are the experts we set up 3 

and if we’re not going to use them, let’s disband the panel. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I would say that the original motion doesn’t 6 

preclude the Outreach and Education Committee from not using 7 

them. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  Can you put the original up so I can see what it 10 

says?  No, it doesn’t, but it says we’re going to hold 11 

recreational outreach listening sessions in each Gulf state and 12 

it says nothing about getting input from the outreach panel that 13 

this council has created.  I am just simply wanting their input.  14 

They may have some great ideas on how to hold this type of a 15 

session. 16 

 17 

MS. MUEHLSTEIN:  The staff, Charlene and I, had sort of 18 

envisioned that we would host an Outreach and Education Advisory 19 

Panel meeting after the February council meeting, so that we 20 

could go over the survey results. 21 

 22 

Maybe just as a compromise, what we can do is bring two items to 23 

that group.  One would ask them to help us with input with 24 

making these listening sessions happening and then the other one 25 

is to review that survey and sort of change our strategic plan 26 

for our other types of outreach stuff.  We could actually do 27 

both of those things with that panel if we wanted to. 28 

 29 

DR. DANA:  Corky would have to agree to it, but he could, if he 30 

was willing to, amend his substitute motion and could go back to 31 

the original wording to hold recreational outreach listening 32 

sessions in each Gulf state and seek input from Gulf Council 33 

Outreach and Education Advisory Panel on how to better get input 34 

from the general public. 35 

 36 

MR. PERRET:  That’s fine with me.  I am just trying to utilize 37 

our experts and I’m not trying to delay anything.  In fact, do 38 

you have a timeframe in mind when you want to try and do these 39 

sessions? 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I would like to do them as quickly as possible, 42 

but no.   43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  I am on your ship today.  I think we need to do it 45 

as quickly as possible. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  For once. 48 
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 1 

MR. PEARCE:  Not for once.  We’re always on the same ship, but I 2 

don’t want to wait until February.  I think we’ve got too many 3 

things on our agenda and our plate for February and I would like 4 

to hear some things before that time from private recreational 5 

fishermen that could help us, guide us.  I know this is the one 6 

time we need to operate at the speed of business and not the 7 

speed of government. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  I call the question. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a substitute motion and the substitute 12 

motion reads: To hold recreational outreach listening sessions 13 

in each Gulf state and to seek input from the Gulf Council’s 14 

Outreach and Education Advisory Panel to provide us with 15 

recommendations on how to better get input from the general 16 

public.  Any further discussion?  The question has been called.  17 

All those in favor of this motion say aye; opposed.  The motion 18 

carries.   19 

 20 

I will commit to you that we will work with staff and the 21 

Outreach and Education Committee and the Advisory Panel to get 22 

the most benefit out of these listening sessions and do our very 23 

best to find out what the person who walks on a dock and gets in 24 

their boat or gets in a charter for-hire boat or a headboat and 25 

see what they want.  That’s the purpose.  Emily, thank you for 26 

your work on this.  I appreciate it. 27 

 28 

Mr. Anson has one thing, but I would like to tell you that you 29 

have received an email from Mr. Gregory that talks about the IG 30 

investigation that went on last year and part of this year and 31 

that letter reiterated that he and I had a telephone meeting 32 

with two officials from NOAA. 33 

 34 

The synopsis of it is that they said that from the IG 35 

investigation, there were no significant findings and no 36 

insignificant findings and that they had completed the review 37 

and there would be no further actions out of that particular 38 

review. 39 

 40 

I did ask the question of would any other challenges or 41 

allegations be reviewed by the IG and they said if they were in 42 

the same vein of previous complaints that they would probably 43 

not, but they would have to be looked at and if they were 44 

different, then yes, they would. 45 

 46 

We could possibly expect additional concerns that may come to 47 

us, but as far as those that have been aired over the past year 48 
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in the investigation, it is complete and I just wanted you all 1 

to know that. 2 

 3 

MR. ANSON:  Just real quickly, I have been asked to develop the 4 

meeting schedule for 2015 and staff has helped me in that 5 

endeavor and they have provided some comments, after looking at 6 

the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council meetings, the 7 

state commission meetings and what have you and holidays. 8 

 9 

They have come up with two plans.  One is a situation under a 10 

five-meeting schedule, as we’ve been currently operating, and 11 

another is under a proposed four-meeting schedule within the 12 

year.  The four-meeting schedule would entail, potentially, more 13 

days per meeting and that would obviously depend on the business 14 

at hand. 15 

 16 

One of the benefits that it does provide, and we’ve heard 17 

comments from the public on, is that it would eliminate the need 18 

for a June meeting and, again, it’s been said that that’s a 19 

possibility.  If we have regional management in 2015, that might 20 

be a moot point or it’s not as big of an issue, but just -- You 21 

don’t have to give me a response right away, but I will have to 22 

provide them some guidance fairly soon so they can go ahead and 23 

start looking at contracts and such relative to four versus 24 

five. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  One thing to consider, and not to do with the 27 

amount of meetings of year, but the locations, is every 28 

geographic area has its own various events.  Here in Louisiana, 29 

one of the events coming up in that fall time in Mardi Gras and 30 

we definitely have to avoid anything in Louisiana around that 31 

time.  We will never find hotel availability. 32 

 33 

The October meeting seems to work very well for this region, 34 

from both the climate, the weather conditions, and the crowds.  35 

Just keep that in consideration, but you have to for all the 36 

meetings. 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  What we’ve found, in trying to 39 

avoid state commission meetings and trying to avoid South 40 

Atlantic Council meetings and Gulf States Commission meetings 41 

and also have at least eight weeks between meetings, so we can 42 

try to get some work done, we found it very difficult. 43 

 44 

Then, on top of that, to try to avoid a June meeting, because 45 

that’s the opening of the red snapper season, and not have a 46 

meeting adjacent to the 4th of July or Halloween or Thanksgiving 47 

or something, it’s proven to be very difficult and so we thought 48 



262 

 

we would suggest four meetings a year, because that certainly 1 

opens up the flexibility and lets us do that. 2 

 3 

There’s nothing secret about meeting from noon on Monday to noon 4 

on Thursday.  We can go from 8:00 in the morning on Monday to 5 

noon or whatever on Friday if we need to. 6 

 7 

The other problem we are running into with these amendments, 8 

like Amendment 28 and 39 and the Coastal Migratory Pelagics, is 9 

the IPT process of coordinating with National Marine Fisheries 10 

Service and getting these documents done is very involved. 11 

 12 

Each document involves six different writers and six other 13 

reviewers and so you can imagine how difficult that is to 14 

coordinate all that.  If we stay with five meetings a year, we 15 

would ask the council flexibility in that a major document not 16 

come to you at every meeting, because we’re having a very 17 

difficult time getting all of that coordinated and done and 18 

getting a smooth-reading document to you in an eight-week time 19 

period. 20 

 21 

In the older days, we didn’t have all this coordination.  22 

Council staff wrote the entire document and it was not as 23 

complex of an operation and so we’re having difficulty bringing 24 

major documents to you meeting after meeting and, of course, 25 

this year, we’ve had two extra meetings, which confounded 26 

things.  That’s kind of the rationale for the suggestion for 27 

four meetings. 28 

 29 

It has nothing to do with budget and nothing to do with that.  30 

It’s just the coordination of getting everything done and 31 

getting a meeting schedule that doesn’t conflict with other 32 

meetings or holidays. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Anson, anything else? 35 

 36 

MR. ANSON:  No, but, again, if people have any particular 37 

heartburn or want to see what the proposed schedule is, they are 38 

welcome to do that.  I am leaning toward recommending that we go 39 

to a four-meeting schedule for 2015. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  I am not in favor of cutting back to four.  I just 42 

think everything we deal with is so critical and I almost want 43 

six, to tell you the truth, and I know that’s more difficult, 44 

but I just think we’re very slow at what we do now and this is 45 

going to slow us down even more and I am not in favor of less 46 

meetings.  I am in favor of more. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Kevin, I just, whether we do four or five is 1 

immaterial to me.  I have been to so many meetings in my career 2 

that one more or less doesn’t matter to me, but I would -- I do 3 

think when, at all possible, if -- I know how difficult it is to 4 

set meetings without conflicts and so on and whether we have 5 

four meetings or five meetings, I think it would be good if we 6 

could try and have a joint meeting with the South Atlantic once 7 

a year, if possible. 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  My take is sometimes the amount of material and 10 

then the material we have to bring from the states is 11 

overwhelming and if we’re going to go to four meetings, that 12 

means there will be a lot more material.  My old brain just 13 

can’t keep up.  I would like to go back to six meetings.  I 14 

thought six meetings and getting them out in four days -- I am 15 

not going to say I want to advocate that, but I am just saying 16 

for my reasons, I really hate to go from five to four, because I 17 

think the material involved -- Then we’ll have so many different 18 

topics and so much more public involved, talking on different 19 

topics. 20 

 21 

I think it goes back to some of our management plans.  If it’s 22 

not really broke right now, let’s go status quo and look at it 23 

for a second, look at it in light of we just have so much coming 24 

up, just in Reef Fish.  That’s my take. 25 

 26 

MS. BADEMAN:  Just some food for thought.  I am sure you have 27 

thought about this, Kevin, but the one thing I don’t like with 28 

four meetings is that one state is getting left out.  I know in 29 

some of the smaller states it’s really not that big of a deal to 30 

drive from Mobile to Ocean Springs or whatever, but for Florida, 31 

if we didn’t have a Florida meeting, we would probably have some 32 

complaints about that. 33 

 34 

I get complaints as it is now, where people don’t understand 35 

that we’re moving around the Gulf so that everybody gets their 36 

chance to provide some input.  When we’re voting on Florida 37 

issues and we’re in New Orleans, sometimes we get flack about 38 

that and we explain and people kind of understand, but we might 39 

hear more about those comments, but I certainly would love to 40 

limit my travel schedule at the same time, because I am never in 41 

the office, ever.  That’s all. 42 

 43 

MR. DIAZ:  Martha pretty much made my point.  Four meetings 44 

would not allow us to visit each state each year, which is 45 

something we would lose.  I do have a little bit of the same 46 

concerns as Harlon.  If things move so slow now, if we cut back 47 

to four meetings, would that make us slower than we are now? 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s been a good discussion.  One thing I might 2 

point out that Kevin and I talked about was that if we go to 3 

four meetings for five days, you’ve got a total of twenty days 4 

with no flexibility to go longer unless you went on the weekend. 5 

 6 

If you go to five meetings, you could have a three or a four or 7 

a five-day meeting and so you have the potential to add and 8 

subtract days, up to twenty-five days rather than twenty days, 9 

as an observation, but I asked Kevin to put this together with 10 

staff and so I’m going to leave it up to him to make the 11 

decision, with your input.  Mr. Anson, thank you.  Any other 12 

discussions?  That concludes the agenda for this meeting. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We’ve got the Action Schedule. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The Action Schedule, I’m sorry. 17 

 18 

DR. SIMMONS:  I just want to go through this quickly.  In 19 

February, and this is from Tab A, Number 7, for Number 1, the 20 

Reef Fish Amendment 36.  We’re having an AP meeting in November 21 

and so in February, we anticipate bringing back to you the AP 22 

report for Reef Fish Amendment 39.  We will put that on the 23 

agenda for discussion, with an updated document for you to look 24 

at. 25 

 26 

The Mackerels, hopefully we won’t to see either one of those for 27 

a little while.  For Red Snapper Amendment 28, Allocation, we 28 

have the SESSC meeting next week, the first one.  We anticipate 29 

having a second SESSC meeting in January, possibly jointly with 30 

the Standing SSC, and then bring to you the best, most complete 31 

public hearing draft document we can in February. 32 

 33 

For Number 6, intersector trading, we had anticipated holding 34 

scoping meetings between this meeting and the February council 35 

meeting, but we wanted to know if we could have a little 36 

flexibility with that and if we cannot get those done in time, 37 

if we could move them between the February and April council 38 

meeting.  If that would be all right with you, we would like 39 

that flexibility. 40 

 41 

For the framework action to update the annual catch limits with 42 

the MRIP numbers, we don’t anticipate taking final action in 43 

February and would like to know if you would like to discuss 44 

this again in February, but only if we have made progress with 45 

the MRIP numbers.  That is our plan there. 46 

 47 

The Shrimp Amendment 15, we plan to bring you draft options.  48 
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The framework action for definition and intent of for-hire 1 

fishing, we don’t think we will be able to take final action in 2 

February, based on the discussion that occurred in committee and 3 

full council, and so we anticipate bringing you another draft of 4 

that document. 5 

 6 

For the generic amendment for default status determination 7 

criteria, we plan to bring another draft for your review with a 8 

little more of that fleshed out and hopefully a little better 9 

understandable for the public. 10 

 11 

Item Number 12, Amendment 23 for the king mackerel tournament 12 

sales, that was removed by a motion and so that will be crossed 13 

off the list.  The revisions to the ABC control rule, Number 13, 14 

we anticipate bringing your some draft options in February.  15 

That one is a lower priority and so that one may be moved and we 16 

will confer with the Chair and Vice Chair if that is the case. 17 

 18 

Number 14, we heard from Dr. Ponwith that the pilot project has 19 

just been initiated and so we don’t intend to bring anything to 20 

the council in February for that.  For the Coastal Migratory 21 

Pelagic Mackerel Amendment 24, potentially a scoping document.  22 

Also, we need to talk to the South Atlantic Council about that 23 

amendment.  That may also be moved to the April council meeting, 24 

but we will do the best we can on that one as well. 25 

 26 

The amendment to require the electronic reporting for charter 27 

vessels, we’re going to probably just get together that 28 

subcommittee and we don’t know if they will have time to meet 29 

prior to the February council meeting. 30 

 31 

For Reef Fish Amendment X, sector separation, we anticipate this 32 

will become Amendment 40 and be moved up in priority and so we 33 

will be looking for some advice from you of if it’s going to be 34 

a Priority A or B. 35 

 36 

Also, there were two new actions or not new, but actions that 37 

were not on this schedule that we need to get an idea of 38 

priority and that is the action to rescind 30B permit conditions 39 

and the Spanish mackerel ACL increase, increase in ACL framework 40 

action. 41 

 42 

The staff needs just a little advice about the rescinding 30B 43 

permit conditions, what priority you would like to give that, 44 

and the Spanish mackerel framework action to increase the ACLs.  45 

What priority is that, an A or a B? 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  If Dr. Shipp were here, he would say everything 48 
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is an A.  I know that’s what he would say. 1 

 2 

MS. BADEMAN:  On the 30B thing, I would definitely say that’s an 3 

A in our mind.  I know that’s not probably true for everyone, 4 

but with Spanish mackerel, that assessment is done now, right, 5 

and we’re ready to go.  I will defer to other mackerel people, 6 

but if it’s an ACL increase and we can get it done pretty 7 

quickly, let’s go for it.  That’s my thought. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Carrie, does that get you what you need? 10 

 11 

DR. SIMMONS:  One more question on the Amendment 40, sector 12 

separation.  Is that going to be an A or a B? 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am looking at you, Mr. Greene. 15 

 16 

MR. GREENE:  An A-plus. 17 

 18 

DR. SIMMONS:  All right.  Thank you very much. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Gregory, anything else? 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  No, we have nothing else. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Council, anything else?  If not, we stand 25 

adjourned.  Thank you very much for your patience and time and 26 

input. 27 

  28 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m., October 31, 29 

2013.) 30 

 31 

- - - 32 

33 
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